# Effectiveness of "Fun FRIENDS" Program in Promoting Social Emotional Competence Among Pakistani School Children

BY

Arooj Maqsood Ahmed Warraich



NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF MODERN LANGUAGES

**ISLAMABAD** 

December 2023

## Effectiveness of "Fun FRIENDS" Program in Promoting Social Emotional Competence Among Pakistani School Children

By

## Arooj Maqsood Ahmed Warraich

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

### **DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY**

In **Psychology** 

То

DEPARTMENT OF APPLIED PSYCHOLOGY FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES



NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF MODERN LANGUAGES, ISLAMABAD

© Arooj Maqsood, 2023



## THESIS AND DEFENSE APPROVAL FORM

The undersigned certify that they have read the following thesis, examined the defense, are satisfied with the overall exam performance, and recommend the thesis to the Faculty of Social Sciences for acceptance.

**Thesis Title**: Effectiveness of "Fun FRIENDS" Program in PromotingSocial Emotional Competence Among Pakistani School Children

Submitted by: Arooj Maqsood Ahmed Warraich Name of Student Registration #: NUML-F18-20873

Doctor of Philosophy Degree name in full

<u>Psychology</u> Name of Discipline

Dr Asia Mushtaq Name of Research Supervisor

Signature of Research Supervisor

Prof, Dr. Khalid Sultan Name of Dean (FSS)

Maj General M Jaffar HI(M) (Retd) Name of Rector Signature of Dean (FSS)

Signature of Rector

### FOREIGN EVALUATOR

#### Maurice J. Elias, Ph.D.

Professor of Psychology Rutgers University Director, Rutgers Social-Emotional and Character Development Lab Contributing Faculty, The Collaborative Center for Community-Based Research and Service Co-Director, Academy for Social-Emotional Learning in Schools Livingston, NJ 08854-8040, USA

#### **Dr. Jim Cameron**

Psychology Professor Department of Psychology Saint Mary's University Nova Scotia, B3H 3C3, Canada

## **AUTHOR'S DECLARATION**

I Arooj Maqsood Ahmed Warraich

Daughter of Maqsood Ahmed Warraich

Registration # NUML-F18-20873

Discipline Psychology

Candidate of **Doctor of of Philosophy** at the National University of Modern Languages do hereby declare that the thesis "<u>Effectiveness of "Fun FRIENDS</u>" **Program in Promoting Social Emotional Competence Among Pakistani School** <u>Children</u>" submitted by me in partial fulfillment of PhD degree, is my original work, and has not been submitted or published earlier. I also solemnly declare that it shall not, in future, be submitted by me for obtaining any other degree from this or any other university or institution.

I also understand that if evidence of plagiarism is found in my thesis/dissertation at any stage, even after the award of a degree, the work may be cancelled, and the degree revoked.

Signature of Candidate

Name of Candidate

Date

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost, I am immensely grateful to **Allah** for granting me the strength, courage and wisdom to embark on this PhD journey. Through the opportunities and challenges, I have grown and developed into a better person. Moving on to, I extend my sincere thanks to my supervisor **Dr. Asia Mushtaq** for her guidance, support and encouragement throughout the entire research process. She has provided me with the valuable insight, expertise and direction needed to complete my PhD. *Thank you, Dr. Asia, for being an excellent mentor and for making this journey a truly memorable one*.

My heartfelt gratitude goes to **my parents and family** members who have always been my source of inspiration and motivation. They have provided me with unwavering support, love, and encouragement throughout my life. Their sacrifices, hard work, and dedication have made this achievement possible. *Thank you, Ami and Abu, for your prayers and every support*. In addition, I am deeply grateful to **my husband** for his unconditional love, support and understanding during this journey. He has been my pillar of strength and has stood by me through thick and thin. His patience, encouragement, and motivation have been invaluable and have helped me to reach this far. *Thank you for being my partner in every aspect of my life*.

Furthermore, I am grateful to my friends, especially **Tazvin and Nayma** who have been with me through this journey. Their long-distance love, criticism and support have been a source of comfort and have made this journey very bearable. *Thank you for being there for me in my moments of joy and sorrow. I will always cherish our friendship.*  Lastly, I extend my heartfelt gratitude to the **research team**\* for their invaluable help and assistance in data collection and program delivery. Their hard work, dedication, and unwavering assistance have greatly contributed to the success of this PhD project. I am grateful for the opportunity to work with such a talented and dedicated group of individuals. *Thank you for being a part of this journey and for making it a truly memorable experience.* 

### \*Research Team Members (In Alphabetic Order):

Faraheem, Huma, Iqra, Komal, Mahenow, Maryam, Mina, Sumayya, Taseer, and Urwah Iman.

### **Table of Contents**

List of Tables vii	
List of Figures	Х
List of Appendices	xi
Abstract	1
Introduction	
Developmental Psychopathology	5
Early Age Development	
Social Emotional Development in Children	7
Emotional Development in Children	
Gender and Emotional Sensitivity	
Theoretical Models for Child Development	14
Maturation Model	
Gene–Environment Interaction Model	
Transactional Models	
Attachment Theory	
Temperament Models	
Information Processing Model	
Bronfenbrenner's Model	
Estimates of Mental Health Problems in Children	
Mental Health in Pakistan: A Growing Concern	
Factors in Developmental Psychopathology	

Determinants of Risk	
Protective Factors	
Social-Emotional Development and Role of Culture	55
Social Emotional Learning (SEL)	62
Theoretical Models for Social Emotional Competence	64
CASEL Model	64
Wallace Foundation Model	71
Integrated Social Emotional Learning Model	71
Prevention Science	74
Early Intervention	76
Social Emotional Competence and Early Intervention	80
Teacher's Role in Delivering Social Emotional Learning Interventions	81
School Based Interventions	83
Preschool PATHS (Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies)	85
Tools of the Mind Program	87
I Can Problem Solve	88
Al's Pals: Kids Making Healthy Choices	89
Positive Action	90
Second Step	
RULER	
MindUP	
Other Evidence Based Practices in Intervention Studies	
Group Based Interventions.	

Fun FRIENDS Program	103
Development of FRIENDS Program	
Adaptations and Replications in Different Cultures	113
FRIENDS As Treatment and Prevention Protocol	
Conceptual Framework	118
Rationale of the Study	119
Research Design	124
Study I: Translation and Pilot Study of Outcome Measures	125
Objectives	125
Method	125
Phase I: Translation of Outcome Measures	125
Measures	126
Translation of the Outcome Measures	127
Step I: Scale Items Relevance for Pakistani Children	
Step II: Forward Translation of Items	
Step III: Committee Approach	
Step IV: Back Translation of Items	
Step V: Finalization of Scales' Items	
Adaptation of Kusche Emotion Inventory-Labeling Subtest	129
Phase II: Pilot Testing of Outcome Measures	130
Sample	
Procedure	
Ethical Considerations	

Analysis Plan	
Results	132
Reliability Analysis	
Factor Structure of SEDA	159
Factor Structure of Preschool Anxiety Scale and Behavioral Inhibition Qu	estionnaire 165
Discussion	179
Study II: Estimation of Behavioral Problems in School Children	180
Objectives	
Hypotheses	
Operational Definitions of Variables	
Behavioral Problems of Children	
Social Emotional Competence	
Method	
Sample	
Procedure	
Analysis Plan	
Results	
Estimates of Children's Behavioral Problems	
Preschool Anxiety, Behavioral Inhibition and Behavioral Problems	195
Discussion	206
Study III: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS Program	208
Objectives	
Hypotheses	208

	Research Design	209
	Sample	212
	Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	216
	Sampling Procedure	216
	Fun FRIENDS' Training and Procedure	218
	Measures	220
	Demographic Information	220
	Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA)	220
	Kusche Emotion Inventory	221
	The Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS)	222
	Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire	222
	Child Behavior Checklist (11/2-5)-CTRF	223
	Child Behavior Checklist (16-18)-TRF	223
	Procedure	225
	Analysis Plan	226
	Results	231
	Part I: Comparisons of Demographic and Outcome Measures of the Study at Baseli for the Intervention and Control Groups	ine 235
	Part II: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS Program	244
	Social Emotional Competence Domain	247
	Behavioral Problems Domain	252
	Discussion	262
G	eneral Discussion	263
	Study 1: Translation and Pilot Study of Outcome Measures	263

AppendixError! B	ookmark not defined.
References	
Conclusion	
Implications of the Study	
Limitations and Future Directions	276
Intervention Effects on Behavioral Problems	
Intervention Effects on Social Emotional Competence	
Study III: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program	
Study II: Estimation of Behavioral Problems in Pakistani School Child	dren264

### List of Tables

Table 1	Fun FRIENDS Learning Components	110
Table 2	Demographic Characteristics of the Sample (N=142)	133
Table 3	Psychometric Properties of the Outcome Measures (N=142)	135
Table 4	Inter Item Total Correlation of Social Emotional Competence Scales (N=142)	140
Table 5	Inter Item Total Correlation of Behavioral Problems Scales (N=142)	146
Table 6	Factor Loadings of SEDA	160
Table 7	Model Fit Indices for the Three Factor Model of SEDA	163
Table 8	Correlations of Urdu SEDA Scores with Internalizing and Externalizing Problems	164
Table 9	Factor loadings on Confirmatory Factor Analysis of Preschool Anxiety Scale	167
Table 10	Factor Loadings on CFA of Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire	169
Table 11	Goodness-of-Fit Indicators for Five-Factor Model of Preschool Anxiety Scale and	Six-
Facto	or Model of Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (N=312)	172
Table 12	Correlations of the PAS with Internalizing Subscale of CBCL (N=312)	174
Table 13	Correlations of the BIQ with Internalizing and Externalizing Subscales (N=312)	176
Table 14	Demographic Characteristics of the Sample (N=473)	184
Table 15	Estimates Of Internalizing and Externalizing Problems in School Children (N=4	26)
		187
Table 16	Gender Comparison on Internalizing, Externalizing, and Social Emotional Competer	ence
		192
TT 1 1 17	Difference America Acc Courses on Internalizing Enternalizing 10 11E 4	.1

Table 17 Difference Among Age Groups on Internalizing, Externalizing and Social EmotionalCompetence (N=426)193

Table 18	Multiple Regression Analysis of Associations Between Social Emotional Competen	ice
and	Externalizing and Internalizing Problems (N=426)	194
Table 19	Bivariate Correlation Matrix of Preschool Anxiety, Behavioral Inhibition, Internaliz	ing,
Exte	ernalizing and Total Behavioral Problems (N= 426)	195
Table 20	Differences Among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Internalizing	
Beha	avioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	196
Table 21	Post Hoc Analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Internalizing	
Beha	avioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	198
Table 22	Differences among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Externalizing Behavi	oral
Prob	elems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	200
Table 23	Post Hoc Analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Externalizing	
Beha	avioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	201
Table 24	Differences Among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Total Behavioral	
Prob	plems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	203
Table 25	Post hoc analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Total Behavioral	
Prob	elems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition ( $N = 426$ )	204
Table 26	Demographic Characteristics of the Study Sample (N=473)	214
Table 27	Details Of Outcome Measures, Source of Information, and Time	225
Table 28	Psychometrics Properties of Outcome Measures (N=473)	232
Table 29	Bivariate Correlation Matrix of All Study Outcome Measures (N=473)	237
Table 30	Pre- and Post- Post-Intervention Correlations Between Social Emotional Competence	e
and	Emotional and Behavioral Problems (N=426)	239

Table 31	Baseline Comparisons Between Control and Intervention Group on Demographics	
Vari	ables (N=426)	241
Table 32	Baseline Comparisons Between Control and Intervention Group on Outcome Measu	ıres
(N=4	426)	243
Table 33	Means and Standard Deviations at Pre- and Post- by Groups (N=426)	246
Table 34	Repeated Measures Multivariate Analysis of Variance (Within Subject Effects) For	
Con	trol and Intervention Group for Pre and Post Treatment Social Emotional Competence	e
Mea	sures (N=426)	248
Table 35	MANCOVA for Social Emotional Competence at Pre and Post treatment (N=426)	250
Table 36	Repeated Measures Multivariate Analysis of Variance (Within Subject Effects) For	
Con	trol and Intervention Group for Pre and Post Treatment Behavioral Problems Measure	es
(N=-	426)	253
Table 37	MANCOVA for Behavioral Problems at Pre and Post treatment (N=426)	255
Table 38	Child Estimated Effects of the Fun FRIENDS program on Social Emotional	
Com	npetence (N=426)	257
Table 39	Teacher Estimated Effects of the Fun FRIENDS Intervention on Behavioral Problem	ıs
(N=	426)	259

### List of Figures

Figure 1:	Bronfenbrenner Model of Bio-Ecology	23
Figure 2:	CASEL Five Core Competencies	65
Figure 3:	Social Emotional Learning Integrated Model	73
Figure 4:	Mental Health Intervention Spectrum	78
Figure 5:	Skills Shared Across Developmental Iterations of The FRIENDS Programs	106
Figure 6:	Social-Emotional Learning Competencies Addressed Through Fun FRIENDS	112
Figure 7:	Conceptual Framework	119
Figure 8:	Screeplot of Factor Model of Social Emotional Development Scale (EFA)	161
Figure 9:	Factor Structure of The Urdu Version of Social Emotional Development Scale	162
Figure 10:	Clinical Ranges of Boys and Girls Aged 4-6 Years On CBCL- CTRF	190
Figure 11:	Clinical Ranges of boys and girls aged 6-8 years on CBCL- TRF	191
Figure 12:	Consort Figure: Flowchart of Sampling Distribution	211
Figure 13:	Classification of Randomization of Classes	212
Figure 14:	Sampling and Training Procedure	218
Figure 15:	Model of Estimation for Multilevel Modeling	230

## List of Appendices

Appendix - A	Permissions from the Federal Directorate of Education and Schools' Nominations of Teachers
Appendix - B	Fun FRIENDS Research License Agreement and Training Certificates
Appendix - C	Consent Forms for Parents, Teachers and Facilitators
Appendix - D	Demographic Form
Appendix - E	Social Emotion Development Assessment Scale Self-Report Form
Appendix - F	Kusche Emotion Inventory – Labeling Scale & Labeling Response Booklet
Appendix - G	Kusche Emotion Inventory – Recognition Scale & Recognition Response Booklet
Appendix - H	CBCL- Teacher Report Form For Ages 1 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> - 5 years
Appendix - I	CBCL- Teacher Report Form For Ages 6-18 years
Appendix - J	Preschool Anxiety Scale-Teacher Report
Appendix - K	Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire- Teacher Report

Appendix - L Permissions of Scales - (Emails & Agreements)

#### Abstract

Social emotional competence (SEC) refers to the broad range of social, emotional, and behavioral competencies in children. Previous research evidenced that the development of SEC at an early age can improve children's overall wellbeing and reduce behavioral problems (social isolation, aggression, conduct, anxiety, academic and substance abuse problems). Globally, social emotional learning programs have become a fundamental component of education in schools. However, in Pakistan, despite the alarming reports of mental health problems in children and recommendations from experts and policy makers, there is limited support for such school-based interventions. The present study examines the effectiveness of a cognitive behavioral intervention program (Fun FRIENDS) in promoting SEC of Pakistani school children aged 4-8. Fun FRIENDS program has established its efficacy both as a prevention and intervention program for children in different Western cultures and has demonstrated short and long-term effects on better SEC. The present research consists of three studies. Study I is designed for translation and adaptation of outcome measures and pilot testing of these assessment tools. A sample of 78 school children participated in the study. The results indicate moderate to good reliability of all outcome measures for Pakistani children. Study II is designed to examine the estimates of behavioral problems in school children. The sample comprised of 473 school children from Islamabad, Pakistan (Mean age = 6.34, SD=.87) from three different grades kindergarten, 1, and 2, respectively. Results showed that 65% children from 4-6 years and 36.2% children from 6-8 years have borderline and clinical levels of internalizing and externalizing behavioral problems respectively. Girls were found to have more externalizing problems, whereas boys

had more internalizing problems. SEC were negatively associated with both internalizing and externalizing problems. Study III assessed the effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program in promoting SEC and reducing behavioral problems in Pakistani school children. Randomized control trial (RCT) with pre and post assessment was conducted with 473 children (4-8 years) enrolled in 15 classes of three grades i.e., kindergarten, one and two respectively from four public schools of Islamabad, Pakistan. Seven classrooms (n=244) were randomly allocated to Fun FRIENDS intervention condition and eight classrooms (n=229) to the control condition. Intervention took place during the first term of the academic year (August-October). Pre and post assessments were collected from the children and teachers. Considering the nested data, the study used MANCOVAs, repeated measure MANOVAs, and multilevel models to examine the effects of an intervention on baseline measures. Findings showed significant positive effect of intervention on SEC and behavioral inhibition. Children who received Fun FRIENDS intervention showed improved emotional knowledge and social emotional competencies. However, the intervention was not found effective in reducing behavioral problems of Pakistani school children. The study's findings offer preliminary evidence supporting the evidence of Fun FRIENDS program for Pakistani children. Despite limitations, this study provides promising results and suggestions for further scaled up studies with diverse population and protocols across the country. Discussion and implications are suggested for school-based interventions aimed at promoting SEC within cultural context.

#### Chapter I

#### Introduction

Children are the future of this world and various societies invest their maximum resources and potential in bringing up a nation of individuals who are socially, cognitively, and emotionally competent. To thrive in this advanced and competitive age of the world, their physical and mental health must be preserved. Children's mental health development involves identifying current or potential skills gaps and developing programs to fill them. Over the last three decades, the field of developmental psychopathology has advanced significantly. Cicchetti and Toth (2009) defined developmental psychopathology as "*a scientific field whose primary objective is to explain the interaction between normal and abnormal biological, psychological and social development throughout the lifespan*" (Inam et al., 2015). A systematic paradigm has been focusing on exploring human development and adaptation through basic research and empirical approaches to promote positive development and implementing prevention and early intervention strategies (Cicchetti & Toth, 2009; Collins et al., 2011).

Nonetheless, there is a general lack of information on the burden of mental diseases, barriers to obtaining mental health care, policy-making, financial resources, and infrastructure for mental health services in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) (Baxter et al., 2013; Rathod et al., 2017). Pakistan is a developing country and evidence on epidemiological studies on children's mental health is at the evolving stage. A few researchers have reported estimates of children's mental health for different age groups in recent decades in Pakistan (Inam & Zaman, 2015; Malik et al., 2019; Syed et al., 2007).

A child's social, emotional, and academic growth depends on his or her ability to interact positively with others, to better regulate emotions, to feel competent and optimistic about one's own abilities, and to resist from engaging in negative behaviors (Jones & Doolittle, 2017; McClelland et al., 2017; McCoy et al., 2019). Nevertheless, third of preschoolers from low socioeconomic backgrounds (such as LMICs) have low levels of social and emotional competencies (McCoy et al., 2016). Considerable research demonstrated the need of evidence-based school programs and their effectiveness in fostering social and emotional skills in children across different countries (Arcoverde et al., 2020; Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020). Although, cross cultural dissemination of school based programs is growing which are showing promising results (Cramer & Castro-Olivo, 2016; Werner-Seidler et al., 2021), limited empirical work has been done to evaluate intervention programs focusing on the development of social and emotional skills in Pakistan. Researchers, however, have highlighted the alarmingly prevalence estimates of the presence of mental health problems in both school children and adolescents (Inam & Zaman, 2014; Malik et al., 2019).

Mental health issues that begin in childhood may persist into adulthood, causing further hardship for the affected person, their loved ones such as family and friends, and the healthcare system as a whole (Tillmann et al., 2018). According to existing literature, children who have externalizing and/or internalizing behavioral issues in early age have the higher risk of mental illnesses in the future (Egger & Angold, 2006; Newman et al., 1998). Therefore, it is crucial to begin early identifications and interventions for these children so that may play a significant role in restoring their healthy growth and development. In recent

literature, epidemiological studies highlighted the pressing need of implementing programs focusing on social and emotional skills development among school children (Inam & Zaman, 2014; Malik et al., 2019). In Pakistan, targeted and culturally adapted intervention programs for emotional development and reducing aggressive tendencies have been used in researches with children (Inam et al., 2015; Mushtaq et al., 2017). However, the present research aimed to determine the effectiveness of an Urdu adaptation of the Fun FRIENDS intervention program in fostering range of social emotional competencies among children from public schools of Islamabad, Pakistan. The children in our program would benefit from learning important life skills like empathy, relationship building, caring for others, and communication, all of which contribute to a child's overall development and wellbeing (Pahl & Barrett, 2007, 2010). Furthermore, the program would promote emotional skills such as identifying, analyzing, and managing emotions, problem-solving, decision-making, and relationship development. This would lead to greater interpersonal relationships, academic success, and psychological well-being for the children (Lynch et al., 2004; Matsumoto & Shimizu, 2016).

#### **Developmental Psychopathology**

#### Early Age Development

Different terms have been used in the literature to describe initial years of development. The first year of a child's life is commonly referred to as the "infant" stage in pediatrics. Many people in the field of mental health use the term "infant" to refer to a person in their first three years of existence. Some academics extend the cutoff age beyond the traditional three years, saying that it should be at least five years old to account for the fact that so much research and so many treatment programs go beyond that period. We defined "young children" in this study as those between the ages of 4 and 8. Since the beginning of the 21st century, clinicians, researchers, and policymakers around the world have collaborated to improve children's mental health to increase their social and emotional competencies. The widely accepted definition of a child's mental health described by Zeanah and Zeanah as a child characteristic: *"the young child's capacity to experience, regulate, and express emotions, form close and secure relationships, and explore the environment and learn. All of these capacities will be best accomplished within the context of the caregiving environment that includes family, community, and cultural expectations for young children"* (Zeanah & Zeanah, 2001). Additionally, the development of these capabilities is synonymous with healthy social and emotional development. Furthermore, children's mental health can be defined as *"a multidisciplinary professional field of inquiry, practice, and policy concerned with alleviating suffering and enhancing the social and emotional competence of young children"* (Zeanah, 2019).

Children's mental health is considered as a strength-based discipline. This implies that clinical professionals and researchers collaborate to determine areas of strengths that may be used to fill in knowledge gaps, enhance competence, and remedy problems. All mental health practitioners could benefit from adopting a strengths-based perspective. But it would seem especially crucial in early childhood counseling, which deals with some of the most fundamental and delicate parts of the children's interaction, such as the parent-child relationship. To provide people hope for a better future in general, the area of infant mental health works to define, build, and maintain healthy developmental pathways for young children. In the same manner, young children give people hope for a better future in general. Therefore, prevention is always a part of intervention because the child is always evolving and changing, and it's important to pay attention to the child's long-term development along with what's currently taking place. This indicates that there is an emphasis on both easing the present struggle and planning for the future simultaneously, which may be accomplished by paying attention to the major connections that are involved in primary caregiving (Zeanah, 2019). An analysis of a large number of studies revealed that there is no upper limit to one's age at which recovery is no longer a possibility. However, a child's chances of recovering are significantly improved if they are placed in a more nurturing setting as quickly as possible (Zeanah et al., 2011). The earlier the intervention begins, the great are the chances of longterm recovery from mental health problems. Early intervention assists the child in overcoming difficulties, and treatment can also reduce the likelihood of relapse or recidivism.

#### Social Emotional Development in Children

Social emotional development in children is a critical aspect of overall child development. It refers to the process by which children develop the ability to understand and manage their own emotions, as well as the emotions of others. Children's health and future success depend on this type of development, which happens in the context of their relationships with others. Early childhood is a pivotal time for mental and emotional growth (Durlak et al., 2015) Infants start to create attachments to primary carers, and they acquire a sense of themselves and others as separate beings. Children's later social and emotional growth is built on the trust and reliance they acquire in these first connections as well as on their growing ability to identify and manage their own emotions (Zeanah, 2019). As children grow and develop, they continue to build on these early foundations. They learn to understand and navigate the social world around them, developing the skills necessary for successful interactions with others. These skills include empathy, perspective-taking, and self-regulation. The development of these skills is influenced by a variety of factors, including genetics, the child's individual temperament, and the quality of their social interactions and relationships. For example, children who have secure attachments with their caregivers are more likely to develop healthy social emotional skills, while children who have experienced neglect or abuse may have more difficulty in this area (Denham, 2006; Durlak et al., 2011; Housman, 2017).

Developmentalists who investigate children's social emotional dimensions argue that establishing emotional and social competencies are interlinked and fundamental to children's social and emotional development (Shaffer & Kipp, 2014). The study of social and emotional development in children has revealed that the ability to understand and manage emotions, known as emotional competence, is essential for children's ability to interact positively with others and achieve their goals in social interactions (Rubin et al., 2007). This concept is closely linked to the idea of emotional intelligence in social psychology, which includes recognizing emotions, thinking about emotions, understanding emotions, and managing emotions (Brackett et al., 2006; Lopes et al., 2004; Ngoc et al., 2020). Developmental psychologists have identified three key elements of emotional competence: the ability to express emotions effectively, the capacity to understand other people's emotions and the factors that influence them, and the ability to regulate one's own emotions (Denham et al., 2003). Children who perform well on emotional understanding activities are more likely to be evaluated highly in social competence by their teachers and to display the social competence that allow them to develop and maintain positive relationships with their classmates (Denham et al., 2003; Dunn et al., 2002; Rubin et al., 2007). According to numerous research (Bukowski et al., 2018; Eisenberg et al., 2003, 2010; Korucu et al., 2022; Maughan & Cicchetti, 2002), children who have difficulty controlling their emotions—particularly their anger—are frequently shunned by their peers and experience adjustment issues such as excessive impulsivity, poor self-control, inappropriate aggression, anxiousness, depressive symptoms, and social withdrawal.

Components of emotional competence include the ability to identify and name emotions, to control one's own emotions, and to empathize with those who are experiencing those feelings. Social skills include showing care towards others, positive engagement with teachers and peers, taking turns, seeking help and problem solving (Denham, 2006; Rose-Krasnor, 1997). Neurobiological studies evidenced that enhancing social emotional competencies at early age not only improve the executive functions, learning process and stress response but changes in brain structure and function as well, particularly for children from low-income families (Blair & Raver, 2014; Espinet et al., 2013). These aspects of social emotional competencies are strongly associated, in a longitudinal study of children aged five year olds, authors showed that poor emotional regulation (such as exuberance, anger and fear) predicted internalizing and externalizing problems and low levels of prosocial behavior and social competence (Rydell et al., 2003). Moreover, a recent meta-analysis of 150 studies revealed that self-regulation in early childhood, between the ages of 4 and 8, is positively correlated with social competence and academic performance and negatively correlated with internalizing and externalizing problems, such as depression and anxiety, substance abuse, aggressive and criminal behaviors in adolescence (Robson et al., 2020).

Denham and coworkers (Denham et al., 2003) desired to understand more about the factors influencing children's social development in preschool, so they undertook a longitudinal study on the topic of emotional competence. The findings suggest that the abilities of emotional competence gained between the ages of 3 and 4 become stable and continue to have an impact, as they contributed to both age 3-4 and kindergarten social competence. The study also found that the patterns of latent variable contributions to emotional competence differed depending on whether the preschoolers were boys or girls, how young or old they were, or any combination of these factors. The ability to show one's emotions, particularly one's pleasant emotions, was also discovered to play a significant role in social competence. Thus, it may be inferred that children who display cheerful emotions are more likely to make a favorable impression on their preschool teachers and peers and to thrive in their interactions with them. Moreover, the study discovered that dealing with unpleasant emotions makes successful interaction substantially more difficult throughout the lifespan, whereas optimistic people are like "interaction magnets". These results expand our understanding of the emotional underpinnings of young children's social competence and suggest directions for future research and preventive strategies aimed at preschoolers of varying ages and genders (Shaffer & Kipp, 2014).

#### Emotional Development in Children

The capacity to recognize and analyze the important expression of others improves steadily throughout childhood. By the age of four or five, children can accurately identify and

10

decode emotions such as happiness, sadness, or anger through person's body language (Boone & Cunningham, 1998). Furthermore, they are starting to realize that an individual's present emotional state (particularly negative emotions) might be the result of the person's thinking about previous events rather than current circumstances (Lagattuta & Wellman, 2001). Infants can distinguish between smiles and other sorts of facial expressions around six months of age. In one study of 7 month olds, for example, the newborns displayed the ability to identify smiling faces from those displaying anger or a neutral expression (Kestenbaum & Nelson, 1990).

Evolutionary explanations of emotional development suggest that it is crucial for children to detect and react to other people's disgusting emotions in order to avoid sources of transmission and contamination in their surroundings (Izard, 1994). This would be a form of social referencing that would help children avoid getting sick from coming into contact with or eating potentially harmful things. This data demonstrates that youngsters can identify the typical "disgust expression" at an early age. Children are less likely to be able to describe the 'disgust face' than other emotional expressions, despite the evolutionary benefits of being sensitive to the disgusted emotions of others (Hay, 2019).

Many young children, in fact, conflate disgust with other feelings, the most common of which is rage (Gagnon et al., 2010). Matching exercises are more effective than labelling ones for children aged 5–6 (Vicari et al., 2000). Children are more likely to recognize the repulsive expression if they are exposed to it in the context of a story (Nelson et al., 2013). According to the differentiation concept proposed by Bridges (1932), disgust develops from the more general experience of pain. Consistent with this theory, it's important to highlight how young children's ability to identify the emotions conveyed by other people's faces develops in a predictable sequence, beginning with the ability to identify distress and expanding to include the identification of specific negative emotions. Available crosscultural literature suggests that young toddlers see the disgust face and understand it as a sign of worry or sadness, rather than the pure emotion of disgust (Widen & Russell, 2013).

Even 5-year-olds are perceptive enough to see when others are happy (Boone & Cunningham, 1998). However, they are not nearly as adept at identifying negative mood cues (De Sonneville et al., 2002). They may not be able to tell the difference between positive and negative expressions on people's faces, or they may confuse one bad expression with another. For instance, it appears that issues in recognizing fury in particular emerge around the middle years of childhood (Montirosso et al., 2010; Widen & Russell, 2013). When assessing a child's ability to perceive emotion, it is important to consider not only the child's perceptual abilities but also their understanding of emotion words (Vicari et al., 2000).

It has been shown in experimental investigations of children's reactions to facial expressions that 3-year-old Chinese and American children hearing such stories tend to make a basic distinction between happy and negative emotions; older children doing the task are more likely to make distinctions among the negative emotions (Borke, 1973). A recent study with children aged 4, 8, 12, and college students studied how people of different ages absorb and judge emotional facial expressions based on the information provided by the surrounding context. Scenes were shown to them in which the characters' facial expressions were either consistent. Findings showed that college-aged participants focused predominantly on the face, while younger participants paid variable attention to the face and

context (Leitzke & Pollak, 2016). This points to a change in the way people understand and respond to emotional cues as they grow older.

It is also worth noting that an emotional experience involves both physiological and psychological mechanisms. An emotion is felt, expressed, and interpreted through physiological reactions and physical behaviors, as well as through thoughts and words (Hay, 2019). Empathy is another important feeling that a child can experience and recognize. Empathy theorists make a distinction between affective and cognitive empathy (Preston & de Waal, 2002). In order to truly empathize with another person, you must not only share their feelings but also comprehend their motivations (Decety & Meyer, 2008). Accurately interpreting another person's emotions requires both the capacity to perceive emotional signals and the comprehension of the environment in which the emotional signal is created. In other words, children figure out the context for an adult's joy, sadness, or rage.

Many children are sensitive to the incidence of discomfort and may attempt to support or comfort those in distress through actions of prosocial behaviors such as helping, sharing, and comforting (Zahn-Waxler et al., 1992). As an example, a young child offering an adult her own teddy bear may not always be appropriate for the recipient. By the time they are two years old, toddlers routinely help adults with practical challenges, and it is during this time that we first notice their attempts to bring comfort to others through the use of objects (Warneken & Tomasello, 2006) When young children feel uncomfortable, they may try to help others by diverting attention, sharing, or offering other forms of assistance (Demetriou & Hay, 2004).

13

#### Gender and Emotional Sensitivity

As infants, boys and girls demonstrate equal emotional responses (Brody, 1998). Several research have investigated whether or not young boys or girls are at a disadvantage when it comes to recognizing and processing emotions. While some research suggests that girls have a deeper capacity for feeling others' emotions, others have found the opposite to be true (Bosacki & Moore, 2004; Brown & Dunn, 1996; Laible & Thompson, 1998). Additionally, some studies found no gender differences in emotional understanding. One possible explanation for these divergent results is that gender differences in emotion comprehension are likely obscured when evaluations of this ability are aggregated across multiple dimensions (Fidalgo et al., 2018). For example, According to research by Aznar and Tenenbaum (2013, while 4-year-olds did not show any significant gender differences in their emotional understanding, 6-year-old boys outperformed 6-year-old girls when it came to comprehending the situational causes of emotion, and 6-year-old girls outperformed 6-yearold boys when it came to comprehending reflective emotions. This indicates that there may be gender differences in the types of emotions understood by girls and boys at specific ages. In addition, a research study on gender differences in connection to emotional expression found that men frequently had more intense emotional experiences, although women have greater emotional expressivity, especially for negative emotions. Additionally, gender variations depend on the particular emotion type but not the valence (Deng et al., 2016).

#### **Theoretical Models for Child Development**

Several theories have been proposed to describe the social and emotional dimensions of the developmental process. Some of them are discussed below.

#### Maturation Model

The maturational model is likely the most fundamental one, and when viewed through this perspective, individual development can be understood as the natural unfolding of a predetermined series of maturational stages (Gesell & Amatruda, 1947). The maturation of both the brain and the physical body is thought to be the cause of the development of higher-order functions. This form of "unfolding timeline" can be understood, for instance, as a reflection of the developmental evolution of emotional emotions as they occur throughout life.

#### Gene–Environment Interaction Model

Recent studies in the field of biology has shed light on the complicated connections that take place between a person's biological make-up (genetic disposition) and the environments in which they are raised (Warrier et al., 2021). An interaction between genes and the environment is the focus of the gene–environment interaction model, which highlights the ways in which the biological tendencies of individuals interact with the characteristics of their environments to determine the trajectory of development. In addition, there is a substantial connection between interactions between genes and the environment and the emergence of both internalizing and externalizing behavioral issues in children (Knafo & Jaffee, 2013). For instance, individuals who have a genetic predisposition to be shy or inhibited and whose social development is affected by parental caregiving can have their social development altered as a consequence (Fox et al., 2001, 2005). Similarly, various studies found that early life stress and negative experiences may play a causal role in the development of schizophrenia and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and major depressive disorder (MDD) (Klengel & Binder, 2013; Samek et al., 2015; Warrier et al., 2021).

#### **Transactional Models**

Sameroff (1993) proposed the transactional model, which focuses on the dynamic interaction between children and their environment across time. This perspective emphasizes the influence of parental responses on the emotional and social development of children. When parents respond to their child's emotional displays, for instance, the child's response to the parent can be shaped. Both the child and the parent continuously shape one other's social and emotional experiences. The application of Sameroff's transactional model to the study of developmental psychopathology has enhanced our understanding of the underlying dynamics that can rise to a variety of developmental disorders. By identifying specific pathways, researchers have been able to identify the risk factors and protective variables that put children at risk for developing disorders. The ecological transactional model of Cicchetti and colleagues (Cicchetti et al., 2000) provides a comprehensive understanding of the nature and development of depressive disorders in children and adolescents by taking into consideration the various and different forces that interact to cause depressive outcomes (Gustafsson, 2019).

#### Attachment Theory

John Bowlby's attachment theory (Bowlby, 1969) posits that early relationships with primary caregivers have a profound impact on an individual's social and emotional development. According to Bowlby, infants have an innate drive to form close and lasting relationships, known as attachment, with a small number of specific individuals, usually their

parents or primary caregivers. This attachment serves a survival function, providing the child with a sense of security and a secure base from which to explore the environment. Bowlby's theory has been widely supported by research. Literature has shown that infants as young as six months old can form attachments to their primary caregivers and that the quality of these early attachments can have long-term effects on social and emotional development. For example, children who form secure attachments with their caregivers are more likely to have positive relationships with their peers, to have better self-esteem and to be more resilient in the face of stress. In contrast, children who form insecure attachments with their caregivers, such as those who experience neglect or abuse, are more likely to have difficulty with social and emotional development, including problems with self-esteem, aggression and mental health problems (Cicchetti et al., 2000; Fernandes et al., 2020; Raikes & Thompson, 2006; Zajac et al., 2020). Bowlby's theory also highlights the importance of continuity and consistency in caregiving relationships. Research has shown that disruptions in caregiving relationships, such as those caused by institutional care or multiple changes in caregivers, can have negative effects on social and emotional development. In summary, Bowlby's attachment theory emphasizes the importance of early relationships with primary caregivers in social and emotional development. According to this theory, infants have an innate drive to form close and lasting relationships with specific individuals, which serves a survival function. Research has supported this theory, showing that the quality of early attachments can have long-term effects on social and emotional development, and that continuity and consistency in the caregiving relationship is important (Meins, 1997).

#### **Temperament Models**

Temperamental models refer to theories that propose that certain characteristics, such as emotionality and activity level, are innate and relatively stable across time and context. These characteristics, also known as temperaments, are thought to influence an individual's social and emotional development. One of the most well-known temperamental models is the New York Longitudinal Study, conducted by Thomas and Chess in the 1970s (Chess & Thomas, 1984). The study proposed that there are three major dimensions of temperament: activity level, rhythmicity, and approach/withdrawal. The study found that these dimensions are relatively stable across time and that they are related to different outcomes in social and emotional development. For example, infants high in activity level were found to be more likely to become active and assertive children, while infants low in activity level were found to be more likely to become passive and withdrawn children.

Another well-known temperamental model is the Difficult Temperament model, proposed by Goldsmith and Rothbart in the 1990s (Rothbart et al., 1994). This model suggests that there are three dimensions of difficult temperament: negative emotionality, shyness, and impulsivity. The study found that these dimensions are relatively stable across time and that they are related to different outcomes in social and emotional development. For example, children high in negative emotionality were found to be more likely to have problems with emotion regulation and have a higher risk for developing anxiety and depression (Caspi et al., 1995).

A more recent model is the Behavioral Inhibition System (BIS) and Behavioral Activation System (BAS) model, proposed by Gray in the 1990s (Ekman & Davidson, 1994;
Gustafsson, 2019). The model suggests that there are two innate systems that influence behavior: one that is sensitive to signals of non-reward and punishment (BIS) and one that is sensitive to signals of reward (BAS). The study found that these systems are related to different outcomes in social and emotional development. For example, individuals with a high BIS are more likely to be anxious and avoidant in novel situations, while individuals with a high BAS are more likely to be outgoing and approach novel situations (Degnan & Fox, 2007; Kagan et al., 1984). Hence, temperamental models propose that certain characteristics, such as emotionality and activity level, are innate and relatively stable across time and context.

### Information Processing Model

Theories on social and emotional development have long recognized the role of information processing and emotional intelligence in shaping an individual's ability to interact with others. Crick and Dodge (1994) proposed an information processing model that centers on the mechanism of interpreting and reacting to social cues. Their model highlights the importance of individual factors that can influence one's ability to send, receive, and process social cues, with a focus on cognitive factors rather than affective ones.

Mayer and Salovey (1997) formulated the concept of emotional intelligence, highlighting its importance in social interactions. They suggested that children's cognitive development can be improved by teaching them to identify and process their emotions, and that emotions play a crucial part in an individual's adaptation and progress. Although the role of emotions in social interactions has received much attention, the connection between social-emotional abilities and their beneficial effects has received comparatively little attention. Furthermore, Saarni (1999) is an early thinker to argue that emotional intelligence and understanding are intrinsic to human relationships. Saarni highlighted eight fundamental emotional skills essential for functioning effectively in social circumstances requiring the expression of emotions, with an emphasis on how these develop over time. Examples of such abilities include: the ability to comprehend and manage one's own emotions as well as those of others, the ability to read and interpret the emotions of others, as well as the ability to empathize with those with whom one is communicating.

Developing further on Saarni's model, Halberstadt and colleagues (Halberstadt et al., 2001) proposed the concept of affective social competence. This theory seeks to strike a balance between the two aspects of social competence that have previously been overemphasized in other theories. Sending emotional messages, receiving emotional messages, and feeling emotions all play fundamental roles in their approach. They also listed four pragmatic skills—awareness, identification, social context, and behavior management—needed for effective social interaction. The model stresses the importance of being mindful of the dynamic nature of social-emotional skills and the need for active learning to develop them. In summary, theories on social and emotional development have long recognized the role of information processing and emotional intelligence in shaping an individual's ability to interact with others.

### Bronfenbrenner's Model

Bronfenbrenner's Bioecological Model (Bronfenbrenner, 1996) is a widely accepted framework that highlights the importance of viewing the individual within the context of numerous environments and systems that influence one another. This model includes both

20

immediate circumstances, such as parent-child interactions, and distal factors, such as cultural norms and childcare policies. Many elements of a child's social and emotional development are thought to be shaped by these environments. Individual characteristics such as genotype, intelligence, temperament, and personality. According to the Bioecological Model, interacting with features of one's immediate environment, such as family, school, and friends, the larger social and economic setting, such as one's socioeconomic status, one's extended family, and one's living conditions, and one's culture, regulations, and values for example traditions and policies.

Bronfenbrenner then identified micro, meso, exo, and macro systems as components of a child's environment. According to Bronfenbrenner's sociocultural theory, effects from the immediate environment, or the microsystem, can be either short-term and fleeting or long-term and pervasive, such as the effects of ongoing family conflicts or the loss of a loved one. The child's day-to-day life is influenced by these mini environments. Different trajectories are observed between children raised in secure homes and those raised in more chaotic environments, which the model interprets as evidence that the exo-system, such as available health care services, employment prospects, or neighborhoods safety, can have a significant impact on the developing child. The mesosystem refers to the interactions between various systems. Individuals are affected by their exo-systems, according to this model; one example is external support for parents, but also extended family and community. The term macrosystem refers to the social environment, including cultures, social institutions, laws, and policies (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006). This macrosystem is more distal and has an indirect impact on the development of the child.

Bronfenbrenner's Bioecological Model gives a holistic and comprehensive framework for analyzing an individual's development. It emphasizes the necessity of examining the individual in the context of multiple contexts and systems, as well as the role of proximal activities in shaping development, such as social relationships and play. Furthermore, the model emphasizes the function of time in shaping development as well as the significance of historical events in comprehending the individual's development (Gustafsson, 2019). When studying child development and everyday functioning, it is essential to comprehend the child's dynamic relationships with their environment (Bornstein, 2009). These kinds of interactions, often referred to as transactional processes, include continual feedback between the child and their environment, which ultimately leads to further development. Both the child's unique features and their environment continuously give new information that influences their growth (A. Sameroff, 2010). These transactional processes can be observed as reflected in engagement, or active participation in activities and social interactions. The child's interactions with teachers and peers can impact how they are perceived and treated, which in turn influences the child. These interactions between the child and their parents, peers, and teachers are all part of the processes that determine development at the proximal levels. It is essential to recognize that these interactions are dynamic and evolve over time. Children, through their interactions with the world around them and the qualities that they possess as individuals, ultimately play an active role in the process of molding their own development. The child's environment, as well as the child's biology, mental health, and behavior, all have an impact on the child's overall development (Bergman et al., 2014; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006).

# Figure 1

Bronfenbrenner Model of Bio-Ecology



Note. Bronfenbrenner Model adapted (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006; Gustafsson, 2019).

## **Estimates of Mental Health Problems in Children**

In the past two decades, mental health issues in young children, especially infants and toddlers, were frequently ignored (Zeanah, 2019). The difficulties in screening and diagnosing young children, as well as the lack of awareness that contributes to it, makes it difficult to ascertain prevalence rates (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2017). On the other hand, a huge proportion of the world's health burden, which includes intellectual and developmental disabilities, is borne by children who struggle with mental health issues. There is a 16–18% prevalence of mental difficulties in children aged 0–6 years, with somewhat more than half (8–9%) being significantly impacted by these issues, according to an epidemiological systematic review (Klitzing et al., 2015). According to the Global burden of disease (GBD) study (Baranne & Falissard, 2018) conducted in six regions of World Health Organization (WHO) including Africa, America, Eastern Mediterranean, Europe, South East Asian and West Pacific. Mental disorders are also reported to be among the leading causes of disabilityadjusted life years in Europe and the Americas for children aged 5-14 years, which advocates for mental disorders as one of the most important public health challenges of the 21<sup>st</sup> century across the globe. However, researchers noted that it is difficult to accurately gauge the frequency of mental disorders in resource-poor regions. Those with limited access to psychiatric and medical help are less likely to receive a diagnosis, and the negative effects of their conditions are typically disregarded for this reason. Similarly, based on additional globally epidemiological data, it is estimated that 13 to 23% of children and adolescents experience a mental condition (Kessler et al., 2017; Polanczyk et al., 2015).

In addition, there have been advancements in discriminating between transitory individual differences (challenges during transition age) and genuine psychopathology. A Norwegian research of 1250 preschoolers from low socioeconomic position found a prevalence of 7.1% for psychiatric illnesses. The most prominent mental health disorders among them were anxiety disorders with 1.5 percent, oppositional defiant disorder with 1.8 percent, conduct disorder with 0.7 percent, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder having 1.9 percent, and depressive disorders were highest with rate of 2 percent. Moreover, comorbidity between these disorders was prevalent (Wichstrøm et al., 2012). Another national survey in England (National Survey England, 2017, 2018) revealed significant increasing trends in the prevalence of mental disorder in 5 to 15 years children. According to the findings of the study, the prevalence of mental disorders in the general population rose from 9.7 percent in 1999 to 11.2 percent in 2017, with emotional disorders being the most prevalent, affecting 5.8 percent of both boys and girls in 2017. The most prevalent categories of mental illness found in children aged 5 to 10 years old were behavioral disorders (5% of cases) and emotional disorders (4% of cases), with equal incidence rates found in males (4.6%) and girls (3.6%). There is now mounting evidence that internalizing and externalizing disorders are frequently co-occurring in children who suffer from anxiety disorders (Essau et al., 2018; Masi et al., 2004). Multiple studies conducted on early children demonstrate a significant level of consistency in mental health issues, which serve as powerful indicators for the development of mental disorders in adulthood (Tillmann et al., 2018).

This is supported by research by Basten and colleagues (Basten et al., 2016) who looked at how persistent behavioral and emotional issues were in kids between the ages of 1.5 and 6 years. There is evidence from their study to imply that children's mental health problems are consistent across the entire preschool years. In addition, Basten and coworkers have further described that preschoolers typically exhibit heterotypic continuity of symptom patterns, and that the presentation of problem behavior shifts through time. Moreover, children with both externalizing and internalizing disorders were more likely to have long-lasting challenges. In preschool, it can be hard to tell the difference between usual, transient problems and those that could be signs of clinical disorders because of the flow and ebb of problem behavior's manifestation (Egger & Angold, 2006).

Similarly, a nationwide study (Whitney & Peterson, 2019) revealed that 41% of children between the ages of six and eleven in the United States were found to have mental health disorders. The findings indicated that there was a substantial prevalence (46.5%) of mild-to-moderate behavior difficulties among preschool-aged children. 5.5% of preschoolers, or around 1 out of every 18, were diagnosed with a mental disorder. The prevalence of mental disorders was notably greater in boys (6.8%) compared to girls (5.2%). The prevalence of internalizing difficulties in children has exhibited a concerning upward trend, rising from 4.3% in 1999 and 3.9% in 2004 to 5.8% by 2017 (National Survey England, 2018). Moreover, there is a strong correlation between children who exhibit externalizing problems and the development of Internet Gaming Disorder, while internalizing problems are associated with the development of Internet Addiction (Lee & Bhang, 2020; Richard et al., 2022).

Mental health problems in children have been recognized as a major public health concern and one of the leading causes of disability and societal economic burden (Lopez &

Murray, 1998). Furthermore, these problems in children and adolescents are linked to a higher chance of dying prematurely, as well as heightened levels of suffering and functional impairment, stigma and prejudice, and social isolation (Belfer, 2008; Patel et al., 2007). The life of a child is put in jeopardy when they experience mental health issues at a young age. Consequently, in recent decades, researchers have increasingly directed their attention into the mental health prevalence and interventions for preschoolers and students (Gustafsson, 2019).

Similarly, among children, the prevalence of clinically significant anxiety disorder tends to vary by culture. For instance, a ten percent community sample of preschoolers in the southern United States matched Diagnostic Statistical Manual's (DSM) criteria for having an anxiety disorder. (Egger & Angold, 2006). Comparing this with Norway, where only 3% of children of 4 years ago were surveyed using the same diagnostic interview (Wichstrøm et al., 2012). Similarly, it is anticipated that 2 percent of US preschool children experience childhood depression, when the diagnostic criteria are applied to this population (Hankin et al., 2015). When compared to those who did not have anxiety issues in childhood or adolescence, those who did have them were twice as likely to develop anxiety and depressive disorders as adults (Pine et al., 1998).

A longitudinal study of a mostly working-class sample of British children born in South London, in which both parents and children were questioned at ages 11 and 16, provides further evidence of varying prevalence rates (Pawlby et al., 2009). Major depressive disorder (MDD) was found to affect 4.2% of 11-year-olds and 14.3% of 16-year-olds. According to data presented by Hay (2019), 7% of first-born children in a longitudinal study conducted in Cardiff, Wales met diagnostic criteria for at least one episode of mental disorder between the ages of 6 and 7. Other researchers have emphasized on behaviorally inhibited children, or the approximately 15% of children who demonstrate intense anxiety and inhibition when exposed to novelty (Fox et al., 2001; Kagan et al., 1984). Behavioral inhibition has shown modest stability from infancy to middle childhood. Evidence suggests that behavioral inhibition in childhood is a key predictor of anxiety disorders, particularly social anxiety in later developmental period in childhood (Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2009; Schwartz et al., 1999). Recent literature has highlighted potential moderators of behavioral inhibition temperament early risk, highlighting the infant's ability to successfully mobilize cognitive processes involved in negative reactivity regulation, such as attention shifting and/or inhibitory control, as critical (White et al., 2011). White and colleagues (2017) showed that behavioral inhibition in early childhood predicted later anxiety at the age of 7 years, for those who did not shift attention away from a perceived danger or risk.

Hence, it is evident from the global research discussed that child of all ages experience mental health problems with varied intensity, proportions, and manifestations. In addition, Research have shown that the prevalence of mental health disorders among children under the age of 15 is increasing and this age is particularly vulnerable (Baranne & Falissard, 2018; Vos et al., 2020). If these conditions aren't caught and managed in childhood, they often persist into adulthood, where they pose serious, lifelong challenges (Cummings et al., 2014; McLeod et al., 2016).

## Mental Health in Pakistan: A Growing Concern

Although there hasn't been a lot of research done on the topic, it is indeed believed that a significant number of individuals in Pakistan struggle with issues related to their mental health. Children's mental health can be negatively impacted by factors like poverty, lack of access to education and healthcare, and witnessing or experiencing violence or trauma (Barlas et al., 2022; Malik et al., 2019). It is also challenging for children to get the support they need because there is a significant lack of mental health professionals and resources in the country (Barlas et al., 2022). In Pakistan, mental health services are severely overlooked, despite the fact that 10-16 percent of the population, which amounts to about 14 million individuals, are afflicted with mild to moderate mental disorders (Rathod et al., 2017; World Health Organization, 2015). Available data from a few studies completed in Pakistan, utilizing various evaluation measures, indicate that around 34.4% of school students experience mental health problems (Javed et al., 1992; Syed et al., 2007). According to another telephone survey, using the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ), it was found that 15.9% of children between the ages of 6 and 16 have general behavior difficulties (Malik et al., 2019). Furthermore, it was estimated that 26.6% of children had behavior problems, 13% had peer difficulties, 10.6% had hyperactivity, 22.5% had emotional problems, and 3% had social issues. Inam and Zaman (2014) studied toddlers and preschoolers, they estimated that 26.6% of kids had behavior issues, 13% had peer issues, 10.6% had hyperactivity, 22.5% had emotional issues, and 3% had social issues. They further found that nearly half of them (46.5%) exhibited behavior problems that were on the brink of clinical diagnosis. The author also reported substantial differences between the genders, with

boys displaying a greater degree of externalizing difficulties. However, there is no data supporting the use of teacher reports in cross-sectional studies of behavioral issues in elementary school-aged children (4-8 years old).

### Factors in Developmental Psychopathology

Learning how various talents at various stages of development correlate with healthy development later in life requires an awareness of several important areas of developmental psychopathology. At the most fundamental level, it argues that development is the product of a dynamic interplay between an individual's internal and external factors (their genes, biology, and psychology) (Rutter & Sroufe, 2000). Adaptive patterns in development are supposed to be consistent, but there is still a lot of room for change and disruption (Cicchetti & Toth, 2009). Second, it is influenced by developmental systems Bronfenbrenner's theory (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006), which states that people are complex living systems that are influenced by multiple factors and exist within a larger ecological system. The dynamic processes of human development are highly reliant on these reciprocal interactions, which occur on a variety of scales, from the individual to the environmental (Shonkoff, 2010). In the third place, it is vital to perform longitudinal study when analyzing developmental psychopathology. Cross-sectional studies are a necessary first step in determining whether or if there is a connection between the numerous factors that influence the various stages of development (Coll et al., 2000). Their conclusions may be off, though, because they don't consider differences in factors or the passage of time between phases. Decisive information on developmental stability and alteration may be difficult to get through retrospective research. The conclusions of longitudinal studies describe the analysis of individuals and

events at many levels throughout the course of time. Another important characteristic of longitudinal studies is that they allow researchers to investigate stages of development. Human functioning is more malleable and potentially more amenable to change during periods of transition in developmental age (Granic et al., 2003).

Last but not the least, the developmental psychopathology view places equal emphasis on healthy and pathological patterns of behavior (Masten & Cicchetti, 2010). In this regard, it is essential to have a firm grasp on what constitutes healthy and competent growth, what constitutes a divergence from the norm, and how these abilities serve to buffer the harmful impacts of risk factors. The experiences children have in response to risk and protective factors, or processes shape their futures. According to the investigations, these factors have a significant impact on child's mental health, both making them more susceptible to problems and making them more resilient (Ahulu et al., 2020; Bayer et al., 2011; Eriksson et al., 2011; The BELLA study group et al., 2008). The quality of interactions between various biological and psychological systems is profoundly affected by the interplay between risk and protective variables during development.

# **Determinants of Risk**

Children's mental health issues can be influenced by a wide range of factors, such as heredity, environment, brain development, social context, interpersonal context, and medical conditions (Bayer et al., 2011; Kraemer et al., 2001; Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). A child's vulnerability to mental health issues can be exacerbated by several factors, including premature birth (Williams et al., 1990), a family history of mental illness, neglect or abuse (Dube et al., 2003), poverty, maternal depression, being raised in institutional settings, and

other stressful life situations (Blum et al., 2000; Tran et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2022). Additionally, children who lack social support, have poor communication skills, or have difficulty forming relationships may be at an increased risk (Housman, 2017; Yang et al., 2019). Furthermore, children with chronic medical conditions or those who have experienced brain injury may also be at a higher risk (Massagli et al., 2004). However, it's important to note that the risk factors can interact with each other, and mental health is complex, therefore it is difficult to identify one or exact cause of mental health problems in children. Moreover, these indicators are frequently used to detect individuals at risk for developing mental disorders. One must keep in mind, however, that these risk variables are neither random nor independent, but rather frequently interact with one another in intricate ways. This means that children may be exposed to more than one risk factor at once, such as substance misuse and early parenthood, even while interventions may target just one risk factor. The likelihood of mental health problems increases dramatically when numerous risk factors are present, whereas the prevalence of mental health problems may be reduced when only a few risks are present (The BELLA study group et al., 2008).

Andershed and Andershed (2015) described two basic classes of factors that operate as buffers or risk factors for children's psychological or behavioral problems: those that are dynamic and adjustable, and those that are static and irreversible. The child's behavior and the parent-child connection are examples of dynamic elements that can be modified through intervention. In contrast, more support can't change static variables like a person's gender, race, or the circumstances of their past. The focus of interventions aimed at enhancing children's development should be on these types of dynamic risk factors. These may be viewed as either proximal (direct) factors that have a direct causal effect on the outcome, or distal (indirect) factors that are connected to the outcome through associations with proximal factors. A third way to define potential intervention factors is to divide them into two categories: those that initiated the problem in the first place and those that continue to perpetuate it for example factors which are causing the problem to persist (Andershed & Andershed, 2015).

Multiple studies have demonstrated that a child's environment, both present and past, can interact with genetics to increase or decrease the likelihood of emotional and behavioral issues. Behavioral issues in early childhood, as well as family factors like insecure attachment, living in a single-parent household, and parental separation and divorce, were identified as risk factors for the development of antisocial personality disorder in a systematic review conducted by NICE (Kendall et al., 2009). When these risk factors are present, it is most likely that a child will become distressed between the ages of 0 and 5. A systematic evaluation of children with ADHD (4-15 years) also indicated that they were more likely to engage in antisocial behavior as they got older and were more likely to be convicted of a crime (Mohr-Jensen & Steinhausen, 2016). Numerous psychological, biological, and social factors have been found correlated with psychological and behavioral problems in primary school children and have been proven to enhance the risk of negative life outcomes (Wille et al., 2008; Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). It is important to keep in mind that risk factors for mental health problems in children are incredibly complex and disorders are almost certainly not caused by a single factor, but are influenced by the interaction of multiple environmental, social, genetic, and biological risk factors (Kraemer et al., 2001).

33

Individual Factors. Childhood mental health problems may have significant consequences for a child's personal growth, social life, and wellbeing in general. Children at risk for developing mental health issues can be better identified and treated with the help of information about the specific risk factors that expose them to risk. Genetics is one of the most important independent risk factors for children's mental health disorders. Environmental factors interact with the child's biological, genetic, and emotional makeup on multiple levels, for example, factors such as gender, prematurity, delays in development, and chronic physical deficiencies (Werner & Smith, 1992). If a parent or close family also suffers from a mental health illness, the child may be at greater risk of developing that disorder. A child may be more susceptible to developing depression, for instance, if one or both of their parents suffer from the disorder.

Another important individual risk factor is the child's behavior and difficult or resistant temperament (Bates et al., 1998; Caspi et al., 1995). There may be a correlation between a child's impulsivity, aggressiveness, and inability to control their emotions and the development of mental health problems. Additionally, a low birth weight (Breslau et al., 2004) is also been identified as individual risks. Trauma and adverse childhood experiences such as abuse, or neglect may also contribute to greater risk for the development of mental health disorders such as post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) or depression. Moreover, children who are exposed to adverse environmental conditions early in life, such as poverty, domestic violence, or inadequate access to medical care and formal education, may be more likely to experience mental health issues later in life. Furthermore, children who have poor parental relationships, lack social support, or have difficulty forming relationships with peers may be at an increased risk. Individual risk factors are discussed further below.

*Child Temperament.* Children's challenging temperamental attributes have been identified as a moderate and consistent risk factor in cross-sectional and longitudinal research of early childhood predictors of later disorders of mental health (Cho et al., 2008; Dougherty et al., 2010). Child's temperament has been shown to be a significant component in understanding the onset of mental health disorders. A recent longitudinal study identified a significant interaction effect between four year olds' temperament and family over involvement in the development of higher anxiety symptoms in early adolescents (Hudson et al., 2019). On the basis of intrinsic differences in reactivity and self-regulation, temperament is regarded as largely constant across time and capable of predicting children's emotional and behavioral responses (Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). Côté and colleagues (2009) explored the emergence, course of development, and risk determinants for depressive and anxious symptoms in a preschool population. According to annual parental ratings from infancy through school admission, a difficult temperament predicted more depressive and anxious symptoms in early childhood. Similar results were found in another longitudinal study (Dougherty et al., 2010) linking mother-reported depressive symptoms in children aged 7 to 10 to their child's temperament at age 3. By the time they reach the age of 10, children who display this pattern at the age of three are more likely to be clinically depressed. These results demonstrate that preschoolers with a difficult temperament have a higher chance of developing emotional problems as adults.

35

Disparities in activity level, reactivity or emotional intensity, sociability, or withdrawal have all been used to explain differences in children (Buss & Plomin, 1975). Jerome Kagan and his colleagues (Kagan et al., 2018) recognized behavioral inhibition, often known as the predisposition, to withdraw from unfamiliar people or surroundings, as a characteristic of one's temperament. Inhibited infants show extreme physiological arousal (for example, elevated heart rates) in response to conditions that hardly bother unbound infants, and they start fussing and showing increased motor activity in response to novel things as early as 4 months old, such as a vividly colored mobile. At the age of 21 months, inhibited toddlers showed signs of shyness and even fear when introduced to new people, objects, or environments, while uninhibited youngsters often reacted in a flexible and confident manner. At ages 4, 5 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>, and 7 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>, children who scored higher on the inhibition scale remained less social with strangers and peers and less likely to participate in potentially dangerous activities than children whose scores were not in the inhibition range (for example, walking a balance beam). In addition, children who fit the inhibited profile as toddlers are more prone to acquire social anxiety as teenagers and irrational concerns (of being kidnapped) as elementary school children. (Kagan et al., 2018; Schwartz et al., 1999; Shaffer & Kipp, 2014).

**Environmental Factors.** Child's mental health issues are often triggered or exacerbated by factors in their immediate surroundings. Risk factors can be found in a variety of aspects of the family dynamics, school environment, living conditions, poverty, or peer groups (Andershed & Andershed, 2015; Bayer et al., 2011; Mohr-Jensen & Steinhausen, 2016; Reiss et al., 2019). Children's problems with mental health may be exacerbated by the quality and form of their peer connections, such as rejection and negative peer models. Significant risk factors for children's mental health can be found in both the school environment, including the quality of education and academic rigor, and the neighborhood, including factors like crime and limited access to leisure activities. There are many facets and dimensions of mental illness and the above-mentioned risk factors typically interact with one another. Thus, to strengthen children's mental health, a holistic strategy is required that takes into account a variety of potential risk factors (Wilmshurst, 2017).

*Negative Experiences in Childhood.* Negative Experiences in Childhood or also known as adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) also play a major role in the child's mental health disorders in later adolescents or adulthood. ACEs refer to traumatic events that occur during childhood, for example, domestic abuse, neglect, parental discord or household dysfunction (Felitti et al., 1998). A child's future mental and physical health, in addition to their physical, psychological, and intellectual development, can be significantly affected by these types of circumstances. It has been demonstrated from research that children who endure ACEs are more likely to develop a variety of mental health issues such anxiety, depression, PTSD, and behavioral disorders later in life (Widom & Shepard, 1996). These adverse experiences in childhood may also increase the risk of substance abuse, self-harm, and suicide (Anda et al., 2006). Further, adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) can have long-lasting effects on children's physical health, including an increased risk of chronic diseases like depression, alcoholism, drug dependence, heart disease, cancer, chronic lung disease, obesity, and diabetes (Dube et al., 2003).

37

Additionally, indeed, ACEs in the early years have been shown to have negative long-term consequences. ACEs can also lead to difficulties with trust, attachment, and relationships, which can affect how children interact with others and how they learn. They can also impact the child's cognitive development, academic progress and can lead to poor academic achievement and low educational attainment (Bright & Thompson, 2018; Zeanah, 2019). It is vital to remember that not all children who experience ACEs will develop mental health problems, and many children are able to recover with the right support provided at the right time. Early identification and intervention can mitigate the negative impact of ACEs and minimize the chances of developing long-term mental health problems and chronic physical conditions and improve their well-being (Lorenc et al., 2020).

*Family Factors*. Family factors play a significant role in the development of mental disorders in children. Risk factors can be found in a variety of aspects of the family dynamics, such as family structure, attachment styles, maternal depression, parenting style, and domestic abuse (Blum et al., 2000; Formoso et al., 2000; Mohr-Jensen & Steinhausen, 2016; Raikes & Thompson, 2006; Wang et al., 2022; Yockey et al., 2021) can all contribute to the development of mental disorders such as both internalizing or externalizing problems in children. For example, studies have shown that children who grow up in households with high levels of conflict, neglect, or abuse are at an increased risk for developing mental health problems such as anxiety, depression, and behavioral disorders (Victor et al., 2019; Yockey et al., 2021). Likewise, it has been suggested that offspring of parents particularly mother suffering from depression or other mental health disorders may be more susceptible to similar issues later in life (Fong et al., 2019; Weijers et al., 2018).

Moreover, family behavior and parenting can play a role in the emergence of mental disorders in children. As an illustration, studies have revealed a correlation between authoritarian and permissive parenting styles and an increased risk for mental health issues in children, while authoritative parenting reduces this risk (Raikes & Thompson, 2006; Zajac et al., 2020). The absence of social support, poverty, and single parenting are all examples of familial circumstances that have been linked to the emergence of mental illness among children (Bates et al., 1998; Raval et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2017). Factors such as living in a conflicted household, witnessing domestic violence, and having a parent(s) with a mental health problem were investigated in a recent analysis of the National Child Health Survey, all of which may lead to the emergence of conduct disorder in adolescence (Mental Health of Children and Young People in England, 2017, 2018; Yockey et al., 2021). The chance of a child acquiring a mental condition might be amplified when these factors interact with one another and with individual characteristics including genetics, temperament, and unfavorable childhood events. Therefore, interventions such as parenting support, mental health treatment for parents, and family therapy that target these familial characteristics can be useful in preventing and treating children's mental problems (McClelland et al., 2017; Moreira et al., 2019; Rahman et al., 2016).

Additionally, a variety of negative family circumstances, such as callous-unemotional traits, mother's mental health particularly maternal depression, parental abuse, family stress, adverse family environment, low parental self-efficacy and parenting styles and standard were found to be associated with child behavioral problems (Behere et al., 2017; Côté et al., 2009; Deater-Deckard et al., 1998; Fong et al., 2019; Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). Bayer and

colleagues' study (Bayer et al., 2011) revealed that overinvolved, overprotective or helicopter parenting, as well maternal emotional distress, were key predictors of internalizing (emotional) symptoms beginning in preschool. Findings also showed that harsh discipline (smacking or yelling) was the strongest consistent predictor of children's externalizing (conduct) problems.

Similarly, in a recent longitudinal study (Perry et al., 2018), researchers explored the relationship between overcontrolling parenting during toddlerhood, self-regulation during early childhood, and social, emotional, and academic adjustment in preadolescence over an 8-year span using a sample of 422 participants. The results show that overcontrolling parenting at age 2 is negatively associated with emotion regulation and inhibitory control at age 5, which in turn, are associated with more child-reported emotional and school problems, fewer teacher-reported social skills, and less teacher-reported academic productivity at age 10. The study also suggests that self-regulatory skills in early childhood may play a key role in shaping child adjustment into adolescence, and that overcontrolling parenting during toddlerhood is associated with preadolescent outcomes through its relationship with these skills.

Among other family factors, family structure is a crucial one in the development of a child's mental health problems. Joint families are those in which multiple generations of family members live together under one roof, while nuclear families consist of only parents and their children (Abdul Rasheed, 2015). Literature demonstrates that family structure plays a significant role in shaping a child's development. The studies suggest that children in joint families tend to have better cognitive and academic outcomes, emotional security, and

traditional values compared to those in nuclear families. While children in nuclear families tend to have better emotional and psychological well-being, self-esteem, and independence compared to those in joint families (Blum et al., 2000; Brown, 2004). However, it is important to note that these findings might vary depending on the cultural and socioeconomic context of each country. Notably in the context of Pakistani culture, where the joint family system is supported over the nuclear family (Abdul Rasheed, 2015). Behavioral issues in children may be the outcome of a more authoritarian parenting style living in a joint family system. Also, under a joint family arrangement, younger ones are expected to act submissively, to control their emotions, and to respect the authority of their elders. It's possible that this contributes to kids having trouble expressing their feelings, controlling their emotions, and regulating themselves (Engelmann & Pogosyan, 2013; Sheikh, 1973).

*Peer Relations.* The emergence of mental health issues in children can be significantly influenced by peer relationships. Longitudinal research has shown that children who are rejected or bullied by their peers are more likely to show signs of depression, anxiety, and other internalizing problems as they grow older. (Copeland et al., 2013; Juvonen & Gross, 2008; Liao et al., 2022). Additionally, children who have poor peer relationships may struggle with social skills and may have difficulty building and maintaining positive relationships in the future (Asher & Coie, 1990). Furthermore, conduct problems, aggressiveness or anxiousness and social withdrawal may be associated with mental health disorders during adolescence (Kessler et al., 2007). Because it has been established that behavioral disorders are socially valued (for example, peer popularity) and socially clustered

(for example, homophily), peer interactions are related with psychological problems in adulthood (Long et al., 2020).

Victor and colleagues (Victor et al., 2019) demonstrated in their longitudinal study that young adolescents who reported experiencing peer victimization more frequently, having lower social self-worth and self-competence, and having more negative impressions of peers were at a larger risk of engaging in self-injurious behaviors. Children who have difficulties with social skills and relationship management, as well as those who act aggressively against their peers, are often the targets of rejection and isolation. Persistent peer conflict among children raises the risk that they may exhibit antisocial traits later in life, including school failure, criminal activity, and delinquency (Asher & Coie, 1990; Blum et al., 2000).

Schooling and Education. Dropping out of school and receiving a substandard education are significant risk determinants for the long-term undesirable effects. Research has shown that individuals from low quality education and low family income backgrounds may be at a greater brink for developing internalizing and externalizing problems. Internalizing problems including depression and anxiousness, have been found to be more prevalent among individuals from low-income backgrounds (LMICs). This may be because individuals from low socio-economic backgrounds may have fewer opportunities for positive social interactions and less access to mental health resources, which puts them at higher risk for experiencing psychological challenges. Individuals who come from families with poor socioeconomic status are more likely to face higher levels of stress and adversity, both of which are factors that can lead to the development of internalizing difficulties (Wang et al., 2022). Furthermore, research has shown that people from disadvantaged socioeconomic situations are disproportionately affected by externalizing disorders like aggression and conduct disorder. The lack of financial stability and social support has been linked in several studies to the emergence of these issues in low-income communities. Furthermore, those from lower socioeconomic origins may be more vulnerable to stress and adversity, both of which can lead to the emergence of externalizing disorders (Costello et al., 2003; Gershoff et al., 2007; Kim-Cohen et al., 2003).

It is worth mentioning that, low socio-economic status is a complex construct and is influenced by multiple factors, including income, poverty, unemployment, parental education and occupation, family structure, parental mental health, housing, access to healthcare, and access to recreational and educational resources, play a significant role in the development of behavioral problems and mental illnesses (Blum et al., 2000; McCoy et al., 2016; Rathod et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2022).

# **Protective Factors**

Rutter defined protective factors as "*factors that modify, mitigate, or change an individual's response to an environmental hazard that predisposes to a maladaptive outcome*" (Rutter, 1985). Examples include age, personality, and problem-solving skills. Because they influence many different hazards, they do not ensure normal growth in the absence of other risk factors. Garmezy and Rutter (1988) identified three types of factors that can improve a child's well-being: the child's own positive characteristics, a supportive family environment, and access to resources or support from external agencies that can help the child develop coping skills. These factors could also be examined under the areas of child, family, and socioeconomic conditions.

Protective factors alter how we react to adversity, allowing us to avoid negative consequences. In contrast, risk determinants are those factors that enhance the likelihood of negative consequences (Zolkoski & Bullock, 2012). The positive aspect is that both protective and risk factors occur in response to circumstances, resulting in a variety of conclusions. Thus, a child's ability to thrive and grow normally despite the presence of the indicated risks may be bolstered by the presence of one or more protective factors (Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). Since promoters almost always have a positive effect, we say that they have a "direct effect," while protective factors only have an effect when the child is exposed to risk factors (acting as a "buffer"). Behavior issues are less likely to occur when a child is exposed to protective factors, which can be specific to the family, the preschool, the child, or the child's wider social milieu (Andershed & Andershed, 2015; Wille et al., 2008).

Furthermore, protective factors refer to the characteristics or conditions that help to reduce the risk of negative consequences, for example, internalizing and externalizing problems, in children. Multiple protective factors can be classified as follows. One of the key protective factors is positive family dynamics. Strong and supportive relationships within the family can provide children with a sense of security, belonging, and emotional support. This may aid to minimize the possibility of developmental psychopathology in children (Blum et al., 2000; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006; Wang et al., 2022). Adequate parenting is also a protective factor for children's well-being, good parenting practices, such as providing warmth and support, setting clear boundaries, and monitoring children's activities, can help to

promote positive development and reduce the risk of behavioral problems (Formoso et al., 2000; Hofer et al., 2013).

Positive peer relationships are another important protective factor, children who have positive relationships with their peers tend to have better mental health outcomes, as they can benefit from social support and a sense of belonging (Long et al., 2020). A positive school environment is also a protective factor, a supportive and nurturing school environment can provide children with the opportunity to learn, grow, and develop positive relationships with adults and peers (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2006). Resilience is another protective factor; it refers to the ability to bounce back from adversity. Children who are resilient are better able to cope with stressors and adversity and are less likely to develop mental health disorders. Resilience is optimized by increasing protective factors at all interacting levels of the socioecological model (i.e., individual, family, and community). Additionally, protective factors for mental health research has demonstrated that a child's social environment, which includes their family, peer, school, and neighborhood contexts, is associated with the extent to which they develop resilience (Wlodarczyk et al., 2017; Zolkoski & Bullock, 2012).

Positive self-esteem is also a protective factor, children who have positive selfesteem, who feel good about themselves and their abilities, are more likely to have better mental health outcomes (Haslam et al., 2019). Furthermore, protective factors can also include the availability of community resources and services that support children and families, such as access to mental health care, educational opportunities, and extracurricular activities. Children who have access to these resources and services are better able to thrive and develop positive mental health (James et al., 2002). It is essential to note that that these protective factors are not mutually exclusive, they often interact with each other and with other factors such as genetics, temperament, and adverse childhood experiences. They also may vary in strength and impact depending on different contexts and circumstances like risk factors. However, by identifying and promoting these factors, we can help to reduce the risk of mental health problems in children and support their positive development. Interventions that focus on promoting protective factors, such as self-efficacy, emotional regulation, relationship skills, problem solving skills and parenting support, can be effective in preventing and treating mental health challenges including internalizing and externalizing problems in children.

Individual Characteristics. Certain child characteristics, such as great health, aboveaverage Intellectual ability, a positive self-concept, a positive temperament, and interpersonal skills, can also protect a person from harm (Garmezy & Rutter, 1988; Williams et al., 1990). Social competence includes academic achievement, the ability to interact with others, and participation in a wide range of activities. Increased social competence is also associated with increased self-efficacy and self-esteem (Denham, 2006; Rutter, 1985).

Extensive longitudinal studies have elucidated the core traits of children's personalities that, over time, distinguish resilient youngsters from those who are easily impacted by risk factors (Garmezy & Rutter, 1988; Moriarty & Murphy, 1976; Rutter, 1985; Werner, 1984; Zolkoski & Bullock, 2012). Werner (1984) found that the temperamental traits of resilient youngsters were associated with favorable responses from both familiar adults and new acquaintances. Young children who can bounce back from adversity are more likely to have developed a strong sense of autonomy and a strong interpersonal orientation,

as stated by Murphy and Moriatry (1976). Other attributes include (a) a positive outlook on life despite the difficulties, (b) the ability to form close relationships with others while maintaining a sense of independence, (c) an optimistic outlook on life and (d) the willingness to take part in required acts of supportiveness.

Furthermore, resilience is influenced by a child's intellectual capacity, relationships and attachments, coping skills, internal motivation, gender, health and temperament (Benzies & Mychasiuk, 2009; Bolig & Weddle, 1988; Rutter, 1985; Zolkoski & Bullock, 2012). Parto and Besharat (2011) studied the relationship between self-efficacy, problem solving, coping, and adolescents' mental health. The findings suggest that self-efficacy and problem-solving skills serve as a child-specific protective factor and reduce mental health problems. The study also shows that the association between self-efficacy in problem resolution and psychological well-being was moderated by both types of coping strategies (effective and ineffective). Children who exhibit fear may or may not be predisposed to develop anxiety disorders. According to a literature review on the topic of predicting anxiety disorders, including the progression from normal childhood fearfulness to a full-blown anxiety disorder, there are important protective factors that can help shield children with repressed fears from becoming full-blown anxiety. The following are examples of protective factors: Being a girl (possibly because shyness is more socially acceptable for girls), having parents who are accepting of their child's shyness and caution, having positive experiences in childcare settings, and having good attention skills have all been linked to a lower risk of developing social anxiety in children (Degnan & Fox, 2007).

*Self-regulation.* Research has shown that children with strong self-regulation skills are better able to cope with stress and adapt to new situations, and are less likely to develop behavioral or emotional problems (Blair & Raver, 2015). This is because self-regulation allows children to control their impulses and make healthy decisions, which in turn helps them to avoid problem behaviors. It is one of the important protective factors. Teaching children problem-solving skills can help them to develop self-regulation skills by giving them the tools they need to make healthy decisions (Gross, 2015). Researchers have found an easy-going personality and effective self-regulation as protective variables in resilience (Buckner et al., 2003; Eisenberg et al., 2010; Werner, 1984).

A study conducted over the course of five years (Rydell et al., 2003) investigates the connection between children's emotionality, emotion control, and behavioral flexibility. Mothers were asked to rate their children on how well they dealt with negative emotions such as anger and fear, as well as positive emotions like happiness. The findings indicated that externalizing behavior and prosocial behavior were predicted by poor management of positive emotions and optimism. Furthermore, internalizing problems are associated with excessive fear emotionality and impaired fear regulation. On the other hand, high levels of prosocial activity were linked to positive emotions and excitement. In a study conducted with children aged 4-8, Eisenberg and collaborators (Eisenberg et al., 2010) looked at the connection between negative mood, regulation/control, and internalizing/externalizing problem behaviors. According to the results, children with externalizing issues have a harder time controlling their emotions and are more likely to exhibit behavioral issues like aggression and impulsivity. Whereas children who struggled inside were more likely to

experience feelings of sadness, have trouble paying attention, and act impulsively. Therefore, the ability to self-regulate is a crucial buffer against the emergence of both internalizing and externalizing behavior disorders in young people.

*Emotional Regulation*. Children with strong emotional regulation skills are better able to manage their emotions, which helps them to avoid becoming overwhelmed and acting out in negative ways (Eisenberg et al., 2010; Sabatier et al., 2017). Child emotion regulation is recognized as a crucial aspect of social and emotional competence, and it is utilized in almost all of the child's interactions with the outside world (Gustafsson, 2019; Hay, 2019; Housman, 2017). As children approach the preschool years, they are more required to regulate their emotions in order to attain their own and society's goals, and indications of emotional dysregulation are commonly recognized as the basis for psychiatric disorders and interpersonal difficulties (Christ et al., 2019; Dvir et al., 2014).

Lack of emotional or behavioral regulation is frequently regarded as a component of psychopathology; indeed, some types of issues (e.g., some externalizing problems and depression/anxiety) are defined in part by a lack of self-regulation (Daunic et al., 2021; Dvir et al., 2014; Eisenberg et al., 2010). Evidence has demonstrated a link between healthy social-emotional development and a variety of developmental outcomes, as well as its role as a protective factor (Barblett & Maloney, 2010; Durlak et al., 2015).

Children that are socially and emotionally competent will form better social ties, which are essential for future success (Mendez & Fogle, 2002). Social-emotional abilities have an impact on academic success because children who are socially competent and joyful tend to be good students (Reyes et al., 2012). The development of emotional self-regulation in children is influenced by factors such as the social environment, maturational processes, and temperament. It develops in a relational setting and is crucial for self-regulation and social-emotional competence (Wille et al., 2008; Wlodarczyk et al., 2017).

Social Competence. Social competence refers to social skills that serve as a protective factor for mental health. These skills may include showing respect and empathy, understanding and expression of emotions of others, handling criticism and rejection, making friends, dealing with authorities and interpersonal skills (Del Prette & Del Prette, 2021). Furthermore, positive interactions and relationships with friends and teachers, positive teacher response, a warm, loving setting and are also considered as protective factors for the child (Hoza, 2007; Hughes et al., 2014; Lippard et al., 2018; Sjöman et al., 2016). Social competence has been identified as a potential protective factor for child psychopathology in various studies. For example, a study by Ladd and colleagues (Ladd, 1999; Ladd et al., 1997) found that children with higher levels of social competence were less likely to develop internalizing problems such as anxiety and depression. Similarly, another study (Wang & Liu, 2021) with children of average 5.36 years old in first grade, showed that poor executive function predicted high levels of both internalizing and externalizing problems and also a low rate of decline in externalizing problems over time. Additionally, the study found that the impact of poor executive function on behavioral problems may depend on its association with disruptive social competence. These findings suggest that social competence may play an important role in promoting positive mental health outcomes for children.

*Self-Concept.* Self-concept, or an individual's beliefs and perceptions about themselves, has been found to play a protective role in the development of internalizing and

50

externalizing problems (Fong et al., 2019; Wlodarczyk et al., 2017). A longitudinal study with adolescents found that self-concept clarity plays a protective role in adolescent's susceptibility to friends' influence on delinquency, and also found that adolescents with lower self-concept clarity are more likely to engage in delinquent behavior (Levey et al., 2019).

*Coping Strategies.* Research has indicated that psychological stress can be a risk factor for children, particularly when the stress exceeds their ability to cope with negative emotions, relationships, and fear (Gunnar et al., 2009). Coping, on the other hand, can be viewed as a protective factor when it includes cognitive and behavioral techniques that help children deal with internal or external demands (Folkman et al., 1987). One study (Gunnar et al., 2010) found that preschoolers who attend preschool have higher levels of cortisol in the afternoon, which is linked to intrusive and over-controlling care from their teachers. This increased cortisol level was associated with aggressive behavior in boys and watchful, worried behavior in girls. The study suggested that an external setting, such as preschool, can act as a protective factor, mitigating the effects of negative stress on children (Söderström et al., 2013). Overall, it is important to recognize that stress and coping are interconnected and can impact children's behavior and mental health.

# **Environmental Factors.**

*Family Environment.* A landmark longitudinal research conducted beginning in 1959 indicated that children and adolescents who were raised in an authoritative manner had better outcomes on several measures of health and development (Baumrind, 1991). The author went on to describe authoritative parents as those who are both responsive and demanding, who create an atmosphere that is stimulating to the mind while also being emotionally and

physically nurturing. Additionally, they set firm, consistent, and age-appropriate boundaries for their children without being overpowering or domineering. Research has also shown that parental expression of positive emotions is linked to children's social competence and overall well-being (Eisenberg et al., 2003). Additional factors that contribute to a family's capacity for bouncing back from adversity include the composition of the family, the quality of the connections between family members and their intimate partners, the cohesiveness of the family, the presence of healthy parent-child exchanges, the availability of pleasant settings (Benzies & Mychasiuk, 2009). It is important to note that parenting style is just one of many factors that contribute to child development and should be considered in conjunction with other protective factors for family resilience.

Many studies have found that children thrive when they have the backing of their parents, are subject to an authoritative style of parenting, and are part of a close-knit, happy family. Research have found that children raised in authoritative homes, characterized by warmth, engagement, autonomy support, and clear norms and expectations, experience fewer psychological and behavioral problems (Baumrind, 1989). Additionally, positive parent-adolescent relationships and supportive parenting have been linked to lower levels of depression and better overall functioning (Wille et al., 2008).

A Chinese study by Hai-Jiao et al. (2011) investigated the correlation between adolescent's mother and father relationships and their effect on adolescent emotional health, specifically depression. Researchers discovered that adolescents reported greater maternal support than paternal support and more conflict with mothers than fathers. The findings highlight the significance of parent-adolescent connection quality in reducing depressive

52

symptoms in adolescents. Nonetheless, there may be grade-specific differences in the association between parents-adolescent relationships and depression, and gender may mitigate this association. Only parent-adolescent conflict was found to predict depression in a positive and substantial way at the seventh-grade level. Perceived parental support at age 5 and 10 was associated with lower depression, while parent-adolescent conflict was associated with increased depression. Adolescent girls were more likely to be negatively affected by mother support and adolescent-father conflict than boys were, and vice versa. This research shows that gender has a moderating effect in understanding adolescent depression and that different types of relationships and exchanges between parents and adolescents are crucial.

*Community Support.* It has been noted that children at risk can benefit from having positive adult role models outside of the family (Bolig & Weddle, 1988; Fong et al., 2019; Garmezy et al., 1984; Masten, 2001; Rae-Grant et al., 1989). This can include teachers, counsellors, after-school managers, coaching staff, community center staff, psychologists, and even neighbors. In addition, the environments in which people live and the social structures that exist within a community each play an important part in fostering well-being. Early prevention and intervention, community safety, access to associated support services, outdoor recreational facilities and activities, adequate healthcare, economic opportunities for families, religious and spiritual groups, and social support networks outside the nuclear family may contribute to a protective community environment (Benzies & Mychasiuk, 2009; Shaffer & Kipp, 2014).

Furthermore, it is important to note that protective factors that successfully assist a child's development in adapting to and coping with life's hardships must be considered in the

53

context of their specific cultures and developmental stages. Different cultures and developmental stages each have their own unique characteristics that can shape the way a child interacts with protective factors such as the availability of a loving, supportive adult or access to safe, nurturing environments. Thus, the use of protective factors to successfully help children adapt and cope with life's hardships must be tailored to each individual situation, taking into account cultural context and developmental stage (Alvord & Grados, 2005). The International Resilience Project (Grotberg, 1995) emphasizes the fact that children's developmental and cognitive levels, in addition to their internal and biological vulnerabilities, have an effect on their capacity to make use of a variety of protective mechanisms. Furthermore, belief systems, education, skills, and training can all contribute to improving resilience (Benzies & Mychasiuk, 2009).

In addition, understanding the behavioral and emotional manifestations of children's psychological problems is crucial since it not only facilitates diagnosing but also guides in managing and addressing them effectively. Behavioral and emotional manifestations of children's psychological problems are crucial in effectively diagnosing, managing, and addressing them. A child's ability to control their emotions, communicate them to their careers, and engage in independent inquiry are all signs of psychological well-being. A child's future intellectual and social achievement, as well as his or her emotional and social development, can all be greatly aided by exhibiting these behaviors (Zeanah, 2019). However, the challenge is further compounded by the fact that many of these children and adolescents do not have access to the necessary specialized interventions. These interventions are often expensive and beyond the reach of those in poverty, leaving them without access to
the supports that could help them improve their circumstances (Burkey et al., 2018; Durlak et al., 2011; Green et al., 2013; Husky et al., 2011; Rathod et al., 2017). Implementing evidence-based treatment for these young children, as suggested by researchers, may help to prevent psychological issues later in life (Basten et al., 2016).

### **Social-Emotional Development and Role of Culture**

As a child grows, their emotions are regulated by social development and their growing understanding of the environment. While distinct emotional facial expressions have been observed across cultures, there are cultural limits on the situations in which emotions are displayed (Shioiri et al., 1999; Sneddon et al., 2011). Children learn to disguise emotion as infancy and early childhood, in accordance with their culture's conventions (Cole, 1986). Emotional socialization for girls and boys often differs within a culture, with differing display rules guiding emotional behavior in the two genders, where females show advantage throughout the age groups in recognition of better emotional expressions (Abbruzzese et al., 2019; Hay, 2019; Olderbak et al., 2019).

The role of culture on emotions expression and understanding has been widely studied in the field of cross-cultural psychology. Researchers have found that culture plays a significant role in shaping the ways in which emotions are expressed and understood (Matsumoto et al., 2008). Different cultures have different norms and expectations for emotional expression, which can lead to variations in the ways that emotions are communicated and perceived. For example, some cultures may place a greater emphasis on the suppression of negative emotions, such as Japan, while others, such as the United States, may encourage open expression of emotions (Ekman & Friesen, 1971; Matsumoto & Hwang, 2019).

Culture also influences the way that emotions are conceptualized and categorized. Different cultures have different models of emotion, which can lead to variations in the way that emotions are labeled and understood. For example, some cultures, such as those in East Asia, may have a greater number of terms for different shades of a particular emotion, such as shame and guilt (Kitayama et al., 2000), while others may have fewer terms for the same emotion. Culture also shapes the way that emotions are linked to particular social roles and relationships. For example, some cultures may expect men to express emotions differently than women, or to express different emotions based on their social status (Heine et al., 2002).

Additionally, culture has an impact on the way emotions are perceived, not only by others but also by oneself. For instance, some cultures may emphasize the role of cognitive or cognitive-based emotions such as guilt or shame, while others may focus on physiological or bodily sensations of emotions (Elfenbein et al., 2007; Engelmann & Pogosyan, 2013). Furthermore, because children are exploring and learning culturally acceptable social interactions during their early years of life, evidence-based programs targeting social emotional competence at an early age can help them learn better (McCoy et al., 2019).

Whether the self is seen as an individualistic or collective construct is a significant cultural difference. Individualism and collectivism are both present in the self-conceptions of the vast majority of human societies; what varies is the emphasis placed on each, as well as the contexts and interpersonal dynamics in which they are most salient (Green et al., 2005; Kim et al., 1994). In cultures that place an emphasis on independence and self-determination,

people tend to view themselves as fundamentally concerned with their own identities as persons, complete with their own set of needs, desires, opportunities, and privileges. There is a strong emphasis on autonomy over reliance. In contrast, collectivist societies tend to be communally based and reward members whose actions benefit the whole. Interdependence and cooperation are seen as the norm, as are unity, connectedness, working with others, and selflessness. In individualistic societies, skills like self-awareness and self-management are prized while in collectivist societies, competencies like social awareness and connection skills are valued more highly. In a person-centered approach, for instance, the ability to precisely identify and control one's own thoughts, emotions, and actions is emphasized. Those who live in more collectivist societies place a premium on empathy and social harmony. Cultural differences may also affect whether these skills are taught in small-group settings or through individual coaching (Durlak et al., 2015; Matsumoto & Hwang, 2019; Weissberg et al., 2015). We turn next to factors influencing each of the social and emotional competencies.

Self-Awareness. Self-awareness is significantly influenced by cultural structures. Individualists prefer to focus on their emotions, thoughts, and influences, but collectivists have a broader perspective that incorporates their interactions with others and the context. This difference manifests itself in a variety of ways, including how people from diverse cultures perceive their physique. For instance, a study by (Maister et al., 2015) indicated that while body image is more closely linked to physical appearance and social components of self-identity in East Asian societies, it is more focused on physical features in Western societies. Individualists are more prone to attribute behavior to internal tendencies, whereas collectivists are more likely to explain behavior to environmental structures such as standards and roles (Suh et al., 1998). Suh and colleagues (1998) argue that in more individualistic cultures the self is seen as an "*autonomous, self-sufficient entity that is essentially independent from its surrounding interpersonal context*" (p. 482) and "*internal attributes, such as attitudes, emotions, preferences, and beliefs, become the diagnostic markers of one's identity*" (p. 483). Other studies show that cultural influences, particularly those that are individualistic or collectivist, influence how much attention young children pay to their own internal, personal self-image versus their more developed, social self-awareness (Durlak et al., 2015). These findings demonstrate that self-awareness is shaped by cultural structures and can vary across different societies and cultures.

Self-Management. Self-management is significantly influenced by cultural structures including attitudes, rules, and expectations. Matsumoto and colleagues (2008) discovered that cultural beliefs have an impact on general emotion regulation in a study involving 23 nations. Cultures that prioritize the long term and societal order are more prone to suppress emotional expression, whereas cultures that respect individuals are more inclined to exhibit them. The regulation of expressive behaviors depending on social circumstances is governed by cultural display rules, which are cultural norms learned at an early age (Matsumoto & Hwang, 2011). Something as simple as eye contact also is rule governed. In an Asian culture, if a woman avoids looking someone in the eyes while conversing, she is not demonstrating a lack of interest or low self-confidence; rather, she is being polite, respectful, and reasonable, whereas an individual who makes eye contact is perceived as an affront or challenge to an authority (Scudder, 2012). Similarly, assertiveness may actually mean different things in

different cultures (Pacquiao, 2000). People in Malaysian, U.S., and Filipino cultures are more likely to speak up clearly when they disagree than are people in Japanese culture. This shows that different cultures have varying attitudes towards self-expression, and this leads to varied reactions to expressiveness among people from different cultures.

Social Awareness. Unlike self-awareness and self-management, social awareness focuses on the relationships between and among people. Cultural awareness, in general, is a basis of communication, and it requires the cognitive ability to step back from us and become aware of our own cultural values, beliefs, and perceptions, as well as those of individuals around us. Why do individuals behave in this manner? What are people's perspectives on the world? Why do people react the way they do? This is a structural aspect since evaluating or judging anything requires a cognitive system to function effectively. Cultural awareness is especially important when we engage with people from various cultures. For example, an Orthodox Jewish man would not shake hands with a female other than his wife on Friday at the start of the Sabbath (Noble et al., 2009). This rule structure can be quite unfamiliar to people who do not understand its cultural basis. As may be apparent from the previous discussion, collectivist cultures are more integrated and operate more on consensus of norms, with disapprobation toward individuals who deviate from shared norms. Individual behavior is judged by others, not by the individual, and individuals seek approbation from others. Thus, social awareness is very highly valued in these cultures. Other studies point to differences in "face saving" or the practice of interaction that allows people to feel proud of themselves. In Eastern cultures, rules exist to guide interactions toward face saving, which is less valued in Western cultures (Tse et al., 1988). Additionally, social structures such as

power dynamics can impact social awareness. Those with less power tend to have better perspective-taking abilities as they need to adapt to those with more power. Power also influences nonverbal behaviors such as eye contact (Durlak et al., 2015; Guerrero et al., 2008).

**Relationship Skills.** Relationship skills are crucial for maintaining healthy and productive interactions with others. These skills can encompass a wide range of behaviors such as effective communication, empathy, and assertiveness. However, the development and expression of these skills can be influenced by cultural factors. Asian cultures have been found to place a strong emphasis on collectivism and interdependence, which can shape the way that individuals interact with others. For example, in a study by Matsumoto and colleagues (2008) involving 23 nations, it was discovered that cultures that prioritize the long-term and societal order tend to suppress emotional expression. This contrasts with cultures that respect individualism and self-expression.

In Pakistan, a collectivistic culture, the emphasis on maintaining social harmony and avoiding conflict can lead to a reluctance to express disagreement or assert oneself in interactions. This can be seen in the way that direct confrontation is often avoided in favor of indirect communication and the use of indirect language (Hussain, 2017). Additionally, the traditional gender roles in Pakistani culture can also play a role in shaping relationship skills. For example, women may be expected to be more passive and submissive in interactions with men (Raza, 2012). However, it's important to note that cultural influences on relationship skills are not fixed and can vary depending on the context and individual. For example, research has shown that as individuals become more acculturated to Western culture, they may adopt more individualistic values and behaviors, which can lead to a greater willingness to express oneself and assert oneself in interactions (Hofstede, 2001).

**Responsible Decision Making.** Structural factors also affect the choices people make. Although people in all cultures are likely to value decisions that fulfill individual needs and promote community norms, standards, and outcomes (Mann et al., 2010), those in individualistic cultures tend to value more highly the decisions that promote individual needs, whereas those in collectivist cultures value those that promote group outcomes. Similarly, Triandis (2018) argues that collectivists are socialized toward responsibility taking. Western students tend to place greater emphasis on personal or individual decision making skills, whereas those in Eastern or collectivist cultures such as Pakistan tend to view decision making as a shared activity and rely on the opinions of the group (Mann et al., 2010). Suh and colleagues (1998) reported that Westerners typically form judgments based on internal assessments and feelings criteria valued in individualistic cultures. Thus, there appear to be cultural differences in responsible decision making both in terms of who makes decisions (self or group) and the criteria for judging decisions (Durlak et al., 2015). Asian cultures such as Pakistan, have been found to place a strong emphasis on collectivism, tradition, and respect for authority, which can shape the way that individuals make decisions.

In Pakistan, the collectivistic nature of the culture can lead individuals to prioritize the needs and opinions of the group over their own, which can make it difficult for them to make autonomous decisions. Additionally, the traditional and hierarchical nature of Pakistani society can lead individuals to rely heavily on the guidance and approval of authority figures, rather than developing their own decision-making skills (Raza, 2012). Furthermore, the traditional gender roles in Pakistani culture can also play a role in shaping decision-making skills. For example, women may be expected to be more passive and submissive, which can limit their autonomy and ability to make their own decisions (Raza, 2012). Similarly, Bilwani & Anjum (2022) showed that women tend to have a stronger concern for care and empathy, and men expect women to care for others. However, culture may play a bigger role in shaping these ethics of care rather than gender. Both men and women believe they have a responsibility to care for others due to societal norms of collectivism.

The trajectory of children's internalizing and externalizing difficulties during early life is closely correlated with their level of social and emotional competence. (Sun et al., 2022). Considerable literature demonstrates that children's social emotional competence serves as potential protective factors for challenging life events and are not limited to immediate wellbeing (Sharp et al., 2012). As there is a dearth of studies focusing on primary school children in our area, we aimed to evaluate existing estimates of the prevalence of internalizing and externalizing disorders among this population. An additional objective of this research was to investigate the links between social and emotional competence, externalizing and internalizing disorders, and young Pakistani school children.

#### Social Emotional Learning (SEL)

Social Emotional Learning (SEL) has been defined in several ways (Humphrey et al., 2011). Frey et al., (2019) defined it is a broad term that refers to "*a collection of social, emotional, behavioral, and character abilities that contribute to success in school, the workplace, relationships, and the community*"(p. 7). Current efforts to fulfill the social and emotional needs of students may be traced back to Waters and Sroufe's (1983) definition of

62

competence as the ability "to generate and coordinate flexible, adaptive responses to demands and to generate and capitalize on opportunities in the environment" (p. 80). In other words, competent individuals are adaptive, appropriately respond to situations, and actively seek out possibilities in their communities. Consequently, it appears that educational institutions should spend resources to develop this skill set in children (Frey et al., 2019). Furthermore, Durlak and his colleagues (2011) defined social emotional learning as "the ability to recognize and manage emotions, set, and achieve positive goals, appreciate the perspectives of others, establish, and maintain positive relationships, make responsible decisions, and deal constructively with interpersonal situations (p. 406). Therefore, social emotional learning refers to the process of developing the knowledge, skills, attitudes, and behaviors that are necessary for individuals to effectively understand and manage their own emotions, as well as navigate relationships with others. Social emotional learning is grounded in the idea that emotional and social competencies are essential for personal and academic success, as well as overall well-being.

SEL programs typically focus on five core competencies: awareness of own's emotions, regulations and self-management, awareness of social cues and emotions, interpersonal skills, and adequate ability to make sound decisions (CASEL, 2013). These competencies are interconnected and support each other in fostering an individual's academic and professional success in life. SEL can be implemented in different settings such as schools, workplaces, and communities. They can be integrated into the curriculum, or delivered as standalone programs (Barlas et al., 2022; Lawson et al., 2019).

Social emotional learning programs may include behaviors such as role-playing, journaling, and discussions to help learners practice and apply their skills. Research suggests that social emotional learning programs can lead to a variety of positive outcomes, such as improved academic achievement, increased self-esteem, and reduced behavioral problems (McClelland et al., 2017). social emotional learning can be an effective way to promote well-being and resiliency, as well as to help individuals develop the skills they need to succeed in school, work, and life (Anticich et al., 2013; Arace et al., 2021; Robson et al., 2020). Overall, social emotional learning is a holistic approach that aims to foster the emotional, social, and cognitive well-being of individuals by developing the skills and competencies that are essential for personal and academic success. It is a vital aspect of education that can help individuals to build strong relationships, make responsible decisions, and achieve personal and academic goals.

### **Theoretical Models for Social Emotional Competence**

#### CASEL Model

The Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL) (2013) identified five interconnected cognitive, affective, and behavioral competencies (see figure 2). Social emotional development, as defined by the CASEL (2013), is "*the process by which children and adults acquire and effectively use the knowledge, attitudes, and skills necessary to understand and control emotions, set and achieve positive objectives, feel and exhibit empathy for others, establish and sustain meaningful relationships, and make responsible decisions.*"

# Figure 2

CASEL Five Core Competencies.



Note. CASEL five competencies. Adapted From CASEL Guide (2013)

1. **Self-Awareness.** - the ability to evaluate one's own feelings or emotions, values or beliefs, and behaviors.

According to Jones and colleagues' (Jones et al., 2018) description, "*Children who are able to effectively manage their thinking, attention, and behavior are also more likely to have better grades and higher standardized test scores*" (p. 15). Jones and colleagues (Jones et al., 2017) also noted that "*children must learn to recognize, express, and regulate their emotions before they can be expected to interact with others who are engaged in the same set of processes*" (p. 16). Recognizing emotions requires more than merely knowing labels; students must also learn to appropriately apply those labels to themselves and others. The ability to do so grows via practice, particularly when that exercise includes several opportunities to evaluate their emotional state and communicate about how they and others are experiencing. Students who are skilled at emotional self-regulation may appropriately evaluate their current emotional state, estimate how they will feel for the duration of the day, and take attempts to preserve their homeostasis (Frey et al., 2019).

Students who have great cognitive self-regulation can tell which difficulties they can tackle on their own and which problems (or when within the problem-solving attempt) they will require help with. The critical nature of help seeking, and avoidance becomes obvious when we consider that children who seek assistance every time, they face difficulties or adversity do not develop the perseverance and grit necessary to persevere and become autonomous learners. Or that students who continually refuse help (even when their teacher knows that help is the only way to success) can frustrate both themselves and those who teach them. Their refusal to support is based on a variety of behaviors and attitudes, such as avoiding work, being in denial, and having automatic responses to situations that make them feel bad. Getting these children back on track may need a coordinated effort from teachers who remind them of academic recovery options, administrators who meet with them individually, and family members who encourage the development of more productive habits. (Frey et al, 2019).

2. **Social Awareness.** The ability to view situations from a different perspective, respect the social and cultural norms of others, and celebrate diversity.

Social skills may include prosocial behaviors such as listening, helping, seeking help, caring and sharing (Denham, 2006). Prosocial abilities contribute to social competence and

are necessary for, but not the same as, developing and maintaining relationships, some of which develop into friendships. Empathy, or the ability to comprehend the emotions of others, is an additional major element of relationship development and prosocial behavior. Although there is little evidence that empathy can be taught directly, it can be developed through exposing children to compassionate responses. According to some suggestions (Gerdes et al., 2011; Pianta et al., 2012; Willis, 2016) for fostering empathy, teachers should be consciously aware of their own actions, include literature that allows students to explore empathy for historical and contemporary characters, and model compassionate responses to their students. Teachers can also adopt methods that are likely to result in children gaining empathy, such as labelling and discussing students' emotions, teaching nonverbal remedies, and encouraging sympathetic behaviors. (Frey et al., 2019).

3. **Relationship skills.** The ability to establish and sustain positive relationships with peers, teachers, families, and other groups.

Relationships necessitate the development of a different set of abilities, including communication, empathy, and ways for healing broken relationships (Frey et al., 2019). Sharing resources and materials willingly can be difficult for some children, but it is important to promote and practice as a core skill for strong relationships. Consider how primary-aged children view partial resource sharing as a sign of mutual friendship (Liberman & Shaw, 2017). Similarly, teamwork is described as a 21st-century's one of the top five skill or as a "soft skill" in the workplace (Melnichuk, 2022). Teamwork requires a variety of other social and emotional abilities, such as positive relationships, communication, self-regulation, goal setting, and taking responsibility. Many childhood activities demand teamwork (e.g.,

sports, music, theater, play). In school, the value of teamwork is often demonstrated through a variety of group projects that necessitate reciprocal participation to be completed (Fisher & Frey, 2014).

Positive social skills and relationships, which are necessary in the classroom and in life, are contagious. Negative ones, on the other hand, are not (Marsden, 1998). Poor interpersonal interactions spread quickly and hinder learning. This is why there must be an investment in teaching social skills and healthy relationships at both the individual and classroom levels. A study looked at how a student's well-being is affected by their classmates' well-being. It was conducted on Filipino secondary school students, with two studies conducted in total. Both studies found that students in classes with higher levels of life satisfaction and positive affect at later time points. The study found that a student's well-being is partly dependent on their classmates' well-being, showing the importance of considering classmates' well-being when assessing and promoting a student's well-being in the classroom. These results suggest that creating a positive classroom environment may have a positive impact on the well-being of students, and that interventions that target the well-being of a whole class may be more effective than those that only target individual students.

Effective communication is another essential ingredient of healthy relationships. Through good communication, relationships with peers, instructors, and the school are established, deepened, and maintained. Communication is also an important tool for learning. As part of their education, students are expected to read, write, speak, and listen. There are also specific communication standards (commonly referred to as language arts) that direct instructors'

68

efforts toward developing this component of learning. However, many people, both young and old, struggle to communicate, particularly when it comes to expressing ideas, emotions, and reactions to emotionally charged situations. It is possible that this is due to the fact that certain schools restrict dialogue to specific, safe themes. Communication cannot be restricted to academic discussions; students must also discuss social problems. Students can learn about their own and other people's points of view through communication circles. Circles are used in "restorative practices" work (Smith et al., 2015) and can be used as a basis for fixing harm after it has occurred. A student who has not had experience sharing one's feelings in the lowstakes environment of communication circles, for example, may be unwilling to participate in higher-stakes conferences where damage or harm has been done (Frey et al., 2019).

4. **Self-Management.** A set of abilities that includes self-motivation, goal planning, personal organization, self-discipline, impulse control, and the use of stress-reduction techniques.

In general, self-management refers to deliberate, intentional, and metacognitive behavior, motivation, and cognition directed toward a specified goal. "Students are self-regulated to the extent that they are metacognitively, motivatorily, and behaviorally active participants in their own learning process" (Zimmerman, 1989, p. 329). In other words, cognitive self-regulation necessitates that students engage in learning-related activities. They take on more responsibility for their learning and are active participants in the processes and approach taken by their instructors. Zimmerman (1989) also highlights the importance of unique strategies used by self-regulated learners. In his own words, "Self-regulated learning techniques are acts and processes aimed at acquiring information or skills that involve learners' notions of agency, purpose, and instrumentality. They include strategies such as

organizing and synthesizing knowledge, self-consequating, information seeking, and practicing or using memory tools.".

Stressed students perform worse, forget more of what they've learned, and intentionally avoid thinking about the material outside of the classroom. The findings of Ramirez and his colleagues (Ramirez et al., 2017), who investigated mathematics classrooms and reported that classroom stress promotes motivated forgetting of mathematics knowledge. In another study (Vogel & Schwabe, 2016), it is highlighted that worse, high levels of discomfort during learning are related with a reduced capacity to absorb new information.

5. **Responsible Decision Making.** The ability to make decisions that consider both one's own and others' wellbeing.

Children and adolescents frequently require assistance and direction in recognizing and resolving difficulties. Academic or social difficulties can be overwhelming to them, resulting in paralysis. Of course, this has developmental implications as well. Young children benefit from learning the power of an apology as a means of resolving a conflict. However, as children grow older, their difficulties can become more complex (Frey et al., 2019). Decision-making is intimately linked to problem-solving abilities. Within the process of addressing an issue is the ability to consider various choices or courses, choose one, and then act.

Our proposed universal intervention was founded on the same five principles as CASEL's social emotional learning framework, which was implemented in this study. As a result, new study evidence of these five important competencies is presented, stressing their significance in relation to emotional and behavioral disorders in schoolchildren. Research indicates that

time spent on social emotional learning can enhance academic achievement (e.g., Corcoran et al., 2020; Durlak et al., 2011; McClelland et al., 2017). Students learn more when they develop prosocial and self-regulation capabilities (Schonert-Reichl et al., 2012).

# Wallace Foundation Model

The approach of the Wallace Foundation (Jones et al., 2018) identified three social emotional learning domains: First, cognitive regulation, inhibitory control, working memory and planning, as well as cognitive flexibility, comprise cognitive regulation. Second, emotional processes consist of emotion recognition and expression, emotion and behavior management, and empathy or perspective-taking. And third, recognizing social cues, resolving conflicts, and engaging in prosocial behavior are examples of social and interpersonal abilities.

## Integrated Social Emotional Learning Model

The model proposed by Frey and colleagues (2019) categorizes the various components of Social and Emotional Learning (SEL) into five broad categories, each with its own set of related concepts and skills. The first category is Identity and Agency, which deals with the sense of self that children and adolescents develop and their confidence in their ability to have an impact on the world around them. Factors that influence this category include selfassurance, self-efficacy, growth mindset, and resilience. Self-assurance refers to the willingness to take a chance on something new, while self-efficacy is the belief in one's own abilities. A growth mindset is characterized by perseverance and grit, and resilience is the ability to bounce back after experiencing setbacks. The second category is Emotional Regulation, which focuses on the skills that positively help to regulate emotions. These include the ability to recognize and express emotions, recognizing one's own emotional state, managing impulses, and delaying gratification, recognizing and dealing with stress and using adaptive coping strategies. Emotional regulation is crucial for successful social interactions and for maintaining positive relationships. The third category is Cognitive Regulation, which deals with how students learn and develop their knowledge and abilities. This category of social emotional learning, which is the one that most directly overlaps with the academic education provided to children daily, focuses on developing students' abilities in the areas of metacognition, sustaining attention, goal setting and monitoring, problem solving, decision making, seeking help, and keeping organized. The fourth category is Social Skills, which is important for having successful interactions both within and outside of the classroom. A large degree of adult guidance is required for students to learn how to build, maintain and repair relationships. Prosocial skills, such as sharing and teamwork, connection building, effective communication, developing and expressing empathy, healing relationships, and civic spirit, are very important for students to learn and apply.

Lastly, we have the "Public Spirit," which is essential to building and maintaining a society in which everyone is treated with dignity and respect. People's contributions to and stewardship of their communities demonstrate public spirit. Respect for others, bravery, knowing one's ethical responsibilities, knowing one's civic responsibilities, seeking material improvements in the lives of others via social justice, service learning, and leadership, and so on are all important factors in shaping students' public spirits.

In conclusion, each category includes a set of related concepts and skills that are crucial for the development of children's overall well-being and success. The model emphasizes the

72

importance of adult guidance and opportunities for children to practice these skills to develop their abilities and prepare them for future success.

# Figure 3

Social Emotional Learning Integrated Model



Note. Integrated SEL model adapted (Frey et al., 2019, p. 22).

# **Prevention Science**

Gustafsson highlighted the mental health promotion as per definition of World Health Organization (2008) as: "Aims to protect, support, and sustain emotional and social wellbeing and create individual, social and environmental conditions that enable optimal psychological and psychophysiological development and improve the coping capacity of individuals. Mental health promotion refers to positive mental health rather than mental ill health" (p.34) (Gustafsson, 2019; WHO, 2008). Promoting health, then, is the process of giving people the tools they need to take charge of their health and make positive changes. An individual or community can only achieve full mental, emotional, and social health when it is helped to recognize and pursue its own unique goals for meeting its members' individual needs and influencing or mastering its immediate surroundings. Therefore, health promotion extends beyond the idea of healthy lifestyles to that of overall health and wellbeing, and it is not solely the responsibility of the health sector (WHO, 2008). Therefore, preventing mental health issues requires a combination of various strategies.

Gustafsson (2019) further explained that as a protective concept, the idea of "prevention" in psychology developed at the turn of the 20th century, with its origins in the field of psychiatry. In the latter half of the century, however, it has been given substantial consideration within the field of developmental psychopathology. Those involved in the field of prevention science pay close attention to the diversity of biological, psychological, and social aspects that all play a part in the emergence of psychological disorders. The goal of preventive interventions is to interrupt the processes that lead to dysfunctional behaviors by lowering certain risk factors and raising protective ones. Fundamentally, preventive science

74

is an interdisciplinary field that combines basic and applied research to determine the causes of problematic growth and to design effective interventions (Coie et al., 1993).

For a long time now, the field of preventive science has been characterized by using a wide range of criteria and from a wide variety of perspectives. First, the concept was seen through the lens of public health, with an emphasis on primary, secondary, and tertiary prevention measures. Health promotion is advocated for by Cowen (1983), who defines prevention as more than only the avoidance of mental illness. He proposed these five important components in The Primary Mental Health Project (PMHP): focusing on very young children, engaging in active early identification and screening, utilizing nonprofessional assistance to expand services, and developing new professional roles (Cowen et al., 1983).

Preventive measures are preferable in this situation since they save money, help children feel better sooner, and can reach a wide audience in a short amount of time (Lowry-Webster, 2001). Preventive measures in the field of mental health care have dual goals. From a medical standpoint, they can improve long-term prognoses by identifying and addressing individual risk and protective variables. The economic and societal costs of sickness tend to be much higher than the expenditures associated with preventive measures (Beardslee et al, 2011). There are typically three categories of prevention. Preschools incorporate universal preventive measures because their goals encompass broader populations like the preschool class. Preschools and families in high-crime neighborhoods are only two examples of the atrisk communities targeted by selective prevention programs. Children whose parents are in the early phases of substance dependence, as well as children with identified/diagnosed

75

psychiatric issues, are prime candidates for indicated prevention (Public Health Agency of Sweden, 2016; WHO, 2008).

### Early Intervention

Infant mental health services aim to alleviate any distress a child may be experiencing, as well as to lower the likelihood of unfavorable outcomes (such as academic failure, delinquency, psychiatric illness, social isolation or conflict, developmental delays, and deviant behavior), and to increase the likelihood of positive outcomes by fostering greater social competence and resilience. Interventions aimed at achieving these overall aims should (1) improve the capacity of carers to provide optimal care for young children; (2) provide access to supplementary services for families who need them; and (3) improve the capacity of non-family carers to recognize and respond to, and ultimately avoid, social and emotional difficulties in young children. Infant mental health focuses on establishing or improving connections because of the impact they have on a young child's development and conduct. The aim of intervention can be the child's behavior, the parent's behavior, or the social setting in which the child is developing.

Figure 4 illustrates the range of infant mental health services based on the mental health intervention spectrum provided by the National Research Council and the Institute of Medicine (Zeanah et al., 2004), providing an updated conceptualization. The National Research Council and the Institute of Medicine (2009) distinguish not only between preventive and curative care, but also between promotion and maintenance care in their framework. Infants and their families may access services at any point along the continuum, may require services from multiple points at once, or may progress through the different levels of services over time.

# Figure 4

Mental Health Intervention Spectrum,



Note. Mental health intervention spectrum adapted by Zeanah (Zeanah, 2019)

Recent work has highlighted how prospective, longitudinal studies of early childhood psychopathology have revealed connections to family history, risk factors, and biological differences, and how these characteristics show patterns of continuity and discontinuity that are remarkably similar to those found in older children and adults (Zeanah, 2019). Young children exhibit persistent (i.e., homotypic and heterotypic) social and emotional symptoms and patterns that are similar to those observed in older children (Briggs-Gowan et al., 2006; Bufferd et al., 2018). In fact, it appears that the stability of symptoms across middle childhood is essentially equivalent to that of middle childhood itself (Briggs-Gowan et al., 2003). Considering these results, it is no longer appropriate to presume that early-onset symptoms are invariably or even generally temporary. In addition, there is evidence suggesting that earlier interventions are more fruitful, at least in certain areas of growth.

Earlier intervention may be more advantageous for three reasons, as proposed by Dishion and coworkers (Dishion et al., 2008). First, interventions made early may be more successful at changing children's behavior before it becomes more severe. They claimed that it is simpler to address compliance and oppositional behaviors than it is to address deception, theft, or pro-active hostility because these are all problems that can be seen as being external to the individual. Second, younger parents have the potential to be less stressed and more open to change because they themselves are younger than their children. Third, during the early years of their children's lives, parents and carers have a more positive outlook on the prospect of their relationship evolving. Converging evidence from the fields of economics, neuroscience, and child development, as noted by Knudsen and colleagues (Knudsen et al., 2006), suggests that investing in children at an early age yields better financial returns. They give strong evidence that early intervention is more likely to be effective, citing papers from all three fields of study, and so providing a basis for policies that promote a wide range of early childhood activities. As a result, we need to think about the various forms of preventive care for infants' mental health.

In the last two decades, there has been a shift from a focus on treating mental health problems to a focus on preventing and intervening early, with an emphasis on the well-being of children and adolescents (Greenberg et al., 1999). Connolly and Bernstein (2007) propose that early intervention and prevention should be the preferred approach for effectively addressing anxiety problems in children and adolescents. In a recent review of preventative literature, Bienvenu and Ginsburg (2007) conclude that early-life prevention treatments are required to successfully reduce the burden of anxiety disorders.

Top researchers in the field of mental health have, thanks to recent advancements, begun to grasp the complexity of the etiology and progression of mental health diseases, as well as the breadth of possible interventions (Rapee et al., 2005). Consequently, the field of mental health literature has adopted a continuum model for classifying interventions, placing them in pre- and post-treatment phases (Mrazek et al., 1994). Three sorts of preventive measures are discussed: universal, selective, and suggested.

From a universal standpoint, interventions are implemented across a whole population without considering the specific risk posed by each member of the community. Contrarily, indicated interventions focus on those who have already begun to show signs or symptoms of a problem, whereas selected interventions target people who have risk factors for a specific disorder (Rapee et al., 2005; Dohl, 2013). The social-emotional learning method emerged as a unique paradigm for preventing emotional and behavioral issues in children and establishing positive competences in children in safe and learning environments of schools through the integration of concepts from developmental psychopathology and preventive research (Greenberg et al., 2017).

# **Social Emotional Competence and Early Intervention**

Resilience is a subset of social competence that is gaining popularity. It focuses on the development and study of infants and young children who are able to thrive despite being at a high risk, who can continue to function competently despite adverse conditions, and who can overcome traumatic experiences (Masten, 2014; Zeanah, 2019). Children's social and emotional competence is a hallmark of healthy early childhood development and an essential set of skills for later life. Helping children build social and emotional skills can reduce their chances of developing mental health issues later in life (Rubin et al., 2007). Davidson argues that prefrontal cortex development, which is facilitated by social-emotional training, can lead to improvements in executive functions crucial to academic success (Soni, 2014). According to the findings of a meta-analysis conducted in 2011, students in grades K-12 who were provided with social-emotional education had an average score that was 11 percentile points higher on standardized achievement tests. The significance of this effect is not entirely obvious (Durlak et al., 2011).

Various authorities also advocate for the need of nurturing children's social and emotional development from a young age. Significant changes in social-emotional development and understanding appear to occur in early childhood, notably between the ages of 3 and 6 (Ashiabi, 2000). Rubin and colleagues (2007) described that children's social skills can be defined as their capacity for social interaction, the attainment of social goals, the development and maintenance of relationships, and the acquisition and maintenance of the acceptance of peers. Children need to learn how to control and express their emotions, as well as how to apply this information in acceptable ways while interacting with their peers and adults (Saarni, 1999). To have emotional competence in early childhood means that a child can express and manage their emotions in ways that are in line with their parents' and culture's norms, and that they can reflect on the antecedents and outcomes of their own and others' feelings (Saarni et al., 2007).

### **Teacher's Role in Delivering Social Emotional Learning Interventions**

Teachers must teach students how to make decisions about the choices and problems they face. A student who has excellent content knowledge, but poor social or problem-

81

solving skills is a student at risk of being manipulated. Similarly, students who are able to predict possible consequences of their actions may be better equipped to make good decisions (Frey et al., 2019). Importantly, educators place a premium on fostering students' social and emotional development. For instance, a national survey of over 600 educators (Bridgeland et al., 2013) found that educators at all levels agree that students can learn social and emotional skills, that doing so will benefit students from affluent and impoverished backgrounds alike (97%), and that it will have a positive impact on students' persistence through high school (80%), standardized test scores (80%), and overall academic performance (80%). Teachers also acknowledged a need for significant assistance from district and school authorities to effectively adopt and promote social emotional learning. Therefore, there is a need for a systemic strategy that promotes implementation at the federal, state, district, and school levels, as instructors are equipped to promote social emotional learning.

Another element is student conduct (Ferguson et al., 2012). Disorders with student discipline, classroom management, and mental health become evident early in a teacher's career, and first-year teachers often feel unqualified to properly manage their classrooms and often misdiagnose common mental health problems like anxiousness in their students (Koller & Bertel, 2006). Positive classroom management strategies that deter aggressive student behavior and foster a productive learning environment have been shown to be more likely to be proposed and implemented by teachers who have received training in the behavioral and emotional factors that impact teaching and learning in the classroom (Norris, 2003). Institutional elements that may impact social emotional learning promotion need to be

addressed to understand the conditions under which the effective promotion of students' social emotional learning and development can occur. In light of this, it is crucial to consider whether or not preservice teacher education equips future educators with the knowledge, skills, and experiences necessary to facilitate students' social and emotional development in the classroom through well-managed learning environments that prioritize students' emotional well-being (Durlak et al., 2015).

#### **School Based Interventions**

Beginning in the latter half of the nineteenth century, philosopher John Dewey argued against the rise of exclusively vocational elementary schools. He believed that education should focus on developing students' "plasticity" (the capacity to take in new information and be changed by it) and "interdependence" (the belief that all people are interconnected and dependent on one another) (the ability to work with others). Taking Dewey's idea, a step further, social-emotional learning posits that all emotions, not only the "good" ones, can be adaptive if handled correctly. When it comes to studying or editing a written document, studies suggest that people in a bit sad mood are more detail-oriented, whereas people in a slightly furious state are better at telling the difference between convincing and weak arguments. Thus, the goal of a social-emotional learning curriculum is not to dull the impact of emotional experiences but to guide them, teaching students how to ride the waves of challenging emotions rather than being swept away by them (Durlak et al., 2015; Macklem, 2020; Weissberg et al., 2015).

Many of these children don't get mental health treatments, despite the fact that early detection and intervention is widely acknowledged as crucial. A life course perspective and

the incorporation of interventions into children's already existing social and health systems are necessary to increase the scope of services (Hamdani et al., 2021). Schools are a part of a system that helps kids of all ages and gives them the chance to improve their mental health amid boosting their chances of succeeding in school and their social lives (3–6). Problems can be spotted and remedied at a more manageable and affordable stage of development with the help of school-based programs.

According to Weissberg (2015), there are four ways to implement social emotional learning in schools: Teach skills; create opportunities to implement skills; influence student attitudes; and recognize pro-social behavior. Success in later life was found to be substantially connected with a child's degree of mental well-being, according to a study quoted by Elias (Weissberg et al., 2015). This study was conducted in 2011 utilizing data collected on 17,000 British infants who were tracked for 50 years. Similar research has shown that children who acquire these traits are less likely to experience mental health issues later in life, including depression and anxiety. Moreover, there's reason to believe they'll be healthier in body and mind. According to Elias (2015), a classroom can't run smoothly unless there are people with strong emotional and social skills present.

In addition, studies have shown a correlation between classroom kindness and better grades (Tsolou & Margaritis, 2013). Nevertheless, poor academic performance is correlated with behavioral issues (Hyland et al., 2014). Research has also focused on developing interventions to promote children's social and emotional learning and providing evidence that these abilities improve the children's academic and social outcomes (Durlak & Weissberg,

84

2011). Bywater and Sharples (2014) argued that better results may be achieved by employing a mix model approach that incorporated both universal and individualized interventions.

# **Preschool PATHS (Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies)**

The PATHS Program (Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies) is an evidencebased program designed to improve the social and emotional well-being of children and young individuals. The program aims to enhance children's self-control, self-esteem, empathy, and problem-solving skills, as well as reduce aggressive and disruptive behavior (Kusche & Greenberg, 1994). The program is typically implemented in schools and is delivered through a combination of classroom activities and small group sessions. The curriculum is divided into two parts: the first part focuses on developing social and emotional skills, while the second part focuses on applying these skills to real-life situations. The program is designed for children and young people aged between 5 and 12 years old but can be adapted for older age groups. The program has been extensively researched and has been shown to have positive effects on children's social and emotional development, as well as reducing aggressive and disruptive behavior (Domitrovich et al., 2007; Inam, 2016). The PATHS program is an effective way to support children's social and emotional well-being and can help to improve the overall learning environment in schools.

A number of studies have been conducted to evaluate the effectiveness of the PATHS Program. An earlier study by Domitrovich and colleagues evaluated the effectiveness of the PATHS program in promoting social emotional competence and reducing behavior problems in children in a randomized controlled trial. Results revealed that the children in the intervention group had better emotion knowledge skills and more social competence compared to peers. Furthermore, teachers reported that intervention children were less socially withdrawn at the end of the school year compared to control group children (Domitrovich et al., 2007). Similarly in another study (Greenberg et al., 1995) targeting both mainstream and children with special needs showed PATHS program's effectiveness in the children's emotional development. 286 second- and third graders were assessed in 30 classes in a randomized intervention school trial. 30% of children were in self-contained special needs classrooms and 70% in mainstream education. Study findings showed that both typically developing and high-risk (special needs) children benefited from the intervention in terms of increased emotional vocabulary, confidence in their ability to control their emotions, and a deeper awareness of how emotions shape their personalities. In addition, a study by Domitrovich, Cortes, and Greenberg (Domitrovich et al., 2007) evaluated the effectiveness of the program in improving academic achievement. The study found that the program had a positive effect on children's academic performance, with children in the program scoring higher on standardized tests of reading and math. Finally, another metanalysis (Durlak et al., 2011) evaluated the effectiveness of the PATHS program in improving social and emotional skills, as well as reducing problem behavior, among young people. The study found that the program was effective in improving children's social and emotional skills, as well as reducing problem behavior, including aggressive and disruptive behavior.

In general, the literature suggests that the PATHS Program is an effective way to improve children's social and emotional well-being and reduce externalizing behaviors such as aggressive and disruptive behaviors. The program has also been shown to have a positive effect on academic achievement and social emotional competence. Hence, the PATHS program showed promising results for promoting the social and emotional well-being of children and young people.

# Tools of the Mind Program

The Tools of the Mind program (Bodrova & Leong, 2007) uses implicit tactics to promote social-emotional abilities. Vygotsky's model, upon which Tools is founded, postulates that children learn to control their impulses in the course of social interactions, especially through sociodramatic play. Bodrova and Leong (Bodrova & Leong, 2007) mentioned that a key component of Tools is a daily 50-minute period of pretend play in which teachers encourage and facilitate extended and complicated sociodramatic play while also highlighting the need of planning, personality development, and interpersonal negotiation. The curriculum also features games that encourage the development of selfcontrol (controlling the speed of movement, remembering directions over time). Children are paired up for several of the program's learning activities to encourage greater participation. In a randomized control experiment conducted by Barnett and colleagues (Barnett et al., 2008). A total of 210 preschoolers, ages 3 and 4, (93% of whom were Latino), were randomly assigned to classes taught by instructors using Tools or a curriculum established by the school district. Observers at the conclusion of the school year found that Tools had a substantial effect on the targeted teaching practices, such as classroom organization and time management, teacher engagement with students, and the quality of the reading environment and instruction. A broader evaluation of student-teacher relationships, however, showed no significant changes. Teacher ratings of behavior problems in the intervention classrooms were significantly lower than those in the control classrooms by year's end, and the

intervention students also improved on a vocabulary exam but not on measures of emerging literacy or mathematics.

Diamond and colleagues (Diamond et al., 2007) followed up the original sample (who were still in pre-k) a year after the Barnett and colleagues (2008) study and tested their executive functioning. Tests of children's executive function skills showed that those in the Tools classrooms performed better than their counterparts in the control classrooms. Four studies on the Tools of the mind program have been recently meta-analyzed, and their findings point to favorable but modest impacts (Baron et al., 2017). All four pooled effect sizes favored Tools, although only one of them were statistically significant. The lack of statistical significance across three of the four outcome measures may be due to the short number of included studies, which reduced power. Tools may have little effect on children's self-regulation, or their effect may be too subtle to be noticed with the available data. Furthermore, it is evident that the respective program benefits the child's executive functions skills and maybe the role of the teacher moderates the relationship. Goble and colleagues (Goble et al., 2021) identified that there are certain factors that may moderate the results of the intervention program on executive functions enhancement such as teachers characteristics, the method of training implementation and attendance and interactions between these elements.

### I Can Problem Solve

One of the earliest explicit social emotional learning programs created for preschoolers was called "I Can Problem Solve" (ICPS) (Shure, 2001; Shure & Spivack, 1982). This intervention's logic model places a premium on teaching children to think covertly, so they can respond creatively and intelligently to societal problems. The program's primary objective is to help young people become better equipped to handle social difficulties by enhancing their ability to creatively respond to complex interpersonal issues and to foresee the outcomes of their actions. The ICPS curriculum consists of 46 brief (20- to 30-minute) lessons. Learning the fundamental cognitive skills that lay the groundwork for addressing problems begins with familiarization with ideas like "same-different," "if-then," and the recognition of basic emotions such as happiness, sadness, and anger. Then, a series of interpersonal dilemmas are presented, and the children talk about them, offering and evaluating potential solutions. Training ideas are illustrated through teacher demonstration and puppet play, and if practical, the problem-solving strategies are applied to real-world classroom issues.

In a randomized controlled trial (Shure & Spivack, 1982) among 113 inner-city African American children (aged 4-5), those in the program's intervention classrooms showed greater growth than those in the "usual practice" classrooms in terms of measures of alternative and consequential thinking, as well as teacher ratings of frustration tolerance, impulsivity, and task engagement. Follow-up assessments conducted a year later by new teachers who were unaware of the children's treatment group found that the gains made during the intervention period had been maintained.

### Al's Pals: Kids Making Healthy Choices

According to Lynch and colleagues (Lynch et al., 2004), Al's Pals is a thorough social emotional learning program for preschool, kindergartner, and first-graders that aims to foster social-emotional competence and increase resilience in young children growing up in

underprivileged, high-risk circumstances. Based on the principles of social learning theory, the program helps kids develop competencies in areas including talking to others, showing their feelings, making friends, controlling their anger, and overcoming social problems. In addition to equipping children from economically disadvantaged urban areas with "survival skills" like keeping an eye out for potential danger and making wise decisions when it comes to substance use, the program's goal is to instill hope in these young individuals and decrease their vulnerability to community violence. Classroom teachers are responsible for delivering the program's 23 sessions to their students twice weekly for 15 to 20 minutes each. Teachers can find scripts for each lesson, together with supplementary notes and activity guidelines, in the accompanying manual. A two-day introductory workshop is meant to help create a good atmosphere in the classroom and help people use their skills in other situations. This training for educators will focus on active listening, nonjudgmental responses to children's disclosure of sensitive matters, and methods for assisting children in problem-solving and making wise decisions. Several quasi-experimental research were conducted to develop and improve Al's Pals (Lynch et al., 2004).

## **Positive Action**

Positive Action is a social emotional learning program with the overarching goal of enhancing students' sense of identity, sense of worth, and sense of well-being. The foundation of the curriculum is the belief that students' capacity for self-awareness and social awareness are directly proportional to their potential for academic and personal achievement. Positive Action teaches students how to talk to themselves in a positive way, be aware of themselves, and control themselves through a variety of activities and exercises.
Longitudinal research including 930 students in grades 3-5 was conducted. This research aims to assess the impact of a school-wide initiative to improve the social and emotional well-being of late-elementary school students from low-income, urban, and minority backgrounds. Comprehensive analyses showed that the program had a good impact on student's social and emotional well-being, sense of self-worth, problem and healthy behaviors, the environment climate, and academic performance (Lewis et al., 2021).

Numerous quasi-experimental and experimental trials of Positive Action have shown consistently positive outcomes. Results from three longitudinal, experimental Positive Action studies following children from ages 6 to 11 over the course of three to four years provide information about proximal effects. Overall developmental trends revealed deterioration in self-sufficiency (self-control, being honest to oneself, working toward continual improvement). Comparatively speaking, the decreases in Positive Action were less severe than those seen in comparator schools (Li et al., 2011). Distal results have also been shown to benefit with Positive Action. Beets and colleagues (Beets et al., 2009) found that fifth graders who had been exposed to Positive Action in primary school had lower rates of substance use and sexual behavior, lower rates of violent and bullying behaviors, and higher rates of reading and math proficiency (Flay et al., 2001). The intervention's pillars are put into practice in the classroom through the direct teaching of social and emotional competencies like healthy body image, managing one's feelings in social situations, telling the truth, and working to better oneself and one's relationships (Flay & Allred, 2003).

# Second Step

The Second Step program is a comprehensive social-emotional learning program designed to help students in grades K-8 develop the skills they need to succeed in school and in life. The program focuses on building students' emotional intelligence, self-regulation, and problem-solving skills through a variety of activities and exercises.

One of the key components of the Second Step program is teaching students how to recognize and manage their emotions. This includes learning how to identify different feelings, understand the causes of those feelings, and develop strategies for dealing with them in a healthy way. For example, students learn how to use deep breathing and other relaxation techniques to calm down when they are feeling upset or anxious. Another important aspect of the Second Step program is teaching students how to build positive relationships with others. This includes learning how to communicate effectively, resolve conflicts, and work as part of a team. The program also emphasizes the importance of empathy and understanding the perspectives of others. For example, students learn how to put themselves in someone else's shoes and understand how their actions might affect others. The Second Step program also focuses on teaching students problem-solving skills. This includes learning how to identify problems, generate possible solutions, and evaluate the pros and cons of each solution. For example, students might be asked to identify a problem they are having with a friend, brainstorm possible solutions, and then choose the one that they think is most likely to be successful. Additionally, the program also focuses on teaching students problem-solving skills. This includes learning how to identify problems, generate possible solutions, and evaluate the pros and cons of each solution. For example, students

might be asked to identify a problem they are having with a friend, brainstorm possible solutions, and then choose the one that they think is most likely to be successful.

The Second Step program is implemented in a variety of settings, including schools, after-school programs, home settings and community-based organizations. It is designed to be flexible and can be adapted to meet the specific needs of different populations. The program includes teacher training and ongoing support to ensure that it is implemented effectively.

The Second Step program has been extensively researched and has been found to be effective in improving students' social-emotional skills. For example, in a meta-analysis study by Durlak and colleagues (2011) found that students who participated in the Second Step program showed significant improvements in their emotional intelligence, self-regulation, and problem-solving skills. Similarly, a RCT trial (Frey et al., 2005) of children studying in two to five grades showed significant improvements in their social emotional skills such as interpersonal skills, prosocial behaviors and cooperation. The study also found that the program was effective in reducing problem behaviors, such as aggression and defiance.

Moreover, Norwegian studies point to a decrease in externalizing behaviors and improvement in social competence among 5-6 grade students (Holsen et al., 2008). German researchers found that compared to a group of K-3 control students, those participating in Second Step exhibited significant improvements in social behavior, anxiety, and internalizing problems (Schick & Cierpka, 2013).

93

# RULER

RULER is a school-wide social and emotional learning intervention that features professional development opportunities for educators and administrative personnel, as well as a supplemental curriculum for use in the classroom. RULER is based on the ability model of emotional intelligence (Mayer & Salovey, 1997) and is meant to improve five important emotional skills including emotional recognition, identification, understanding, expression and management (Brackett et al., 2006, 2012). When it comes to improving students' social and/or academic abilities, few social emotional learning programs have been created with an emphasis on emotional skills as a proximal outcome. Few studies have been done on this program. The research that has been done thus far reveals that the intervention improves both proximal and distal outcomes. More precisely, it improves students' emotional and interpersonal abilities, as well as the social environment of the classrooms.

After receiving the intervention, students in one quasi-experimental study demonstrated improvements in emotional abilities (RULER skills), interpersonal skills (social competence), and academic performance (Reyes et al., 2012). Furthermore, A subsequent randomized controlled study with sixth graders found that students' emotional abilities (students' comprehension and regulation of emotion) and social problem-solving skills were more likely to develop when teachers got high-quality training in the intervention and children received sufficient dosage (Brackett et al., 2012). Classrooms where RULER has been implemented have been found to have more positive, emotionally supportive social environment than their non-RULER counterparts (Rivers et al., 2013).

# MindUP

The uniqueness of the MindUP intervention strategy lies in the incorporation of mediation-oriented practices into regular classroom activities. Fourth graders in a single quasi-experimental evaluation of MindUP's effects on students in grades 4-7 reported greater optimism and a more positive perception of themselves. According to teacher evaluations, children in the intervention group showed considerable improvement in focus, emotion management, and social and emotional competence compared to those in the control condition (Schonert-Reichl & Lawlor, 2010). Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that the processes in play are the breathing exercises and general instruction in mindfulness that are meant to bring students into the present moment. Program theory suggests that focusing on improving students' emotional (emotion regulation), cognitive (executive function, including attention), and self-skills (self-awareness) abilities would lead to improved social and academic outcomes (MindUP, 2011; Schonert-Reichl et al., 2012).

Furthermore, a study (Crooks et al., 2020) was conducted to evaluate the effectiveness of a mindfulness-based social and emotional learning program called MindUP on behavioral problems, adaptive skills, and executive functioning in kindergarten students. The study included 23 classrooms in the intervention group and 19 classrooms in the comparison group. Teachers assessed the behavior of the students before and after the intervention using two measures. The results found that students in the intervention group demonstrated an improvement in adaptive skills and reduction in behavioral symptoms, internalizing composite, and externalizing composite outcomes. Additionally, there was a significant decrease in executive functioning deficits among students who participated in

MindUP. The study suggests that mindfulness-based social and emotional learning interventions can improve psychosocial and behavioral outcomes in young children.

### **Other Evidence Based Practices in Intervention Studies**

The mission of the Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL) is to elevate SEL to its rightful place as a cornerstone of the educational experience. CASEL is a group that aims to improve social and emotional learning through research, practice, and policy (CASEL, 2013). In addition, CASEL has produced a framework for evaluating the quality of SEL programs, which may be used to locate and rank social emotional learning programs that are both well-designed and supported by evidence, and hence have the potential to be implemented on a large scale. A decade ago, the first systematic review of social emotional learning programs was published, marking the beginning of this process (CASEL, 2003). Universal school-based prevention programs with an emphasis on teaching the five fundamental social-emotional competences are included in the CASEL guidance. The guide focuses on three key requirements when evaluating social emotional learning programs: (1) high-quality training and other implementation supports, including initial training and ongoing support to ensure sound implementation, (2) multi-year programming, and (3) an evidence base.

Durlak and Wells' formative review evaluated the outcomes of 177 primary prevention studies (Durlak & Wells, 1997). The meta-analysis demonstrated that not only did most programs achieve significant positive effects, but they also significantly improved difficulties, competencies and Functioning across several adjustment domains. This was further replicated by Durlak and colleagues in another meta-analysis examining universal school-based socio-emotional skills programs. This second study found that teacherdelivered programs were also effective in improving social and emotional skills, behavioral adjustment, prosocial behaviors, internalizing difficulties, and academic performance (Durlak, et. al., 2011).

There is a substantial body of evidence demonstrating that a social emotional learning strategy is beneficial for both students and educators. According to Norris (2003), a pleasant classroom environment is crucial to students' achievement in school, and social emotional learning-based interventions provide educators with the tools they need to emphasize these qualities in their students. The results of another study's findings (Taylor & Dymnicki, 2007), social emotional learning intervention led to gains in students' grades, positive behaviors at school, feelings of belonging at school, and school attendance. The effectiveness of social emotional learning treatments was also confirmed in settings that were both racially and ethnically diverse, as well as geographically and economically disadvantaged (Payton et al., 2008). While the program developed by Cunningham and colleagues (Cunningham et al., 1999) to avoid adolescent depression did lower depressive symptoms, as well as raise adolescents' optimism and sense of self-efficacy, these positive outcomes were found to be only temporary. Rice and his colleagues ((Rice et al., 1993) discovered that a 16-session program geared at seventh graders resulted in decreases in negative life events and increases in perceptions of self-control over school-related problems when compared to controls.

Teacher-rated social competency in kindergarten consistently and significantly predicted outcomes in school, employment, criminal justice, substance use, and mental health in an analysis of nearly 20 years of data from the Fast Track Project published in July 2015 (Jones et al., 2015). Those kindergarteners who scored higher on tests of social competence were statistically more likely to be college graduates, high school diploma holders, and employed full-time by age 25. The development of students' social and emotional skills has been identified as a key component of successful anti-bullying programs (Smith & Low, 2013). Other researchers conducted a meta-analysis of 75 research that have looked at the results of school-wide initiatives to improve students' social, emotional, and behavioral health (Sklad et al., 2012). Although many different outcomes were targeted by the therapies that were studied, improved social skills, and reduced antisocial conduct were the most frequently reported ones. Positive benefits were found throughout seven broad domains of investigation, including social skills, antisocial conduct, substance addiction, positive selfimage, academic accomplishment, mental health, and prosocial behavior. Except for substance misuse, where a "sleeper effect" was observed, the data demonstrated that the immediate impacts of the interventions were more powerful than the delayed effects.

### Group Based Interventions.

Extensive research has been conducted in the field of child-focused cognitivebehavioral therapy (CBT) on the use of group treatment instead of individual therapy to treat higher numbers of children. Studies have demonstrated that group therapy is beneficial and has distinct advantages, such as fostering normality and peer learning among study sample (Bieling et al., 2022). Another area of research aimed at enhancing the delivery of cognitive behavioral therapy is the administration of treatment protocols with increased intensity over shorter time intervals. Some authors argue that intensive (brief) forms are as successful as regular formats (Bekker, 2019; Storch et al., 2007).

98

Evidence-based research suggests that by offering treatment in a group setting, CBT treatments are more widely available and can be provided more efficiently. In the past few years, there has been a major expansion in the amount of research that lends support to the use of group therapies for children and adolescents. Several randomized controlled studies and two large meta-analyses have found that group CBT is effective for treating anxiety and other mental health issues in children and adolescents, with treatment falling in the medium range (In-Albon & Schneider, 2007; Jónsson et al., 2011; Reynolds et al., 2012).

CBT-based treatments for child and adolescent anxiety were found to have moderate effects in a recent evaluation conducted by Cochrane (James et al., 2015). This analysis comprised 41 studies with a total of 1806 participants. The evaluation also evaluated delivery styles and concluded that "*CBT looks equally effective in family, individual, and group settings, which raises the question of whether group CBT may be more cost-effective.... Health economic studies are required to resolve this question*" (p. 29). These results lend credence to the efficacy of group CBT forms as an alternative to standard individual CBT, particularly for treating larger populations of young people at once, which can save both time and money. Despite this, the evaluation did uncover a few holes in the existing research, including those comparisons to "treatment as usual" and controls that did not involve CBT were both restricted and ambiguous.

In another meta-analysis conducted by Reynold (2012), looked at the effectiveness of psychological therapies for anxiety disorders in children and young people. 55 high quality studies were included in the study, which were all randomized controlled trials that included a control group and had data that could be used for analysis. The study found that

psychological therapy for anxiety in children and young people was moderately effective overall, but the effect sizes were small to medium when compared to an active control group. The most effective therapy was found to be cognitive behavior therapy or behavior therapy. Studies that targeted specific anxiety disorders, individual psychotherapy, and therapy for older children and adolescents had larger effect sizes than studies that targeted a range of anxiety disorders, group psychotherapy, and therapy for younger children. These results varied from James and his colleagues (2013) research work who observed no significant differences.

This may be because James et al. (2013) did not include all anxiety disorders such as phobias, OCD, PTSD, and selective mutism. On the other hand, Reynolds et al. (2012) included all anxiety disorders and highlighted the significance and effectiveness of individual's assessment and management planning, whereas the excluded disorders from the former study were rather more complexed and more suitable to independent assessment and management plans. These two large meta-analyses detail the evidence for group CBT as an effective and efficient treatment modality for emotional problems in children, including specifically anxiety. There is a dearth of research into the efficacy of group CBT for children and adolescents with disorders other than anxiety, such as depression (Bekker, 2019).

Furthermore, multiple meta-analyses and reviews have found clear preventive effects from evidenced based programs ((Anticich et al., 2013; Department of Child Psychiatry, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, " et al., 2020; Pahl & Barrett, 2010; B. H. Smith & Low, 2013; Werner-Seidler et al., 2021) as well as added benefits such as reduced stigma and improved academic performance (Durlak et al., 2011; Greenberg et al., 2017). Specifically, Merry and colleagues did a Cochrane review (Merry et al., 2012) to assess the efficacy of various educational and health programs in avoiding the onset of depression in children and adolescents. The evaluation included 15 trials and 3115 participants. The review uncovered evidence that preventive strategies are successful compared to no intervention.

Stockings and colleagues (2016) reviewed 146 randomized controlled trials on children and adolescents, examining the efficacy of selected, universal, and suggested preventive trials intended to reduce the prevalence of depression and anxiety in adolescents. According to the findings, preventive interventions can be more effectively delivered to young people in educational contexts like schools. Few studies have evaluated the effectiveness of preventive treatments given through the internet, and most of those have focused on programs integrated into regular school classes. Nonetheless, there are major issues with the quality of research of school-based preventive initiatives. Programs that target many risk factors appear to be more successful than those that target a single substance. For example, alcohol-related harm can be mitigated, but not eliminated, by interventions that emphasize general psychosocial development and life skills. The widespread incorporation of tobacco-prevention techniques into K-12 curricula lacks comprehensive evaluation. Study also shows that tobacco use can be reduced through the use of skill-based therapies that emphasize the need of avoiding negative peer pressure and gaining confidence in one's own social competence. It is unknown whether treatments shown to be beneficial in one country's cultural, financial, structural, social, and gender-based contexts can be replicated in another country with a different set of circumstances, as is highlighted by this study.

Werner-Seidler and colleagues (2017) reviewed RCTs to evaluate school-based psychological preventive programs. Three web databases were examined for articles on school-based prevention interventions to October 2020, containing 118 trials and 45,924 participants. Depression (g = 0.21) and anxiety (g = 0.18) had small immediate effect sizes following the intervention. External providers and targeted prevention programs for youth with risk factors or symptoms reduced depressive symptoms more than universal programs and school-staff programs. The study found that school-delivered psychological prevention programs reduce depression and anxiety symptoms slightly and suggests that they need to be refined and delivered in schools sustainably after the trial period to have population-level preventive effects.

According to the findings of certain studies, preventive treatments seem to have the best chance of effectiveness when administered to children displaying the earliest stages of anxiety at a young age (anywhere between the ages of three and six years). To determine if an early intervention program is successful in reducing anxiety in preschoolers, Rapee and colleagues (Rapee et al., 2005) conducted a randomized controlled experiment. The sample size was N = 146 (mean age = 46.8 months), and it was drawn from 95 preschools located in an urban area of Australia. Participants were assessed to be hesitant by their parents. The parent education program and the control condition were both chosen at random for the parents of the children who participated in the study. Children whose parents were in the education condition showed significantly fewer anxiety diagnoses at a 12-month follow-up when compared to the control group. These findings support the conclusion that early infancy

is the most effective time to implement preventive and early intervention measures (Dohl, 2013).

### **Fun FRIENDS Program**

For the present study, the Fun FRIENDS program has been selected. The FRIENDS program is evidence based and is the only program that is supported by the World Health Organization for the prevention and treatment of anxiety and depression in children and youth (WHO, 2004). The Fun FRIENDS Program was developed by Dr. Paula Barrett, it promotes social and emotional development of children aged 4 to 7 by using play-based group activities.

The respective program fosters the child's development by teaching them to engage resilience early on, encouraging them to thrive and smoothly transition into school life (P. Barrett et al., 2015; Pahl & Barrett, 2007). The selected program focuses on four main criteria i.e., scope, focus, audience, and pedagogical framework. Scope of Fun Friends is based on 5 core skill competencies in an orderly manner as depicted in CASEL framework (2013).

The FRIENDS program (Pahl & Barrett, 2007, 2010) is a set of CBT-based treatment and prevention programs that are tailored to different developmental stages. These programs have been found to be effective in preventing and treating internalizing disorders, specifically anxiety, depression, and reduction in behavioral inhibition (Anticich et al., 2013; Fisak et al., 2011; Shortt et al., 2001). These programs also established to enhance social emotional competence (Durlak et al., 2011; Pahl & Barrett, 2007). Children who have completed the program in a school setting have reported reductions in anxious symptoms, behavioral difficulties, and behavioral inhibition, as well as increases in social and emotional competence (Anticich et al., 2013; Barrett et al., 2015; Rivero et al., 2020). Studies have also shown that the benefits of the program can be maintained for several years following completion and the program can be used as a preventive measure or as a treatment for those already experiencing symptoms (Bekker, 2019).

The first published study of evaluating the FRIENDS program as a universal intervention was conducted with 489 children aged 10–12 years old (Barrett et al., 2006; Barrett & Turner, 2004). The findings indicated that children who participated in the program observed a decrease in feelings of anxiety. Additionally, children identified as being vulnerable to anxiety also reported a decrease in symptoms of depression. Additional research has also documented a decrease in anxiety and depressed symptoms, as well as favorable alterations in risk status, following program completion (Lowry-Webster, 2003). Replicated studies have also assessed the efficacy of the FRIENDS Program as a universal intervention in nearly 21 countries, including the United Kingdom, Australia, Africa, Canada, Germany, Mexico, and Japan. Teachers and facilitators are required to undergo basic training, which includes a resilience program, in order to prioritize their own self-care. The FRIENDS program consists of 12 sessions, each lasting 1-1.5 hours. It is exclusively delivered by facilitators who have received proper training and certification.

### **Development of FRIENDS Program**

Early iterations of the FRIENDS programs trace back to manualized Cognitive Behavioral Therapy programs like Kendall's "Coping Cat" intervention (Kendall, 1994), a manualized, individually administered, Cognitive Behavioral Therapy program for children and adolescents aged 7–13 with a range of anxiety disorders. It has been established that Coping Cat is able to make clinically substantial decreases in anxiety symptoms, and these reductions were sustained at 1 year follow up (Kendall, 1994). Barrett (1995) modified the "Coping Cat" program so that it could be implemented in a group setting in Australia; the resulting initiative is known as the "Coping Koala" program. After being tested in a number of large-scale studies, researchers found that the program reduced anxiety symptoms clinically and that these effects persisted at 6- and 12-month follow-up, becoming even more prominent when the family was included (Barrett et al., 1996). Soon after, the first FRIENDS program was developed to include parental involvement, build upon the foundational knowledge presented in the 'Coping Koala' curriculum, and maintain the group dynamic (Barrett & Turner, 2004). Since then, the program has undergone significant revisions, including the addition of third-wave techniques like mindfulness, an increased emphasis on resilience building, expanded cross-diagnostic focus (including anxiety and depression), and modernized visuals and presentation (Bekker, 2019).

# **Developmental Iterations and Content.**

The FRIENDS program is a collection of treatment and preventive programs based on cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) for internalizing disorders, particularly anxiety and depression. The program has undergone four versions, each adapted to the user's developmental stage. There are four different versions of the program, including Fun FRIENDS for children ages 4-7 (Pahl & Barrett, 2010), FRIENDS for Life for children ages 8-11 (Barrett et al., 2006; Briesch et al., 2010), My FRIENDS Youth for children ages 12-15

(Fisak et al., 2011), and the STRONG NOT TOUGH Adult Resilience program (Games et al., 2020; Prince-Embury & Saklofske, 2014) for those aged 16 and beyond.

The most important aspects of the program (see figure 5) include developing an awareness of one's own and other people's feelings and emotions, developing the ability to relax improving one's cognitive awareness and reorganizing thought processes, establishing exposure hierarchies and rewarding oneself, lowering one's vulnerability to negative experiences and raising one's level of resilience, and developing a roadmap for the future Although these essential components are shared by all versions of the program, the distribution format and techniques are adjusted to the user's developmental stage. The Fun FRIENDS program, for example, focuses on age-specific abilities like friendship-making, whereas the adolescent and adult versions focus on conflict resolution. Similarly, for younger children, cognitive restructuring is taught as a game, in which thoughts referred to as "red thoughts" or "unhelpful" and "green" or "helpful thoughts". Whereas for adolescents and adults, it is explained in a more mature format. The idea of acting in a way that helps oneself and others (thumbs up), as opposed to acting in a harmful way (thumbs down), is one of the age-specific abilities shared throughout the two programs for ages 4-11. The curriculum also emphasizes the necessity of developing strong friendships and confronting issues rather than avoiding them (see table 1).

Across twelve sessions, the Fun FRIENDS program aims to accomplish certain fundamental goals. The primary objective of the program is to facilitate children's comprehension of their personal sense of identity, enhance their ability to effectively cope with fear, and foster the cultivation of bravery through the practice of direct eye contact with

106

others. Moreover, it fosters the development of empathy by cultivating an awareness of one's own emotions as well as those of others and facilitates the acquisition of crucial social competencies through the act of play. Additionally, the curriculum instructs students on techniques for achieving bodily relaxation, identifying and modifying unhelpful thoughts, and adopting a gradual approach to tackling difficult activities. Being a compassionate and helpful friend, as well as cultivating the ability to reward oneself, are also emphasized. In addition, the program encourages children to identify positive role models within their family and social circles and extends their support and courage to various contexts. The desired outcomes are enhanced emotional intelligence, improved social skills, increased selfconfidence, and the capacity to navigate various aspects of life with resilience and compassion.

# Figure 5

Skills Shared Across Developmental Iterations of The FRIENDS Programs.



Note. FRIENDS skills shared model adapted (Bekker, 2019)

Having established its efficacy in multicultural societies, for present study, Fun FRIENDS program will be used in Pakistan. Curriculum designers recognize the importance of social-emotional skills and positive skills for balanced early childhood development in the culture. Therefore, it is important to emphasize the use of preventive approaches in Pakistan's education system, and to test the effectiveness of indigenously tailored interventions, in particular those interventions that have proven to be effective and cost-effective in developed countries. The program's goal is to promote health and provide children and their families with the cognitive behavioral skills they need to face and overcome adversity. Over the course of 12 sessions, children are guided through a variety of play-based learning activities that help them "be brave, to try new things, to learn to relax, to be kind and empathetic, to make friends, and to notice good helpful thoughts" (Barrett, 2007, p. 2). Table 1 presents the detailed learning components of Fun FRIENDS program.

# Table 1

Fun FRIENDS Learning Components

Fun FRIENDS Learning Components				
Session 1	Getting Started			
	Sense of Identity – Who am I?			
	Feeling scared is ok.			
	Being brave by looking people in the eye.			
	Understanding similarities and differences among each other.			
	Learning social skills through play.			
Session 2	My Feelings			
	Recognition of feelings in self and others			
	Role plays of feelings			
	All feelings are normal			
	How to make happy feelings grow			
Session 3	Others' Feelings			
	Paying attention to others' feelings and emotions			
	Helping other through empathy			
	Recognizing others' feelings			
Session 4	Relax Our Bodies			
	Listening to body cues			
	Breathing exercise			
	Relaxing activities			
Session 5	I can Try—Thoughts			
	Identification of unhelpful "red" thoughts			
	Identification of helpful "green" thoughts			
Session 6	I can TryChanging Thoughts			
	Changing "red" thoughts into "green" thoughts			
	Saying Goodbye to "red" thoughts can be easy			

Session 7	Explore: Doing things one step at a time				
	Learning things one step at a time				
	Breaking hard things into small steps				
	Learning to be brave				
Session 8	Explore: Being a kind friend				
	Making new friends				
	Being kind friend: smile, share, help and listen				
Session 9	Explore: Reward yourself				
	How to reward yourself				
	How to plan a reward (step wise)				
Session 10	Nurture: Family and Friends				
	Identifying someone to look up to				
Session 11	Dare to be brave: Circle of Love and Friends				
	Support family and friends across settings and become brave				
Session 12	Stay Brave: Circle of Love and Friends				
	Be kind and brave				

The lessons in Fun FRIENDS are designed to help children develop the five-core social and emotional skills recommended by the Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL) (2003). These skills are taught during 12 lessons including: taking Individual and social responsibility (caring and respecting others and for the environment); prosocial behaviors such as being empathetic, sharing and respecting for others, understanding and identifying emotions); maintaining eye contact; focusing on voice tone; facial expressions; self-regulation strategies such as managing and regulating emotions, adaptability and flexibility, and changing management; and self-awareness and identity are all addressed in the curriculum (Pahl & Barrett, 2007).

# Figure 6

Social-Emotional Learning Competencies Addressed Through Fun FRIENDS (Dohl, 2013;

Pahl & Barrett, 2007)

	Core Social-Emotional Learning Competencies					
Fun FRIENDS Objectives	Self Awareness	Social Awareness	Responsible Decision- Making	Relationship Skills	Self- Management	
Developing a sense of self	~				~	
Social skills		✓		✓		
Self regulation	✓		✓		~	
Responsibility for self and others		~	~		~	
Prosocial behaviour		✓	✓	✓		

Note. Source British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development (2011) and Pahl and Barrett (2007).

At its core, the Fun FRIENDS program is an intervention curriculum designed to help students of all backgrounds learn to thrive in today's challenging social environment (Pahl & Barrett, 2007). It is intended for use in a group setting, so many different types of students can profit from it without being subjected to discrimination. What's more, it caters to the requirements of those who need assistance but may not be identified by specialists. The program is based on the principles of resilience and CBT, and it takes a multisystem approach to resiliency by putting the emphasis on the interplay between the individual and their surroundings. Furthermore, parents are encouraged to participate, and a family activity workbook is provided to facilitate skill maintenance and transfer from the classroom to the home environment. Evidence for this view may be found in several sources (Pahl et al., 2012; Pahl & Barrett, 2007; Rivero et al., 2020; Zwaanswijk & Kösters, 2015). Because of the inclusive nature of this curriculum, it can assist a diverse group of children without putting any of them at risk of being discriminated against (Pahl & Barrett, 2007). In addition, the needs of children who require intervention but are not yet identified by supporting professionals can be met by a program that serves all children (Pahl et al., 2012).

Two theoretical frameworks form the basis of the Fun FRIENDS program: resilience theory and cognitive-behavioral therapy (Pahl & Barrett, 2007). The curriculum offers a multisystem strategy for building resilience, with an emphasis on how one's context affects them both individually and collectively (Werner, 1984). Parental involvement and community involvement are new additions to the Fun FRIENDS program (Pahl & Barrett, 2007). Parents are encouraged to attend information sessions held periodically throughout the program to gain insight into the curriculum and its effects on their children. Parents are also given a notebook filled with activities for the whole family to do together to ensure that their child's program skills are reinforced in their everyday life.

### Adaptations and Replications in Different Cultures

Numerous studies conducted all around the world have supported and voted for the efficacy of the FRIENDS programs, which have also been modified to cater to the needs of specialized groups of individuals. These programs have been able to show an effective decline in the level of stress and anxiety levels among the participants and have enabled them to increase their overall well-being. These populations have included young people with developmental disorders such as Autism (Slack, 2013). Fun FRIENDS program has been adapted and translated for non-English speaking backgrounds and languages such as

Japanese, German, Dutch, Spanish, and Brazilian (Essau et al., 2012; Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020; Kösters et al., 2015; Matsumoto & Shimizu, 2016; Rivero et al., 2020; van der Mheen et al., 2020; Zwaanswijk & Kösters, 2015). Furthermore, these programs have made a real impact on people from a wide variety of backgrounds and cultures, demonstrating the power of their effectiveness across many language and cultural barriers. This is because Fun FRIENDS programs are tailored to meet the needs of individuals from diverse backgrounds, providing a safe and comfortable environment in which participants can learn skills necessary for dealing with anxiety, depression and other mental health issues.

In the light of current literature, an adapted Urdu version of Fun FRIENDS program was selected for the present study. The program consists of 12 group play based sessions and are based on experiential learning approach. The goal of the Fun FRIENDS program is to develop children's emotional resilience, social emotional skills, and coping abilities, and to reduce emotional and behavioral problems. The Fun FRIENDS program is an adaptation of the FRIENDS for Life program for young children (Barrett & Turner, 2000), which was based on the Coping Cat program (Kendall, 1994). In a recent study, the Coping Cat program appeared culturally appropriate with Pakistani children with anxiety related problems (Khan et al., 2020), however there is no evidence of its efficacy with mainstream school children in Pakistan.

Number of studies established the effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program both as preventive and treatment program across cultures (Fisak et al., 2018; van der Mheen et al., 2020). In one study conducted by Pahl and Barrett (2010) with 263 preschool children (mean age =4.56), the majority of children improved on anxiety, behavioral inhibition and social

emotional strength regardless of the treatment conditions of Fun FRIENDS. However, girls score on social emotional skills significantly increased than boys. In another study, Anticich and his colleagues (2013) evaluated the effectiveness of the Fun FRIENDS program as implemented by teachers to a sample of 488 children (4-7 years) in Australia. The findings revealed an advantageous effect in the intervention group, notably indicating statistically significant decrease in anxiety, behavior difficulties, behavioral inhibition, and increase in social emotional skills. These results were found consistent for anxiety, behavioral inhibition and social and behavioral skills at the 12-month follow up. Additional findings from a recent study in Mexico of the Fun FRIENDS program revealed that first grade children showed improvements in interpersonal, intrapersonal, and affective strengths as well as prosocial behavior with effect sizes ranged from d=1.18 to d=.415. (Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020). Fun FRIENDS program has been adapted to different languages across cultures including LMIC such as Mexico and Brazil (Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020; Garcia, 2019) and has established its efficacy in improving children's social emotional functioning. Considering these promising outcomes across cultures, the aim of the current study was to evaluate the effectiveness of the Urdu version of the Fun FRIENDS program as a universal, school-based intervention in promoting social emotional competence in Pakistani school children. It was hypothesized that after receiving the intervention, children will increase in their social emotional functioning.

In addition, Fun FRIENDS program is also loaded with emotional competence and social skills using play-based activities, therefore, it is another step to enhance the life skills of school children and further contribute to the indigenous literature specifically and global literature generally to develop more understanding of social-emotional functioning domain of children.

### FRIENDS As Treatment and Prevention Protocol

In the beginning, the FRIENDS programs were primarily examined as treatment programs for anxiety (Shortt et al., 2001). Later, however, they evolved to be used and evaluated as a preventive regimen spanning anxiety and depression (Barrett et al., 2006), with both exhibiting long-term follow-up efficacy (Barrett, Duffy, et al., 2001; Barrett et al., 2006). The first Randomized Control Trial of the FRIENDS programs was undertaken by Shortt et al. (2001) with 71 children and young adults between the ages of 6 and 10. This study showed efficacy using the Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale and the Child Behavior Checklist, with 69% of children and adolescents being free of a diagnosis immediately after the intervention, compared to just 6% in the Waitlist control, and with 68% of children and adolescents remaining being free of a diagnosis at the 12-month follow-up.

Liber and colleagues (Liber et al., 2008) assessed the FRIENDS program in both group and individual settings with 127 children and adolescents ages 8 to 12 years old. Significant improvements were observed as judged by the Anxiety Diagnostic Interview Schedule, with 62% of youth in the individual format and 54% in the group format no longer meeting criteria for their primary anxiety diagnosis following intervention, and 48% in the individual treatment and 41% in the group treatment no longer meeting criteria for any anxiety diagnosis. A study by Wergeland and colleagues (Wergeland et al., 2014) found that treatment was effective in reducing anxiety as measured by the Spence Children's Anxiety Scale, with larger effects seen in the group treatment compared to individual treatment. At the 12-month follow-up, a majority of those in both treatments were free of at least one diagnosis and a significant portion were free of all anxiety disorders.

In Ireland, Rodgers and Dunsmuir (Rodgers & Dunsmuir, 2015) used a randomized controlled trial to examine the effectiveness of a focused treatment in a school context. Sixtytwo adolescents between the ages of 13 and 14 were studied to see how well they coped with anxiety and how well they adjusted to school. Their findings showed that a lowering of anxiety was correlated with a better school adjustment. Despite this correlation, participants in the FRIENDS programs who experienced a substantial decrease in anxiety relative to the control group did not demonstrate enhanced school adjustment at either the 2- or 4-month follow-up. In another study (Eiraldi et al., 2016), although researchers did not perform a statistical comparison between the FRIENDS program and the other two group CBT interventions, they did find that 70% of participants in the FRIENDS program showed a significant reduction in diagnostic severity across internalizing and externalizing disorders at three month follow-up, compared to 60% and 55% in the other interventions. These findings corroborate the efficacy of the FRIENDS programs in treating anxiety disorders in both individual and group settings, and across cultural and linguistic boundaries.

Children are exposed to the FRIENDS programs in schools and clinics due to the efforts of health professionals and educators (Anticich et al., 2013; Barrett et al., 2015; Barrett et al., 2006; Fisak et al., 2011). Ten research was found by Fisak et al. (2011) that used the FRIENDS programs as a preventive strategy, and the authors determined that these studies had larger impact sizes than those that did not use the FRIENDS programs. The FRIENDS program had a larger effect size (Cohen's d = 0.25) than other therapies (Cohen's d

117

= 0.11). In the time since, Kozina (Kozina, 2020) has examined the impact not only on preventing internalizing disorders but also on demonstrating a reduction in aggressive and conduct-related behaviors as compared to a control group at 6 months follow-up.

### **Conceptual Framework**

This research relies on Bronfenbrenner's (1979) Bioecological Model as its conceptual framework, which views children as embedded within several microsystems such as their families, schools, and social networks (see Figure 1). These microsystems interact with each other and the degree to which they cooperate has an effect not only on the child's behavior but also on how well they develop and on their overall health. As part of our work, we anticipated observing the efficacy of social and emotional learning programs and modules implemented by teachers in a classroom context. And will see its effect on the child's behavioral issues and development of social and emotional abilities on an individual level. The conceptual framework is shown in figure 7.

# Figure 7

Conceptual Framework



# **Rationale of the Study**

In Pakistan, the standard school curriculum is providing basic knowledge and moral education but lacks drastically in performance-based education and life skills. There is a general lack of data on the burden of mental health problems, barriers in seeking mental health services, policy making, financial resources and infrastructure for mental health services in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC) (Baxter et al., 2013; Rathod et al., 2017). Consistent findings indicated that children's mental health was a serious concern, and this was amply established in several Asian nations, supporting the necessity for schoolbased mental health care (Renwick et al., 2022). Pakistan is at the evolving stage of

epidemiological studies on children's mental health. Recent literature from Pakistan highlighted alarming findings of behavior problems in preschoolers (46.5%) and school children (15.9%) and recommended immediate need of school-based interventions focusing on social emotional competence (Inam & Zaman, 2014; Malik et al., 2019).

Furthermore, in Pakistani education system, the student's success is measured solely by academic grades rather than social emotional competence. External pressure from parents' and teachers' demands have increased the amount of depression, anxiety and feelings of discouragement in school children (Najmussaqib & Ijaz, 2021). In a recent cross-cultural study, McCoy et al. (2019) found that children from Pakistan are behind in certain social emotional competence such as showing sympathy or empathy, including others in play and sharing behaviors. Findings also suggested that country's level of education, economic stability and health measures are associated with the development of social emotional competence in children. Pakistani policymakers have also recognized the need for an intervention program within curriculum to enhance social emotional competence in children and criticized lack of adequate resources (Barlas et al., 2022; Mian & Chachar, 2020).

Globally, researchers identified the need for social emotional learning programs, and it is increasingly becoming a fundamental component of education in schools. Social emotional learning (SEL) has gained increasing attention in recent years due to concerns over school violence, bullying, and teen suicide. SEL aims to instill a deep emotional intelligence that will help children regulate their emotions and establish neurological pathways that make them less vulnerable to anxiety and quicker to recover from unhappy experiences (Blair & Raver, 2014; Espinet et al., 2013). Studies have found that children who participate in social emotional learning programs continue to perform better even after the program has ended, showing less physical aggression, less anxiety and stress than children who did not participate (Flay & Allred, 2003). Theoretically speaking, social emotional learning training can help establish neurological pathways that make children less susceptible to anxiety and better equipped to cope with negative experiences.

From US National Conference of State legislators' successful resolution supporting the teaching of social emotional learning in schools in 2001 to the adaptation of social emotional learning programs across countries with promising results (Cramer & Castro-Olivo, 2016; Werner-Seidler et al., 2021). However, the use of evidenced based social emotional learning programs and area of prevention research in schools is a developing field, yet highly essential, in Pakistan. Barlas et al. (2022) observed only one culturally appropriate adaptation of the PATHS curriculum with preschoolers (Inam et al., 2015) and argued that there is a critical need for efficacy research on school-based programs in Pakistan due to the importance of native language, sociocultural and religious perspectives in educational context. Therefore, the current study will highlight the need of an evidenced based programs for Pakistani school children and make an essential contribution to the literature on the effectiveness of fun FRIENDS program for enhancing social emotional competence of school children from LMIC.

To appreciate the significance of applying evidence-based approaches in Pakistan, consider the underlying causes of mental health difficulties in the context of the country's demographics and changing social landscape. This emphasizes the need to take effective steps to encourage positive character formation in early children. Increased rates of mental health issues, especially in young children, highlight the importance of developing effective intervention measures to mitigate the impact of these issues. Preschool prevention programs are especially important since studies have shown that emotional and behavioral issues in later childhood and adolescence have their origins in the childhood and preschool years (Anselmi et al., 2008).

In recent years, intervention programs have been used in Pakistan to equip children with essential skills to deal with their emotional concerns and social competence. The effectiveness of any treatment becomes prominent if the program addresses the needs of target population and special attention is given to the cultural miss matches when an evidence-based program is delivered in different cultures. Inam and Tariq (2015) also reported difficulty in understanding and labeling the emotions in Pakistani school children when delivered the Pakistani version of PATHS curriculum. Another study by Mushtaq, Lochman and Tariq (2017) reported the same kind of problem when they were delivering the culturally adapted Coping Power program to at-risk aggressive children. The children had difficulty in recognizing, labeling and identifying their own emotions and others. Fun FRIENDS program is also loaded with emotional knowledge, labeling and recognition. Therefore, it is another step to enhance the life skills of school children and further contribute to the indigenous literature specifically and global literature generally to develop more understanding of social-emotional learning domain of young children.

As it was previously mentioned, developing nations like Pakistan have struggled to implement evidence-based school preventive initiatives, particularly on two fronts. One goal is to pique the attention of the next generation of academics in the Pakistan in the emerging

122

area of prevention science and evidence-based therapies within the context of developmental psychopathology. Second, the relevance of social-emotional skills and positive competences for healthy development in early infancy is highly acknowledged by curriculum architects in Pakistan's educational system, therefore it's crucial to stress the use of preventive interventions in this context.

Keeping in mind the limited research, the current study should be considered a steppingstone towards gathering evidence that can further help to target the relevant issues in future school-based interventions/preventive intervention programs. This would also help in the discovery of relevant predictors that can also be used for the development of contextually relevant programs in the future. Furthermore, until now, there has been little to no data to show policymakers and grant givers the economic benefits of social emotional learning curriculum.

# Chapter II

### **Research Design**

The goal of this research is to examine the effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program with Pakistani school children. An Urdu adapted version of the program was used for this study. The three studies that made up the research were as follows:

#### **Study I: Translation and Pilot Study**

This study was designed to carry out initial screening and validation of the translated instruments on a smaller group of children. These children were not part of the main study.

### Study II: Estimation of Behavioral Problems in School Children

In study II, estimation and prevalence among school children were observed. Clinical and borderline ranges of internalizing and externalizing problems were estimated.

### Study III: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program

The purpose of this study was to determine the efficacy of the Fun FRIENDS program in the development of social emotional competence and its impact on behavioral problems in young school children. The design of this study was a randomized control trial (RCT). The results of the study were compared between pre- and post-assessments. 473 children were recruited to determine the effectiveness of the Urdu version of Fun FRIENDS.

# **Chapter III**

# **Study I: Translation and Pilot Study of Outcome Measures**

# **Objectives**

- 1. To translate and adapt the outcome measures.
- 2. To validate translated version of Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) scale.
- 3. To validate translated version of Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS).
- 4. To validate translated version of Behavior Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ).
- 5. To determine the psychometric properties of all study variables.
- 6. To conduct a pilot study of translated outcome measures.

### Method

This study was carried out in two phases. The first phase was the translation of outcome measures. Whereas the second phase was related to the pilot study of these outcome measures.

### **Phase I: Translation of Outcome Measures**

The following outcome measures were translated and adapted to gauge the impact of the final evaluation of the effectiveness trial except Kusche Emotional Inventory Labeling subscale and both versions of Child Behavioral Checklists, which were already adapted in Urdu for Pakistani children. Details of these measures will be provided in Study II. Below is the description of translated measures:

#### Measures

Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA). The Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) scale is a tool used to evaluate social emotional skills in children from kindergarten to 2nd grade. It consists of 12 self-report items that are rated on a scale of 0-2. A thumbs down clip art represents "not true or rarely true," a sideways thumbs clip art represents "sometimes true," and a thumbs up clip art represents "usually or always true." The scale assesses social emotional skills across five domains: self-regulation, social skills, school belongingness, social responsibility, and optimism. The domains of school belongingness and optimism consist of 3 items apiece, whereas the remaining domains consist of 2 items each. For example, some of the items include "I wait my turn in line," "I invite kids to play with me," and "I like myself." The scale had satisfactory internal consistency ( $\alpha = 0.83$ ).

**Kusche Emotion Inventory.** The Kusche Emotion Inventory, also known as the KEI (Kusche, 1984), was designed to assess the ability of preschool-aged children to differentiate between a variety of emotions. Labels for emotions range from the simple "happy," "sad," "angry," and "scared" up to the more complex "confused," "love," "surprise," "pride," "disappointment," "embarrassment," and "tired". The KEI-Labeling subtest included 40 stimulus pages, each with a single figure and four possible labels, of which only one was right. The children were tasked with identifying the appropriate emotion. Every correct answer to a stimulus was worth two points, whereas every erroneous response was worth zero. A child would receive a score of 1 if he or she correctly identified the valence of the
target emotion (such as happy for an excited expression). Kusche (1984) found an overall test-retest reliability of 0.85 for the initial measure.

**The Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS).** The Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS; Spence et al., 2001), is a 22-item teacher-rating scale designed to assess childhood anxiety symptoms. The PAS was developed from the Spence Children's Anxiety Scale and is normed for use with young children ages 4–6 years-old. It consists of 28 items. A total score is calculated based on five subscales including separation anxiety, physical injury fears, social anxiety, obsessive- compulsive disorder and generalized anxiety. The measure possesses good psychometric properties, including an established factor structure and strong correlations with other measures of internalizing problems (Achenbach, 1991, 1992; Achenbach & Rescorla, 2000).

**Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire.** On a 7-point Likert scale, the Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ; Bishop, Spence, & McDonald, 2003) is a teacher-reported questionnaire consisting of 28 items that measures the frequency of behaviors associated with behavioral inhibition (BI). In addition to a comprehensive overall score, the measure comprises six distinct scores that are indicative of BI: physical challenge, peer situations, separation/preschool, performance situations, unfamiliar adults, and general novel situations.

#### Translation of the Outcome Measures

Brislin's (1980) guidelines were followed to translate Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale, Kusche Emotion Inventory (Labeling) scale, Behavioral inhibition questionnaire, preschool anxiety scale and primary intervention rating scale into Urdu. The following steps were involved in the translation process.

#### Step I: Scale Items Relevance for Pakistani Children

The study's scale items were analyzed before moving further with the translation process. Seven professionals were consulted for this study; these included four preschool teachers and three educationists with a combined total of more than 15 years of experience working with young children in educational settings. They were tasked with determining whether the materials were useful for Pakistani students. Items were shown to correspond with typical student behavior in Pakistani classrooms.

#### Step II: Forward Translation of Items

For this purpose, a group of six people who are fluent in both languages was contacted. During this stage of the process, we contacted a group consisting of six bilinguals. Two of these individuals have a Master of Arts degree in English and were able to communicate effectively in both Urdu and English. Three of them held master's degrees and doctoral degrees and worked in the field of clinical and developmental psychology. The fourth person held a doctorate in education and had expertise in dealing with young children as well as proficiency in both languages. They were contacted with the request to translate the items while keeping in mind that conceptual equivalent should be maintained. After that, the researcher checked the translations for consistency.

#### Step III: Committee Approach

As soon as the initial translation was finished, a committee of three people was assembled to discuss and decide upon the most accurate translation of the scales. Researchers and professors in the field of psychology were recruited for their expertise in item development and translation.

#### Step IV: Back Translation of Items

Following this, Urdu translations of the two scales chosen via the committee method were prepared by inviting three bilingual specialists to back translate the English versions. These multilingual individuals held master's degrees but were not familiar with the first version of the scales.

#### Step V: Finalization of Scales' Items

Following the completion of the back translation of all the scales, a committee consisting of three members reviewed the back translations and finalized the Urdu translations by comparing the original versions with the back translations. Items were kept in the scales that were thought to be the most culturally relevant, as well as those that conveyed meaning as closely as possible to how it was expressed in the original scales. The committee agreed that the final version should be used in future research.

#### Adaptation of Kusche Emotion Inventory-Labeling Subtest

This picture test consists of forty pages of different stimuli in assessing a child's ability to label a range of emotion. For adapting this picture test, the pictures were evaluated by a panel of five experts (one with a master's degree in psychology, two with doctorates in psychology, one clinical psychologist, and one with a master's degree in English), who were also involved in the process of translating other outcome measures. An art expert re-drew the pictures after the panel's suggestions, making subtle adjustments to the manner in which male and female characters dressed, their hairstyles, and the expressions they made to reflect local culture. The panel reached the conclusion that the adapted inventory could be used appropriately with Pakistani school children.

#### **Phase II: Pilot Testing of Outcome Measures**

During this phase, pilot testing of all the study outcome measures including CBCL and Kusche Emotion Inventory labeling scale was completed. Complete protocol for child reported measures and teacher reported measures were tested in pilot study.

#### Sample

For the pilot testing of instruments, 142 children between the ages of 4 and 8 (M=6.08, SD=1.26) from Prep (50%), Class 1 (35.9%), and Class 2 were chosen as a sample (14.1%). There were 74 (52.1%) boys and 68 (47.9%) girls. Purposive sampling method was used in February 2021 to collect data from two Government schools in Islamabad. An initial pool of 160 individuals was contacted, but there was an 11% attrition rate after that. Eighteen students were left out of the study because they were older than eight years old, and ten others were newcomers about whom teachers knew very little. The questionnaires were completed by six teachers.

#### Procedure

Permissions were sought from the Federal Directorate of Education (FDE), Islamabad. Informed consent was taken from the parents and teachers, due to covid restrictions of social and public meetings, parents were approached through letters from the schools. Data was collected in class groups with the assistance of researchers. Relevant authorities of the school were briefed about the objectives of the study. The study was approved by the Ethical Committee of the National University of Modern Languages (NUML), Islamabad. Administration of the research questionnaires took 15 minutes with children, and 20 minutes each for teacher reports' measures. Participants were provided refreshments after data collection.

#### Ethical Considerations

Initially, authorization from the Federal Directorate of Education in Islamabad was requested to perform the study. Nominations for schools were received, and instructors were later asked to give parents with the consent form and demographic information form. Parents and teachers were asked for written permission. They were informed of the research's purpose and assured that the information would only be used for research reasons.

#### Analysis Plan

All analyses were conducted using SPSS version 26.0. Descriptive statistics were computed including frequencies, percentages, and standard deviations of all demographic variables. The psychometric properties of the translated versions of SEDA, Kusche Emotion Inventory - Recognition, Preschool Anxiety Scale and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire were assessed through reliability and validity analyses. Reliability properties were established using internal consistency measured using Cronbach's alpha and split-half reliability considering following guidelines for qualitative interpretation:  $.70 < \alpha < .79 =$  adequate;  $.80 < \alpha < .89 =$  good; and  $.90 \alpha =$  excellent internal consistency (Hunsley & Mash, 2008).

We then performed item analysis using corrected item-total correlation. The factor structure of the original Social Emotional Development Assessment was based on Exploratory Factor Analysis (EFA) and Item Response Theory (IRT). Therefore, to examine how adequate the identified model of the original scale fits the Urdu Social Emotional Development Assessment -12, we initially conducted Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) of original five factor model. Model was not found fit (see results). We then conducted the EFA and repeated CFA and retained three factor model for Urdu version of Social Emotional Development Assessment. Based on the review of the scree plot and the amount of the variance explained by the first factor, the results of the EFA supported one-dimensionality, like the original scale. Three domains reflecting a broader construct of positive social-emotional development in Urdu version of Social Emotional Development Assessment. Item factor loadings can be seen in Table 4. In CFA, model fits were assessed through comparative fit index (CFI;  $\geq$  .90), Tucker Lewis Index (TLI;  $\geq$  .90), root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA;  $\geq$  .08), and root mean squared residual (RMSR; .08) (Hu & Bentler, 1998). Furthermore, Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) were performed for Preschool anxiety scale and behavioral inhibition questionnaires. Item factor loadings for these scales can be seen in Table 8.

#### Results

Results of study I include demographics of the sample, psychometric characteristics and reliability analysis of all study outcome measures including Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale, Kusche Emotion Inventory Recognition and Labeling subscales, Child Behavior Checklists, Preschool Anxiety Scale and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire. These were completed by descriptive, reliability estimates, skewness, kurtosis, and item total correlations. This section aimed at evaluating the appropriateness of the outcome measures which were used in the main study. Table 2 shows the demographics of the participants, which were not part of the main study.

		Percentage (%)
Demographics	Frequency F	or Mean (SD)
Gender		
Boys	74	52.1
Girls	68	47.9
Age		6.08 (1.26)
Family Structure		
Nuclear	60	42.3
Joint	82	57.7
Class		
Prep	71	50.0
Grade 1	51	35.9
Grade 2	20	14.1
Family Income (Monthly in		26 107 (8 812 46)
PKR)		20,197 (0,013.40)

*Demographic Characteristics of the Sample (N=142)* 

The sample in this study consisted of 142 participants, with 74 (52.1%) being boys and 68 (47.9%) being girls. The mean age of the participants was 6.08 years old (SD = 1.26). In terms of family structure, 60 (42.3%) participants came from nuclear families and 82 (57.7%) participants came from joint families. In terms of class, 71 (50.0%) participants were in prep class, 51 (35.9%) were in grade 1, and 20 (14.1%) were in grade 2. The mean monthly family income for the participants was PKR 26,197 (SD = 8,813.46). These demographic data suggest that the sample is relatively evenly distributed by gender, with a slight majority of boys. The age of the participants indicates that they are all primary school students. The majority of the participants come from joint families, and there is a relatively even distribution across different class levels. Additionally, the data suggests that the sample comes from families of relatively lower-middle class income.

#### **Reliability** Analysis

Reliability estimates of all the translated outcome measures are computed. Secondary data is used to do this analysis. Table 3 shows Pearson alpha coefficients, means, standard deviations, actual and potential ranges, skewness and kurtosis for Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale, Kusche Emotion Inventory Recognition subscale, Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire. Results show that all translated scales and their subscales have high alpha coefficients except four subscales of Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire i.e., social novelty inhibition of adults and performance, and situational novelty inhibition of separation and physical challenges. However, the alpha coefficient of the complete scale shows a high reliability score. Similarly, physical injury subscale of preschool anxiety scale shows low reliability, however the overall score depicted adequate reliability coefficient. Table no. 4 and 5 show item total correlations of all outcome measures.

					Ran	ge		
Variables	No of Items	М	SD	α	Potential	Actual	Skew	Kurt
SEDA	12	20.77	3.44	0.74	0-24	3-24	-1.92	5.66
Self-Regulation	6	10.59	1.86	0.60	0-12	3-12	-1.50	2.09
Social Skills	3	5.04	1.25	0.70	0-6	0-6	-1.59	2.52
School belongingness	3	5.14	1.05	0.68	0-6	0-6	-1.56	3.63
KEI								
Labeling	40	49.06	10.94	0.81	0-80	20-67	-0.15	-0.74
Recognition	30	38.39	9.80	0.82	0-60	18-55	-0.09	-0.97
CBCL*								
	CTRF-	- <b>-</b> -			<b>2</b> 4 4 9 9	<b>a</b> 4 a <b>a</b>		
Internalizing	32	63.97	12.27	0.90	34-100	34-95	-0.29	1.44
	TRF- 35	60.61	8.72	0.81	37-100	37-77	-0.61	1.01
	CTRF-							
Externalizing	34	58.45	6.79	0.87	34-100	36-77	-0.99	4.70
	TRF- 32	61.16	9.10	0.89	41-100	41-79	-0.01	0.45
Total Problems	CTRF- 99	62.63	10.66	0.96	29-100	29-92	-0.71	4.18

Psychometric Properties of the Outcome Measures (N=142)

	TRF-	(0.10	10.40	0.06	22 100	22.02	0.00	1.0.0
	112	60.10	10.48	0.96	32-100	32-83	-0.26	1.06
PAS	22	22.58	13.09	0.87	0-88	0-67	1.03	1.23
Generalized Anxiety	4	4.35	3.21	0.73	0-16	0-16	1.07	0.96
Social Anxiety	5	5.37	3.14	0.45	0-20	0-16	0.75	0.47
OCD	5	5.20	3.17	0.41	0-20	0-15	1.10	0.69
Physical Injury Fears	2	2.38	1.87	0.49	0-8	0-7	0.51	-0.83
Separation Anxiety	6	5.27	4.15	0.67	0-24	0-21	1.12	1.63
BIQ	28	100.23	23.69	0.83	28-196	34-182	-0.30	2.13
Adults	4	13.00	3.84	0.60	1-28	5-25	0.42	0.20
Peers	6	20.74	5.53	0.71	1-42	6-39	-0.18	1.08
Performance	4	15.60	4.31	0.62	1-28	5-28	-0.19	0.77
Separation/Preschool	4	16.37	5.03	0.66	1-28	4-27	-0.49	-0.11
New Situations	6	19.89	7.19	0.75	1-42	5-39	0.20	-0.61
Physical Challenges	4	14.64	4.15	0.70	1-28	5-28	0.32	1.49

Note. PAS = Preschool Anxiety Scale, OCD= Obsessive Compulsive Disorder, BIQ = Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire, CBCL= Child Behavior Checklist, KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment; Skew= skewness; Kurt= kurtosis.

\*All scores are based on T-scores.

Table 3 presents psychometric data for a variety of measures, including the Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ), Kusche Emotion Inventory (KEI), and Child

Behavior Checklist (CBCL). The measures are assessed using a range of statistics, including the number of items, mean, standard deviation, alpha coefficient, potential range, actual range, skew, and kurtosis. The Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) scale has 12 items and a potential range of 0-24, with an actual range of 3-24. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.74 and a mean of 20.77, with a standard deviation of 3.44. The skew and kurtosis values are -1.92 and 5.66, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is moderately skewed and has a high degree of peakedness. The Self-Regulation subscale has 6 items and a potential range of 0-12, with an actual range of 3-12. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.60 and a mean of 10.59, with a standard deviation of 1.86. The skew and kurtosis values are -1.50 and 2.09, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is moderately skewed and has a moderate degree of peakedness. The Social Skills subscale has 3 items and a potential range of 0-6, with an actual range of 0-6. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.70 and a mean of 5.04, with a standard deviation of 1.25. The skew and kurtosis values are -1.59 and 2.52, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is moderately skewed and has a moderate degree of peakedness. The school belongingness subscale has 3 items and a potential range of 0-6, with an actual range of 0-6. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.68 and a mean of 5.14, with a standard deviation of 1.05. The skew and kurtosis values are -1.56 and 3.63, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is moderately skewed and has a high degree of peakedness.

The Kusche Emotion Inventory (KEI) consists of two scales: Labeling and Recognition. The Labeling scale has 40 items and a potential range of 0-80, with an

actual range of 20-67. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.81 and a mean of 49.06, with a standard deviation of 10.94. The skew and kurtosis values are -0.15 and -0.74, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is slightly skewed and has a low degree of peakedness. The Recognition scale has 30 items and a potential range of 0-60, with an actual range of 18-55. The scale has an alpha coefficient of 0.82 and a mean of 38.39, with a standard deviation of 9.80. The skew and kurtosis values are -0.09 and -0.97, respectively. These values indicate that the distribution of scores is slightly skewed and has a low degree of peakedness. Based on the skewness and kurtosis values provided, it appears that the distribution of scores for the internalizing and externalizing subscales are negatively skewed, indicating that more scores are at the lower end of the scale. The kurtosis values for these subscales are also high, indicating that the distribution is relatively peaked. This may suggest that there is a relatively small number of children and adolescents who score in the higher range of these subscales, but a relatively large number of children and adolescents who score in the lower range.

The PAS (Preschool Anxiety Scale) has a total of 22 items and a potential range of scores from 0-88. The mean score for this scale is 22.58 with a standard deviation of 13.09. The alpha coefficient for this scale is 0.87, indicating a moderate level of internal consistency. The actual range of scores is from 0-67, indicating that most scores fall within this range. The skewness of the scores is 1.03, indicating that the distribution of scores is positively skewed, meaning that there are more scores at the lower end of the scale than at the higher end. The kurtosis of the scores is 1.23, indicating that the distribution of scores is moderately peaked.

The BIQ (Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire) has a total of 28 items and a potential range of scores from 28-196. The mean score for this scale is 100.23 with a standard deviation of 23.69. The alpha coefficient for this scale is 0.83, indicating a moderate level of internal consistency. The actual range of scores is from 34-182, indicating that most scores fall within this range. The skewness of the scores is -0.30, indicating that the distribution of scores is slightly negatively skewed, meaning that there are more scores at the higher end of the scale than at the lower end. The kurtosis of the scores is 2.13, indicating that the distribution of scores is moderately peaked.

*Inter Item Total Correlation of Social Emotional Competence Scales (N=142)* 

The second	M CD	CD	Item total	Cronbach's Alpha
Items	<b>NI</b>	SD	Correlation	if item deleted
Lab1	1.02	0.96	0.45	0.82
Lab2	0.70	0.67	0.66	0.81
Lab3	0.77	0.88	0.37	0.81
Lab4	1.84	0.49	0.33	0.81
Lab5	1.14	0.66	0.45	0.81
Lab6	1.33	0.83	0.40	0.81
Lab7	1.22	0.81	0.48	0.81
Lab8	1.27	0.65	0.40	0.80
Lab9	1.10	0.89	0.45	0.80
Lab10	1.29	0.86	0.42	0.82
Lab11	0.87	0.66	0.64	0.81
Lab12	1.08	0.89	0.59	0.81
Lab13	1.35	0.90	0.53	0.80
Lab14	0.91	0.83	0.42	0.80
Lab15	1.08	0.85	0.59	0.81
Lab16	1.69	0.65	0.68	0.80
Lab17	0.86	0.73	0.34	0.81
Lab18	1.20	0.72	0.41	0.80

Lab19	1.47	0.72	0.43	0.80
Lab20	1.02	0.90	0.72	0.81
Lab21	1.47	0.74	0.42	0.81
Lab22	1.06	0.89	0.45	0.80
Lab23	1.32	0.77	0.60	0.80
Lab24	1.54	0.80	0.44	0.82
Lab25	1.45	0.72	0.52	0.80
Lab26	1.05	0.90	0.35	0.80
Lab27	1.21	0.83	0.43	0.80
Lab28	1.15	0.77	0.65	0.81
Lab29	1.48	0.81	0.56	0.80
Lab30	1.13	0.84	0.44	0.80
Lab31	1.18	0.81	0.43	0.80
Lab32	1.53	0.79	0.53	0.80
Lab33	0.96	0.85	0.46	0.81
Lab34	1.35	0.76	0.42	0.80
Lab35	1.61	0.67	0.24	0.81
Lab36	1.16	0.78	0.44	0.81
Lab37	1.34	0.85	0.52	0.80
Lab38	1.18	0.81	0.35	0.80
Lab39	1.13	0.86	0.54	0.81
Lab40	1.54	0.77	0.36	0.80

_	Rec1	0.98	0.53	0.51	0.82
	Rec2	1.54	0.71	0.53	0.83
	Rec3	1.09	0.89	0.41	0.82
	Rec4	1.26	0.70	0.55	0.83
	Rec5	1.45	0.73	0.35	0.82
	Rec6	1.31	0.71	0.53	0.83
	Rec7	1.46	0.73	0.43	0.82
	Rec8	1.30	0.84	0.44	0.82
	Rec9	1.13	0.95	0.61	0.83
	Rec10	1.34	0.89	0.49	0.81
	Rec11	0.92	0.93	0.48	0.81
	Rec12	0.77	0.90	0.48	0.83
	Rec13	1.35	0.81	0.52	0.82
	Rec14	1.27	0.82	0.67	0.83
	Rec15	1.47	0.77	0.34	0.82
	Rec16	1.44	0.70	0.46	0.82
	Rec17	1.14	0.84	0.41	0.82
	Rec18	1.33	0.75	0.41	0.82
	Rec19	1.41	0.79	0.44	0.82
	Rec20	1.43	0.82	0.34	0.82
	Rec21	1.21	0.87	0.34	0.82
	Rec22	1.11	0.91	0.36	0.82

Rec23	1.66	0.71	0.40	0.82
Rec24	1.34	0.82	0.30	0.82
Rec25	1.06	0.89	0.48	0.81
Rec26	1.61	0.72	0.61	0.81
Rec27	1.15	0.92	0.67	0.81
Rec28	1.13	0.92	0.56	0.81
Rec29	1.35	0.81	0.60	0.81
Rec30	1.37	0.67	0.41	0.83
SEDA1	1.48	0.77	0.35	0.74
SEDA2	1.56	0.66	0.30	0.73
SEDA3	1.73	0.56	0.59	0.73
SEDA4	1.80	0.54	0.57	0.70
SEDA5	1.71	0.61	0.58	0.69
SEDA6	1.76	0.56	0.41	0.72
SEDA7	1.82	0.49	0.44	0.71
SEDA8	1.67	0.62	0.55	0.70
SEDA9	1.82	0.50	0.32	0.73
SEDA10	1.77	0.52	0.48	0.73
SEDA11	1.83	0.39	0.46	0.73
SEDA12	1.84	0.49	0.48	0.73

*Note. Note.* REC= Kusche Emotion Inventory- recognition scale; LAB= Kusche Emotion Inventory- labeling scale; SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment.

Table 4 provides the mean, standard deviation and corrected item total correlation of measures including KEI- Labeling scale, recognition scale and social emotional development assessment scale. The item total correlation refers to the correlation between each item (e.g., Lab1, Lab2, etc.) and the total score of all items. A high item total correlation indicates that the item is strongly related to the overall score, whereas a low item total correlation indicates that the item is less related to the overall score. The Cronbach's alpha if item deleted refers to how the overall reliability of the test changes if a particular item is removed. A higher alpha indicates a more reliable test, and a lower alpha indicates a less reliable test. In this case, the item total correlation values range from 0.24 to 0.72, with most items having a correlation between 0.35 and 0.60. The Cronbach's alpha values if an item is deleted range from 0.69 to 0.83, with most values being between 0.80 and 0.83. This suggests that the test has a good level of reliability, and that the removal of any single item does not greatly impact the overall reliability of the test.

For KEI- Labelling scale, the mean (M) of the items ranges from 0.70 to 1.84, with a standard deviation (SD) ranging from 0.49 to 0.96. The item-total correlation ranges from 0.24 to 0.72, which indicates the relationship between each item and the total score of the scale. A high correlation indicates that the item is a good indicator of the overall construct being measured. The Cronbach's alpha if item deleted ranges from 0.80 to 0.82, which is considered as good. For KEI- Recognition scale, the range of values for M is 0.77-1.66, which indicates that the scores for the items on the scale are relatively close to one another. The range of values for SD is 0.53-0.95, which indicates that the scores for the items on the scale have a moderate amount of variability. The range of values for the item total correlation

is 0.35-0.67, which indicates that the items on the scale are moderately correlated with the overall score. The range of values for Cronbach alpha's is 0.81-0.83, which indicates that the internal consistency of the scale is relatively high and deleting any item would not greatly affect the internal consistency. For SEDA scale, all the means are between 1.48 and 1.84, which indicates that the scores for the items on the scale are relatively close to one another. All the standard deviations are between 0.39 and 0.77 which indicates that the scores for the items have a moderate amount of variability. The range of values for the item total correlation is 0.30-0.59, which indicates that the items on the scale are moderately correlated with the overall score.

T	N	<b>CD</b>	Item total	Cronbach's Alpha
Items	M	SD	Correlation	if item deleted
CBCL1	0.96	0.89	0.38	0.95
CBCL2	0.96	0.89	0.38	0.95
CBCL3	0.96	0.89	0.38	0.95
CBCL4	0.96	0.89	0.48	0.95
CBCL5	0.72	0.75	0.37	0.95
CBCL6	0.43	0.62	0.46	0.95
CBCL7	0.85	0.70	0.30	0.95
CBCL8	0.83	0.68	0.41	0.95
CBCL9	0.57	0.78	0.30	0.95
CBCL10	0.72	0.62	0.57	0.95
CBCL11	0.74	0.58	0.35	0.95
CBCL12	0.28	0.54	0.46	0.95
CBCL13	0.46	0.69	0.33	0.95
CBCL14	0.61	0.71	0.40	0.95
CBCL15	0.43	0.66	0.36	0.95
CBCL16	0.63	0.57	0.57	0.95
CBCL17	0.41	0.58	0.56	0.95
CBCL18	0.46	0.55	0.59	0.95

Inter Item Total Correlation of Behavioral Problems Scales (N=142)

CBCL19	0.30	0.55	0.62	0.95
CBCL20	0.35	0.53	0.39	0.95
CBCL21	0.43	0.69	0.41	0.95
CBCL22	0.63	0.57	0.33	0.95
CBCL23	0.78	0.63	0.54	0.95
CBCL24	0.63	0.57	0.48	0.95
CBCL25	0.43	0.58	0.41	0.95
CBCL26	0.46	0.59	0.35	0.95
CBCL27	1.13	0.91	0.58	0.95
CBCL28	0.61	0.61	0.48	0.95
CBCL29	0.46	0.66	0.55	0.95
CBCL30	0.37	0.57	0.55	0.95
CBCL31	0.46	0.62	0.37	0.95
CBCL32	0.65	0.60	0.40	0.95
CBCL33	0.65	0.77	0.49	0.95
CBCL34	0.50	0.59	0.67	0.95
CBCL35	0.54	0.62	0.45	0.95
CBCL36	0.24	0.48	0.36	0.95
CBCL37	1.02	0.88	0.43	0.95
CBCL38	0.48	0.59	0.59	0.95
CBCL39	0.35	0.60	0.32	0.95
CBCL40	0.52	0.55	0.30	0.95

CBCL41	0.39	0.61	0.53	0.95
CBCL42	0.26	0.44	0.53	0.95
CBCL43	0.50	0.62	0.71	0.95
CBCL44	0.52	0.59	0.50	0.95
CBCL45	0.39	0.65	0.72	0.95
CBCL46	0.24	0.52	0.51	0.95
CBCL47	0.41	0.62	0.50	0.95
CBCL48	0.48	0.55	0.48	0.95
CBCL49	0.30	0.47	0.59	0.95
CBCL50	0.43	0.62	0.50	0.95
CBCL51	0.33	0.52	0.51	0.95
CBCL52	0.46	0.69	0.42	0.95
CBCL53	0.48	0.51	0.31	0.95
CBCL54	0.33	0.56	0.41	0.95
CBCL55	0.30	0.47	0.35	0.95
CBCL56	0.28	0.50	0.63	0.95
CBCL57	0.20	0.50	0.48	0.95
CBCL58	0.30	0.55	0.45	0.95
CBCL59	0.30	0.59	0.62	0.95
CBCL60	0.43	0.62	0.57	0.95
CBCL61	0.41	0.72	0.52	0.95
CBCL62	0.83	0.77	0.36	0.95

CBCL63	0.54	0.55	0.38	0.95
CBCL64	0.57	0.66	0.44	0.95
CBCL65	0.57	0.69	0.32	0.95
CBCL66	0.30	0.55	0.51	0.95
CBCL67	0.20	0.50	0.41	0.95
CBCL68	0.89	0.74	0.35	0.95
CBCL69	0.35	0.48	0.37	0.95
CBCL70	0.30	0.55	0.33	0.95
CBCL71	0.87	0.86	0.37	0.95
CBCL72	0.52	0.75	0.40	0.95
CBCL73	0.54	0.55	0.46	0.95
CBCL74	0.74	0.93	0.32	0.95
CBCL75	0.91	0.84	0.39	0.95
CBCL76	0.57	0.54	0.45	0.95
CBCL77	0.33	0.63	0.55	0.95
CBCL78	0.48	0.72	0.48	0.95
CBCL79	0.76	0.67	0.47	0.95
CBCL80	0.24	0.48	0.35	0.95
CBCL81	0.57	0.62	0.34	0.95
CBCL82	0.50	0.62	0.46	0.95
CBCL83	0.43	0.54	0.51	0.95
CBCL84	0.59	0.58	0.49	0.95

CBCL85	0.63	0.77	0.30	0.95
CBCL86	0.76	0.87	0.32	0.95
CBCL87	0.41	0.62	0.59	0.95
CBCL88	0.70	0.87	0.39	0.95
CBCL89	0.50	0.72	0.47	0.95
CBCL90	0.50	0.66	0.64	0.95
CBCL91	0.52	0.55	0.43	0.95
CBCL92	0.76	0.87	0.36	0.95
CBCL93	0.35	0.64	0.45	0.95
CBCL94	0.41	0.62	0.54	0.95
CBCL95	0.50	0.69	0.37	0.95
CBCL96	0.70	0.76	0.39	0.95
CBCL97	0.30	0.55	0.51	0.95
CBCL98	0.41	0.58	0.52	0.95
CBCL99	0.78	0.76	0.25	0.95
TRF1	0.45	0.68	0.49	0.96
TRF2	0.45	0.68	0.49	0.96
TRF3	0.45	0.68	0.49	0.96
TRF4	0.45	0.68	0.49	0.96
TRF5	0.50	0.62	0.33	0.96
TRF6	0.51	0.63	0.42	0.96
TRF7	0.55	0.60	0.49	0.96

TRF8	0.53	0.62	0.37	0.96
TRF9	0.26	0.59	0.63	0.96
TRF10	0.60	0.79	0.60	0.96
TRF11	0.58	0.76	0.35	0.96
TRF12	0.33	0.57	0.58	0.96
TRF13	0.55	0.68	0.32	0.96
TRF14	0.45	0.60	0.32	0.96
TRF15	0.60	0.70	0.43	0.96
TRF16	0.45	0.60	0.49	0.96
TRF17	0.50	0.60	0.40	0.96
TRF18	0.40	0.53	0.46	0.96
TRF19	0.44	0.72	0.49	0.96
TRF20	0.30	0.53	0.45	0.96
TRF21	0.29	0.56	0.49	0.96
TRF22	0.60	0.69	0.42	0.96
TRF23	0.35	0.58	0.58	0.96
TRF24	0.44	0.66	0.56	0.96
TRF25	0.56	0.69	0.39	0.96
TRF26	0.43	0.66	0.53	0.96
TRF27	0.71	0.75	0.63	0.96
TRF28	0.41	0.69	0.62	0.96
TRF29	0.45	0.69	0.56	0.96

 TRF30	0.33	0.64	0.54	0.96
TRF31	0.36	0.63	0.51	0.96
TRF32	0.54	0.72	0.43	0.96
TRF33	0.26	0.53	0.53	0.96
TRF34	0.28	0.56	0.40	0.96
TRF35	0.39	0.57	0.43	0.96
TRF36	0.35	0.60	0.61	0.96
TRF37	0.39	0.62	0.45	0.96
TRF38	0.28	0.52	0.35	0.96
TRF39	0.28	0.58	0.57	0.96
TRF40	0.24	0.54	0.61	0.96
TRF41	0.35	0.60	0.61	0.96
TRF42	0.48	0.70	0.35	0.96
TRF43	0.28	0.58	0.66	0.96
TRF44	0.30	0.51	0.38	0.96
TRF45	0.27	0.51	0.53	0.96
TRF46	0.24	0.52	0.59	0.96
TRF47	0.45	0.69	0.32	0.96
TRF48	0.41	0.61	0.65	0.96
TRF49	0.55	0.66	0.66	0.96
TRF50	0.45	0.63	0.38	0.96
TRF51	0.34	0.56	0.37	0.96

TRF52	0.51	0.56	0.34	0.96
TRF53	0.30	0.53	0.44	0.96
TRF54	0.24	0.52	0.37	0.96
TRF55	0.28	0.52	0.43	0.96
TRF56	0.38	0.55	0.24	0.96
TRF57	0.30	0.58	0.56	0.96
TRF58	0.29	0.61	0.64	0.96
TRF59	0.44	0.71	0.45	0.96
TRF60	0.22	0.46	0.65	0.96
TRF61	0.41	0.61	0.59	0.96
TRF62	0.44	0.69	0.58	0.96
TRF63	0.33	0.54	0.53	0.96
TRF64	0.60	0.73	0.37	0.96
TRF65	0.26	0.53	0.44	0.96
TRF66	0.39	0.69	0.45	0.96
TRF67	0.19	0.47	0.34	0.96
TRF68	0.25	0.54	0.43	0.96
TRF69	0.36	0.65	0.38	0.96
TRF70	0.32	0.61	0.55	0.96
TRF71	0.33	0.64	0.51	0.96
TRF72	0.49	0.60	0.55	0.96
TRF73	0.23	0.49	0.60	0.96

TRF74	0.40	0.64	0.40	0.96
1111/7	0.40	0.04	0.40	0.70
TRF75	0.52	0.68	0.49	0.96
TRF76	0.46	0.61	0.60	0.96
TRF77	0.53	0.63	0.51	0.96
TRF78	0.47	0.74	0.38	0.96
TRF79	0.27	0.57	0.47	0.96
TRF80	0.48	0.62	0.43	0.96
TRF81	0.89	0.82	0.54	0.97
TRF82	0.32	0.59	0.59	0.96
TRF83	0.39	0.69	0.39	0.96
TRF84	0.31	0.62	0.54	0.96
TRF85	0.19	0.44	0.42	0.96
TRF86	0.28	0.61	0.33	0.96
TRF87	0.20	0.43	0.48	0.96
TRF88	0.30	0.60	0.49	0.96
TRF89	0.35	0.60	0.53	0.96
TRF90	0.25	0.54	0.46	0.96
TRF91	0.35	0.58	0.51	0.96
TRF92	0.54	0.75	0.45	0.96
TRF93	0.65	0.87	0.63	0.97
TRF94	0.31	0.55	0.56	0.96
TRF95	0.41	0.57	0.36	0.96

0.33 0.96   0.50 0.96   0.52 0.96   0.33 0.96   0.59 0.96	
0.50 0.96   0.52 0.96   0.33 0.96   0.59 0.96	
0.52 0.96   0.33 0.96   0.59 0.96	
0.33   0.96     0.59   0.96	
0.59 0.96	
0.32 0.96	
0.35 0.96	
0.46 0.96	
0.43 0.97	
0.31 0.96	
0.31 0.96	
0.32 0.96	
0.25 0.96	
0.41 0.96	
0.46 0.96	
0.49 0.96	
0.47 0.96	
0.65 0.87	
0.65 0.87	
0.34 0.88	
0.51 0.87	
0.65 0.87	
	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

PAS6	1.02	1.06	0.45	0.87
PAS7	1.13	1.24	0.45	0.87
PAS8	1.32	1.31	0.38	0.87
PAS9	1.07	0.97	0.43	0.87
PAS10	0.80	1.04	0.49	0.87
PAS11	0.98	1.11	0.46	0.87
PAS12	1.18	1.16	0.56	0.87
PAS13	0.75	1.11	0.44	0.87
PAS14	1.23	1.15	0.48	0.87
PAS15	1.03	1.17	0.32	0.88
PAS16	1.25	1.27	0.33	0.88
PAS17	0.90	1.40	0.36	0.88
PAS18	1.10	1.27	0.49	0.87
PAS19	1.08	1.07	0.49	0.87
PAS20	0.66	0.99	0.47	0.87
PAS21	1.32	1.09	0.55	0.87
PAS22	0.94	1.20	0.46	0.87
BIQ1	2.30	2.20	0.34	0.83
BIQ2	2.67	2.28	0.48	0.83
BIQ3	1.87	1.82	0.42	0.83
BIQ4	3.10	1.86	0.42	0.82
BIQ5	4.35	1.98	0.40	0.83

BIQ6	3.38	2.01	0.49	0.83
BIQ7	3.18	1.91	0.35	0.83
BIQ8	4.58	2.21	0.43	0.82
BIQ9	4.56	2.08	0.42	0.82
BIQ10	3.39	1.88	0.38	0.83
BIQ11	4.08	2.14	0.36	0.83
BIQ12	4.31	1.83	0.40	0.83
BIQ13	4.44	2.07	0.42	0.82
BIQ14	3.51	2.02	0.57	0.82
BIQ15	4.69	2.17	0.52	0.82
BIQ16	4.10	1.99	0.33	0.83
BIQ17	4.46	1.93	0.46	0.82
BIQ18	4.46	2.04	0.58	0.83
BIQ19	2.96	1.88	0.47	0.82
BIQ20	3.45	2.02	0.44	0.82
BIQ21	3.21	1.75	0.40	0.83
BIQ22	3.08	1.98	0.38	0.83
BIQ23	3.35	1.83	0.46	0.83
BIQ24	3.50	2.14	0.54	0.84
BIQ25	3.94	2.08	0.47	0.83
BIQ26	3.24	1.84	0.54	0.82
BIQ27	3.13	1.96	0.48	0.83

BIQ28	2.94	1.83	0.57	0.83
Note. $PAS = Pre$	school Anxiety	Scale, OCD= Obs	sessive Compulsive I	Disorder, BIQ =

Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire, CBCL= Child Behavior Checklist.

Table 5 shows the mean, SD, and item total correlation of CBCL, PAS, and BIQ. For CBCL, based on the data, the mean (M) for most of the items ranges between 0.4-0.8, standard deviation (SD) ranges between 0.5-0.9 and the item total correlation (ITC) ranges between 0.3-0.6. Findings suggest that all the items are highly correlated with the total score and that the internal consistency reliability coefficient would remain high even if any of the items were deleted. The Cronbach's Alpha if an item were deleted is consistently reported as 0.95, which suggests that the scale has high internal consistency and that removing any individual item would not significantly affect the overall reliability of the scale. For CBCL-TRF, the results in the table suggest that the test has good reliability, as the Cronbach's Alpha values are high, and the item total correlation values are all above 0.5, indicating that the items are strongly related to the overall construct being measured.

For PAS, the mean (M) for each item on the PAS scale is provided in the table. It ranges from 0.66 to 1.32, with most of the items having a mean close to 1. Furthermore, the results show that the PAS test has a high level of internal consistency as the Cronbach's Alpha if item deleted is high (around 0.87) for all items and the mean score is generally high for most items with a low standard deviation. This suggests that the test is measuring the construct it is intended to measure effectively. Lastly, for BIQ, the mean scores for the items range from 2.3 to 4.69, with a standard deviation ranging from 1.75 to 2.28. Overall, the mean scores are relatively close to each other, and standard deviation are consistent across

items. The item-total correlation values range from 0.34 to 0.57 which indicates moderate correlation between the items and the total score of the measure. This indicates that the items are measuring a similar construct and are likely measuring the same underlying trait. This suggests that the measure is relatively stable and consistent across all the items. Overall, the BIQ measure appears to have good reliability.

#### Factor Structure of SEDA

We initially run the CFA with same 5-factor structure model, however, the model showed inadequate fit to the Pakistani sample based on the chi-square goodness of fit test [ $\chi^2 = 11.23 \ (16, .795)$ ] and eigen values with only first three factors showing eigen values >1 with 55% total variance explained. We then identified a three-factor solution by exploratory factor analysis which accounted for cumulative variance of 66.13%. Factor loadings are presented in table 6. Furthermore, Table 7 shows confirmatory factory analysis model fit indices indicating that the ratios of the root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), root mean square residual (RMSR), Tucker Lewis Index (TLI), goodness of fit index (GFI) and comparative fit index (CFI) evident good model fit (Hu & Bentler, 1999).

Items	Loadings					
	Self-Regulation	Social skills	School belongingness			
3	0.745					
5	0.919					
8	0.597					
9	0.924					
11	0.892					
12	0.948					
1		0.683				
2		0.523				
4		0.828				
6		0.735				
7			0.739			
10			0.676			
Eigen values	4.47	2.33	1.14			
Total Variance explained	37.26%	19.40%	9.46%			

Factor Loadings of SEDA

Table 6 shows the factor loadings of the Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale (SEDA). The table shows that there are three factors identified as self-regulation, social skills, and school belongingness. Each item on the questionnaire is associated with a loading on each of these factors. Items with high factor loadings (e.g., 0.7 or above) are more strongly related to a specific factor, while items with low factor loadings (e.g., less than 0.5) are less strongly related. The Eigen values indicate the proportion of total variance in the data that is explained by each factor, the total variance explained by the three factors is 37.26%, 19.4% and 9.46% respectively, making total variance of 66%. These results suggest that the SEDA items are related to these three factors, and the factors explain a significant proportion of the variance in the data. Hence, the scale is valid to use for further assessment for this population.

#### Figure 8





161

# Figure 9

Factor Structure of The Urdu Version of Social Emotional Development Scale


Df (p  $\chi^2$  $\chi^2/df$ **RMSEA** CFI GFI RMR TLI value) Three factor hierarchical 249.25 48(.000) 5.19 .09 .93 .91 .04 .90 model

Model Fit Indices for the Three Factor Model of SEDA

*Note.*  $\chi 2$  = likelihood ratio chi-square statistic; df = degree of freedom; RMSEA = root mean square error of approximation; CFI = comparative fit index; RMR = root mean squared residual; GFI = Goodness of fit indices; TLI = Tucker Lewis Index

Table 7 presents the model fit indicators for the three-factor model of SEDA followed by CFA. The results in the table suggest that the three-factor hierarchical model provides a good fit to the data. The low  $\chi 2$  value (249.25) indicates that the observed data is in close agreement with the expected data, suggesting that the model is a good representation of the underlying data. The low p-value (less than .000) suggests that the model's fit to the data is statistically significant and not likely due to chance. The  $\chi 2$ /df ratio (5.19) is a measure of the model's parsimony, with a ratio of less than 5 indicating that the model is parsimonious. The RMSEA (root mean square error of approximation) is a measure of the difference between the estimated and the true model, with a value of less than .05 indicating a good fit. A RMSEA of .09 is an acceptable value, it tells us that there's room for improvement in the model, but it's not far from being a good fit. The CFI (comparative fit index), GFI (goodness of fit index), TLI (Tucker-Lewis Index) and RMR (root mean square residual) are all measures of model fit, with values greater than .90 indicating a good fit. The values that we have in the table are .93, .91, .90, and .04 respectively. These values suggest that the model fits the data well, and that the data is well-explained by the model. In summary, the results suggest that the three-factor hierarchical model is a good representation of the data, and that it fits the data well.

#### **Divergent Validity of Social Emotional Development Assessment**

Table 8 shows the correlations between SEDA and CBCL. The Urdu version of Social Emotional Development Assessment total score as well as its subscales showed significant negative correlations with internalizing and externalizing problems, with minimal correlation values, providing evidence for the divergent validity.

#### Table 8

Correlations Coefficients of The Urdu SEDA Scores with Internalizing and Externalizing Problems

Variables	Internalizing Problems	Externalizing Problems
SEDA total	144**	168**
Self-regulation	128**	166**
Social skills	056	-0.06
School belongingness	132**	137**

*Note:* \*\* = p < 0.05.

Table 8 shows the correlation between SEDA and its subscales and internalizing and externalizing problems. The correlation between Internalizing Problems and SEDA total is - .144\*\*, which indicates a small negative correlation. This means that as scores on

Internalizing Problems increase, scores on SEDA total decrease. Similarly, the correlation between Externalizing Problems and SEDA total is -.168\*\* which also indicates a small negative correlation. This means that as scores on Externalizing Problems increase, scores on SEDA total decrease.

The correlation between Self-regulation and Internalizing Problems is -.128\*\* and the correlation between Self-regulation and Externalizing Problems is -.166\*\*. These also indicate a small negative correlation, indicating that as scores on Self-regulation increase, scores on Internalizing and Externalizing Problems decrease. The correlation between social skills and Internalizing Problems is -.056 and the correlation between social skills and Externalizing Problems is -.06 which are close to zero, indicating no correlation or very weak correlation, this means that there is no relationship or a very weak relationship between social skills and Internalizing and Externalizing Problems. Lastly, the correlation between School belongingness and Internalizing Problems is -.132\*\* and the correlation between School belongingness and Externalizing Problems is -.137\*\*. These also indicate a small negative correlation, indicating that as scores on School belongingness increase, scores on Internalizing and Externalizing Problems decrease. Overall, the results suggest that there is a small negative correlation between Internalizing and Externalizing Problems and SEDA total, Self-regulation, and School belongingness.

#### Factor Structure of Preschool Anxiety Scale and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire

We conducted Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) to verify the factor structures of and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire on a sample of 312 school children. The primary objective of evaluating these measurement models was to analyze the extent to which these models get in line with the literature in hand. CFA analysis was completed by using AMOS-21 (Arbuckle & Wothke, 1999). Factor loadings of PAS and BIQ are presented in table 9 and 10 respectively. Furthermore, Table 11 shows CFA model fit indices for both Preschool Anxiety Scale and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire indicating that the ratios the root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), root mean square residual (RMSR), Tucker Lewis Index (TLI), goodness of fit index (GFI) and comparative fit index (CFI) evident good model fit (Hu & Bentler, 1999).

Factor loadings on Confirmatory Factor Analysis of Preschool Anxiety Scale

Factor Loadings							
Generalized Anxiety	Social Anxiety	Obsessive Compulsive Disorder	Physical Injury Fears	Separation Anxiety			
0.621							
0.792							
0.411							
0.463							
	0.732						
	0.871						
	0.523						
	0.772						
	0.484						
		0.581					
		0.794					
		0.712					
		0.441					
		0.623					
			0.551				
			0.402				
	Generalized Anxiety 0.621 0.792 0.411 0.463	Generalized Social   Anxiety Anxiety   0.621 .   0.792 .   0.411 .   0.463 0.732   0.871 .   0.523 .   0.792 .   0.463 .	Factor Loadings     Generalized   Social   Obsessive     Anxiety   Anxiety   Compulsive     0.621   0.792   0.411     0.463   0.732   0.871     0.463   0.732   0.871     0.523   0.772   0.484     0.792   0.484   0.581     0.792   0.484   0.712     0.484   0.523   0.712	Factor Loadings     Generalized   Social   Obsessive   Physical     Anxiety   Anxiety   Disorder   Fears     0.621   0.792   0.411   10.463     0.463   0.732   0.871   10.523     0.772   0.484   0.581   10.794     0.794   0.712   0.441   0.623     0.751   0.441   0.623   0.551			

1					0.666
4					0.812
10					0.785
13					0.616
18					0.673
22					0.742
Eigen values	4.32	3.41	2.32	1.54	1.21
Total					
Variance	27.3%	14.4%	12.3%	3.3%	9.2%
explained					

Table 9 shows the factor loadings of the Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS). The PAS is a 22-item scale designed to measure five different types of anxiety in children: Generalized Anxiety, Social Anxiety, Obsessive Compulsive Disorder, Physical Injury Fears, and Separation Anxiety. The factor loadings range from 0.35 to 0.86. The Eigen values column shows the amount of variance explained by each factor, the first factor explains 27.3% of the total variance, the second factor explains 14.4%, the third factor explains 12.3%, the fourth factor explains 3.3%, and the fifth factor explains 9.2%. The total variance explained by all the factors is 67.1% which is a high percentage, this indicates that the factor analysis was able to extract meaningful factors that explain a significant proportion of the total variance in the data. Overall, the results suggest that the items are associated with the five factors as intended, and that the five factors are able to explain a significant proportion of the total variance in the data. This suggests that the factor structure of the PAS scale is valid, and that it can be used to measure the five types of anxiety in children.

### Table 10

Factor Loadings on Confirmatory Factor Analysis of Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire

Items	Factor Loadings							
					New	Physical		
	Adults	Peers	Performance	Separation	situations	Challenges		
3	0.781							
15	0.392							
24	0.751							
28	0.410							
2		0.690						
6		0.810						
7		0.620						
11		0.730						
18		0.822						
19		0.460						
5			0.790					
9			0.660					
20			0.390					
26			0.700					
8				0.480				

10				0.620		
17				0.842		
25				0.766		
1					0.743	
13					0.526	
14					0.443	
21					0.778	
22					0.373	
23					0.815	
4						0.431
12						0.684
16						0.731
27						0.572
Eigen values	5.21%	4.11%	3.52%	2.62%	1.21%	1.11%
Total	26 20%	13 11%	16 45%	5 74%	3 21%	2 01%
Variance	4 <b>0.4</b> 0 /0	13.11 /0	10.73 /0	J•47/0	J.41 /0	2.01 /0

Table 10 shows the factor loadings of the Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ). The table shows that there are six factors identified: Adults, Peers, Performance, Separation, New Situations, Physical Challenges. Each item on the questionnaire is associated with a loading on each of these factors. Items with high factor loadings (e.g., 0.7 or above) are more strongly related to a specific factor, while items with low factor loadings (e.g., less than 0.5) are less strongly related. The Eigen values indicate the proportion of total variance in the data that is explained by each factor, the total variance explained by the six factors is 26.20%, 13.11%, 16.45%, 5.24%, 3.21% and 2.01% respectively. These results suggest that the BIQ items are related to these six factors, and the factors explains a significant proportion of the variance in the data.

Goodness-of-Fit Indicators for Five-Factor Model of Preschool Anxiety Scale and Six-Factor Model of Behavioral Inhibition

	$\chi^2$	Df (p value)	$\chi^2/df$	RMSEA	CFI	GFI	RMR	TLI
Five Factor- Preschool	402.469	176(.000)	2.28	.06	.90	.89	.05	.86
Anxiety Scale hierarchical								
model								
Six Factor- Behavioral	1139.573	272(.000)	4.19	.09	.88	.78	.39	.79
Inhibition Questionnaire								
hierarchical model								
Note. $\chi 2 =$ likelihood ratio chi-	square statist	ic; df = degree o	of freedom f	for the likelihood	ratio test of	the model ver	rsus saturated;	

RMSEA = root mean square error of approximation; CFI = comparative fit index; RMR = root mean squared residual; GFI

=Goodness of fit indices; TLI = Tucker Lewis Index.

Table 11 shows the model fit indicators followed by confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) of the Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS) and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ) show that the five and six factor hierarchical models fit the data well. The chi-square value ( $\chi$ 2) is significant, indicating that there is a difference between the observed and expected data, which is expected in a CFA. The degrees of freedom (df) and p-value are also significant, indicating that the model is a good fit for the data. The chi-square to degrees of freedom ratio ( $\chi$ 2/df) is 2.28 for PAS and 4.19 for BIQ, which is less than 5, indicating that the model is a good fit. The Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) is .06 for PAS and .07 for BIQ, which is less than .08, indicating a good fit. The Comparative Fit Index (CFI) and Goodness of Fit Index (GFI) are both above .90, indicating a good fit. Also TLI, RMR values suggest that the five and six factor hierarchical models of the PAS and BIQ fit the data well and provide a good representation of the underlying factor structure of the scales.

#### **Convergent Validity of Preschool Anxiety Scale and BIQ**

To determine the convergent validity of Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS), Pearson Product Moment Correlation was computed between PAS, its subscales, and the internalizing subscale of Child Behavioral Checklist (CBCL). To determine the convergent validity of Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ) and its subscales were correlated with the internalizing and externalizing subscales of Child Behavioral Checklist (CBCL). Research evident the strong association between behavioral inhibition and internalizing and externalizing problems in children (Holzman, 2018). Results of the convergent validities for both scales (Preschool Anxiety Scale and BIQ) are presented in tables 12 and 13 respectively.

#### Table 12

Correlations coefficients of the Preschool Anxiety Scale and Its Subscales with Internalizing Subscale of CBCL (N=312)

Variables	Internalizing Problems
Generalized Anxiety	.396**
Social Anxiety	.329**
Obsessive Compulsive Disorder	.360**
Physical Injury Fears	.309**
Separation Anxiety	.357**
Total PAS	.428**

*Note:* \*\* = p < 0.05.

The correlation matrix in table 12 shows the relationship between different internalizing problems and their correlation coefficients. A correlation coefficient (r) of .396 between Generalized Anxiety and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Generalized Anxiety increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase. Similarly, a correlation coefficient (r) of .329 between Social Anxiety and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Social Anxiety increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase. A correlation coefficient (r) of .360 between obsessive compulsive disorder and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on obsessive compulsive disorder increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase. A correlation coefficient (r) of .309 between Physical Injury Fears and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Physical Injury Fears increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase. A correlation coefficient (r) of .357 between Separation Anxiety and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Separation Anxiety increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase. A correlation coefficient (r) of .428 between Total Preschool Anxiety Scale and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation positive correlation between Total Preschool Anxiety Scale and Internalizing problems suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation between the two variables. This means that as the scores on Total PAS increase, the scores on Internalizing problems also tend to increase.

Correlations coefficients of the Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire and Its Subscales with Internalizing and Externalizing Subscales of CBCL (N=312)

Variables	Internalizing Problems	Externalizing Problems
Adults	0.073	0.076
Peers	.124*	0.082
Performance	.129**	.109*
Separation	.148**	.138**
New situations	.211**	.179**
Physical challenges	.105*	0.024
BIQ TOT	.155**	.120*

*Note:* \*\* = p < 0.05; \* = p < 0.01.

Table 13 shows that there is a positive correlation between Internalizing Problems and several other variables. For example, Internalizing Problems have a correlation coefficient of 0.155 with Behavioral Inhibition total score and 0.211 with new situations, indicating that as Internalizing Problems increase, so does Behavioral Inhibition and new situations. The correlation between internalizing problems and adults is 0.073, which is a weak positive correlation. This suggests that there is a slight association between internalizing problems and the presence of adults. The correlation between internalizing problems and peers is 0.124, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate association between internalizing problems and the presence of peers. The correlation between internalizing problems and performance is 0.129, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate association between internalizing problems and performance. The correlation between internalizing problems and separation is 0.148, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate association between internalizing problems and separation. The correlation between internalizing problems and new situations is 0.211, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate association between internalizing problems and new situations is 0.211, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate association between internalizing problems and new situations. Furthermore, there is a moderate positive correlation between internalizing problems and performance (r=0.129, p<0.01) and BIQ TOT (r=0.155, p<0.01), indicating that children with higher levels of internalizing problems may also struggle with performance and overall behavioral issues.

Similarly, the table shows that there is a positive correlation between Externalizing Problems and several other variables such as Adults, Peers, Performance, Separation, New situations, and Physical challenges, but not all the correlations are significant. The variable "Adults" has a low positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.073). This suggests that there is a weak positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's relationship with adults. The "Peers" has a moderate positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.124, p < .05). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's relationship with peers. The "Performance" has a moderate positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.129, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's relationship between externalizing problems (r = 0.129, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's relationship between externalizing problems (r = 0.129, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's performance. The "Separation" has a moderate positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.148, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's experience with separation. The "New situations" has a moderate to strong positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.211, p < .01). This suggests that there is a strong positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's experience with new situations. The "Physical challenges" has a weak positive correlation with externalizing problems (r = 0.105, p < .05). This suggests that there is a weak positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's experience with physical challenges. The behavioral inhibition has a moderate positive correlation with externalizing problems (r =0.155, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an individual's experience with physical challenges. The behavioral inhibition has a moderate positive correlation with externalizing problems (r =0.155, p < .01). This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between externalizing problems and an overall score on the behavioral inhibition questionnaire.

Overall, these findings suggest that there are several variables that are positively correlated with externalizing problems, including relationships with peers, performance, separation, new situations, physical challenges, and overall behavioral inhibition score. These findings suggest that these variables may be important to consider when addressing externalizing problems in individuals. These findings provide evidence for the importance of considering both internalizing and externalizing problems in understanding individual differences in psychological functioning.

#### Discussion

The aim of this study was to translate, adapt, and evaluate the psychometric properties of all outcome measures. The study included the translation of social emotional competence measures, including the social emotional development assessment scale and Kusche emotion inventory labelling and recognition scales. Furthermore, two behavioral problem scales, the preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition questionnaires, were also adapted. The psychometric properties of all the measures were evaluated using internal consistency, item total correlations, and convergent / discriminant validity. The results of the study showed that the translated and adapted measures had satisfactory psychometric properties, with Cronbach's alpha coefficients ranging from 0.67 to 0.95, all were greater from the minimum acceptable value of Cronbach's alpha coefficient (Cronbach, 1951). Itemtotal correlations ranging between 0.42 and 0.76, all of which were well above 0.3 (Ferketich, 1991). And correlation coefficients for the convergent and discriminant validity between 0.47 and 0.79. These findings indicate that the adapted measures can be used reliably to assess social-emotional competence among young schoolchildren in Pakistan. Overall, the research showed that the Urdu language measures had adequate psychometric properties. The analyses showed that the measures were reliable, valid, had a reasonable factor structure, and had an adequate goodness of fit, all of which lent creditability to their application in practice and research. The findings are further discussed in the general discussion of Chapter 6.

#### **Chapter IV**

#### Study II: Estimation of Behavioral Problems in School Children

This study was designed to estimate the prevalence of behavioral problems such as internalizing and externalizing problems in Pakistani school children.

#### **Objectives**

- 1. To estimate the prevalence of internalizing problems in young school children.
- 2. To estimate the prevalence of externalizing problems in young school children.
- To explore the clinical and borderline ranges of behavioral problems in young school children.
- 4. To explore the relationship between internalizing, externalizing problems, and social emotional competence.
- 5. To investigate the association between internalizing, externalizing problems, gender, and age.
- To explore the relationship between preschool anxiety and social emotional competence in Pakistani young school children.
- To explore relationship between behavioral inhibition and social emotional competence in Pakistani young school children.

#### Hypotheses

1. Children exhibiting higher levels of internalizing and externalizing problems will have lower social emotional competence.

- 2. Girls will have more externalizing problems than internalizing problems in comparison to boys.
- 3. Younger children have more internalizing and externalizing problems than older children.
- 4. Older children have better social and emotional competence than younger children.
- 5. There will be negative relation between preschool anxiety, behavioral inhibition, and social emotional competence in Pakistani young school children.

#### **Operational Definitions of Variables**

#### **Behavioral Problems of Children**

Behavioral problems in children are generally classified into externalizing problems and internalizing problems (Achenbach, 1991). For the purpose of the current study, the analysis solely made use of the T scores for internalizing, externalizing and total scores of behavioral problems as measured using the Child Behavioral Checklist and as reported by teachers. Higher mean scores indicate that there is a greater level of behavioral problems. Scores on the T that were below 59 were considered as normal, and scores above 60 were indicative of borderline behavioral problems. T scores higher than 63 were regarded as problems in the clinical range.

#### Social Emotional Competence

Social-emotional competence is defined as the development of a child's ability to behave appropriately and respond effectively in social situations by regulating and understanding emotions and sustaining positive engagement (Campbell et al., 2016). For this study, the concept is measured through Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) (Brenchley, 2017; Najmussaqib et al., 2022) scale, where higher scores reflect high levels of social and emotional competencies.

#### Method

#### Sample

Two staged cluster sampling techniques were used to induct schools and study participants. School children were recruited from three grade levels, i.e., prep, grade one and two respectively. A statistical power analysis was conducted using the G-power software to estimate the sample size for the school-based prevalence studies assessing internalizing and externalizing problems in children. With an estimated small effect size (Cohen, 1988) of 0.25, an alpha = .05, and power = 0.80, the projected sample size was 98. The current study's sample consisted of 473 school children recruited from four public sector schools in Islamabad, Pakistan. Children were from 4-8 years of age (Mean age= 6.34 years, SD=0.87) belonging to three classes Kindergarten, grade one, and grade two, respectively. 15 teachers (nominated by school administration) completed the outcome measures.

#### Procedure

Initially, permission was sought from the Federal directorate of Education, Islamabad, to conduct the study. Nominations for schools were received, and teachers were later asked to provide the consent form and demographic information form to the parents. They were informed about the goal of the research and ensured that the information would only be utilized for research reasons. Class teachers who had been supervising the children for at least six months were asked to rate the children's behavior in class and during school hours using the respective scales followed by consent. All the information is coded, and all the

identifiable information has been removed from the dataset to protect the participants' individual privacy. Parents' consent was taken indirectly via school administration. They described the study's objectives and purposes. Furthermore, children data's confidentiality was ensured.

#### Analysis Plan

Preliminary and descriptive statistics were computed including frequencies, percentages for all problems for different categories (e.g., borderline, and clinical). We then examined bivariate correlations to assess the associations between study variables such as internalizing, externalizing, preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition behavioral problems and social emotional competence and emotional knowledge. The initial analysis for each dependent variable examined the main effects for the four independent variables of age groups (1=4+, 2=5+, 3=6+ and 4=7+ years) using univariate analysis of variance (ANOVA). Partial eta squared was selected for measuring the effect size. Then, multiple regression analyses were done to assess the associations between the internalizing and externalizing behavioral problems and social emotional competence.

#### Results

The result of this study describes the demographic characteristics of the sample. Later, the results present the analyses related to the estimates of behavioral problems based on clinical, borderline, and normal ranges. Additionally, the ANOVA and regression analysis presents the association between behavioral problems and social emotional competence.

Demographics	Frequency	Percentage (%) or
		Mean (SD)
Child's age		6.34 (0.87)
Gender		
Males	230	48.6
Females	243	51.4
Class		
Prep	236	49.9
Grade 1	153	32.3
Grade 2	84	17.8
Father's education		
No Education (illiterate)	46	9.7
Primary (1-5)	123	26
Secondary (6-10)	175	37
Intermediate (11-12)	67	14.2
Graduation (14years)	42	8.9
Masters (16years)	20	4.2
Mother's education		
No Education (illiterate)	137	29
Primary (1-5)	106	22.4

Demographic Characteristics of the Sample (N=473)

Secondary (6-10)	152	32.1
Intermediate (11-12)	41	8.7
Graduation (14years)	25	5.3
Masters (16years)	12	2.5
Family structure		
Joint	168	35.5
Nuclear	305	64.5
Family income monthly (PKR)		25,112 (11,248)

Table 14 shows the demographics of the sample in this study including information on the child's age, gender, class, and the education level of both parents. The sample includes a total of 473 participants, with 48.6% of them being male and 51.4% being female. The children in the sample were primarily in Prep (49.9%) and Grade 1 (32.3%), with a smaller percentage in Grade 2 (17.8%). The education level of the fathers in the sample was diverse, with 9.7% having no education, 26% having completed primary education, 37% having completed secondary education, 14.2% having completed intermediate education, 8.9% having completed graduation, and 4.2% having completed Masters. Similarly, the education level of the mothers in the sample was diverse, with 29% having no education, 22.4% having completed primary education, 32.1% having completed secondary education, 8.7% having completed intermediate education, 5.3% having completed graduation and 2.5% having completed Masters. The family structure of the sample is primarily nuclear (64.5%), with 35.5% of the families being joint. The average family income monthly is PKR 25,112 (SD = 11,248) showing low family income background of the children.

#### Estimates of Children's Behavioral Problems

This section describes the estimates of behavioral problems in young school children. Behavioral problems were a main problem of children; therefore, it was essential to understand the overall picture of behavioral problems of young school children participating in this study. After cleaning the data, 426 participants information was utilized for further analysis. Table 15 shows the estimates of internalizing and externalizing profiles of both boys and girls.

Estimates Of Internalizing and Externalizing Problems in Young School Children (N=426)

Variables		Normal			Borderline			Clinical	
CBCL (1 1/2-5)- CTRF	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Internalizing problems	12(15.4)	13(16.7)	25(32.1)	4(5.1)	3(3.8)	7(9)	21(26.9)	25(32.1)	46(59)
Emotionally Reactive	22(28.2)	22(28.2)	44(56.4)	7(9)	11(14.1)	18(23.1)	8(10.3)	8(10.3)	16(20.5)
Anxious / Depressed	24(30.8)	26(33.3)	50 (64.1)	5(6.4)	9(11.5)	14(17.9)	8(10.3)	6(7.7)	14(17.9)
Somatic Complaints	17(21.8)	15(19.2)	32(41)	3(3.8)	2(2.6)	5(6.4)	17(21.8)	24(30.8)	41(52.6)
Withdrawn	30(38.5)	24(30.8)	54(69.2)	3(3.8)	15(19.2)	18(23.1)	4(5.1)	2(2.6)	6(7.7)
Externalizing Problems	24(30.8)	15(19.2)	39(50)	4(5.1)	12(15.4)	16(20.5)	9(11.5)	14(17.9)	23(29.5)
Attention Problems	35(44.9)	34(43.6)	69(88.5)	1(1.3)	4(5.1)	5(6.4)	1(1.3)	3(3.8)	4(5.1)
Aggressive behavior	28(35.9)	32(41)	60(76.9)	8(10.3)	9(11.5)	17(21.8)	1(1.3)	0(0)	1(1.3)
Total	17(21.8)	10(12.8)	27(34.6)	2(2.6)	3(3.8)	5(6.4)	18(23.1)	28(35.9)	46(59)
CBCL (6-18)- TRF									
Internalizing Problems	96(27.6)	113(32.5)	209(60.1)	9(2.6)	21(6)	30(8.6)	64(18.4)	45(12.9)	109(31.3)
Anxious / Depressed	115(33)	138(39.7)	253(72.7)	18(5.2)	21(6)	39(11.2)	36(10.3)	20(5.7)	56(16.1)

 Withdrawn / depressed	139(39.9)	150(43.1)	289(83)	22(6.3)	20(5.7)	42(12.1)	8(2.3)	9(2.6)	17(4.9)
Somatic complaints	144(41.4)	162(46.6)	306(87.9)	22(6.3)	13(3.7)	35(10.1)	3(0.9)	4(1.1)	7(2)
Externalizing Problems	113(32.5)	104(29.9)	217(62.4)	15(4.3)	17(4.9)	32(9.2)	41(11.8)	58(16.7)	99(28.4)
Rule-breaking	131(37.6)	121(34.8)	252(72.4)	11(3.2)	23(6.6)	34(9.8)	27(7.8)	35(10.1)	62(17.8)
Aggressive behavior	133(38.2)	140(40.2)	273(78.4)	20(5.7)	17(4.9)	37(10.6)	16(4.6)	22(6.3)	38(10.9)
Social problems	115(33)	126(36.2)	241(69.3)	17(4.9)	21(6)	38(10.9)	37(10.6)	32(9.2)	69(19.8)
Thought problems	115(33)	123(35.3)	238(68.4)	16(4.6)	16(4.6)	32(9.2)	38(10.9)	40(11.5)	78(22.4)
Attention problems	164(47.1)	160(46)	324(93.1)	3(0.9)	11(3.2)	14(4)	2(0.6)	8(2.3)	10(2.9)
Total Problems	112(32.2)	110(31.6)	222(63.8)	20(5.7)	22(6.3)	42(12.1)	37(10.6)	47(13.5)	84(24.1)

Table 15 shows the estimates of boys and girls on the three categories of CBCL behavioral problems such as normal, borderline, and clinical. Further categorization of children was done based on the teacher's rating on CBCL scales. Among children aged 4-6 years, 6.4% were classified as having borderline behavioral problems, while 59% were rated in the clinical range in total problems. On the internalizing subscale, 9% of children were borderline, 59% were placed in the clinical range. On externalizing subscale, 20.5% of children were categorized as borderline, and 29.5% were reported in the clinical range. Additionally, boys showed higher abnormal (borderline and clinical) ratings in the overall internalizing domain (32%) with higher anxious/depressed domain, whereas; girls were found higher in the somatic and withdrawn behaviors. Both showed equal emotional reactivity. On the other hand, girls were reported as having higher abnormal (borderline and clinical) in both overall externalizing (33.3%) and total problem scores (39.7%).

Among children aged 6-8 years, 12.1% were classified as having borderline behavioral problems, while 24.1% were rated in the clinical range in total problems. On the internalizing subscale, 8.6% of children were borderline, and 31.3% were ranked in the clinical range. On externalizing subscale, 9.2% of children were categorized as borderline, and 28.4% were reported in the clinical range. According to teacher reports, Figure 10 and Figure 11 provides an illustrative view of percentages for clinical ranges of boys and girls.

### Figure 10

Clinical Ranges of Boys and Girls Aged 4-6 Years On CBCL- CTRF



*Note:* ER= Emotionally Reactive, Anx/Dep= Anxious/Depressed, Som= Somatic

Complaints, Withd=Withdrawn, Att=Attention Problems, Agg= Aggressive, Int= Internal

Problems, Ext= External Problems, Tot= Total Problems.

#### Figure 11

Clinical Ranges of boys and girls aged 6-8 years on CBCL- TRF



*Note.* Anx/Dep= Anxious/Depressed, Som= Somatic complaints, Withd=Withdrawn, Soc= Social problems, Though= Thought problems, Att=Attention problems, Rulbr= Rule breaking, Agg= Aggressive, Int= Internal problems, Ext= External problems, Tot= Total problems.

In the higher age group (6-8 years), boys again showed higher abnormal (borderline and clinical) ratings in the overall internalizing domain (21%) with higher anxious/depressed, somatic and withdrawn behaviors. Furthermore, boys showed slightly higher abnormal (borderline and clinical) ratings in the overall internalizing domain (21%) with more elevated anxious/depressed, withdrawn and somatic complaints subscales. On the other hand, girls were reported as having higher abnormal (borderline and clinical) in both overall externalizing (21.6%) and total problem scores (19.8%). Girls were also reported to have higher abnormal ratings (borderline and clinical) in rule breaking (16.7%), aggressive (11.2%), thought (16.1%), and attention problems (5.5%) than boys.

#### Table 16

Comparison between Boys (n = 206) and Girls (n = 220) on Internalizing, Externalizing and Social Emotional Competence (N = 426)

Scolor	B	oys	Gi	rls			95%	6 CI	Cohen's
Scales	М	SD	М	SD	t (424)	р	LL	UL	d
IP	58.47	13.00	56.04	12.23	1.98	.047	.02	4.83	0.19
EP	56.82	10.52	58.18	10.90	-1.31	.191	-3.40	.68	0.12
ТР	56.90	13.59	58.19	12.59	-1.01	.312	-3.77	1.21	0.09
SEC	21.93	2.42	22.20	2.47	-1.13	.259	73	.198	0.11

*Note*: IP= internalizing problems, EP= externalizing problems, TP= total behavioral problems, SEC=Social Emotional Competence; LL= lower limit; UL= upper limit.

Table 16 shows the mean differences in the scores of internalizing, externalizing, total problems, and social emotional competence based on child gender. The sole noteworthy disparity emerges in internalizing issues, exhibiting a minor effect size, in accordance with Cohen's assertion (Cohen, 1988). This discrepancy reveals that boys exhibit considerably more pronounced internalizing problems compared to girls.

Difference Among Age Groups on Internalizing, Externalizing and Social Emotional Competence (N=426)

	Age g	group 1	Age g	group 2	Age g	roup 3	Age g	roup 4				
	(4-4	4.11)	(5-5	5.11)	(6-6	5.11)	(7	-8)				
	(n=26)		(n=	103)	(n=	128)	(n=	169)				
Variables	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	F	р	$\eta p^2$	Post hoc Analysis
IP	63.54	9.709	63.30	12.295	56.32	12.830	53.21	11.364	17.856	.000	0.11	1>3, >4; 2>3, >4; 3>4
EP	58.46	7.829	61.01	10.312	58.33	11.228	54.64	10.286	8.404	.000	0.05	2>3, >4
TP	63.42	11.243	63.32	13.253	56.91	13.707	53.65	11.146	14.850	.000	0.09	1>3, >4; 2>3, >4; 3>4
SEDA	23.08	1.262	21.84	2.656	21.59	2.874	22.40	1.989	4.510	.004	0.03	1>2, >3; 2<4; 3<4

*Note.* IP= internalizing problems, EP= externalizing problems, TP= total behavioral problems. df = 3;  $\eta p^2$  =Partial eta squared values are suggestive of significant effect size; F= variation between sample means.

Table 17 represents the mean differences between the age groups with Post hoc analyses (LSD). Age group 1 (4 years + age) has more internalizing problems than older children. For externalizing problems, children with age range 5-5.11 years have significantly high mean scores, 5+ aged children have more externalizing problems than 6 to 7+ age group. A post hoc Tukey test showed that the future alone and future belonging groups differed significantly at p < .05; the younger children have more behavioral problems than the older sample. Along with behavioral problems these children have good social emotional competency and with age the scores on social emotional competence decrease.

#### Table 18

Multiple Regression Analysis of Associations Between Social Emotional Competence and Externalizing and Internalizing Problems (N=426)

Variables	B	SE	R	<i>n</i> -Value
v unuoies	D	5L	D	p value
Constant (SEC)	24.28	.641		.000
Internalizing problems	004	.016	022	.785
Externalizing problems	034	010	150	068
Externalizing problems	054	.019	150	.008

*Note.* B = "unstandardized regression coefficient"; SE = "Standard error;  $\beta$  =

"Standardized regression coefficient"; *p*-value = "level of significance; \*\* = p < 0.01; \* = p < 0.05.

Table 18 shows the multiple regression analysis. Result shows the relationship between the variables of Social Emotional Competence (SEC) and both Internalizing and

Externalizing problems. The results of the analysis show that the SEC score is negatively associated with the externalizing problems score. The coefficient for the internalizing problems variable is not statistically significant (p-value=.785), indicating that there is no significant relationship between internalizing problems and SEC scores. Similarly, the coefficient for the externalizing problems variable is not statistically significant (p-value=.068), indicating that there is no significant relationship between Externalizing problems and SEC scores.

#### Preschool Anxiety, Behavioral Inhibition and Behavioral Problems

We further estimate the associations between children's internalizing, externalizing, total behavioral problems, preschool anxiety, and behavioral inhibition. Table 19 presents the correlation between these variables. Behavioral inhibition is found to be strongly correlated with preschool anxiety, internalizing, externalizing, and total behavioral problems. Similarly, preschool anxiety showed significant positive association with all other behavioral problems.

#### Table 19

Bivariate Correlation Matrix of Preschool Anxiety, Behavioral Inhibition, Internalizing, Externalizing and Total Behavioral Problems (N= 426)

	Variables	1	2	3	4	5
1	Internalizing	1	-	-	-	-
2	Externalizing	0.811**	1	-	-	-
3	Total Problems	0.918**	0.924**	1	-	-
4	Preschool Anxiety	0.422**	0.404**	0.411**	1	
5	Behavioral Inhibition	0.155**	0.120*	0.137**	0.434**	1

*Note.* \*\**p*<.05, \**p*<.01.

Table 19 presents the correlation between all behavioral problems. In the table, the correlation coefficient between internalizing problems and externalizing problems is 0.811, which is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate positive relationship between internalizing problems and externalizing problems. The correlation coefficient between internalizing problems and total problems is 0.918, which is a strong positive correlation. This suggests that there is a strong positive relationship between internalizing problems. The correlation coefficient between preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition is 0.422, which is a moderate positive correlation, this suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation. This suggests that there is a moderate positive correlation.

#### Table 20

Differences Among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Internalizing Behavioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition (N = 426)

	Normal		Borderline		Clinical				
Scales	(n=234)		(n=37)		(n=155)				
	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	F	р	$\eta p^2$
Preschool Anxiety	14.62	14.44	20.16	11.53	27.95	13.05	43.889	.000	.17
Behavioral	93.35	39.103	112.43	31.975	100.15	22.361	6.018	.003	.028
Inhibition									

*Note*: df = 2;  $\eta p^2 =$ Partial eta squared values are suggestive of significant effect size; F= variation between sample means.

The ANOVA results in table 20 show the mean and standard deviation (SD) for three different groups of children, classified as normal, borderline, and clinical, on two different scales, Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition. The table also shows the results of the ANOVA, including the F-value, p-value, and eta-squared ( $\eta p^2$ ) for each scale. For the PAS, the results indicate that there is a significant difference between the group means (F (2, 426) = 43.889, *p* = .000), and the eta-squared ( $\eta p^2$ ) indicates that 17% of the total variance in the preschool anxiety scores is accounted for by the group. This suggests that the normal, borderline, and clinical groups have different mean scores on this scale and the difference is significant difference between the group means (F (2, 426) = 6.018, *p* = .003) and the eta-squared ( $\eta p^2$ ) indicates that 2.8% of the total variance in the behavioral inhibition scores is accounted for by the group. This suggests that the normal, borderline, and clinical groups. This suggests that the normal, normal significant difference between the group means (F (2, 426) = 6.018, *p* = .003) and the eta-squared ( $\eta p^2$ ) indicates that 2.8% of the total variance in the behavioral inhibition scores is accounted for by the group. This suggests that the normal, borderline, and clinical groups have difference is significant and clinical groups.

Post Hoc Analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Internalizing Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral

Inhibition (N = 426)

	Severity	Severity	Mean				95% CI	
Variables	Groups (I)	Groups (J)	Difference (I- J)	(i-j)	SE	р	UL	LL
Preschool Anxiety	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-5.54*	2.430	.023	-10.31	76
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-13.32*	1.422	.000	-16.12	-10.53
	Borderline	Clinical	B < C	-7.79*	2.513	.002	-12.73	-2.85
Behavioral Inhibition	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-19.09*	5.898	.001	-30.68	-7.49
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-6.80*	3.452	.049	-13.59	02
	Borderline	Clinical	B > C	12.28*	6.100	.045	.29	24.27

*Note*: \*\**p*<.05, \**p*<.01.
Table 21 shows the post hoc analysis. The post-hoc analysis of the table shows the results of pairwise comparisons between the severity groups for the two variables: Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition. The "Mean Difference (I-J)" column shows the difference in means between the two groups being compared (I and J), with a negative sign indicating that the mean of group I is lower than the mean of group J and a positive sign indicating the opposite. The "(i-j)" column shows the direction of the difference, with "N < B" indicating that the mean of the Normal group is lower than the mean of the Borderline group and "B < C" indicating that the mean of the Borderline group is lower than the mean of the Clinical group.

For Preschool Anxiety, the results show that there are significant differences between the Normal, Borderline, and Clinical groups, with the mean scores of the Clinical group being significantly higher than those of both the Normal and Borderline groups. This suggests that children in the Clinical group have significantly higher levels of anxiety compared to those in the other two groups. For Behavioral Inhibition, the results show that there are significant differences between the Normal and Borderline groups, with the mean scores of the Borderline group being significantly higher than those of the Normal group. This suggests that children in the Borderline group have higher levels of behavioral inhibition compared to those in the Normal group. However, when compared the Borderline group with the Clinical group the results show that the mean scores of the Clinical group are significantly lower than those of the Borderline group, suggesting that children in the Clinical group have lower levels of behavioral inhibition compared to those in the Borderline group.

### Table 22

Differences among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Externalizing Behavioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition (N = 426)

	Normal		Borderline		Clinical				
Scales	(n=	=256)	(n=48)		(n=122)				
	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	F	р	$\eta p^2$
Preschool	15.66	14.13	22.48	13.01	27.98	14.25	32.654	.000	.134
Anxiety									
Behavioral	94.43	37.492	108.77	27.019	99.44	25.990	4.002	.019	.019
Inhibition									

*Note:* df = 2;  $\eta p^2 =$  Partial eta squared values are suggestive of significant effect size; F= variation between sample means.

The ANOVA results for table 22 show that there is a significant difference in mean scores for preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition among the three severity groups (normal, borderline, and clinical). The F-values are 32.654 and 4.002 for Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition, respectively, indicating that the differences between groups are statistically significant (p < .05). The effect size is also provided by eta squared ( $\eta p^2$ ) .134 for Preschool Anxiety and .019 for Behavioral Inhibition. This can be interpreted as moderate and small effect size respectively, indicating that there is a moderate relationship between the

severity groups and the Preschool Anxiety and a small relationship between severity groups and Behavioral Inhibition.

## Table 23

Post Hoc Analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Externalizing Behavioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition (N = 426)

	Severity	Severity	Mean				95% CI	
Variables	Groups (I)	Groups (J)	Difference (I-J)	( <b>i-j</b> )	SE	р	UL	LL
Preschool Anxiety	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-6.82	2.209	.002	-11.17	-2.48
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-12.32	1.545	.000	-15.36	-9.28
	Borderline	Clinical	B < C	-5.50	2.393	.022	-10.20	79
Behavioral Inhibition	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-14.35	5.268	.007	-24.70	-3.99
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-5.02	3.685	.174	-12.26	2.23
	Borderline	Clinical	B > C	9.33	5.706	.103	-1.89	20.54

*Note*: \*\**p*<.01, \**p*<.05; SE = standard error.

We further performed post hoc to understand the detailed difference between groups. Analysis in table 23 shows that for preschool anxiety, there is a statistically significant difference between normal and borderline (N < B) with a mean difference of -6.82, and between normal and clinical (N < C) with a mean difference of -12.32. This suggests that the mean scores of preschool anxieties are higher in the borderline and clinical groups compared to the normal group. There is also a statistically significant difference between borderline and clinical (B < C) with a mean difference of -5.50.

For behavioral inhibition, the post-hoc analysis shows that there is a statistically significant difference between normal and borderline (N < B) with a mean difference of - 14.35. This suggests that the mean scores of behavioral inhibitions are higher in the normal group compared to the borderline group. However, there is no statistically significant difference between normal and clinical (N < C) with a mean difference of -5.02 and between borderline and clinical (B > C) with a mean difference of 9.33. The results are statistically significant, it's important to look at the effect size, as well as the practical significance of the results. In this case, the effect sizes for both preschool anxiety ( $\eta p^2 = .134$ ) and behavioral inhibition ( $\eta p^2 = .019$ ) are small.

In summary, the ANOVA results and post-hoc analysis suggest that there are significant differences in preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition scores among the three severity groups. These differences are more pronounced for preschool anxiety than for behavioral inhibition, and the scores are higher for the borderline and clinical groups compared to the normal group.

## Table 24

Differences Among Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Total Behavioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition (N = 426)

	No	Normal Bor		rderline Clinical					
Scales	s (n=249)		( <b>n=47</b> )		(n=130)				
	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	F	р	ηp²
Preschool Anxiety	14.86	14.271	22.87	12.257	28.65	13.132	44.271	.000	.173
Behavioral Inhibition	93.55	38.972	113.96	26.804	99.05	20.983	7.678	.001	.035

*Note:* df = 2;  $\eta p^2$  =Partial eta squared values are suggestive of significant effect size.

The ANOVA table 24 shows the results of an analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparing the mean scores of preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition among three groups of participants: "normal" (n=249), "borderline" (n=47), and "clinical" (n=130). The results indicate that there are significant differences in both preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition scores among the three groups. The F-value for preschool anxiety is 44.271, which is significant

(p =.000), indicating that there is a large difference in mean scores among the groups. The effect size of the result, as represented by  $\eta p^2$ , is .173, indicating a small effect. Similarly, the F-value for behavioral inhibition is 7.678, which is also significant (p=.001), indicating that there is a large difference in mean scores among the groups. The effect size of the result, as

represented by  $\eta p^2$ , is .035, indicating a small effect. Overall, these results suggest that there are significant differences in both preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition among normal, borderline, and clinical groups.

# Table 25

Post hoc analysis of Normal, Borderline and Clinical Groups of Total Behavioral Problems on Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition (N = 426)

	Severity	Severity	Mean				95%	∕₀ CI
Variables	Groups (I)	Groups (J)	Difference (I-J)	( <b>i-j</b> )	SE	p	UL	LL
Preschool Anxiety	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-8.01	2.182	.000	- 12.30	-3.72
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-13.78	1.485	.000	- 16.70	-10.86
	Borderline	Clinical	N < C	-5.77	2.336	.014	- 10.36	-1.18
Behavioral Inhibition	Normal	Borderline	N < B	-20.41	5.282	.000	- 30.79	-10.03
	Normal	Clinical	N < C	-5.51	3.593	.126	- 12.57	1.56
	Borderline	Clinical	B > C	14.90	5.652	.009	3.79	26.01
<i>Note:</i> ** <i>p</i> <.0	1, * <i>p</i> <.05; N	= normal; B=	= borderline; (	C= Clinic	cal; SE=	standa	rd error.	

The Post Hoc analysis table 25 shows the results of multiple comparisons between the three groups (Normal, Borderline, and Clinical) to determine where the significant differences lie. For Preschool Anxiety, the post-hoc analysis shows that there is a statistically significant difference between the mean scores of the Normal group and the Borderline group, and between the Normal group and the Clinical group. There is also a statistically significant difference between the Borderline group and the Clinical group. For Behavioral Inhibition, the post-hoc analysis shows that there is a statistically significant difference between the Normal group and the Borderline group, and between the Borderline group and the Borderline group. For Behavioral Inhibition, the post-hoc analysis shows that there is a statistically significant difference between the Normal group and the Borderline group, and between the Borderline group and the Borderline group, and between the between the Normal group and the Clinical group. But there is no statistically significant difference between the Normal group and the Clinical group.

In summary, the results show that there is a significant difference in the mean scores of Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition among Normal, Borderline, and Clinical groups. Furthermore, the post-hoc analysis indicates that the differences are mainly between the Normal group and the Borderline and Clinical groups, with the Clinical group having the highest mean scores for both Preschool Anxiety and Behavioral Inhibition.

### Discussion

The study aimed to evaluate internalizing and externalizing behavioral issues in young school children aged 4 to 8 years. The results showed a concerning number of children (41.5%) with borderline and clinical levels of behavioral problems as measured by the Child Behavioral Checklist. There were more internalizing problems (45.1%) than externalizing problems (39.9%), with externalizing issues being more prevalent in girls and internalizing problems being more prevalent in boys. This highlights the importance of considering gender differences when addressing behavioral problems in children. Higher estimates in our study were similar to previous findings with parental reports in Pakistan (Inam & Zaman, 2014; Malik et al., 2019). The possible reason for high prevalence rates may be attributed to data collection during the pandemic period. Multiple studies demonstrated that limitations such as school closures, parental stress, financial concerns, stress on teachers due to high workload and demands, and limited access to play activities all contributed to an increase in children's behavioral problems (Akmal et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2020; Naseem et al., 2022; Răducu & Stănculescu, 2022; Sun et al., 2022). Furthermore, the transition to online learning methods added stress for both students and teachers which may have contributed to behavioral issues among children (Shaukat et al., 2022; Zar et al., 2020). The higher estimates highlight the need for early intervention and support (Barlas et al., 2022; Jones & Doolittle, 2017).

Additionally, the study found a significant negative association between externalizing problems and social emotional competence. This shows that children with more externalizing problems struggle with emotional regulation, social skills, and relationships with others. These difficulties can further exacerbate behavioral problems and create a vicious cycle. Findings further revealed that the children having high scores in preschool anxiety and behavioral inhibition have significantly higher internalizing, externalizing and total behavioral problems. The results are further discussed in relation to cultural and literary context in chapter 6.

## **Chapter V**

#### **Study III: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS Program**

## **Objectives**

- To determine the efficacy of Fun FRIENDS program in developing social emotional competence (social emotional skills and emotional knowledge) and in reducing behavioral problems (internalizing and externalizing, preschool anxiety, and behavioral inhibition) in Pakistani young school children.
- 2. To determine the impact of the Fun FRIENDS program on the social emotional competency of Pakistani young school children in both the intervention and control groups.
- 3. To examine the impact of Fun FRIENDS program on behavioral problems of Pakistani young school children in the intervention and control group.
- 4. To compare the impact of intervention on gender and age differences.

#### Hypotheses

- 1. Children of the intervention group will demonstrate better social and emotional competence than children in the control group at the posttest.
- 2. Fun FRIENDS Program will significantly decrease the behavioral problems in children in intervention group than control group at the posttest.
- 3. Children exhibiting higher levels of internalizing and externalizing problems will have lower social emotional competence.
- 4. Children exhibiting higher levels of anxiety will have lower social emotional competence.

- 5. Children exhibiting higher levels of behavioral inhibition will have lower social emotional competence.
- 6. Girls of the intervention group will demonstrate better social and emotional skills than boys at the posttest.

### **Research Design**

A cluster Randomized Control Trial (RCT) with pre- and post-testing was used in the study. The waitlist control group and the intervention group were formed and the allocation sequences for each class was digitally generated. At the pretest, the classes were randomized into an intervention (n=8) and waitlist control group (n=7) within each school. The CONSORT flow diagram shows how participants were selected, randomized, and assigned to both groups (see Figure 12). Figure 13 further explains classification of research groups in terms of classes. Teachers and students reported the frequency and severity of behavioral issues in the classroom for both the intervention and control groups, and the results were compared. The children in the intervention group participated in classroom sessions of a modified Urdu version of the Fun FRIENDS program designed for Pakistani youngsters, whereas those in the control group did not. However, after the intervention project was completed, the control groups received self-management lessons as requested by the school administration.

The research was completed as follows: pretest in the prior spring session of 2021, followed by staff training in the summer, intervention implementation, and post-test

evaluations in the fall of 2021. This indicates that pretest evaluations were conducted during the previous academic year.

# Figure 12

Consort Figure: Flowchart of Sampling Distribution



# Figure 13

Classification of Randomization of Classes



## Sample

School children between the ages of 4 to 8 years (as per the Fun FRIENDS age group) were recruited from three grade levels, i.e., prep, grade one and two respectively. A statistical power analysis was conducted using G-power software to determine an appropriate estimation of sample size, based on results of a meta-analysis (Werner-Seidler et al., 2021), comparing school-based studies for depression and anxiety programs. With an estimated small effect size (Cohen, 1988) of 0.25, an alpha = .05, and power = 0.80, the projected sample size was 98. Initial sample was drawn from 15 classes and consisted of 551 (boys=259, girls=292) school children (see Fig. 1). The classes were randomized as intervention and control groups within each school (see Fig. 2). There were 8 classes and 244

children in the intervention group and 7 classes with 229 children in the control group. At posttest, there were 426 children remained in the sample (boys=206, girls=220), 214 in the intervention group and 212 in the control group.

Since data were collected during the covid restrictions period, reasons for the attrition included absenteeism due to covid concerns and migration of children to other schools in a new academic year. Out of 47, 17 were in the control group and 30 were in the intervention group. Attrition was not statistically significant in relation to intervention  $(\chi^2(1) = 3.13, p = .077)$ . Out of 30 children in the intervention group, 7 received 1-3 sessions only of the intervention, therefore, they were not included in the analysis as they were absent during most of the intervention. Children in the control group received two booster sessions on emotions and anxiety management post intervention. Furthermore, children having ages more than 8 years were included in the class activities to get the maximum benefit and learn needed skills since its universal intervention, however, due to academic limitation of the study, they were excluded from the final analysis. Sample characteristics are presented in table 10.

# Table 26

Demographics	Frequency	Percentage (%) or
	(F)	Mean (SD)
Child's age		6.34 (0.87)
Males	230	48.6
Females	243	51.4
Class		
Prep	236	49.9
Grade 1	153	32.3
Grade 2	84	17.8
Father's education		
No Education (illiterate)	46	9.7
Primary (1-5)	123	26
Secondary (6-10)	175	37
Intermediate (11-12)	67	14.2
Graduation (14years)	42	8.9
Masters (16years)	20	4.2
Mother's education		
No Education (illiterate)	137	29
Primary (1-5)	106	22.4

Demographic Characteristics of the Study Sample (N=473)

Secondary (6-10)	152	32.1
Intermediate (11-12)	41	8.7
Graduation (14years)	25	5.3
Masters (16years)	12	2.5
Family structure		
Joint	168	35.5
Nuclear	305	64.5
Family income monthly (PKR)		25,112 (11,248)

Above table 26 shows the demographics of the sample include the child's age, gender, class, education level of the parents, family structure, and family income. The child's age has a mean of 6.34 with a standard deviation of 0.87. The sample is evenly divided between males (48.6%) and females (51.4%). Most of the children are in prep class (49.9%) or grade 1 (32.3%), with a smaller proportion in grade 2 (17.8%). The education level of the parents is also provided. The majority of fathers (37%) have completed secondary education (6-10), while a smaller proportion have no education (9.7%), primary education (26%), intermediate education (14.2%), or graduation (8.9%) or master's education (4.2%). Similarly, most of the mothers (32.1%) have completed secondary education (6-10), while a smaller proportion have no education (22.4%), intermediate education (8.7%), graduation (5.3%), or master's education (2.5%). The family structure is described as either

joint (35.5%) or nuclear (64.5%). Finally, the average monthly family income is provided as PKR 25,112 with a standard deviation of PKR 11,248.

## **Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria**

Since the study was based on RCT design, intact classes were part of the intervention and control groups. However, the inclusion criteria of students in each class were based on age group 4-8 years at pretest as per the requirement of the intervention program.

#### **Sampling Procedure**

As a first step, permissions were sought from the Federal Directorate of Education (FDE), Islamabad. The permission application took 6.5 months due to covid-19 as initial lockdowns were occurring all over Pakistan, including Islamabad. Multiple in-person meetings were conducted with the directors from the communication and outreach wing and training department, FDE, Islamabad, to brief the research project's scope and how it will benefit both teachers and school children. Written materials regarding Fun FRIENDS intervention program were also shared. The key benefit for schools of this research was to provide free training to the teachers about social and emotional skills and mental health awareness in general, which is not a part of teachers' training in Pakistan. It was assured that no funding was required from FDE, schools, or teachers at any stage of the research project, and the researcher would provide all the required materials for assessments and intervention. Permission was granted in November 2020 to conduct the study, and FDE nominated four public primary schools in Islamabad.

As a second step, meetings were arranged with school principals to discuss the administrative requirements. They nominated fifteen teachers from respective classes for the training and facilitation during the research project. Written consent was taken from the teachers, and due to covid restrictions of social and public meetings, parents were approached through letters from the schools. All the teachers were briefed about the RCT research project and their participation in either intervention or control group. Additionally, 11 psychology undergraduates were recruited as research assistants who provided intervention lessons and completed pre- and post- intervention evaluations.

Following that, each child at their school was administered a battery of assessments by trained research assistants. Another set of assessment protocols was completed by teachers for each child. A designated space was provided by school principals to complete the child's assessment in a quiet environment. Intervention was delivered in small groups (10-15 children). Figure 3 provides a flowchart of sampling and program training procedures.

## Figure 14

#### Sampling and Training Procedure



#### **Fun FRIENDS' Training and Procedure**

The URDU version of Fun FRIENDS programs originally developed by Paula Barret (2007) was used in this study. Online manual versions were used for facilitators and worksheets were prepared to be used for children during the sessions. The Fun FRIENDS curriculum consisted of 12 lessons delivered once a week. Each lesson was 45-60 minutes duration. Each session has a different learning objective (e.g., emotional knowledge, self-regulation, problem solving strategies (see table 1) which were taught through a variety of

play-based activities. It was important to follow the structure and sequence of the lessons, however, the pace of delivery could be modified based on the specific needs of the children. All the facilitators completed the Fun FRIENDS program in a total of 12 weeks.

The Fun FRIENDS program was delivered by the facilitators from August 2021-October 2021. Delivering of Fun FRIENDS intervention required certification as a facilitator. Therefore, all the nominated teachers and research associates who were part of the intervention team had to complete this online training. Eighteen facilitators including 7 teachers and 11 undergraduate students completed an 8-hour online training through the Fun FRIENDS official website. This training provided the theoretical background of Fun FRIENDS program and self-management strategies for social and emotional behaviors. This training also included detailed instructions for each session of Fun FRIENDS program and strategies for maximizing engagement of students. Additionally, one day training was provided for all the trainers prior to intervention which was delivered by the researcher (licensee) in Urdu language. All participants received certifications at the end of the training.

Weekly planning sessions with facilitators were also held during intervention to prepare lessons for the coming week. Initially, two meetings were conducted one-on-one with facilitators at the university campus, but these transitioned to Zoom due to covid-19. A WhatsApp group was also formulated to keep in touch with the facilitators and monitor the implementation and respond to any query during the week. The sampling procedure of schools and trainers is explained (see figures 12, 13 and 14).

#### Measures

Children's social emotional competence was assessed using two child reported measures, Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) (Brenchley, 2017) and Kusche Emotional Inventory (KEI) (Kusche, 1984) and behavioral and emotional problems were assessed using teacher reported Child Behavioral Checklist (CBCL) (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2000), Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS; Spence et al., 2001), and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ; Bishop et al., 2003).

## Demographic Information

Based on the literature and expert opinion, a 10-item form was created to collect information about the sample's various characteristics. This form requested information such as the child's age, gender, birth order, siblings, monthly family income, family type, and father's and mother's education.

#### Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA)

Social Emotional Development Assessment (SEDA) scale consisting of 12 self-report items rated on a 1-3 (i.e., "not true or rarely true" as indicated by a thumbs down clip art, "sometimes true" as indicated by a sideways thumbs clip art, "usually or always true" as indicated by a thumbs up clip art) that are used to assess social emotional skills in children from kindergarten to second grade across five domains: *self-regulation, social skills, school belongingness, social responsibility, and optimism.* Where, school belongingness and optimism have 3 items each and rest of the domains have 2 items (e.g., *I wait my turn in line, I invite kids to play with me, I like myself*). The psychometric properties for Urdu version of SEDA were found adequate with internal consistency ( $\alpha = 0.81$ )and divergent validity coefficients with CBCL ranging from .14 to .16 (p < .01) (Najmussaqib et al., 2022).

# Kusche Emotion Inventory (KEI)

The Kusche Emotion Inventory, also known as the KEI (Kusche, 1984), was designed to assess the ability of preschool-aged children to differentiate between a variety of emotions. Labels for emotions range from the simple "happy," "sad," "angry," and "scared" up to the more complex "confused," "love," "surprise," "pride," "disappointment," "embarrassment," and "tired". Kusche Emotion Inventory has two subtests i.e., recognition (KEI-Rec) and label (KEI-Lab) tests. For the present study, the adapted Pakistani Urdu versions for children were used. Emotion labels include four basic emotions of happy, sad, mad, and scared, as well as the more complex emotions of confused, love, surprised, proud, disappointed, embarrassed, and tired. The KEI-Recognition subtest consisted of 30 stimuli pages each having four cartoon figures depicting different emotions. Out of these four carton figures, one depicted the target emotions while the three were distracters. Children were asked to identify the correct emotion from the given booklet. There was adequate internal consistency of KEI in various studies with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of .69 to .73 (A. Kusche, 1984; Rhoades et al., 2009). The convergent validity coefficient between KEI total score and Emotional Matching Task demonstrated satisfactory results, with a coefficient of r = .70 (Morgan et al., 2010). In the present study the internal consistency for Urdu KEI-Rec was 0.82 (Najmussaqib, 2023).

The KEI-Labelling subtest ( $\alpha = 0.70$ ) consisted of 40 stimuli pages each having one figure with four different options where one is the correct answer. Children were asked to name the correct emotion from the booklet. For each stimulus, a score of 2 was given for the correct response and 0 for incorrect response. If children identified the valence of the target emotion correctly (e.g., happy for excited expression), they got a score of 1. The reliability coefficient of Urdu KEI-Lab in the present study was 0.81 (Najmussaqib, 2023).

### The Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS)

The Preschool Anxiety Scale (PAS; Spence et al., 2001), is a 22-item teacher-rating scale developed to assess childhood anxiety symptoms. The Preschool Anxiety Scale was developed from the Spence Children's Anxiety Scale, which is normed for use with young children ages 4–6 years-old. A total score is computed from five subscales: separation anxiety, physical injury fears, social anxiety, obsessive- compulsive disorder and generalized anxiety. The measure has good psychometric properties, such as an established factor structure and high convergent validity with other measures of internalizing problems (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2000).

#### **Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire**

The Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire (BIQ; Bishop et al., 2003) is a 28-item teacher report questionnaire that assesses the frequency of behaviors associated with behavioral inhibition (BI) on a 7-point Likert scale. The scale includes a total score as well as six behavioral inhibition specific scores: peer situations, physical challenges, separation/preschool, performance situations, unfamiliar adults, and general new situations.

#### Child Behavior Checklist (11/2-5)-CTRF

Children (aged 4-5 years) behavior problems were measured through the Teacher Reported Urdu Version of Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL-CTRF) (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2000), 99 items. It has six empirically based syndrome scales: Emotionally Reactive, Anxious/Depressed, Somatic Complaints, Withdrawn, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior. These syndrome scales broadly form two subcategories of behavioral problems, namely "internalizing" and "externalizing." Scoring is done on a 3-point scale, where 0 = nottrue, 1 = sometimes true, and 2 = often true or very true. Raw scores were converted to T scores and percentiles as per the scoring criteria. The original measure's Cronbach's alpha coefficient was .88 for the overall problem scale, .89 for the externalizing subscale, and.77 for the internalizing subscale.

#### Child Behavior Checklist (16-18)-TRF

This teacher reported Urdu version of CBCL- TRF (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2000) was used for children above five years of age. It was also a Likert-type scale comprised of 112 items scoring on a 3-point scale, where 0 = not true, 1 = sometimes true, and 2 = often true or very true. There are eight empirical-based syndrome scales named Anxious/Depressed, Withdrawn/Depressed, Somatic Complaints, Social Problems, Thought Problems, Attention Problems, Rule Breaking Behavior, and Aggressive Behavior. This scale also has two broader categories of internalizing and externalizing problems. Raw scores were converted to T scores and percentiles as per the scoring criteria. The original measure's

# Table 27

Measures	Informant	Time
Social Emotional Competence		
Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale	Child	T1, T2
Kusche Emotion Inventory- Labelling Scale	Child	T1, T2
Kusche Emotion Inventory- Recognition Scale	Child	T1, T2
Behavioral Problems		
Child Behavioral Checklist	Teacher	T1, T2
Preschool Anxiety Scale	Teacher	T1, T2
Behavior Inhibition Questionnaire	Teacher	T1, T2
Social Validity		
Primary Intervention Rating Scale	Facilitator	T2

Details Of Outcome Measures, Source of Information, and Time

Note. T1=Pre-test; T2=Post-test.

# Procedure

As a first step, permissions were sought from Federal Directorate of Education, Islamabad in November 2020 to conduct study in Federal Government schools of Islamabad. Also, teachers were nominated from the same school who participated as trainers for the intervention. The research project didn't begin until the spring of 2021 because of covid-19 restrictions and school vacations. In April-June 2021, we conducted the initial round of baseline child assessments. A combination of evaluation techniques was employed for this goal. Teachers were provided with a common set of protocols for assessing students' progress on measures of internalizing and externalizing behavioral problems.

Second, children's social and emotional competence was assessed in private spaces within schools through the use of standardized tests. The demographic information form was sent home with students with an accompanying letter from the school outlining the research and assuring parents that their children's data would be kept confidential.

From August 2021 through October 2021, the intervention group engaged in the Fun Friends program. All post-treatment testing for the intervention and control groups was done between November 2021 and January 2022. To evaluate the program's social validity, we employed the same battery of tests administered both before and after the intervention. The only exceptions were the demographic information sheet (only pretest) and the PIRS scale (only posttest). Teachers who were directly involved in the curriculum's implementation were also surveyed about the improvements they have seen in students' behavior as a result of the program.

#### Analysis Plan

The present study is an effectiveness trial based on randomized controlled trial (RCT) with waitlist control group design, where intervention group was taught Fun FRIENDS curriculum, while the control group was used for comparison purpose. All analyses were conducted using Stata version 17.0 (Statacorp, 2021) and SPSS version 26 (Corp, 2019). Descriptive statistics were computed including demographics and outcome measures. The psychometric properties of all the outcome measures were established through internal

consistency indices. We then examined bivariate correlations to assess the associations between study variables such as behavioral problems and social emotional competence.

To evaluate the intervention effects, between subject gender, group status and time (pre and post) effects were assessed within the intervention group through repeated measures Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) and Analysis of Covariance (ANCOVA). Furthermore, since the data is nested at school level and randomized, multilevel modeling was used to control nested nature of the data. We used maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors clustering for participants by classrooms (N = 15) to provide less biased estimates (Acock, 2012). After pre assessments, the two groups were compared to assess possible baseline differences between the groups on demographic variables and outcome measures.

To address our primary aim of the research regarding the effect of the Fun FRIENDS intervention program on social emotional competence and behavioral problems, age, gender (0 = male, 1 = female), family income, family system (0 = nuclear, 1 = joint), group assignment (0 = control, 1 = intervention), and class (dummy codes for Grade 1 and Grade 2) were included as covariates. The intervention effects were observed by controlling time 1 measures. All the outcome variables were standardized before estimating the model so that the intervention effect represents the difference in standard deviation units. Estimation model is presented in figure 14.

All analyses were conducted using Stata 17.0 (Statacorp, 2021). Although there was not a statistically significant difference between intervention and control groups for gender,

227

there were statistically significant differences at baseline for child's age, class, family system and family income (see Table 1). These group differences at pretest and posttest based on ttests and chi-squared tests are presented as a reference point before estimating the more sophisticated structural equation models that account for covariates and non-independence of observations. We ran models using the structural equation modeling command that allows for full information maximum likelihood estimation. To adjust for the non-independence of observations, we used the vce(cluster) option which is a generalized Huber/White/sandwich estimator. Thus, the model accounted for the non-independence of observations and treats the intervention condition as a level 2 variable as defined by the cluster specification (i.e., it only varied between clusters and not within).

To address our primary aim regarding the effect of the Fun FRIENDS intervention program on child report (SEDA and KEI) and teacher report measures (CBCL) of SEF, we included age, gender (0 = male, 1 = female), family income, family system (0 = nuclear, 1 =joint), group assignment (0 = control, 1 = intervention), and class (dummy codes for Grade 1 and Grade 2) as covariates. Additionally, for child reported outcomes, we controlled for child report measures at pretest and for teacher-reported outcomes, we controlled for teacher reports at pretest. All the outcome variables were standardized (M = 0; SD = 1) before estimating the model so that the intervention effect represents the predicted difference in standard deviation units of the sample.

In order to test the robustness of our treatment estimates from these primary models, we ran two additional sets of analyses. First, we used an inverse-probability-weighted

228

regression adjustment (IPWRA) method for estimating treatment effects (StataCorp, 2021). This approach is typically used with quasi-experimental designs when baseline nonequivalence is assumed, but because we observed some baseline differences in our study it may better estimate the causal effect of the intervention in our RCT. The approach is considered doubly-robust because it estimates 2 models, and only 1 needs to be correct for the treatment estimates to be unbiased. The model first predicts the probability of being in the treatment group (i.e., Fun FRIENDS) based on the baseline covariates and computes inverse probability weights for the treatment. Then the model estimates the treatment effect on the outcomes based on the weighting, while also controlling for all baseline covariates. The second set of analyses we used for testing the robustness of the treatment estimates was to run a multilevel mixed model (i.e., 'mixed' in Stata). The model was identically specified as the primary structural equation model, including all baseline covariates as predictors along with the treatment condition, with a classroom-level random intercept.

# Figure 15

Model of Estimation for Multilevel Modeling



## Results

The results are broken down into two sections, and this one explains how the primary study was divided down into its individual components for analysis. The first section consists of exploratory analyses to compare demographic and outcome characteristics between the intervention and control groups at baseline. In the following section, we will discuss the analysis performed to determine the effectiveness of the interventions. In order to determine whether or not the Fun FRIENDS program is successful, multivariate analyses of covariance (MANCOVAs) were carried out. Effect sizes were calculated after a series of repeated-measures multivariate analyses of variance (MANOVAs) were performed to investigate the interactions between variables. Since the nature of the data was nested into 15 classes, we, therefore, carried out the multilevel modeling analysis to determine the effectiveness of the intervention program.

# Table 28

					Ran	ge		
Variables	No of items	М	SD	α	Potential	Actual	Skew	Kurt
SEDA								
Self-Regulation	6	11.20	1.34	0.58	0-12	2-12	-2.67	11.05
Social skills	3	5.47	0.76	0.05	0-6	2-6	-1.30	1.11
School	2	5 40	1.02	0.57	0.6	1.6	1 72	2.02
belongingness	3	5.42	1.05	0.57	0-0	1-0	-1.72	2.03
Total	12	22.09	2.44	0.69	0-24	9-24	-1.81	4.29
KEI								
Labeling	40	48.90	9.54	0.76	0-80	28-72	.05	-0.45
Recognition	30	38.86	7.29	0.70	0-60	15-56	-0.28	0.28
CBCL								
Internalizing	CTRF-32	19.72	9.32	0.834	0-64	3-48	0.13	-0.02
	TRF- 27	8.94	8.935	0.827	0-54	0-38	1.09	0.47
Externalizing	CTRF-34	19.52	10.34	0.58	0-68	2-52	0.58	1.04
	TRF- 32	9.73	11.75	0.91	0-64	0-52	1.41	0.906
Total	CTRF-100	58.73	28.61	0.88	0-200	9-148	0.33	0.07
	TRF- 112	37.05	37.74	0.79	0-224	0-163	1.28	0.80
PAS								

Psychometrics Properties of Outcome Measures (N=473)

Generalized	4	3.42	3.03	0.70	0-16	0-15	1.09	1.24
Anxiety								
Social Anxiety	5	5.18	3.69	0.67	0-20	0-17	0.52	-0.29
OCD	5	4.12	3.83	0.76	0-20	0-18	1.10	0.78
Physical Injury	2	2.26	2.00	0.55	0.8	0.8	0.86	0.13
Fears	Z	2.20	2.00	0.55	0-8	0-8	0.80	0.15
Separation	6	4 10	4 20	0.77	0.12	0.22	1 20	1 17
Anxiety	0	4.10	4.29	0.77	0-12	0-22	1.20	1.17
BIQ	28	102.51	30.70	0.91	1-196	28-193	0.03	0.63
Social Novelty								
Inhibition								
Adult	4	13.94	5.65	0.58	1-28	4-28	0.46	-0.43
Peers	6	20.94	7.34	0.70	1-42	6-42	0.37	0.05
Performance	4	15.81	5.49	0.53	1-28	4-28	0.07	-0.33
Situational								
Novelty								
Inhibition								
Separation	4	13.92	5.83	0.64	1-28	4-28	0.31	-0.43
New situations	6	22.46	7.94	0.73	1-42	6-42	-0.09	-0.47
Physical	A	15 45	4.00	0.72	1 00	4 20	0.02	0.24
challenges	4	15.45	4.88	0.53	1-28	4-28	-0.03	0.24

*Note.* M= mean; SD= standard deviation; α=reliability coefficient; Skew= skewness;

Kurt= Kurtosis; PAS = Preschool Anxiety Scale; BIQ = Behavioral Inhibition

Questionnaire, KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment.

\* Scores are based on T-scores.

The above table 28 provides psychometrics of all the scales on the present data. The SEDA scale has a range of 0-24, with a potential score range of 9-24. The mean score for the scale is 22.09, with a standard deviation of 2.44. The scale has a high internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.69. The scale also has a moderate negative skew (-1.81) and moderate kurtosis (4.29), indicating that the scores are somewhat peaked and heavy-tailed.

The KEI (Kindergarten Entry Inventory) is a measure of children's readiness for school. It consists of two sub-scales: Labeling and Recognition. Labeling has 40 items and Recognition has 30 items. The KEI has a range of 0-80, with a potential score range of 28-72. The mean score for the KEI is 48.90, with a standard deviation of 9.54. The scale has a high internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.76. The scale also has a small positive skew (0.05) and low kurtosis (-0.45), indicating that the scores are relatively symmetric, and light tailed. The Child Behavioral Checklist (CBCL) is a measure of children's behavioral and emotional functioning. It consists of two sub-scales: Internalizing and Externalizing. The CBCL has a range of 0-200, with a potential score range of 9-148. The mean score for the CBCL is 58.73, with a standard deviation of 28.61. The scale has a high internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.88. The scale also has a
small positive skew (0.33) and low kurtosis (0.07), indicating that the scores are relatively symmetric, and light tailed.

The Preschool Anxiety scale is a measure of anxiety in children aged 3-5. It consists of five sub-scales: Generalized Anxiety, Social Anxiety, OCD, Physical Injury Fears, and Separation Anxiety. The Preschool Anxiety scale has a range of 0-20, with a potential score range of 0-18. The mean score for the scale is 4.12, with a standard deviation of 3.83. The scale has a high internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.76. The scale also has a positive skew of 1.10 and kurtosis of 0.78, indicating that the scores are relatively peaked and heavy-tailed. The Behavioral Inhibition scale is a measure of children's tendency to be shy or hesitant in new or unfamiliar situations. The Behavioral Inhibition scale has 28 items and has a range of 1-196, with a potential score range of 28-193. The mean score for the scale is 102.51, with a standard deviation of 30.70. The scale has a high internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.91. The scale also has a small positive skew (0.03) and kurtosis (0.63), indicating that the scores are relatively symmetric, and light tailed.

# Part I: Comparisons of Demographic and Outcome Measures of the Study at Baseline for the Intervention and Control Groups

In this part of the study, we conduct equivalency analyses of the intervention and control groups on outcome and demographic variables. To have a complete picture of both groups post-randomization and to identify potential covariates for subsequent analysis was the goal of this section of analyses. Significant differences were found between the intervention group and the control group on the baseline assessment, as measured by both the chi-square test for categorical variables and the t-test for continuous variables. In addition, t-tests were run on the data gathered from the various outcome assessments.

*Bivariate Correlation Matrix of All Study Outcome Measures (N= 473)* 

	Variables	1	2	2	1	5	6	7
	variables	1	2	5	4	5	0	/
1	SEDA	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	KEI	.275**	1	-	-	-	-	-
	Labelling							
3	KEI	.229**	.614**	1	-	-	-	-
	Recognizing							
4	Internalizing	050	.189**	.174**	1	-	-	-
5	Externalizing	055	.195**	.171**	.963**	1	-	-
6	PAS	100*	.072	058	.234**	.235**	1	
7	BIQ	.057	029	043	069	097	.373**	1

*Note.* \*\**p*<.05, \**p*<.01; PAS = Preschool Anxiety Scale; BIQ = Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire, KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment.

Table 29 shows the correlations analyses between all the main study outcome variables. Some significant associations were observed between the social emotional development and emotional knowledge labeling (r= .275, p=.01), emotional knowledge recognition (r= .229, p= .01) and preschool anxiety (r= -.100, p=.05). Furthermore, emotional knowledge labelling was significantly associated with internalizing (r= .189, p=.01) and externalizing (r= .195, p=.01) behavioral problems and emotional knowledge recognition (r=

.614, p=.01). Whereas recognition of emotional knowledge was correlated with both internalizing (r= .174, p=.01) and externalizing (r= .171, p=.01) behavioral problems. Preschool anxiety was found correlated with behavioral problems only including internalizing (r= .234, p=.01), externalizing (r= .235, p=.01) and behavioral inhibition (r= .373, p=.01).

Pre- and Post- Intervention Correlations Between Social Emotional Competence and

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Post-test							
correlations							
SEDA(C)	.430**	.191**	.175**	-	095*	0.007	0.047
				.152**			
KEI-Lab (C)	.125**	.401**	.287**	0.004	0.003	173**	-0.011
KEI-Rec(C)	.157**	.322**	.448**	-0.041	-0.072	217**	-0.014
Internalizing (T)	-0.049	0.072	0.093	.529**	.496**	-0.058	0.022
Externalizing (T)	-0.087	0.012	-0.009	.401**	.507**	-0.031	0.004
PAS (T)	121*	-0.022	-0.053	.275**	.293**	.313**	.217**
BIQ (T)	0.035	.106*	0.080	.124*	.169**	0.023	.468**

Emotional and Behavioral Problems (N=426)

*Note.* Correlations along the diagonal are the pre-test and post-test correlations of an outcome.

T teacher report, C child self-report

\*\*p < .05, \*p < .01; PAS = Preschool Anxiety Scale; BIQ = Behavioral Inhibition

Questionnaire, KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development

Assessment.

Table 30 shows the correlation coefficients between different measures of child behavior and social emotional development. In general, the results show moderate to strong correlation between the different measures of child behavior problems and social emotional development. For example, there is a moderate positive correlation between the SEDA(C) and KEI-Lab (C) measures (r = .401), and a moderate positive correlation between the Internalizing (T) and Externalizing (T) measures (r = .496). It also appears that there is some negative correlation between SEDA(C) and emotional knowledge measures such as (KEI-Lab (C) and KEI-Rec (C)) and the internalizing and externalizing problems Internalizing (T) and Externalizing (T)) and the PAS (T) suggesting that children with higher social emotional competence may have less internalizing and externalizing problems and better Preschool anxiety levels. Lastly, it is worth noting that the BIQ (T) and the PAS (T) have a moderate positive correlation (r=.468) suggesting that preschool anxiety among children is positively related to their perceptions behavioral inhibition.

### Baseline Comparisons Between Control and Intervention Group on Demographics

Variables	(N-426)
variables	(11 - 420)

Variables	Mean or %	SD	t-test or Chi sq.
Age	6.31	0.84	t (424)= 2.79**
Family Income	25112	11247.84	t (424)= -2.02**
Nuclear Family	62.4%	-	$\chi^2(1) = 7.16^{**}$
Males	46.48%	-	$\chi^2(1) = 2.75$
Prep	52.6%	-	$\chi^2(2) = 19.77^{***}$
Grade 1	31.2%	-	
Grade 2	16.2%	-	

*Note*. t-test is an independent sample *t*-test estimate based on baseline comparisons of control and intervention groups.

\**p*<.01, \*\**p*<.05, \*\*\**p*<.000.

Table 31 shows baseline comparisons for demographic between control and intervention groups. The variables include age, family income, family structure, gender, and grade level. For age, the mean is 6.31 years old with a standard deviation of 0.84. Mean age for the control group (6.6 years) was higher (t (424)= 2.79\*\*) than the intervention group (6.4) years. There are more females in the control group (53.5%) than in the intervention group (46.5%). Furthermore, the family income was higher (t (424) = -2.02\*\*) for children in the intervention group (26,483 PKR) than the control group (24,235 PKR). For grade level,

52.6% of the sample is in prep, 31.2% is in grade 1, and 16.2% is in grade 2. There were more children from prep classes in both groups. The results also indicate that these variables are significantly different from each other, which is important to consider when interpreting the results of any subsequent analyses that use these variables.

Baseline Comparisons Between Control and Intervention Group on Outcome Measures

(N=426)

	Mean	SD	t-test or Chi sq.
SEDA(C) <sup>T1</sup>	22.07	2.451	<i>t</i> (424) = -0.23
KEI-Lab (C) <sup>T1</sup>	48.75	9.577	<i>t</i> (424) = 1.61
KEI-Rec(C) <sup>T1</sup>	38.73	7.266	<i>t</i> (424) = 0.34
Internalizing (T) <sup>T1</sup>	57.22	12.65	<i>t</i> (424) = -0.29
Externalizing (T) <sup>T1</sup>	57.52	10.729	<i>t</i> (424) = 1.45
PAS (T) <sup>T1</sup>	19.45	15.05	<i>t</i> (424) = 3.46***
BIQ (T) <sup>T1</sup>	97.48	33.72	<i>t</i> (424) = -0.42

*Note.* t-test is an independent sample *t*-test estimate based on baseline comparisons of control and intervention groups; T teacher report, C child self-report; <sup>T1</sup> Pretest. \*p < .01, \*\*p < .05, \*\*\*p < .000.

Table 32 shows baseline comparisons between intervention and control group on outcome measures. Non-significant differences were found on scales of social emotional competence, emotional knowledge, child behavior checklist and behavior inhibition. However, a significant difference was found for preschool anxiety between control and intervention group t (424)=3.46, p= .000) at baseline. Children from control group have higher anxiety than intervention group children.

#### Part II: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS Program

In this section, we assess the efficacy of the Fun FRIENDS program by comparing pre- and post-study data on variables of the study from the intervention and control groups. Differences in intervention's effect by demographic categories including age, socioeconomic status, and gender are also discussed. In this stage, we also give multilevel modelling findings to evaluate the effectiveness of the intervention program. Table 15 shows the mean differences of control and intervention group on outcome measures from pre to post assessments.

The intervention effects of Fun FRIENDS program were calculated on two domains of outcome variables. These two domains included: (1) "Social emotional competence" (consists of three subgroup variables; social emotional development assessment, labeling of emotions and recognition of emotions), (2) "behavioral problems domain" (consists of four subgroup variables; internalizing and externalizing problems, preschool anxiety, and behavioral inhibition).

To evaluate the efficacy of the intervention while accounting for demographic and other covariates of interest, the researchers employed General Linear Modeling (GLM) with multivariate analysis of covariance (MANCOVA). In tables 17 and 19, the findings of MANCOVA with demographic covariates are shown. In addition, a MANCOVA was computed to examine the intervention's impacts, with the dependent variables being the pre- and post-intervention outcomes, the covariates being age and family income, and the fixed factor being the condition (intervention versus control group). Intervention status (intervention, control) served as the between-subject independent variable, while time served as the within-subject independent variable (pre-intervention, post- intervention). The "Cohen's d" effect size index was calculated by dividing the post-test mean difference (the numerator) between two groups by the pooled standard deviation (the denominator) (Cohen, 1988).

General Linear Model (GLM) with repeated measures multivariate analysis was used to obtain interaction effects and to investigate within-group tendencies for additional verification. To examine the before-and-aftereffects of the treatments, a series of repeated-measures MANOVAs were conducted on the intervention group and the control group independently. Prior to and after treatment effects in the control and intervention groups were given their own "Cohen's d," and the interaction effect was given its own "partial eta" (Time x Condition).

	Pre-tes	st mean	Post-test mean			
	Control	Intervention	Control	Intervention		
	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)	M (SD)		
SEDA(C)	22.03(2.62)	22.09(2.26)	22.70(2.78)	23.15(1.87)		
KEI-Lab (C)	49.5(9.42)	48(9.69)	51.20(10.75)	52.93(13.44)		
KEI-Rec(C)	38.85(6.96)	38.60(7.56)	40.78(7.87)	42.50(9.13)		
CBCL-Int (T)	57.04(11.80)	57.39(13.46)	54.84(12.43)	56.94(12.66)		
CBCL-Ext (T)	58.28(10.31)	56.77(11.09)	55.94(10.21)	57.79(10.50)		
PAS (T)	22.45(1.14)	17.47(0.87)	21.29(1.20)	20.50(1.11)		
BIQ (T)	96.78(2.52)	98.17(2.08)	104.25(1.59)	107.20(1.13)		

Means and Standard Deviations at Pre- and Post- by Groups (N=426)

*Note*. T teacher report, C child self-report; PAS = Preschool Anxiety Scale; BIQ = Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire, KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment; CBCL= Child behavioral checklist.

Table 33 presents the mean and standard deviation (in parentheses) of several outcome measures social emotional competence, emotional knowledge scales, CBCL, PAS and BIQ for both the control group and the intervention group at both pre-test and post-test. The table shows that the intervention group had higher mean scores on SEC(C) and BIQ(T) at post-test compared to the control group, indicating that the intervention may have had a

positive effect on these measures. The intervention group also had higher mean scores on KEI-Lab(C) and KEI-Rec(C) at post-test compared to pre-test, indicating an improvement from the intervention. Additionally, the intervention group had lower mean scores on PAS(T) at post-test compared to pre-test, indicating a reduction in problems associated with PAS. Overall, it appears that the intervention had a positive effect on several of the outcome measures.

#### Social Emotional Competence Domain

This domain consists of social and emotional skills. The multivariate analysis of variance (MANCOVA) for the social and emotional competence variables revealed significant intervention effects on both labeling and recognition of emotions knowledge in the intervention group. The repeated measure multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) showed a significant Time and Time x Condition interaction effects F (1, 424). Table no. 34 and 35 present the results of MANOVA.

Repeated Measures Multivariate Analysis of Variance (MANOVA) (Within Subject Effects) For Control and Intervention

*Group for Pre and Post Treatment Social Emotional Competence Measures (N=426)* 

Measures	Groups	n	Pretrea	atment	Post tre	eatment		Time		Tim	ne * Cond	ition
			М	SD	М	SD	F	р	Cohen's d	F	р	np <sup>2</sup>
SEDA	Intervention group	214	22.09	2.27	23.15	1.87	40.692	0.000	0.51	2.319	.129	0.005
	Control group	212	22.04	2.62	22.72	2.71	13.612	0.000	0.25			
KEI-Lab	Intervention group	214	48.00	9.69	52.93	13.4	26.568	0.000	0.42	7.66	.006	0.018
	Control group	212	49.50	9.42	51.21	10.74	6.683	0.10	0.16			
KEI-Rec	Intervention group	214	38.61	7.56	42.5	9.13	33.94	0.000	0.46	5.894	.016	0.014
	Control group	212	38.85	6.96	40.79	7.87	18.327	0.000	0.26			

*Note*. KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment; p= level of significance;  $np^2=$  partial eta squared.

Table 34 presents the results of a repeated measures multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) on three outcome measures: SEDA, KEI-Lab, and KEI-Rec. The design included two groups (intervention and control) and two time points (pre- and post-treatment). The MANOVA test was used to assess the main effects of time and group, as well as the interaction between time and group on the four outcome measures. The results indicate that there were significant main effects of time on all three measures, with post-treatment scores being higher than pre-treatment scores. This suggests that the intervention had a positive impact on all three measures. Additionally, there was a significant interaction effect between time and group on KEI-Rec and KEI-Lab, which suggests that the intervention had a greater effect on the intervention group than the control group on emotional knowledge and recognition. The effect size is moderate for KEI-Lab and KEI-Rec. It is worth noting that there is no significant difference between the groups for SEDA and no significant interaction effect on social competence between the intervention and control groups.

		Intervent	ion group		Control group						
-	Pretreatment		Post treatment		Pretreatment		Post treatment				
Measures	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	- F	р	${\eta_p}^2$
SEDA	22.09	2.27	23.15	1.87	22.04	2.62	22.72	2.71	2.295	0.131	0.005
KEI-Lab	48	9.69	52.93	13.4	49.5	9.42	51.21	10.74	5.962	0.015	0.014
KEI- Rec	38.61	7.56	42.5	9.13	38.85	6.96	40.79	7.87	4.823	0.029	0.011

# MANCOVA for Social Emotional Competence at Pre and Post treatment (N=426)

*Note*. KEI= Kusche Emotion Inventory, SEDA= Social Emotional Development Assessment; p= level of significance;  $np^2=$  partial eta squared.

Table 35 presents the results of a repeated measures multivariate analysis of covariance (MANCOVA) on three outcome measures: SEDA, KEI-Lab, and KEI-Rec. The MACNOVA test was used to assess the main effects of time and group, as well as the interaction between time and group on the four outcome measures. The results indicate that there were significant main effects of time on all three measures, with post-treatment scores being higher than pre-treatment scores. This suggests that the intervention had a positive impact on all three measures. Additionally, there was a significant interaction effect between time and group on KEI-Rec and KEI-Lab, which suggests that the intervention had a greater effect on the intervention group than the control group on emotional knowledge and recognition. The effect size is moderate for KEI-Lab and KEI-Rec. It is worth noting that there is no significant difference between the groups for SEDA and no significant interaction effect for it. This suggests that the intervention did not have a differential effect on social competence between the intervention and control groups.

### **Behavioral Problems Domain**

This domain consists of behavioral problems in school children. The multivariate analysis of variance (MANCOVA) for the behavioral problems variables revealed nonsignificant intervention effects on all variables of behavioral problems except externalizing and preschool anxiety. The repeated measure multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) showed a significant Time and Time x Condition interaction effects F (1, 424).

Repeated Measures Multivariate Analysis of Variance (MANOVA) (Within Subject Effects) For Control and Intervention

Group for Pre and Post Treatment Behavioral Proble	ems Measures (N=426)
--	----------------------

Measures	Groups	n	Pretreatment		Post treatment		Time			Time * Group		
			М	SD	М	SD	F	Р	Cohen's d	F	р	$\eta p^2$
Internalizing problems	IG	214	57.39	13.46	56.94	12.66	0.215	0.644	0.034	2.169	0.142	0.005
	CG	212	57.04	11.8	55.94	10.21	10.957	0.001	0.099			
Externalizing problems	IG	214	56.77	11.09	57.79	10.5	1.522	0.219	0.094	11.235	0.001	0.026
	CG	212	58.28	10.31	55.94	10.21	17.588	0.000	0.22			
Preschool Anxiety	IG	214	17.47	0.87	21.29	1.2	5.761	0.017	0.64	5.389	0.021	0.013
	CG	212	22.45	1.14	21.29	1.2	0.807	0.37	0.99			
Behavioral inhibition	IG	214	98.17	2.08	107.2	1.13	20.501	0.000	0.39	0.284	0.595	0.001
	CG	212	96.78	2.52	104.25	1.59	12.218	0.001	0.54			

*Note.* IG= Intervention group; CG= control group; p = level of significance; np<sup>2</sup>= partial eta squared.

Table 36 presents the results of a repeated measures multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) on four outcome measures: internalizing, externalizing, PAS and BIQ. The design included two groups (intervention and control) and two time points (pre- and post-treatment). The MANOVA test was used to assess the main effects of time and group, as well as the interaction between time and group on the four outcome measures. The results indicate that there were significant main effects of time on all two measures i.e., PAS and BIQ with post-treatment scores being higher than pre-treatment scores. Additionally, there were significant interaction effect between time and group on externalizing and PAS measures. However, the BIQ interaction effects was positive for intervention group. This suggests that the intervention did not have a differential effect on behavioral problems for intervention groups except BIQ.

MANCOVA for Be	havioral Problems	at Pre and Post	treatment (N=426)
----------------	-------------------	-----------------	-------------------

Intervention group						Control group					
	Pretreatment		Post treatment		Pretreatment		Post treatment				
Measures	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	F	Р	np <sup>2</sup>
Internalizing problems	57.39	13.46	56.94	12.66	57.04	11.8	55.94	10.21	2.339	0.127	0.006
Externalizing problems	56.77	11.09	57.79	10.5	58.28	10.31	55.94	10.21	9.784	0.002	0.023
PAS	17.47	0.87	21.29	1.2	22.45	1.14	21.29	1.2	5.689	0.018	0.013
BIQ	98.17	2.08	107.2	1.13	96.78	2.52	104.25	1.59	0.229	0.633	0.001

*Note.* PAS = Preschool anxiety scale; BIQ = Behavioral inhibition questionnaire; p = level of significance; np<sup>2</sup>= partial eta

squared.

Table 37 presents the results of a repeated measures multivariate analysis of covariance (MANCOVA) on four outcome measures: internalizing, externalizing, PAS and BIQ. The design included two groups (intervention and control) and two time points (preand post-treatment). The results of a MANCOVA show that there were significant changes in both group's scores on the externalizing, and PAS measures from pre-treatment to post-treatment. The means of both groups decreased from pre-treatment to post-treatment. The F values and corresponding p-values suggest that these changes were statistically significant.

### **Multilevel Modeling**

The multivariate analysis of variance and multivariate analysis of covariances cannot control the nested nature of the data and produced non-significant results of the study. Therefore, to control the nested nature of data at school level and randomization, multilevel modeling was used. We applied maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors clustering for participants by classrooms (N = 15) to provide less biased estimates. All the outcome variables were standardized before estimating the model so that the intervention effect represents the difference in standard deviation units.

Child Estimated Effects for the Fun FRIENDS program on Social Emotional Competence (N=426)

	SEDA(C)			K	KEI-Lał	<b>b</b> (C)	KEI-Rec(C)			
	β	SE	P value	В	SE	P value	В	SE	P value	
Pretest score	0.42	0.10	0.000	0.33	0.09	0.000	0.39	0.06	0.000	
Intervention	0.19	0.07	0.009	0.19	0.24	0.43	0.25	0.24	0.30	
Gender	0.11	0.09	0.213	0.02	0.05	0.63	0.00	0.06	0.95	
Age	-0.05	0.06	0.355	-0.07	0.08	0.38	-0.02	0.09	0.83	
Family Income	-2.99	4.29	0.486	8.87	2.59	0.001	4.29	4.71	0.36	
Family System	16	0.07	0.020	0.04	0.13	0.74	0.08	0.14	0.55	
Grade 1	0.12	0.13	0.361	-0.09	0.22	0.66	-0.05	0.26	0.85	
Grade 2	0.25	0.12	0.044	0.18	0.18	0.31	0.24	0.21	0.26	
SEDA <sup>T1</sup>	0.42	0.10	0.000	0.07	0.05	0.13	0.07	0.05	0.14	
KEI-Lab <sup>T1</sup>	-0.02	0.05	0.602	0.33	0.09	0.000	0.03	0.06	0.66	
KEI-Rec <sup>T1</sup>	0.06	0.05	0.189	0.10	0.06	0.12	0.39	0.06	0.000	

*Note*. Estimates are from structural equation model with Maximum Likelihood estimators and robust standard errors clustering for 15 classrooms; SEDA= social emotional development scale; KEI=Kusche emotion inventory; B = "unstandardized regression coefficient"; SE = "Standard error;  $\beta$  = "Standardized regression coefficient"; *p*-value = "level of significance. <sup>T1</sup> pretest scores

Table 38 shows the results of multilevel modeling on child reported measures of social and emotional competence. Results show that the children in the intervention group performed 0.19 standard deviations better in SEDA than children in the control group at posttest, controlling for baseline levels and covariates. Furthermore, children in the intervention group also showed positive effects on both KEI-Rec (b = 0.25, p = 0.30) and KEI-Lab (b = 0.19, p = 0.43). However, these results were insignificant. Furthermore, children in grade 2 showed significantly better SEDA scores than prep grade children. And children living in the joint family system performed worse on SEDA than children living in the nuclear family system.

In general, children in the intervention group demonstrated a significant increase in social competence. The intervention group demonstrated greater enhancement of social skills including self-regulation, optimism, school belongingness, and social responsibility, compared to children in the control group at posttest.

# Teacher Estimated Effects for the Fun FRIENDS Intervention on Behavioral Problems (N=426)

							Behavioral			Preschool		
	Internalizing Problems			Externalizing Problems			Inhibition			Anxiety		
		SE	р	β	SE	р	β	SE	р	В	SE	р
	β		value			value			value			value
Pretest score	0.53	0.09	0.000	0.30	0.06	0.000	0.444	0.05	0.000	-0.10	0.08	0.000
Intervention	0.08	0.23	0.70	0.17	0.19	0.369	0.14	0.08	0.099	-0.04	0.21	0.84
Gender	-0.03	0.07	0.71	0.29	0.05	0.000	-0.02	0.10	0.780	-0.09	0.06	0.15
Age	-0.11	0.06	0.044	0.006	0.05	0.904	-0.00	0.06	0.896	0.01	0.09	0.92
Grade 1	0.18	0.31	0.58	-0.17	0.27	0.521	-0.07	0.12	0.547	-0.73	0.32	0.023
Grade 2	-0.32	0.19	0.108	-0.55	0.18	0.003	0.02	0.14	0.878	-0.82	0.28	0.004
Family Income	6.22	4.53	0.206	6.34	4.12	0.115	-1.53	4.21	0.717	-5.29	3.29	0.107
Family System	0.20	0.07	0.004	0.21	0.06	0.001	-0.04	0.06	0.454	-0.19	0.14	0.16
Internalizing <sup>T1</sup>	0.53	0.09	0.000	0.18	0.10	0.072	-0.07	0.09	0.461	-3.26	0.08	0.000
Externalizing T1	-0.07	0.10	0.530	0.30	0.06	0.000	-0.01	0.08	0.881	0.03	0.13	0.790

Behavioral inhibition <sup>T1</sup>	0.06	0.06	0.36	0.11	0.06	0.101	0.444	0.05	0.000	-0.10	0.08	0.24
Preschool anxiety T1	0.03	0.05	0.56	-0.38	0.06	0.704	0.06	0.06	0.273	0.41	0.07	0.000

*Note*. Estimates are from structural equation model with Maximum Likelihood estimators and robust standard errors clustering for 15 classrooms; B = "unstandardized regression coefficient"; SE = "Standard error;  $\beta =$  "Standardized regression coefficient"; *p*-value = "level of significance.

<sup>T1</sup> pretest scores

Table 39 shows the results of multilevel modeling on teacher reported measures of behavioral and emotional problems. Results did not show any significant effect on internalizing, externalizing and preschool anxiety problems. However, the children in the intervention group performed 0.14 standard deviations better in behavior inhibition than children in the control group at posttest, controlling for baseline levels and covariates. Furthermore, females were predicted to be 0.29 SD significantly higher on externalizing problems than males. And children in grade 2 had significantly lower externalizing problems than the children in prep grade. Children living in joint family systems had significantly more internalizing and externalizing problems than children in nuclear family systems.

### **Sensitivity Analyses**

Both sets of sensitivity analyses were consistent with our primary results reported. Specifically, for the propensity weighting analyses, only the SEDA outcome had a statistically significant treatment effect (b = .21, p = .002). This effect was very similar to the result reported in Table 38, and treatment effects that were not statistically significant reported in Tables 38 and 39 were replicated in the propensity weighting analyses. Likewise, for the multilevel mixed models, only the SEDA outcome had a statistically significant treatment effect (b = .19, p = .029). Again, this effect is the same in magnitude as the one reported in Table 38 but has a slightly larger standard error and *p*-value. Further, all treatment effects that were not statistically significant reported in Tables 38 and 39 were replicated in these multilevel mixed models. Thus, we have no evidence that model type (i.e., structural equation model with cluster adjustment, inverse probability weighting, or multilevel mixed models) influence our statistical conclusions regarding the treatment effects.

### Discussion

The purpose of this study was to examine the effectiveness of a school-based delivery of the Fun FRIENDS program in promoting social emotional competence (SEC) in Pakistani school children aged 4 to 8 years. For this study, social emotional competence is defined as a combination of social competence, knowledge of emotions, and behavioral problems (internalizing and externalizing). A randomized controlled trial was used to assess changes from pre to post intervention on multiple social emotional competence constructs. The main hypothesis was that the Fun FRIENDS program would be effective in promoting social emotional competence and it was predicted that children in intervention group would improve in measures of social skills, emotional knowledge, as well as internalizing and externalizing problems at posttest. The results provide encouraging support for a model of early intervention for developing social emotional competence in this sample. Children in the intervention group demonstrated a significant increase in social competence, as evaluated by the Social Emotional Development Assessment at posttest, compared to those in the waitlist control group. Findings also revealed that children in the intervention group improved in emotional knowledge, as measured in Kusche Emotion Inventory subscales, however these scores were not significant. Furthermore, inconsistent with our hypotheses, children in the intervention had increased on internalizing, externalizing and preschool anxiety problems, though neither of these effects were significant. The findings are discussed in detail with cultural and literary relevance in chapter 6.

### **Chapter VI**

#### **General Discussion**

Study was planned in three phases. There discussion are as follows:

#### **Study 1: Translation and Pilot Study of Outcome Measures**

Study 1 aimed to translate, adapt, and evaluate the psychometric properties of a range of measures used to assess social emotional competence and behavioral problems in Urduspeaking children. The results of the study showed that all the measures demonstrated adequate properties, with good reliability and validity. The factor structure of the measures was also supported by the results of confirmatory and exploratory factor analysis, and goodness of fit tests indicated a good fit of the measures to the data.

The analysis of the measures included psychometrics which were assessed through Pearson alpha coefficients, means, standard deviations, actual and potential ranges, skewness, and kurtosis. Furthermore, reliability analysis was performed for all the measures. The scales demonstrated good reliability, with coefficient alpha values ranging from 0.30 to 0.75 (Cronbach, 1951). This suggests that the measures are consistent and that individuals' scores on the scales do not vary greatly over time. The validity of the measures was also assessed, including both divergent and convergent validity. Furthermore, Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) and Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) were also conducted to assess the factor structure of the measures. The results of the CFA and EFA supported the factor structure of the measures, indicating that the measures were measuring the intended constructs. Furthermore, the factor loadings support the factor analysis with values ranging from 0.36 to 0.87. Finally, goodness of fit tests was used to assess the overall fit of the measures to the data. The results of the goodness of fit tests indicated that the measures had a good fit to the data (Hu & Bentler, 1998), with low chi-square values and high values of goodness of fit indices such as ratios of the root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), root mean square residual (RMSR), Tucker Lewis Index (TLI), goodness of fit index (GFI) and comparative fit index (CFI).

Overall, the study provides evidence for the use of these measures in research and practice with Urdu-speaking children and can inform future research in this area. The findings support the use of the Social Emotional Development Assessment Scale, Kusche Emotion Inventory Labeling and Recognition Scales, Preschool Anxiety Scale, and Behavioral Inhibition Questionnaire as valid and reliable measures for Pakistani school children.

#### Study II: Estimation of Behavioral Problems in Pakistani School Children

The present study was conducted with the primary goal of assessing internalizing and externalizing behavioral problems in young school children between 4 and 8 years. Findings related to behavioral problems among children revealed alarming borderline and clinical ranges on Child Behavioral Checklist scale. The study shows that 41.5% of all children were categorized as "abnormal" as in borderline and clinical ranges, with higher internalizing problems (45.1%) than externalizing problems (39.9%). Furthermore, externalizing problems are found higher in girls, whereas boys had more internalizing problems. Study findings also showed significant positive relation between externalizing behavioral problems and social emotional competence.

The prevalence of total problems (41.5%) is similar to the earlier preschool and school children studies conducted in Pakistan such as preschoolers (46.5%, assessed with CBCL) (Inam & Zaman, 2014) and school children (34.4%, assessed with SDQ) (Malik et al., 2019) and also to US national survey (41%) (Whitney & Peterson, 2019). The prevalence was higher than in Norway (7.1%, assessed through SDQ) and Turkey (11.9%, assessed through CBCL) (Erol et al., 2005). The differences could be partly explained by the different measurement tools, income levels or varied cultural representations of behavioral and emotional problems in different countries or to the teacher reports, which are considered pervasive in education research and have considerable potential as child assessments (Cramer et al., 2019; Kariuki et al., 2017).

Another possible explanation of higher rates of behavioral problems can be explained by the data collection during pandemic period. Since the data is collected in Covid-19 pandemic, where schooling, limited social activities, and no outside play rules have already disrupted daily life for school children. These restrictions may have increased children's behavioral problems. Recent studies have also reflected an increase in emotional and behavioral problems in school aged children around the globe especially during pandemic (Lopez-Serrano et al., 2021; Sun et al., 2022). Numerous studies have found age and gender differences in the severity and frequency of children's behavioral problems. However, these observations are rather inconsistent (Erol et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2019). Moreover,

265

teachers in Pakistani government schools, in particular, were suffering from burnout and elevated stress levels because of their heavy workloads, difficulties adjusting to the distance learning mode, and difficulties managing online classrooms (Răducu & Stănculescu, 2022; Shaukat et al., 2022) and lack of digital literacy particular in Pakistani government school teachers (Naseem et al., 2022). During a pandemic, Liu and coworkers (Liu et al., 2020) studied gender disparities in stress and its effects. The results showed that female teachers were more likely to have symptoms of anxiety, depression, and poor sleep quality during the pandemic than their male colleagues. Teachers in our study were all women, and we suggested that several stressors during the pandemic may have influenced their evaluations of students' behaviors.

Furthermore, our study found gender differences with girls having higher externalizing problems whereas boys found more in internalizing problems. In girls, the problem of rule breaking and thought problems in young childhood may be associated with occurrence of externalizing problems such as conduct disorders and disobedience. Such problems in girls will be seen as severe stigmatization in our culture. For boys, increased levels of anxiousness, depressed characteristics and emotionally reactivity may be associated with internalizing and emotional problems which is also consistent with the cultural representation of males' behavior. However, it may lead to more confusion and lack of selfawareness. There are several factors that contribute to these findings with reference to Pakistan. Firstly, child development differs across genders in terms of cognitive, emotional, and social aspects (Christov-Moore et al., 2014; Jayachandran, 2021). Second, differences in problems may reflect real behavioral differences caused by child-rearing practices that may include social and environmental factors as well as gender role attribution. In Pakistan, trends of gender norms are changing; girls are now expected to perform and excel in academia and to represent themselves in society autonomously, instead of limiting to household chores and being dependent on male figures. According to a recent survey in Pakistan, 53% parents support and desire their daughters working (Minardi et al., 2021), indicating that gender related social roles are shifting.

It is also worth noting that younger children had overall more behavioral problems than older children. Internalizing problems are more prevalent than externalizing problems in younger children. Furthermore, there is a strong association found between low family income and children's behavioral problems as consistent in previous studies (Inam & Zaman, 2014; Malik et al., 2019).

In our study, there is noticeable correlation found between child's social emotional competence and behavioral problems. Children who have better social emotional competence levels have showed significantly lower levels of externalizing problems. Particularly, children with high levels of externalizing problems predict low social emotional competence than internalizing problems. Externalizing problems are easily observable and noticed by teachers in the classroom environment such as rule breaking, aggressive behavior and hyperactivity and these problems are related with impulsiveness, lack of self-control, emotional knowledge and understanding and interpersonal skills. Furthermore, younger children (4-6 years) showed better social and emotional competence than older children (6-8 years). These findings can be better explained with the concept of children's emotional understanding and development concepts. With growing age, complexity of emotions increased, and children are required to attach meanings to emotion, whereas in preschool age, children are developing their ability to regulate and learn emotional expressions without struggling with emotional masking (Ahmad et al., 2019; Denham, 2006; Halberstadt et al., 2001).

The strength of this study is based on representation of community sample based on cluster sampling that is adequately powered to estimate prevalence of behavioral problems and to make study generalizable. The assessment was done using the formally adapted and locally validated tool of CBCL, which is an internationally established measure. The research evidence on internalizing and externalizing problems of young children in Pakistan is scarce. Previous studies have focused more on parents' reports and older children. In Pakistan, the behavior problems of young school children have not been studied for this age group. The present study is unique in this regard because it used teacher reports and sample represented public school's children from low-income group as recommended in a recent telephonic survey (Malik et al., 2019). Moreover, results also showed significant abnormal (borderline and clinical) markers in young children, which further required immediate attention and intervention plans at school levels. Studies have (Tillmann et al., 2018) established that mental health problems manifest at an early age could endure into adulthood, putting additional strain on the individual, family, friends, and the healthcare system. Therefore, early interventions play a critical role in their development (Brenchley, 2017).

#### Study III: Effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program

This study examined the effectiveness of a school-based delivery of the Fun FRIENDS program in promoting social emotional competence (SEC) in Pakistani school children aged 4 to 8 years. A randomized controlled trial was used to assess changes from pre to post intervention on multiple social emotional competence constructs. Results showed that children in the intervention group demonstrated a significant increase in social competence, as evaluated by the Social Emotional Development Assessment at posttest, compared to those in the waitlist control group. However, the results were not significant on internalizing, externalizing and preschool anxiety problems.

### Intervention Effects on Social Emotional Competence

The study found that the adapted version of the Fun FRIENDS program was effective in promoting social emotional competence in Pakistani children. The intervention group demonstrated greater enhancement of social skills, including self-regulation, optimism, school belongingness, social responsibility, and optimism, compared to the control group. However, the effects on emotional knowledge were not statistically significant. It is important to note that the expression of emotions may vary across cultures, and that cultural context should be taken into consideration when interpreting these findings. The results also suggest that more training may be needed for children to understand and recognize complex emotions. Furthermore, the study highlights the importance of early education programs in building the foundations for social and emotional skills. However, access to such programs is
limited in Pakistan, which may limit children's social emotional competence in comparison to children from other cultural backgrounds.

The findings show that the adapted version of Fun FRIENDS program was effective at promoting one assessment of social emotional competence in Pakistani children. The intervention group demonstrated greater enhancement of social skills including selfregulation, optimism, school belongingness, and social responsibility compared to children in the control group at posttest. This positive intervention effect is consistent with the previous literature using Fun FRIENDS program with young children (Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020; Pahl & Barrett, 2010), which showed increase in intrapersonal, interpersonal, and prosocial skills. Our research indicates that the universal implementation of the Fun FRIENDS program has a modest effect size. A recent meta-analysis demonstrates that universally delivered prevention programs have smaller effect sizes than their targeted counterparts (Werner-Seidler et al., 2021). In addition, it is important to note that the effect magnitude of universal school-based SEL programs can differ based on program delivery methods and outcome measures (Durlak et al., 2011). Larger sample sizes are recommended to increase the robustness of findings in the context of universal prevention programs (Muñoz et al., 2010). Researchers also noted negligible to minor effects in studies involving Fun FRIENDS in various cultural contexts, suggesting that extended program implementation may be necessary to detect statistically significant outcomes (P. Barrett et al., 2015; Gallegos-Guajardo et al., 2020; Rivero et al., 2020). It is essential to note that the present study

represents preliminary evidence on the effectiveness of the Urdu version of Fun FRIENDS in Pakistan.

Another aspect of social emotional competence was knowledge of emotions manifested through labeling and recognition. For both domains, we found positive effects comparable to social skills but neither of them was statistically significant. Thus, although the magnitude of the intervention effects was encouraging for the emotional scales, the lack of statistical significance means there is uncertainty if they are real or not. Expression of emotions may vary across cultures. Therefore, it is important to look at these findings within a cultural context. For example, in Western countries or individualistic cultures, children are encouraged to acquire autonomy and assertive social skills, whereas social initiation is not highly appreciated in group-oriented or collectivistic cultures. Alternately, children are appreciated and perceived as well-behaved by elders, because it may undermine harmony and group cohesiveness (Chen & French, 2008). Hence, children are expected to comply and obey external demands which may influence their emotional understanding and expression.

Furthermore, children may require more training to understand and recognize complex emotions. Literature suggests that young children find it difficult to differentiate between negative emotions or complex emotions such as disgust, jealousy, or regret than positive emotions such as happiness (Gao & Maurer, 2010; Herba et al., 2006). Similar findings were reported in another Pakistani study (Inam, 2016) using the PATHS program, where the intervention group showed higher scores in emotional recognition but results were nonsignificant. In another cultural adaptation study of Coping Power Program for Pakistani

children (Mushtaq et al., 2017), an additional lesson on identification and labeling of different feeling states was suggested due to children's struggle in understanding of complex emotions (e.g., annoyed and furious). Thus, keeping in view the cultural needs of children, more lessons on understanding emotions may be added in Fun FRIENDS Urdu version. Thomas and co-authors (Thomas et al., 2021) recently compared the social and emotional skills of preschoolers in Pakistan and Sweden. The Pakistani sample performed worse than the Swedish group on measures of both social competence and academic skills.

Given the lack of statistically significant results for emotional knowledge, it may be that children require more training to understand and recognize complex emotions than was provided. Literature suggests that young children find it difficult to differentiate between negative emotions or complex emotions such as disgust, jealousy, or regret than positive emotions such as happiness (Gao & Maurer, 2010; Herba et al., 2006). Similar findings were reported in another Pakistani study using the PATHS program, where the intervention group showed higher scores in emotional recognition but results were also nonsignificant (Inam, 2016). In another cultural adaptation study of Coping Power Program for Pakistani children, an additional lesson on identification and labeling of different feeling states was suggested due to children's struggle in understanding of complex emotions (e.g., annoyed and furious; Mushtaq et al., 2017). Thus, keeping in view the cultural needs of children, more lessons on understanding emotions may be useful to add to the Fun FRIENDS Urdu version to help increase its potential effectiveness. Additionally, early education programs build the foundations for social and emotional skills to interact or move into regular schools. Exposure to early education is associated with higher social emotional development in LMIC (Renwick et al., 2022), whereas, less than 10% Pakistani children have access to such programs (Tran et al., 2017). This lack of resources may limit children's social emotional competence in comparison to the children from other cultural backgrounds where Fun FRIENDS was found more effective.

#### Intervention Effects on Behavioral Problems

Another aspect of social emotional competence is based on behavioral problems including internalizing and externalizing problems revealed unexpected findings. The intervention did not show significant results in reducing any behavioral problems. Instead, children in the intervention group had marginally significantly higher internalizing problems than the control group at posttest. These findings are inconsistent with most of the previous work (Fisak et al., 2018; Pahl & Barrett, 2010), where significant reduction in anxiety and depression symptoms was reported. This may be explained by the use of different outcome measures and target population. Studies reporting reduction in behavioral problems used both teachers' and parents' measures with clinical sample (Anticich et al., 2013; Fisak et al., 2018; van der Mheen et al., 2020), whereas our study focused on a community sample of young children and teachers' reports of behavioral problems.

Furthermore, no significant intervention effect on externalizing problems was observed and this finding is comparable with a Dutch open trial of the same program (van der Mheen et al., 2020) in which there was no effect reported. The plausible reason for this

finding may be linked to family involvement in the program. Parental role is linked to better emotional regulation, prosocial behaviors and reducing aggression in Pakistan (Mushtaq, 2015). Family engagement is also recommended for social emotional learning intervention success (McClelland et al., 2017), which helps ensure developing skills both at school and at home. Furthermore, enhancing parents' resilience and knowledge on child's social emotional competence provided support for the argument that effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program enhanced with an adult resilience building program for parents (Fisak et al., 2018). For example, established programs such as Coping Power Universal which includes a parenting component in developing social emotional skills and reducing externalizing problems in children (Muratori et al., 2019), could be linked with Fun FRIENDS to enhance child's social emotional competence.

In previous literature, it is well documented that enhancing social skills and emotional knowledge reduced behavioral problems in children such as aggression, hyperactivity, inattention, anxiety or depression (Corcoran et al., 2020; Durlak et al., 2011), if programs are implemented for at least six months. We observed positive but insignificant results in our study. However, to attain similar results, we suggest longer implementation of the intervention for at least 6 to 12 months to see the significant change in children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors. With longer exposure of learning emotional knowledge and skills, we presume children will be able to make associations between emotional regulation and behavioral problems. Similar recommendations are reported by other researchers (Anticich et al., 2013; Pahl & Barrett, 2010).

Furthermore, this study found that an intervention did not show significant results in reducing any of behavioral problems, with children in the intervention group having marginally significantly higher internalizing problems than the control group at posttest. This is inconsistent with previous work, which reported significant reduction in anxiety and depression symptoms. Additionally, no significant intervention effect on externalizing problems was observed. The plausible reason for this finding may be linked to family involvement in the program, as parental role is linked to better emotional regulation, prosocial behaviors and reducing aggression in Pakistan. Family engagement is recommended for social emotional learning intervention success, as well as enhancing parents' resilience and knowledge on child's social emotional competence.

Previous literature has shown that enhancing social skills and emotional knowledge reduced behavioral problems in children. To attain similar results, we suggest longer implementation of the intervention for at least 6 to 12 months to see the significant change in children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors. Similar recommendations are reported by other researchers.

### **Limitations and Future Directions**

Regarding our first study based on estimation of behavioral problems in school children. We examined the estimates of behavioral problems in young school children from public schools in Islamabad. As a result, we found alarming frequencies of borderline and clinical ranges of internalizing and externalizing problems and gender differences. In females, the problem of rule breaking and thought problems in young childhood may be

associated with occurrence of externalizing problems such as conduct disorders and disobedience. Such problems in females will be seen as severe stigmatization in our culture. For males, increased levels of anxiousness, depressed characteristics and emotionally reactivity may be associated with internalizing and emotional problems which is also consistent with the cultural representation of males' behavior. However, it may lead to more confusion and lack of self-awareness.

The cross-sectional study collected data from public sector schools in Islamabad metropolitan area. Therefore, the generalizability of findings of present study are only for public sector schools. In future work, to increase reliability, data from private schools can be obtained using both parent and self-report measures (where applicable). Later age groups 8-16 years may also be included to perform comparative analysis and predict developmental progression of behavioral problems. Multi-informant data sets with more demographic information shall provide better understanding of cultural factors of behavioral problems. In addition, a nationwide study is suggested to conduct to get more adequate prevalence estimates for Pakistani children.

As emotional and behavioral problems in young childhood are likely to persist in adulthood, early identification and assessment would help teachers, clinicians, counselors, and parents to take better steps in devising management plans. We suggest that it is necessary for clinicians and teachers to consider the background of behavioral problems at school age and take immediate preventive means to teach coping strategies such as universal social

emotional learning programs or targeted interventions. Furthermore, the development of screening system for early intervention is required for school-aged children.

Regarding our main study evaluating the effectiveness of Fun FRIENDS program in promoting social emotional competence in Pakistani school children. Our study has several strengths and a few limitations. Our study was based on randomized control trial (RCT) design which allows for casual interpretation. However, we observed some baseline differences in the control variables, which were included in the model to adjust for their differences. RCTs with more classrooms are necessary for the most rigorous evaluation and test of causality (which will also increase the power to detect small effect sizes). Furthermore, this study was likely underpowered to detect small, classroom-level treatment effects. Thus, this would likely increase the type II error rate and therefore certain results that are not statistically significant may reflect small effect sizes that were not detected in this study design (e.g., KEI subscales).

Another limitation is the timeline of the study. Our study was conducted in two different academic years including summer break which may have affected children's skills over varied two time points. Therefore, future studies may complete study in a single academic year to observe social emotional competence in children. Furthermore, our results involving behavioral problems are solely determined on teacher's reports (CBCL). It would be helpful to complement this with parental assessments of a child's behavior problems and social emotional skills. Since results are based on children's self-reports of social and emotional skills and teachers' reports of behavioral problems, the interpretation of the results

may have been affected by social desirability and subjectivity, as a behavior is best measured when multiple informants and methods are included.

In addition, the adapted version of Fun FRIENDS showed positive effect on social emotional competence, however based on previous literature, these results could be improved if certain adaptation would be made, such as addition of more culturally based activities and lessons related to understanding of feelings and emotions and use of children activity books in hard forms. Similarly, due to resources' limitation, we could not arrange parents' sessions. Thus, parents' involvement in the intervention program should be emphasized to guide the children's social emotional competence for the learned skills to be generalized to multiple contexts. Also, another parental resilience program can be paired with Fun FRIENDS to enhance its effectiveness.

Since this is an initial study to examine the Urdu version of Fun FRIENDS program in Pakistan, it is vital to conduct further scaled-up studies with diverse samples and protocols across the country to draw more robust assumptions related to program's efficacy. Also, our findings had promising support for its effectiveness but needs more research and development, possibly with modifications to the program to make it more effective, particularly for enhancing emotional knowledge and reducing behavioral problems.

Social emotional competence may precede academic performance and prevent behavioral problems, and, as documented in previous research, the benefits may be observed for up to one year after the intervention and adulthood (Blair & Raver, 2015; McClelland et al., 2017; Pahl & Barrett, 2010). Therefore, future studies may include long term follow-ups

of 6 months or one year to draw definite conclusions related to the effectiveness of the Fun FRIENDS program.

The data was collected from public sector schools in Islamabad metropolitan area. Therefore, the generalizability of findings of present study are only for public sector schools. In future work, to increase reliability, data from private schools can be obtained using both parent and self-report measures (where applicable). Later age groups 8-16 years may also be included to perform comparative analysis and predict developmental progression of behavioral problems. Multi-informant data sets with more demographic information shall provide better understanding of cultural factors of behavioral problems. In addition, a nationwide study is suggested to conduct to get more adequate prevalence estimates for Pakistani children. As emotional and behavioral problems in young childhood are likely to persist in adulthood, early identification and assessment would help teachers, clinicians, counselors, and parents to take better steps in devising management plans.

## **Implications of the Study**

Our study findings have strong implications for early intervention and provide evidence for the beneficial effects of the Fun FRIENDS program on the social emotional competence of young school-aged children in Pakistan. First, this study contributes to the growing body of research demonstrating the effectiveness of the Fun FRIENDS program in several cultural contexts and the general benefits of similar practices for school children around the world, especially from Pakistan. Another promising implication is related to the development of social emotional competence of children at school level. The use of evidenced based program in schools will not only improve social emotional competence of children but also may enhance academic performance and future life outcomes. Additionally, such programs also fulfill the requirements for teacher training in understanding the importance of mental health and supporting children's development in learning environments. Policy makers and educators must incorporate such programs into the regular curriculum for children at national and provincial level for implementation in schools.

# Conclusion

In conclusion, our study suggests preliminary evidence that Fun FRIENDS program benefit school-aged children in Pakistan. Due to the universal approach, children's social emotional competence has been greatly enhanced. The promising result of SEL program in Pakistan's public schools should be an inspiration to educators everywhere and a compelling argument for making the same investments in their own institutions. The increase in SEC is proof that they are effective in helping students develop the emotional intelligence and social skills necessary for future success. Therefore, it is suggested that all schools in Pakistan incorporate SEL programs into their curricula to encourage the healthy growth of future generations.

We further conclude that it is necessary for clinicians and teachers to consider the background of psychological problems at school age and take immediate preventive means to teach coping strategies such as universal social emotional learning programs or targeted

interventions. Furthermore, the development of screening system for early intervention is required for school-aged children. The results of this study highlight the importance of providing students with programs that promote social and emotional functioning from an early age. The Fun FRIENDS program is one of the very few cognitive behavioral treatment programs for young school children. The current study shows promising results as to the outcomes after participating in the Fun FRIENDS program. Further research is suggested to continue evaluating the impact of this program with different measures and research designs, including a larger sample size and longer follow up periods from different regions of the country and socioeconomic levels. Focusing on the development of social emotional competence is a high priority, because fostering these skills in the early years is critical to mental health and well-being across the lifespan. Furthermore, such skills-based programs improve child learning behaviors and offer support for their personal and social development and promote well-being in schools.

### References

- Abbruzzese, L., Magnani, N., Robertson, I. H., & Mancuso, M. (2019). Age and Gender Differences in Emotion Recognition. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 2371. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02371
- Abdul Rasheed, S. (2015, May). Why the joint family system is the best to bring up children. https://www.nation.com.pk/14-May-2015/why-the-joint-family-system-is-the-best-to-bringup-children
- Achenbach, T. M., & Rescorla, L. A. (2000). *Manual for the ASEBA preschool forms and profilles*.Burlington VT: University of Vermont.
- Ahulu, L. D., Gyasi-Gyamerah, A. A., & Anum, A. (2020). Predicting risk and protective factors of generalized anxiety disorder: A comparative study among adolescents in Ghana. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 25(1), 574–584.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2019.1698440
- Akmal, M., Crawfurd, L., Hares, S., & Minardi, A. L. (2020). COVID-19 in Pakistan: A Phone Survey to Assess Education, Economic, and Health-Related Outcomes [dataset]. Harvard Dataverse. https://doi.org/10.7910/DVN/EGQ4XO
- Alvord, M. K., & Grados, J. J. (2005). Enhancing Resilience in Children: A Proactive Approach. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 36(3), 238–245. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.36.3.238

- Anda, R. F., Felitti, V. J., Bremner, J. D., Walker, J. D., Whitfield, Ch., Perry, B. D., Dube, Sh. R., & Giles, W. H. (2006). The enduring effects of abuse and related adverse experiences in childhood: A convergence of evidence from neurobiology and epidemiology. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 256(3), 174–186. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-005-0624-4
- Andershed, A.-K., & Andershed, H. (2015). Risk and Protective Factors among Preschool Children: Integrating Research and Practice. *Journal of Evidence-Informed Social Work*, *12*(4), 412–424. https://doi.org/10.1080/15433714.2013.866062
- Anselmi, L., Barros, F. C., Teodoro, M. L. M., Piccinini, C. A., Menezes, A. M. B., Araujo, C. L., & Rohde, L. A. (2008). Continuity of behavioral and emotional problems from pre-school years to pre-adolescence in a developing country. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 49(5), 499–507. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01865.x
- Anticich, S. A. J., Barrett, P. M., Silverman, W., Lacherez, P., & Gillies, R. (2013). The prevention of childhood anxiety and promotion of resilience among preschool-aged children: A universal school based trial. *Advances in School Mental Health Promotion*, 6(2), 93–121. https://doi.org/10.1080/1754730X.2013.784616
- Arace, A., Prino, L. E., & Scarzello, D. (2021). Emotional Competence of Early Childhood
   Educators and Child Socio-Emotional Wellbeing. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(14), 7633. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18147633

- Arcoverde, Â. R. dos R., Boruchovitch, E., Acee, T. W., & Góes, N. M. (2020). Self-Regulated Learning of Brazilian Students in a Teacher Education Program in Piaui: The Impact of a Self-Regulation Intervention. *Frontiers in Education*, *5*, 571150. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2020.571150
- Asher, S. R., & Coie, J. D. (Eds.). (1990). Peer rejection in childhood. Cambridge University Press.
- Baranne, M. L., & Falissard, B. (2018). Global burden of mental disorders among children aged 5–14 years. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 12(1), 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0225-4
- Barblett, L., & Maloney, C. (2010). Complexities of Assessing Social and Emotional Competence and Wellbeing in Young Children. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 35(2), 13–18. https://doi.org/10.1177/183693911003500203
- Barlas, N. S., Sidhu, J., & Li, C. (2022). Can social-emotional learning programs be adapted to schools in Pakistan? A literature review. *International Journal of School & Educational Psychology*, 10(1), 155–169. https://doi.org/10.1080/21683603.2020.1850374
- Barnett, W. S., Jung, K., Yarosz, D. J., Thomas, J., Hornbeck, A., Stechuk, R., & Burns, S. (2008).
  Educational effects of the Tools of the Mind curriculum: A randomized trial. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 23(3), 299–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2008.03.001

- Baron, A., Evangelou, M., Malmberg, L., & Melendez-Torres, G. J. (2017). The Tools of the Mind curriculum for improving self-regulation in early childhood: A sytematic review. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, 13(1), 1–77. https://doi.org/10.4073/csr.2017.10
- Barrett, P., Fisak, B., & Cooper, M. (2015). The Treatment of Anxiety in Young Children: Results of an Open Trial of the Fun FRIENDS Program. *Behaviour Change*, 32(4), 231–242. https://doi.org/10.1017/bec.2015.12
- Barrett, P. M., Dadds, M. R., & Rapee, R. M. (1996). Family treatment of childhood anxiety: A controlled trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 64(2), 333–342. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.64.2.333
- Barrett, P. M., Farrell, L. J., Ollendick, T. H., & Dadds, M. (2006). Long-Term Outcomes of an Australian Universal Prevention Trial of Anxiety and Depression Symptoms in Children and Youth: An Evaluation of the Friends Program. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 35(3), 403–411. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15374424jccp3503\_5
- Barrett, P., & Turner, C. M. (2004). *Anxiety disorders in children and adolescents* (T. L. Morris & J. S. March, Eds.). The Guilford Press.

Basten, M., Tiemeier, H., Althoff, R. R., van de Schoot, R., Jaddoe, V. W. V., Hofman, A., Hudziak, J. J., Verhulst, F. C., & van der Ende, J. (2016). The Stability of Problem Behavior Across the Preschool Years: An Empirical Approach in the General Population. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 44(2), 393–404. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-015-9993-y

- Bates, J. E., Pettit, G. S., Dodge, K. A., & Ridge, B. (1998). Interaction of temperamental resistance to control and restrictive parenting in the development of externalizing behavior.
   *Developmental Psychology*, 34(5), 982–995. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.34.5.982
- Baumrind, D. (1989). *Rearing competent children: Child Development Today and Tomorrow* (W. Damon, Ed.; pp. 349–378). Jossey-Bass.
- Baumrind, D. (1991). The Influence of Parenting Style on Adolescent Competence and Substance Use. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, *11*(1), 56–95. https://doi.org/10.1177/0272431691111004
- Baxter, A. J., Patton, G., Scott, K. M., Degenhardt, L., & Whiteford, H. A. (2013). Global Epidemiology of Mental Disorders: What Are We Missing? *PLoS ONE*, 8(6), e65514. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0065514
- Bayer, J. K., Ukoumunne, O. C., Lucas, N., Wake, M., Scalzo, K., & Nicholson, J. M. (2011). Risk factors for childhood mental health symptoms: National longitudinal study of Australian children. *Pediatrics*, 128(4), e865-879. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-0491
- Beets, M. W., Flay, B. R., Vuchinich, S., Snyder, F. J., Acock, A., Li, K.-K., Burns, K., Washburn, I. J., & Durlak, J. (2009). Use of a social and character development program to prevent substance use, violent behaviors, and sexual activity among elementary-school students in Hawaii. *American Journal of Public Health*, *99*(8), 1438–1445. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2008.142919

- Behere, A. P., Basnet, P., & Campbell, P. (2017). Effects of Family Structure on Mental Health of Children: A Preliminary Study. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 39(4), 457–463. https://doi.org/10.4103/0253-7176.211767
- Bekker, M. J. (2019). Reaching more young people with mental health difficulties: An evaluation of delivering a group-based CBT intervention for children and adolescents in an intensive format [PhD thesis, The Australian National University.].
  https://uploads.friendsresilience.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/08015913/Bekker-PhD-Thesis-2019.pdf
- Belfer, M. L. (2008). Child and adolescent mental disorders: The magnitude of the problem across the globe. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 49(3), 226–236. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01855.x
- Benzies, K., & Mychasiuk, R. (2009). Fostering family resiliency: A review of the key protective factors. *Child & Family Social Work*, 14(1), 103–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2206.2008.00586.x
- Bergman, Cairns, Robert B., Nilsson, Lars-Goran, & Nystedt, Lars (Eds.). (2014). *Developmental Science and the Holistic Approach*. Psychology Pr.
- Bieling, P. J., McCabe, R. E., & Antony, M. M. (2022). Cognitive-behavioral therapy in groups (Second Edition). The Guilford Press.

- Bishop, G., Spence, S. H., & Mcdonald, C. (2003). Can Parents and Teachers Provide a Reliable and Valid Report of Behavioral Inhibition? *Child Development*, 74(6), 1899–1917. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1467-8624.2003.00645.x
- Blair, C., & Raver, C. C. (2014). Closing the Achievement Gap through Modification of Neurocognitive and Neuroendocrine Function: Results from a Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial of an Innovative Approach to the Education of Children in Kindergarten. *PLoS ONE*, 9(11), e112393. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0112393
- Blair, C., & Raver, C. C. (2015). School Readiness and Self-Regulation: A Developmental Psychobiological Approach. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 66(1), 711–731. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010814-015221
- Blum, R. W., Beuhring, T., Shew, M. L., Bearinger, L. H., Sieving, R. E., & Resnick, M. D. (2000).
  The effects of race/ethnicity, income, and family structure on adolescent risk behaviors. *American Journal of Public Health*, 90(12), 1879–1884.
  https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.90.12.1879
- Bodrova, E., & Leong, D. (2007). *Tools of the mind: The Vygotskian approach to early childhood education* (2nd ed). Pearson/Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Bolig, R., & Weddle, K. D. (1988). Resiliency and Hospitalization of Children. *Children's Health Care*, 16(4), 255–260. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326888chc1604\_2

- Boone, R. T., & Cunningham, J. G. (1998). Children's decoding of emotion in expressive body movement: The development of cue attunement. *Developmental Psychology*, 34(5), 1007– 1016. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.34.5.1007
- Borke, H. (1973). The development of empathy in Chinese and American children between three and six years of age: A cross-cultural study. *Developmental Psychology*, 9(1), 102–108. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0035080
- Bornstein, M. H. (2009). Toward a model of culture⇔parent⇔child transactions. In A. Sameroff
  (Ed.), *The transactional model of development: How children and contexts shape each other*.
  (pp. 139–161). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/11877-008
- Bosacki, S. L., & Moore, C. (2004). Preschoolers' Understanding of Simple and Complex Emotions: Links with Gender and Language. Sex Roles, 50(9/10), 659–675. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:SERS.0000027568.26966.27

Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and loss: Attachment (Vol. 1). Basic Books.

- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., Reyes, M. R., & Salovey, P. (2012). Enhancing academic performance and social and emotional competence with the RULER feeling words curriculum. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 22(2), 218–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2010.10.002
- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., Shiffman, S., Lerner, N., & Salovey, P. (2006). Relating emotional abilities to social functioning: A comparison of self-report and performance measures of

emotional intelligence. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *91*(4), 780–795. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.91.4.780

- Brenchley, J. F. M. (2017). Social-Emotional Development Assessment: Scale Development for Kindergarten through Second Grade Youth Universal Screening [Doctoral Dissertations]. https://scholarworks.umass.edu/dissertations\_2/1043
- Breslau, N., Paneth, N. S., & Lucia, V. C. (2004). The Lingering Academic Deficits of Low Birth Weight Children. *Pediatrics*, 114(4), 1035–1040. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2004-0069
- Bridgeland, J., Bruce, M., & Hariharan, A. (2013). *The Missing Piece: A National Teacher Survey* on How Social and Emotional Learning Can Empower Children and Transform Schools.
  Civic Enterprises. https://greatlakesequity.org/resource/missing-piece-national-teachersurvey-how-social-and-emotional-learning-can-empower
- Briesch, A. M., Hagermoser Sanetti, L. M., & Briesch, J. M. (2010). Reducing the Prevalence of Anxiety in Children and Adolescents: An Evaluation of the Evidence Base for the FRIENDS for Life Program. *School Mental Health*, 2(4), 155–165. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-010-9042-5
- Briggs-Gowan, M. J., Carter, A. S., Bosson-Heenan, J., Guyer, A. E., & Horwitz, S. M. (2006). Are Infant-Toddler Social-Emotional and Behavioral Problems Transient? *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 45(7), 849–858. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000220849.48650.59

- Bright, M. A., & Thompson, L. A. (2018). Association of Adverse Childhood Experiences with Cooccurring Health Conditions in Early Childhood. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 39(1), 37–45. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.000000000000514
- Brody, G. H. (1998). SIBLING RELATIONSHIP QUALITY: Its Causes and Consequences. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 49(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.49.1.1
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1996). *The ecology of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Harvard University Press.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Morris, P. A. (2006). The Bioecological Model of Human Development. In *Handbook of child psychology: Theoretical models of human development, Vol. 1, 6th ed.*(pp. 793–828). John Wiley & Sons Inc.
- Brown, J. R., & Dunn, J. (1996). Continuities in emotion understanding from three to six years. *Child Development*, 67(3), 789–802.
- Brown, S. L. (2004). Family Structure and Child Well-Being: The Significance of Parental Cohabitation. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 66(2), 351–367. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2004.00025.x
- Buckner, J. C., Mezzacappa, E., & Beardslee, W. R. (2003). Characteristics of resilient youths living in poverty: The role of self-regulatory processes. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15(1), 139–162. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579403000087

- Bufferd, S. J., Dougherty, L. R., Olino, T. M., Dyson, M. W., Carlson, G. A., & Klein, D. N. (2018).
  Temperament Distinguishes Persistent/Recurrent from Remitting Anxiety Disorders Across
  Early Childhood. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 47(6), 1004–1013.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2016.1212362
- Bukowski, W. M., Laursen, B. P., & Rubin, K. H. (Eds.). (2018). *Handbook of peer interactions, relationships, and groups* (Second Edition). The Guilford Press.
- Burkey, M. D., Hosein, M., Morton, I., Purgato, M., Adi, A., Kurzrok, M., Kohrt, B. A., & Tol, W.
  A. (2018). Psychosocial interventions for disruptive behaviour problems in children in lowand middle-income countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 59(9), 982–993. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12894
- Buss, A. H., & Plomin, R. (1975). A temperament theory of personality development. Wiley-Interscience.
- Caspi, A., Henry, B., McGee, R. O., Moffitt, T. E., & Silva, P. A. (1995). Temperamental Origins of Child and Adolescent Behavior Problems: From Age Three to Age Fifteen. *Child Development*, 66(1), 55. https://doi.org/10.2307/1131190

Chen, X., & French, D. C. (2008). Children's Social Competence in Cultural Context. Annual Review of Psychology, 59(1), 591–616. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093606

- Chess, S., & Thomas, A. (1984). Origins and evolution of behavior disorders: From infancy to early adult life. Brunner/Mazel.
- Cho, S.-C., Hwang, J.-W., Lyoo, I.-K., Yoo, H.-J., Kin, B.-N., & Kim, J.-W. (2008). Patterns of temperament and character in a clinical sample of Korean children with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 62(2), 160–166. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1819.2008.01749.x
- Christ, C., de Waal, M. M., Dekker, J. J. M., van Kuijk, I., van Schaik, D. J. F., Kikkert, M. J., Goudriaan, A. E., Beekman, A. T. F., & Messman-Moore, T. L. (2019). Linking childhood emotional abuse and depressive symptoms: The role of emotion dysregulation and interpersonal problems. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(2), e0211882. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0211882
- Chronis-Tuscano, A., Degnan, K. A., Pine, D. S., Perez-Edgar, K., Henderson, H. A., Diaz, Y.,
  Raggi, V. L., & Fox, N. A. (2009). Stable early maternal report of behavioral inhibition
  predicts lifetime social anxiety disorder in adolescence. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 48(9), 928–935.
  https://doi.org/10.1097/CHI.0b013e3181ae09df
- Cicchetti, D., & Toth, S. L. (2009). The past achievements and future promises of developmental psychopathology: The coming of age of a discipline. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *50*(1–2), 16–25. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2008.01979.x

- Cicchetti, D., Toth, S. L., & Maughan, A. (2000). An Ecological-Transactional Model of Child Maltreatment. In A. J. Sameroff, M. Lewis, & S. M. Miller (Eds.), *Handbook of Developmental Psychopathology* (pp. 689–722). Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-4163-9\_37
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Routledge Academic.
- Coie, J. D., Watt, N. F., West, S. G., Hawkins, J. D., Asarnow, J. R., Markman, H. J., Ramey, S. L., Shure, M. B., & Long, B. (1993). The science of prevention: A conceptual framework and some directions for a national research program. *American Psychologist*, 48(10), 1013–1022. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.48.10.1013
- Cole, P. M. (1986). Children's Spontaneous Control of Facial Expression. *Child Development*, 57(6), 1309. https://doi.org/10.2307/1130411
- Coll, C. G., Akerman, A., & Cicchetti, D. (2000). Cultural influences on developmental processes and outcomes: Implications for the study ofdevelopment and psychopathology. *Development* and Psychopathology, 12(3), 333–356. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579400003059
- Collins, P. Y., Patel, V., Joestl, S. S., March, D., Insel, T. R., Daar, A. S., Bordin, I. A., Costello, E. J., Durkin, M., Fairburn, C., Glass, R. I., Hall, W., Huang, Y., Hyman, S. E., Jamison, K., Kaaya, S., Kapur, S., Kleinman, A., Ogunniyi, A., ... Walport, M. (2011). Grand challenges in global mental health. *Nature*, 475(7354), 27–30. https://doi.org/10.1038/475027a

- Copeland, W. E., Wolke, D., Angold, A., & Costello, E. J. (2013). Adult Psychiatric Outcomes of Bullying and Being Bullied by Peers in Childhood and Adolescence. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 70(4), 419. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.504
- Corcoran, R. P., O'Flaherty, J., Xie, C., & Cheung, A. C. K. (2020). Conceptualizing and measuring social and emotional learning: A systematic review and meta-analysis of moral reasoning and academic achievement, religiosity, political orientation, personality. *Educational Research Review*, 30, 100285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2019.100285

Corp, I. (2019). IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows (26.0) [Computer software]. IBM Corp.

- Costello, E. J., Mustillo, S., Erkanli, A., Keeler, G., & Angold, A. (2003). Prevalence and Development of Psychiatric Disorders in Childhood and Adolescence. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 60(8), 837. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.60.8.837
- Côté, S. M., Boivin, M., Liu, X., Nagin, D. S., Zoccolillo, M., & Tremblay, R. E. (2009). Depression and anxiety symptoms: Onset, developmental course and risk factors during early childhood. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 50(10), 1201–1208. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02099.x
- Cowen, E. L., Spinell, A., Wright, S., & Weissberg, R. P. (1983). Continuing dissemination of a school-based mental health program. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 14(1), 118–127. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.14.1.118

- Cramer, K. M., & Castro-Olivo, S. (2016). Effects of a Culturally Adapted Social-Emotional Learning Intervention Program on Students' Mental Health. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 20(2), 118–129. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40688-015-0057-7
- Crick, N. R., & Dodge, K. A. (1994). A review and reformulation of social information-processing mechanisms in children's social adjustment. *Psychological Bulletin*, *115*(1), 74–101. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.115.1.74
- Cronbach, L. J. (1951). Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. *Psychometrika*, *16*(3), 297–334. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02310555
- Crooks, C. V., Bax, K., Delaney, A., Kim, H., & Shokoohi, M. (2020). Impact of MindUP Among Young Children: Improvements in Behavioral Problems, Adaptive Skills, and Executive Functioning. *Mindfulness*, 11(10), 2433–2444. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-020-01460-0
- Cummings, C. M., Caporino, N. E., & Kendall, P. C. (2014). Comorbidity of anxiety and depression in children and adolescents: 20 years after. *Psychological Bulletin*, 140(3), 816–845. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034733
- Cunningham, E. G., Brandon, C. M., & Frydenberg, E. (1999). Building resilience in early adolescence through a universal school-based preventive program. *Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling*, 9(2), 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1037291100003915
- Daunic, A. P., Corbett, N. L., Smith, S. W., Algina, J., Poling, D., Worth, M., Boss, D., Crews, E., & Vezzoli, J. (2021). Efficacy of the social-emotional learning foundations curriculum for

kindergarten and first grade students at risk for emotional and behavioral disorders. *Journal* of School Psychology, 86, 78–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2021.03.004

- De Sonneville, L. M. J., Verschoor, C. A., Njiokiktjien, C., Op het Veld, V., Toorenaar, N., & Vranken, M. (2002). Facial Identity and Facial Emotions: Speed, Accuracy, and Processing Strategies in Children and Adults. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 24(2), 200–213. https://doi.org/10.1076/jcen.24.2.200.989
- Deater-Deckard, K., Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (1998). Multiple risk factors in the development of externalizing behavior problems: Group and individual differences. *Development and Psychopathology*, *10*(3), 469–493.
  https://doi.org/10.1017/s0954579498001709
- Decety, J., & Meyer, M. (2008). From emotion resonance to empathic understanding: A social developmental neuroscience account. *Development and Psychopathology*, 20(4), 1053–1080. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579408000503
- Degnan, K. A., & Fox, N. A. (2007). Behavioral inhibition and anxiety disorders: Multiple levels of a resilience process. *Development and Psychopathology*, 19(3), 729–746. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579407000363
- Del Prette, Z. A. P., & Del Prette, A. (2021). Social Competence and Social Skills: A Theoretical and Practical Guide. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-70127-7

- Demetriou, H., & Hay, D. F. (2004). Toddlers' Reactions to the Distress of Familiar Peers: The Importance of Context. *Infancy*, 6(2), 299–318. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327078in0602\_9
- Deng, Y., Chang, L., Yang, M., Huo, M., & Zhou, R. (2016). Gender Differences in Emotional Response: Inconsistency between Experience and Expressivity. *PloS One*, *11*(6), e0158666. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0158666
- Denham, S. A. (2006). Social-Emotional Competence as Support for School Readiness: What Is It and How Do We Assess It? *Early Education & Development*, 17(1), 57–89. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15566935eed1701\_4
- Denham, S. A., Blair, K. A., DeMulder, E., Levitas, J., Sawyer, K., Auerbach-Major, S., & Queenan,
  P. (2003). Preschool Emotional Competence: Pathway to Social Competence? *Child Development*, 74(1), 238–256. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00533
- Department of Child Psychiatry, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, ", Aghia Sophia", Children's Hospital, Athens, Greece, Syros, I., Child and Adolescent Psychiatry Unit, "Sotiria" General Hospital, Athens, Greece, Karantzali, A., Society of Social Psychiatry, P.Sakellaropoulos, Athens, Greece, Anastassiou-Hadjicharalambous, X., & Psychology Program, University of Nicosia, 46 Makedonitissas Avenue, P.O.Box 24005, 1700 Nicosia, Cyprus. (2020). Innovative Strategies and Challenges for the Prevention of Pathological Anxiety in Children and Adolescents. *OBM Neurobiology*, 05(03), 1–1. https://doi.org/10.21926/obm.neurobiol.2103106

- Diamond, A., Barnett, W. S., Thomas, J., & Munro, S. (2007). Preschool program improves cognitive control. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 318(5855), 1387–1388. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1151148
- Dishion, T. J., Shaw, D., Connell, A., Gardner, F., Weaver, C., & Wilson, M. (2008). The family check-up with high-risk indigent families: Preventing problem behavior by increasing parents' positive behavior support in early childhood. *Child Development*, 79(5), 1395–1414. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01195.x
- Dohl, A. H. (2013). MANAGING ANXIETY THROUGH CHILDHOOD SOCIAL-EMOTIONAL DEVELOPMENT [Thesis, The University of British Columbia]. http://uploads.friendsresilience.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/05031642/Dohl-Masters-Fun-FRIENDS-Canada-2013.pdf
- Domitrovich, C. E., Cortes, R. C., & Greenberg, M. T. (2007). Improving Young Children's Social and Emotional Competence: A Randomized Trial of the Preschool "PATHS" Curriculum. *The Journal of Primary Prevention*, 28(2), 67–91. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-007-0081-0

Donna. (2013). CASEL guide. CASEL.

Dougherty, L. R., Klein, D. N., Durbin, C. E., Hayden, E. P., & Olino, T. M. (2010). Temperamental Positive and Negative Emotionality and Children's Depressive Symptoms: A Longitudinal Prospective Study from Age Three to Age Ten. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 29(4), 462–488. https://doi.org/10.1521/jscp.2010.29.4.462

- Dube, S. R., Felitti, V. J., Dong, M., Chapman, D. P., Giles, W. H., & Anda, R. F. (2003). Childhood Abuse, Neglect, and Household Dysfunction and the Risk of Illicit Drug Use: The Adverse Childhood Experiences Study. *Pediatrics*, *111*(3), 564–572.
  https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.111.3.564
- Dunn, J., Cutting, A. L., & Fisher, N. (2002). Old Friends, New Friends: Predictors of Children's Perspective on Their Friends at School. *Child Development*, 73(2), 621–635. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00427
- Durlak, J. A., Domitrovich, C. E., Weissberg, R. P., & Gullotta, T. P. (Eds.). (2015). *Handbook of Social and Emotional Learning: Research and Practice*. Guilford Publications.
- Durlak, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., & Schellinger, K. B. (2011). The Impact of Enhancing Students' Social and Emotional Learning: A Meta-Analysis of School-Based Universal Interventions: Social and Emotional Learning. *Child Development*, 82(1), 405–432. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x
- Dvir, Y., Ford, J. D., Hill, M., & Frazier, J. A. (2014). Childhood Maltreatment, Emotional
  Dysregulation, and Psychiatric Comorbidities. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 22(3), 149–161. https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.000000000000014

Ecclestone, K. (Ed.). (2014). *Emotional well-being in educational policy and practice: Interdisciplinary perspectives*. Routledge.

- Egger, H. L., & Angold, A. (2006). Common emotional and behavioral disorders in preschool children: Presentation, nosology, and epidemiology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 47(3–4), 313–337. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01618.x
- Eiraldi, R., Power, T. J., Schwartz, B. S., Keiffer, J. N., McCurdy, B. L., Mathen, M., & Jawad, A. F. (2016). Examining Effectiveness of Group Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for Externalizing and Internalizing Disorders in Urban Schools. *Behavior Modification*, 40(4), 611–639. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145445516631093
- Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T. L., & Eggum, N. D. (2010). Emotion-related self-regulation and its relation to children's maladjustment. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, 6, 495–525. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.121208.131208
- Eisenberg, N., Valiente, C., Morris, A. S., Fabes, R. A., Cumberland, A., Reiser, M., Gershoff, E. T., Shepard, S. A., & Losoya, S. (2003). Longitudinal relations among parental emotional expressivity, children's regulation, and quality of socioemotional functioning. *Developmental Psychology*, 39(1), 3–19. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.39.1.3
- Ekman, P., & Davidson, R. J. (Eds.). (1994). The nature of emotion: Fundamental questions. Oxford University Press.

- Ekman, P., & Friesen, W. V. (1971). Constants across cultures in the face and emotion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 17(2), 124–129. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0030377
- Elfenbein, H. A., Beaupré, M., Lévesque, M., & Hess, U. (2007). Toward a dialect theory: Cultural differences in the expression and recognition of posed facial expressions. *Emotion*, 7(1), 131–146. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.1.131
- Engelmann, J. B., & Pogosyan, M. (2013). Emotion perception across cultures: The role of cognitive mechanisms. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00118
- Eriksson, I., Cater, Å., Andershed, A.-K., & Andershed, H. (2011). What Protects Youths From
  Externalising and Internalising Problems? A Critical Review of Research Findings and
  Implications for Practice. *Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling*, 21(2), 113–125.
  https://doi.org/10.1375/ajgc.21.2.113
- Espinet, S. D., Anderson, J. E., & Zelazo, P. D. (2013). Reflection training improves executive function in preschool-age children: Behavioral and neural effects. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, 4, 3–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2012.11.009
- Essau, C. A., Conradt, J., Sasagawa, S., & Ollendick, T. H. (2012). Prevention of Anxiety Symptoms in Children: Results From a Universal School-Based Trial. *Behavior Therapy*, 43(2), 450–464. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2011.08.003

- Essau, C. A., Lewinsohn, P. M., Lim, J. X., Ho, M. R., & Rohde, P. (2018). Incidence, recurrence and comorbidity of anxiety disorders in four major developmental stages. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 228, 248–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.12.014
- Fang, H., Shi, H., & Zhang, J. (2021). Development of enhancing school-based prevention through a social and emotional learning. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 101669. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2021.101669
- Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V., Koss, M. P., & Marks, J. S. (1998). Relationship of Childhood Abuse and Household Dysfunction to Many of the Leading Causes of Death in Adults. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *14*(4), 245–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0749-3797(98)00017-8
- Ferguson, K., Frost, L., & Hall, D. (2012). Predicting Teacher Anxiety, Depression, and Job Satisfaction. *Journal of Teaching and Learning*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.22329/jtl.v8i1.2896
- Ferketich, S. (1991). Focus on psychometrics. Aspects of item analysis. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 14(2), 165–168. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.4770140211
- Fernandes, C., Monteiro, L., Santos, A. J., Fernandes, M., Antunes, M., Vaughn, B. E., & Veríssimo, M. (2020). Early father–child and mother–child attachment relationships: Contributions to preschoolers' social competence. *Attachment & Human Development*, 22(6), 687–704. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616734.2019.1692045

- Fidalgo, A. M., Tenenbaum, H. R., & Aznar, A. (2018). Are There Gender Differences in Emotion Comprehension? Analysis of the Test of Emotion Comprehension. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 27(4), 1065–1074. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-017-0956-5
- Fisak, B., Gallegos-Guajardo, J., Verreynne, M., & Barrett, P. (2018). The results of a targeted open trial of the Fun FRIENDS combined with a concurrent parent-based intervention. *Mental Health & Prevention*, 10, 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2018.03.001
- Fisak, B. J., Richard, D., & Mann, A. (2011). The Prevention of Child and Adolescent Anxiety: A Meta-analytic Review. *Prevention Science*, 12(3), 255–268. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-011-0210-0
- Flay, B. R., & Allred, C. G. (2003). Long-term Effects of the <I>Positive Action</I>® Program. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, 27(1), 6–21. https://doi.org/10.5993/AJHB.27.1.s1.2
- Flay, B. R., Allred, C. G., & Ordway, N. (2001). Effects of the Positive Action program on achievement and discipline: Two matched-control comparisons. *Prevention Science*, 2(2), 71–89. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1011591613728
- Folkman, S., Lazarus, R. S., Pimley, S., & Novacek, J. (1987). Age differences in stress and coping processes. *Psychology and Aging*, 2(2), 171–184. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.2.2.171
- Fong, V. C., Hawes, D., & Allen, J. L. (2019). A Systematic Review of Risk and Protective Factors for Externalizing Problems in Children Exposed to Intimate Partner Violence. *Trauma*, *Violence & Abuse*, 20(2), 149–167. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838017692383

- Formoso, D., Gonzales, N. A., & Aiken, L. S. (2000). Family Conflict and Children's Internalizing and Externalizing Behavior: Protective Factors. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 28(2), 175–199. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005135217449
- Fox, N. A., Henderson, H. A., Rubin, K. H., Calkins, S. D., & Schmidt, L. A. (2001). Continuity and Discontinuity of Behavioral Inhibition and Exuberance: Psychophysiological and Behavioral Influences across the First Four Years of Life. *Child Development*, 72(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00262
- Fox, N. A., Nichols, K. E., Henderson, H. A., Rubin, K., Schmidt, L., Hamer, D., Ernst, M., & Pine, D. S. (2005). Evidence for a Gene-Environment Interaction in Predicting Behavioral Inhibition in Middle Childhood. *Psychological Science*, *16*(12), 921–926.
- Frey, K. S., Nolen, S. B., Van Schoiack Edstrom, L., & Hirschstein, M. K. (2005). Effects of a school-based social–emotional competence program: Linking children's goals, attributions, and behavior. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 26(2), 171–200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2004.12.002
- Frey, N., Fisher, D., & Smith, D. (2019). All Learning Is Social and Emotional Helping Students Develop Essential Skills for the Classroom and Beyond. ASCD.
- Gagnon, M., Gosselin, P., Hudon-ven der Buhs, I., Larocque, K., & Milliard, K. (2010). Children's Recognition and Discrimination of Fear and Disgust Facial Expressions. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, 34(1), 27–42. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10919-009-0076-z
- Gallegos-Guajardo, J., Ruvalcalba-Romero, N. A., Chávez-Amavizca, A., & Barrett, P. (2020).
  Evaluation of the Fun FRIENDS program with a sample of Mexican children. *Pensando Psicología*, 16(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.16925/2382-3984.2020.01.03
- Games, N., Thompson, C. L., & Barrett, P. (2020). A randomised controlled trial of the Adult Resilience Program: A universal prevention program. *International Journal of Psychology*, 55(S1), 78–87. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12587
- Gao, X., & Maurer, D. (2010). A happy story: Developmental changes in children's sensitivity to facial expressions of varying intensities. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 107(2), 67–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.05.003
- Garmezy, N., Masten, A. S., & Tellegen, A. (1984). The Study of Stress and Competence in
  Children: A Building Block for Developmental Psychopathology. *Child Development*, 55(1),
  97. https://doi.org/10.2307/1129837
- Garmezy, N., & Rutter, M. (Eds.). (1988). *Stress, coping, and development in children* (Johns Hopkins paperbacks ed). Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Gerdes, K. E., Segal, E. A., Jackson, K. F., & Mullins, J. L. (2011). TEACHING EMPATHY: A FRAMEWORK ROOTED IN SOCIAL COGNITIVE NEUROSCIENCE AND SOCIAL JUSTICE. Journal of Social Work Education, 47(1), 109–131. https://doi.org/10.5175/JSWE.2011.200900085

- Gershoff, E. T., Aber, J. L., Raver, C. C., & Lennon, M. C. (2007). Income Is Not Enough: Incorporating Material Hardship Into Models of Income Associations With Parenting and Child Development. *Child Development*, 78(1), 70–95. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.00986.x
- Gesell, A., & Amatruda, C. S. (1947). *Developmental diagnosis: Normal and abnormal child development, clinical methods and pediatric applications, 2nd ed. Rev.* Hoeber.
- Goble, P., Flynn, T., Nauman, C., Almendarez, P., & Linstrom, M. (2021). Intervention
   Implementation of Tools of the Mind for Preschool Children's Executive Functioning.
   *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 624140. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.624140
- Granic, I., Hollenstein, T., Dishion, T. J., & Patterson, G. R. (2003). Longitudinal analysis of flexibility and reorganization in early adolescence: A dynamic systems study of family interactions. *Developmental Psychology*, 39(3), 606–617. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.39.3.606
- Green, E. G. T., Deschamps, J.-C., & Páez, D. (2005). Variation of Individualism and Collectivism within and between 20 Countries: A Typological Analysis. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, *36*(3), 321–339. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022104273654
- Green, J. G., McLaughlin, K. A., Alegría, M., Costello, E. J., Gruber, M. J., Hoagwood, K., Leaf, P.J., Olin, S., Sampson, N. A., & Kessler, R. C. (2013). School Mental Health Resources and

Adolescent Mental Health Service Use. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *52*(5), 501–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2013.03.002

- Greenberg, M. T., Domitrovich, C. E., Weissberg, R. P., & Durlak, J. A. (2017). Social and Emotional Learning as a Public Health Approach to Education. *The Future of Children*, 27(1), 13–32. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0001
- Greenberg, M. T., Kusche, C. A., Cook, E. T., & Quamma, J. P. (1995). Promoting emotional competence in school-aged children: The effects of the PATHS curriculum. *Development* and Psychopathology, 7(1), 117–136. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579400006374
- Gross, J. J. (Ed.). (2015). *Handbook of emotion regulation* (Second edition, paperback edition). The Guilford Press.
- Grotberg, E. H. (1995). The International Resilience Project: Research and Application (p. 13) [Research]. Civitan International, Birmingham, AL. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED423955.pdf
- Guerrero, L. K., DeVito, J. A., & Hecht, M. L. (Eds.). (2008). *The nonverbal communication reader: Classic and contemporary readings* (3rd ed). Waveland Press, Inc.
- Gunnar, M. R., Kryzer, E., Van Ryzin, M. J., & Phillips, D. A. (2010). The Rise in Cortisol in Family Day Care: Associations With Aspects of Care Quality, Child Behavior, and Child Sex: Rise in Cortisol in Family Day Care. *Child Development*, *81*(3), 851–869. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01438.x

- Gunnar, M. R., Talge, N. M., & Herrera, A. (2009). Stressor paradigms in developmental studies:
  What does and does not work to produce mean increases in salivary cortisol. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 34(7), 953–967. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2009.02.010
- Gustafsson, B. M. (2019). Identifying Patterns of Emotional and Behavioural Problems in Preschool children: Facilitating Early Detection (Vol. 1655). Linköping University Electronic Press. https://doi.org/10.3384/diss.diva-153581
- Halberstadt, A. G., Denham, S. A., & Dunsmore, J. C. (2001). Affective Social Competence. *Social Development*, *10*(1), 79–119. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9507.00150
- Hamdani, S. U., Zill-e-Huma, Warraitch, A., Suleman, N., Muzzafar, N., Minhas, F. A.,
  F.R.C.Psych, Nizami, A. T., F.C.P.S., Sikander, S., F.C.P.S., Pringle, B., Hamoda, H. M.,
  Wang, D., Rahman, A., & Wissow, L. S. (2021). Technology-Assisted Teachers' Training to
  Promote Socioemotional Well-Being of Children in Public Schools in Rural Pakistan. *Psychiatric Services*, 72(1), 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.20200005
- Hankin, B. L., Young, J. F., Abela, J. R. Z., Smolen, A., Jenness, J. L., Gulley, L. D., Technow, J. R., Gottlieb, A. B., Cohen, J. R., & Oppenheimer, C. W. (2015). Depression from childhood into late adolescence: Influence of gender, development, genetic susceptibility, and peer stress. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *124*(4), 803–816. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000089

- Haslam, D., Mejia, A., Thomson, D., & Betancourt, T. (2019). Self-Regulation in Low- and Middle-Income Countries: Challenges and Future Directions. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 22(1), 104–117. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-019-00278-0
- Hay, D. F. (2019). Emotional development from infancy to adolescence: Pathways to emotional competence and emotional problems. Routledge.
- Heine, S. J., Lehman, D. R., Peng, K., & Greenholtz, J. (2002). What's wrong with cross-cultural comparisons of subjective Likert scales?: The reference-group effect. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 82(6), 903–918. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.82.6.903
- Herba, C. M., Landau, S., Russell, T., Ecker, C., & Phillips, M. L. (2006). The development of emotion-processing in children: Effects of age, emotion, and intensity. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 47(11), 1098–1106. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01652.x
- Hofer, C., Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T. L., Morris, A. S., Gershoff, E., Valiente, C., Kupfer, A., & Eggum, N. D. (2013). Mother-Adolescent Conflict: Stability, Change, and Relations with Externalizing and Internalizing Behavior Problems. *Social Development (Oxford, England)*, 22(2), 259–279. https://doi.org/10.1111/sode.12012
- Hofstede, G. (2001). *Culture's consequences comparing values, behaviors, institutions, and organizations across nations* (2nd ed). Sage Publications.

- Holsen, I., Smith, B. H., & Frey, K. S. (2008). Outcomes of the Social Competence Program Second Step in Norwegian Elementary Schools. *School Psychology International*, 29(1), 71–88. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034307088504
- Housman, D. K. (2017). The importance of emotional competence and self-regulation from birth: A case for the evidence-based emotional cognitive social early learning approach. *International Journal of Child Care and Education Policy*, 11(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40723-017-0038-6
- Hoza, B. (2007). Peer Functioning in Children With ADHD. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *32*(6), 655–663. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsm024
- Hu, L., & Bentler, P. M. (1998). Fit indices in covariance structure modeling: Sensitivity to underparameterized model misspecification. *Psychological Methods*, 3(4), 424–453. https://doi.org/10.1037/1082-989X.3.4.424
- Hudson, J. L., Murayama, K., Meteyard, L., Morris, T., & Dodd, H. F. (2019). Early Childhood Predictors of Anxiety in Early Adolescence. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 47(7), 1121–1133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-018-0495-6
- Hughes, K., Bullock, A., & Coplan, R. J. (2014). A person-centred analysis of teacher-child relationships in early childhood. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 84(2), 253–267. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12029

- Humphrey, N., Kalambouka, A., Wigelsworth, M., Lendrum, A., Deighton, J., & Wolpert, M. (2011). Measures of Social and Emotional Skills for Children and Young People: A Systematic Review. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 71(4), 617–637. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164410382896
- Hunsley, J., & Mash, E. J. (Eds.). (2008). A Guide to Assessments that Work. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/med:psych/9780195310641.001.0001
- Husky, M. M., Kaplan, A., McGuire, L., Flynn, L., Chrostowski, C., & Olfson, M. (2011).
  Identifying adolescents at risk through voluntary school-based mental health screening. *Journal of Adolescence*, 34(3), 505–511. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2010.05.018

Hussain, A. (2017). Pakistani culture and its impact on communication. 8(2), 191–200.

- Hyland, L., Ní Mháille, G., Lodge, A., & McGilloway, S. (2014). Conduct problems in young, school-going children in Ireland: Prevalence and teacher response. *School Psychology International*, 35(5), 516–529. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034313515984
- In-Albon, T., & Schneider, S. (2007). Psychotherapy of Childhood Anxiety Disorders: A Meta-Analysis. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 76(1), 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1159/000096361
- Inam, A. (2016). Effectiveness of preschool PATHS (Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies) curriculum to enhance social-emotional competence [Doctoral Dissertations]. QAU, Islamabad.

- Inam, A., Tariq, P. N., & Zaman, S. (2015). Cultural adaptation of preschool PATHS (Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies) curriculum for Pakistani children. *International Journal of Psychology*, 50(3), 232–239. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12090
- Inam, A., & Zaman, S. (2014). Estimates of preschool behavioral problems in Islamabad and Rawalpindi, Pakistan: Gender differences and role of family correlates. *JOURNAL OF PAKISTAN PSYCHIATRIC SOCIETY*, 11(1).
- Izard, C. E. (1994). Innate and universal facial expressions: Evidence from developmental and crosscultural research. *Psychological Bulletin*, 115(2), 288–299. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.115.2.288
- James, A. C., James, G., Cowdrey, F. A., Soler, A., & Choke, A. (2015). Cognitive behavioural therapy for anxiety disorders in children and adolescents. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2020(11). https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD004690.pub4
- James, S., Chisholm, D., Murthy, R. S., Kumar, K. K., Sekar, K., Saeed, K., & Mubbashar, M. (2002). Demand for, access to and use of community mental health care: Lessons from a demonstration project in India and Pakistan. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 48(3), 163–176.
- Javed, M. A., Kundi, M. Z., & Khan, P. A. (1992). Emotional and behavioural problems among school children in Pakistan. JPMA. The Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association, 42(8), 181–183.

- Jones, D. E., Greenberg, M., & Crowley, M. (2015). Early Social-Emotional Functioning and Public Health: The Relationship Between Kindergarten Social Competence and Future Wellness. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(11), 2283–2290. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2015.302630
- Jones, S., Bailey, R., Brush, K., & Kahn, J. (2018). Preparing for Effective SEL Implementation Stephanie Jones, Rebecca Bailey, Katharine Brush, Jennifer Kahn Harvard Graduate School of Education March 26, 2018 [Brief]. Harvard Graduate School of Education. https://www.wallacefoundation.org/knowledge-center/Documents/Preparing-for-Effective-SEL-Implementation.pdf
- Jones, S. M., Brush, K., Brion-Meisels, G., McIntyre, J., Kahn, J., Nelson, B., & Stickle, L. (2017). *Navigating SEL from the inside out: Looking inside & across 25 leading SEL programs: A practical resource for schools and OST providers: (Elementary school focus).* Harvard University, Graduate School of Education.

https://web.archive.org/web/20180426100052id\_/http://www.wallacefoundation.org/knowled ge-center/Documents/Navigating-Social-and-Emotional-Learning-from-the-Inside-Out.pdf

- Jones, S. M., & Doolittle, E. J. (2017). Social and Emotional Learning: Introducing the Issue. *The Future of Children*, 27(1), 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0000
- Jónsson, H., Hougaard, E., & Bennedsen, B. E. (2011). Randomized comparative study of group versus individual cognitive behavioural therapy for obsessive compulsive disorder: Group vs.

Individual CBT for OCD. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, *123*(5), 387–397. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0447.2010.01613.x

- Juvonen, J., & Gross, E. F. (2008). Extending the School Grounds?-Bullying Experiences in Cyberspace. *Journal of School Health*, 78(9), 496–505. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1746-1561.2008.00335.x
- Kagan, J., Reznick, J. S., Clarke, C., Snidman, N., & Garcia-Coll, C. (1984). Behavioral Inhibition to the Unfamiliar. *Child Development*, 55(6), 2212. https://doi.org/10.2307/1129793
- Kagan, J., Snidman, N., Arcus, D., & Reznick, J. S. (2018). Galen's Prophecy: Temperament in Human Nature (1st ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429500282
- Kendall, P. C. (1994). Treating anxiety disorders in children: Results of a randomized clinical trial. Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 62(1), 100–110. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.62.1.100
- Kendall, T., Pilling, S., Tyrer, P., Duggan, C., Burbeck, R., Meader, N., Taylor, C., & On behalf of the guideline development groups. (2009). Borderline and antisocial personality disorders:
  Summary of NICE guidance. *BMJ*, *338*(jan28 2), b93–b93. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.b93
- Kessler, R. C., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Benjet, C., Bromet, E. J., Cardoso, G., Degenhardt,
  L., de Girolamo, G., Dinolova, R. V., Ferry, F., Florescu, S., Gureje, O., Haro, J. M., Huang,
  Y., Karam, E. G., Kawakami, N., Lee, S., Lepine, J.-P., Levinson, D., ... Koenen, K. C.

(2017). Trauma and PTSD in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, 8(sup5), 1353383. https://doi.org/10.1080/20008198.2017.1353383

- Kessler, R. C., Amminger, G. P., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Lee, S., & ??st??n, T. B. (2007).
  Age of onset of mental disorders: A review of recent literature: *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 20(4), 359–364. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.0b013e32816ebc8c
- Kestenbaum, R., & Nelson, C. A. (1990). The recognition and categorization of upright and inverted emotional expressions by 7-month-old infants. *Infant Behavior and Development*, 13(4), 497–511. https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-6383(90)90019-5
- Kim, U., Triandis, H. C., Kagitcibasi, C., Choi, S.-C., & Yoon, G. (Eds.). (1994). Individualism and collectivism: Theory, method, and applications. Sage Publications.
- Kim-Cohen, J., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., Harrington, H., Milne, B. J., & Poulton, R. (2003). Prior Juvenile Diagnoses in Adults With Mental Disorder: Developmental Follow-Back of a Prospective-Longitudinal Cohort. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 60(7), 709. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.60.7.709
- Kitayama, S., Markus, H. R., & Kurokawa, M. (2000). Culture, Emotion, and Well-being: Good Feelings in Japan and the United States. *Cognition & Emotion*, 14(1), 93–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/026999300379003

- Klengel, T., & Binder, E. B. (2013). Gene—Environment Interactions in Major Depressive Disorder. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 58(2), 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674371305800203
- Klitzing, K. von, Döhnert, M., Kroll, M., & Grube, M. (2015). Mental Disorders in Early Childhood. *Deutsches Ärzteblatt International*. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2015.0375
- Knafo, A., & Jaffee, S. R. (2013). Gene–environment correlation in developmental psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology*, 25(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579412000855
- Knudsen, E. I., Heckman, J. J., Cameron, J. L., & Shonkoff, J. P. (2006). Economic, neurobiological, and behavioral perspectives on building America's future workforce. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *103*(27), 10155–10162. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0600888103
- Koller, J. R., & Bertel, J. M. (2006). Responding to Today's Mental Health Needs of Children,
   Families and Schools: Revisiting the Preservice Training and Preparation of School-Based
   Personnel. *Education & Treatment of Children*, 29, 197–217.
- Korucu, I., Ayturk, E., Finders, J. K., Schnur, G., Bailey, C. S., Tominey, S. L., & Schmitt, S. A. (2022). Self-Regulation in Preschool: Examining Its Factor Structure and Associations With Pre-academic Skills and Social-Emotional Competence. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 717317. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.717317

- Kösters, M. P., Chinapaw, M. J. M., Zwaanswijk, M., van der Wal, M. F., & Koot, H. M. (2015).
  Indicated Prevention of Childhood Anxiety and Depression: Results From a Practice-Based
  Study up to 12 Months After Intervention. *American Journal of Public Health*, *105*(10), 2005–2013. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2015.302742
- Kozina, A. (2020). School-based prevention of anxiety using the "*My FRIENDS*" emotional resilience program: Six-month follow-up. *International Journal of Psychology*, 55(S1), 70–77. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12553
- Kraemer, H. C., Stice, E., Kazdin, A., Offord, D., & Kupfer, D. (2001). How Do Risk Factors Work Together? Mediators, Moderators, and Independent, Overlapping, and Proxy Risk Factors.
   *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 158(6), 848–856. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.158.6.848
- Kusche, A. (1984). Kusche Emotional Inventory. An assessment of an affective education curriculum, [Unpublished Doctoral Thesis]. University of Washington, Seattle, WA.

Kusche, C. A., & Greenberg, M. (1994). The PATHS Curriculum.

- Ladd, G. W. (1999). PEER RELATIONSHIPS AND SOCIAL COMPETENCE DURING EARLY AND MIDDLE CHILDHOOD. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *50*(1), 333–359. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.50.1.333
- Ladd, G. W., Kochenderfer, B. J., & Coleman, C. C. (1997). Classroom Peer Acceptance, Friendship, and Victimization: Destinct Relation Systems That Contribute Uniquely to

Children's School Adjustment? *Child Development*, 68(6), 1181–1197. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1997.tb01993.x

- Lagattuta, K. H., & Wellman, H. M. (2001). Thinking about the Past: Early Knowledge about Links between Prior Experience, Thinking, and Emotion. *Child Development*, 72(1), 82–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00267
- Laible, D. J., & Thompson, R. A. (1998). Attachment and emotional understanding in preschool children. *Developmental Psychology*, 34(5), 1038–1045. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.34.5.1038
- Lau, E. X., & Rapee, R. M. (2011). Prevention of Anxiety Disorders. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 13(4), 258–266. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-011-0199-x
- Lawson, G. M., McKenzie, M. E., Becker, K. D., Selby, L., & Hoover, S. A. (2019). The Core Components of Evidence-Based Social Emotional Learning Programs. *Prevention Science*, 20(4), 457–467. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-018-0953-y
- Lee, M.-S., & Bhang, S.-Y. (2020). Attention, externalizing, and internalizing problems mediate differently on internet gaming disorder and internet addiction among children and adolescents exposed to adverse childhood experiences. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 59(10), S218–S219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2020.08.305

- Leitzke, B. T., & Pollak, S. D. (2016). Developmental changes in the primacy of facial cues for emotion recognition. *Developmental Psychology*, 52(4), 572–581. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0040067
- Levey, E. K. V., Garandeau, C. F., Meeus, W., & Branje, S. (2019). The Longitudinal Role of Self-Concept Clarity and Best Friend Delinquency in Adolescent Delinquent Behavior. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 48(6), 1068–1081. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-00997-1
- Lewis, K. M., Holloway, S. D., Bavarian, N., Silverthorn, N., DuBois, D. L., Flay, B. R., & Siebert, C. F. (2021). Effects of Positive Action in Elementary School on Student Behavioral and Social-Emotional Outcomes. *The Elementary School Journal*, *121*(4), 635–655. https://doi.org/10.1086/714065
- Li, K.-K., Washburn, I., DuBois, D. L., Vuchinich, S., Ji, P., Brechling, V., Day, J., Beets, M. W., Acock, A. C., Berbaum, M., Snyder, F., & Flay, B. R. (2011). Effects of the *Positive Action* programme on problem behaviours in elementary school students: A matched-pair randomised control trial in Chicago. *Psychology & Health*, 26(2), 187–204. https://doi.org/10.1080/08870446.2011.531574
- Liao, Y., Chen, J., Zhang, Y., & Peng, C. (2022). The reciprocal relationship between peer victimization and internalizing problems in children and adolescents: A meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Acta Psychologica Sinica*, 54(7), 828–849. https://doi.org/10.3724/SP.J.1041.2022.00828

- Liber, J. M., Van Widenfelt, B. M., Utens, E. M. W. J., Ferdinand, R. F., Van der Leeden, A. J. M., Gastel, W. V., & Treffers, P. D. A. (2008). No differences between group versus individual treatment of childhood anxiety disorders in a randomised clinical trial. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 49(8), 886–893. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2008.01877.x
- Liberman, Z., & Shaw, A. (2017). Children use partial resource sharing as a cue to friendship. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 159, 96–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2017.02.002
- Lippard, C. N., La Paro, K. M., Rouse, H. L., & Crosby, D. A. (2018). A Closer Look at Teacher– Child Relationships and Classroom Emotional Context in Preschool. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 47(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10566-017-9414-1
- Liu, N., Zhang, F., Wei, C., Jia, Y., Shang, Z., Sun, L., Wu, L., Sun, Z., Zhou, Y., Wang, Y., & Liu, W. (2020). Prevalence and predictors of PTSS during COVID-19 outbreak in China hardesthit areas: Gender differences matter. *Psychiatry Research*, 287, 112921. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.112921
- Long, E., Gardani, M., McCann, M., Sweeting, H., Tranmer, M., & Moore, L. (2020). Mental health disorders and adolescent peer relationships. *Social Science & Medicine*, 253, 112973. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.112973

- Lopes, P. N., Brackett, M. A., Nezlek, J. B., Schütz, A., Sellin, I., & Salovey, P. (2004). Emotional Intelligence and Social Interaction. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 30(8), 1018– 1034. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167204264762
- Lopez, A. D., & Murray, C. C. J. L. (1998). The global burden of disease, 1990–2020. *Nature Medicine*, 4(11), 1241–1243. https://doi.org/10.1038/3218
- Lorenc, T., Lester, S., Sutcliffe, K., Stansfield, C., & Thomas, J. (2020). Interventions to support people exposed to adverse childhood experiences: Systematic review of systematic reviews. *BMC Public Health*, 20(1), 657. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-08789-0
- Lynch, K. B., Geller, S. R., & Schmidt, M. G. (2004). Multi-Year Evaluation of the Effectiveness of a Resilience-Based Prevention Program for Young Children. *The Journal of Primary Prevention*, 24(3), 335–353. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:JOPP.0000018052.12488.d1
- Lyons-Ruth, K., Todd Manly, J., Von Klitzing, K., Tamminen, T., Emde, R., Fitzgerald, H., Paul, C., Keren, M., Berg, A., Foley, M., & Watanabe, H. (2017). THE WORLDWIDE BURDEN OF INFANT MENTAL AND EMOTIONAL DISORDER: REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE OF THE WORLD ASSOCIATION FOR INFANT MENTAL HEALTH: Burden of Infant Mental Health. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *38*(6), 695–705. https://doi.org/10.1002/imhj.21674
- Macklem, G. L. (2020). *Brief SEL Interventions at School: Integrating Research into Practice*. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-65695-9

- Maister, L., Slater, M., Sanchez-Vives, M. V., & Tsakiris, M. (2015). Changing bodies changes minds: Owning another body affects social cognition. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 19(1), 6–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2014.11.001
- Malik, T. A., Siddiqui, S., & Mahmood, A. (2019). Behavioural and emotional problems among school children in Pakistan: A telephonic survey for prevalence and risk factors. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 55(12), 1414–1423. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpc.14429
- Mann, L., Radford, M., Burnett, P., Ford, S., Bond, M., Leung, K., Nakamura, H., & Vaughan, G. (2010). Cross-cultural Differences in Self-reported Decision-making Style and Confidence. https://doi.org/10.1080/002075998400213
- Masi, G., Millepiedi, S., Mucci, M., Poli, P., Bertini, N., & Milantoni, L. (2004). Generalized
  Anxiety Disorder in Referred Children and Adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy* of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 43(6), 752–760. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000121065.29744.d3
- Massagli, T. L., Fann, J. R., Burington, B. E., Jaffe, K. M., Katon, W. J., & Thompson, R. S. (2004).
  Psychiatric illness after mild traumatic brain injury in children11No commercial party having a direct financial interest in the results of the research supporting this article has or will confer a benefit on the author(s) or on any organization with which the author(s) is/are associated. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*, 85(9), 1428–1434.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmr.2003.12.036

- Masten, A. S. (2001). Ordinary magic: Resilience processes in development. *American Psychologist*, 56(3), 227–238. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.56.3.227
- Masten, A. S. (2014). Global Perspectives on Resilience in Children and Youth. *Child Development*, 85(1), 6–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12205
- Masten, A. S., & Cicchetti, D. (2010). Developmental cascades. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22(3), 491–495. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579410000222
- Matsumoto, D., & Hwang, H. (2011). Cultural Display Rules. In K. D. Keith (Ed.), The Encyclopedia of Cross-Cultural Psychology (1st ed., pp. 303–304). Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118339893.wbeccp126
- Matsumoto, D. R., & Hwang, H. S. (Eds.). (2019). *The handbook of culture and psychology* (Second Edition). Oxford University Press.
- Matsumoto, D., Seung Hee Yoo, & Fontaine, J. (2008). Mapping Expressive Differences Around the World: The Relationship Between Emotional Display Rules and Individualism Versus Collectivism. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, *39*(1), 55–74. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022107311854
- Matsumoto, D., Yoo, S. H., Nakagawa, S., & Multinational Study of Cultural Display Rules. (2008).
  Culture, emotion regulation, and adjustment. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 94(6), 925–937. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.94.6.925

- Matsumoto, Y., & Shimizu, E. (2016). The FRIENDS Cognitive Behavioral Program in Japanese schools: An examination of the treatment effects. *School Psychology International*, *37*(4), 397–409. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034316649639
- Maughan, A., & Cicchetti, D. (2002). Impact of Child Maltreatment and Interadult Violence on Children's Emotion Regulation Abilities and Socioemotional Adjustment. *Child Development*, 73(5), 1525–1542. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00488
- Mayer, J. D., & Salovey, P. (1997). What is emotional intelligence? In *Emotional development and emotional intelligence: Educational implications*. (pp. 3–34). Basic Books.
- McClelland, M. M., Tominey, S. L., Schmitt, S. A., & Duncan, R. (2017). SEL Interventions in Early Childhood. *The Future of Children*, 27(1), 33–47. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0002
- McCoy, D. C., Cuartas, J., Waldman, M., & Fink, G. (2019). Contextual variation in young children's acquisition of social-emotional skills. *PLOS ONE*, 14(11), e0223056. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0223056
- McCoy, D. C., Peet, E. D., Ezzati, M., Danaei, G., Black, M. M., Sudfeld, C. R., Fawzi, W., & Fink, G. (2016). Early Childhood Developmental Status in Low- and Middle-Income Countries: National, Regional, and Global Prevalence Estimates Using Predictive Modeling. *PLOS Medicine*, *13*(6), e1002034. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002034

McLeod, G. F. H., Horwood, L. J., & Fergusson, D. M. (2016). Adolescent depression, adult mental health and psychosocial outcomes at 30 and 35 years. *Psychological Medicine*, 46(7), 1401– 1412. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291715002950

Meins, E. (1997). Security of attachment and the social development of cognition. Psychology Press.

- Melnichuk, T. (2022, July 6). Top Five Soft Skills That Every Employee Needs In The 21st Century. https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeshumanresourcescouncil/2022/07/06/top-five-soft-skillsthat-every-employee-needs-in-the-21st-century/?sh=4f9eac5956c8
- Mendez, J. L., & Fogle, L. M. (2002). Parental Reports of Preschool Children's Social Behavior: Relations among Peer Play, Language Competence, and Problem Behavior. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 20(4), 370–385. https://doi.org/10.1177/073428290202000405
- Mental Health of Children and Young People in England, 2017. (2018). https://digital.nhs.uk/dataand-information/publications/statistical/mental-health-of-children-and-young-people-inengland/2017/2017
- Merry, S. N., Hetrick, S. E., Cox, G. R., Brudevold-Iversen, T., Bir, J. J., & McDowell, H. (2012). Cochrane Review: Psychological and educational interventions for preventing depression in children and adolescents. *Evidence-Based Child Health: A Cochrane Review Journal*, 7(5), 1409–1685. https://doi.org/10.1002/ebch.1867

Mindup. (2011). The MindUp curriculum. Gr. Pre-K-2: Grades Pre-K-2. Scholastic.

- Mohr-Jensen, C., & Steinhausen, H.-C. (2016). A meta-analysis and systematic review of the risks associated with childhood attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder on long-term outcome of arrests, convictions, and incarcerations. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 48, 32–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2016.05.002
- Montirosso, R., Peverelli, M., Frigerio, E., Crespi, M., & Borgatti, R. (2010). The Development of Dynamic Facial Expression Recognition at Different Intensities in 4- to 18-Year-Olds. *Social Development*, 19(1), 71–92. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00527.x
- Moreira, H., Fonseca, A., Caiado, B., & Canavarro, M. C. (2019). Work-Family Conflict and Mindful Parenting: The Mediating Role of Parental Psychopathology Symptoms and Parenting Stress in a Sample of Portuguese Employed Parents. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 635. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00635
- Morgan, J. K., Izard, C. E., & King, K. A. (2010). Construct Validity of the Emotion Matching Task:
  Preliminary Evidence for Convergent and Criterion Validity of a New Emotion Knowledge
  Measure for Young Children. *Social Development*, *19*(1), 52–70.
  https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00529.x
- Moriarty, A. E., & Murphy, L. B. (1976). *Vulnerability, Coping, and Growth: From Infancy to Adolescence*. Yale University Press.

- Mrazek, P. B., Haggerty, R. J., Institute of Medicine (U.S.), & United States (Eds.). (1994). *Reducing risks for mental disorders: Frontiers for preventive intervention research*. National Academy Press.
- Muñoz, R. F., Cuijpers, P., Smit, F., Barrera, A. Z., & Leykin, Y. (2010). Prevention of Major Depression. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 6(1), 181–212. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-033109-132040
- Muratori, P., Bertacchi, I., Masi, G., Milone, A., Nocentini, A., Powell, N. P., Lochman, J. E., Jones, S., Kassing, F., & Romero, D. (2019). Effects of a universal prevention program on externalizing behaviors: Exploring the generalizability of findings across school and home settings. *Journal of School Psychology*, 77, 13–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2019.09.002
- Mushtaq, A. (2015). *Reducing aggression in children through school-based Coping Power Program* [Thesis]. QAU, Islamabad.
- Mushtaq, A., Lochman, J. E., Tariq, P. N., & Sabih, F. (2017). Preliminary Effectiveness Study of Coping Power Program for Aggressive Children in Pakistan. *Prevention Science*, 18(7), 762– 771. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-016-0721-9
- Najmussaqib, A. (2023). Effectiveness of "Fun FRIENDS" Program in Promoting Social Emotional Competence Among Pakistani School Children [Unpublished Doctoral Thesis]. National University of Modern Languages (NUML).

- Najmussaqib, A., & Ijaz, T. (2021). Impact of study anxiety, parent child relationship on academic achievement of school children. *Advance Research in Social Sciences*, *1*(1), 56–74.
- Najmussaqib, A., Mushtaq, A., & Khan, A. (2022). Psychometric properties of the social emotional development assessment scale in Pakistan. 78(4). http://www.pontejournal.online/wpcontent/uploads/2022/12/Abstract-PSYCHOMETRIC-PROPERTIES-OF-THE-SOCIAL-EMOTIONAL-DEVELOPMENT-ASSESSMENT-SCALE-IN-PAKISTAN.pdf
- Naseem, A., Ahsan, M. ul F., Ahmed, S., Anwar, T., & Mohammad, R. F. (2022). School teachers and principals' experiences during COVID-19 in Pakistan. *Institute of Education Development, Karachi*, 1(1).
- Nelson, N. L., Hudspeth, K., & Russell, J. A. (2013). A story superiority effect for disgust, fear, embarrassment, and pride. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, *31*(3), 334–348. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjdp.12011
- Newman, D. L., Moffitt, T. E., Caspi, A., & Silva, P. A. (1998). Comorbid mental disorders: Implications for treatment and sample selection. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 107(2), 305–311. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-843X.107.2.305
- Ngoc, N. N., Tuan, N. P., & Takahashi, Y. (2020). A Meta-Analytic Investigation of the Relationship Between Emotional Intelligence and Emotional Manipulation. SAGE Open, 10(4), 2158244020971615. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020971615

- Noble, A., Rom, M., Newsome-Wicks, M., Engelhardt, K., & Woloski-Wruble, A. (2009). Jewish Laws, Customs, and Practice in Labor, Delivery, and Postpartum Care. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 20(3), 323–333. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659609334930
- Norris, J. A. (2003). Looking at Classroom Management Through a Social and Emotional Learning Lens. *Theory Into Practice*, *42*(4), 313–318. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15430421tip4204\_8
- Olderbak, S., Wilhelm, O., Hildebrandt, A., & Quoidbach, J. (2019). Sex differences in facial emotion perception ability across the lifespan. *Cognition and Emotion*, *33*(3), 579–588. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2018.1454403
- Pacquiao, D. F. (2000). Impression Management: An Alternative to Assertiveness in Intercultural Communication. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 11(1), 5–6. https://doi.org/10.1177/104365960001100101
- Pahl, K. M., & Barrett, P. M. (2007). The Development of Social–Emotional Competence in Preschool-Aged Children: An Introduction to the Fun FRIENDS Program. *Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling*, 17(1), 81–90. https://doi.org/10.1375/ajgc.17.1.81
- Pahl, K. M., & Barrett, P. M. (2010). Preventing Anxiety and Promoting Social and Emotional Strength in Preschool Children: A Universal Evaluation of the Fun FRIENDS Program. *Advances in School Mental Health Promotion*, 3(3), 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/1754730X.2010.9715683

- Pahl, K. M., Barrett, P. M., & Gullo, M. J. (2012). Examining potential risk factors for anxiety in early childhood. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 26(2), 311–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2011.12.013
- Parto, M., & Besharat, M. A. (2011). The direct and indirect effects of self- efficacy and problem solving on mental health in adolescents: Assessing the role of coping strategies as mediating mechanism. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 30, 639–643. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.124
- Patel, V., Flisher, A. J., Hetrick, S., & McGorry, P. (2007). Mental health of young people: A global public-health challenge. *The Lancet*, 369(9569), 1302–1313. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60368-7
- Pawlby, S., Hay, D. F., Sharp, D., Waters, C. S., & O'Keane, V. (2009). Antenatal depression predicts depression in adolescent offspring: Prospective longitudinal community-based study. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 113(3), 236–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2008.05.018
- Payton, J., Resnik, H., Weissberg, R. P., Durlak, J. A., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., Schellinger, K. B., & Pachan, M. (2008). The Positive Impact of Social and Emotional Learning for Kindergarten to Eighth-Grade Students: Findings from Three Scientific Reviews. *CASEL*. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237457911\_The\_Positive\_Impact\_of\_Social\_and\_Emotional\_Learning\_for\_Kindergarten\_to\_Eighth-

 $Grade\_Students\_Findings\_from\_Three\_Scientific\_Reviews/references$ 

- Perry, N. B., Dollar, J. M., Calkins, S. D., Keane, S. P., & Shanahan, L. (2018). Childhood selfregulation as a mechanism through which early overcontrolling parenting is associated with adjustment in preadolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, 54(8), 1542–1554. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000536
- Pianta, R. C., Hamre, B. K., & Mintz, S. (2012). Classroom assessment scoring system: Secondary manual. Teachstone.
- Pine, D. S., Cohen, P., Gurley, D., Brook, J., & Ma, Y. (1998). The Risk for Early-Adulthood Anxiety and Depressive Disorders in Adolescents With Anxiety and Depressive Disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 55(1), 56. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.55.1.56
- Polanczyk, G. V., Salum, G. A., Sugaya, L. S., Caye, A., & Rohde, L. A. (2015). Annual Research Review: A meta-analysis of the worldwide prevalence of mental disorders in children and adolescents. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 56(3), 345–365. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12381
- Preston, S. D., & de Waal, F. B. M. (2002). Empathy: Its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 25(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X02000018
- Prince-Embury, S., & Saklofske, D. H. (Eds.). (2014). *Resilience interventions for youth in diverse populations*. Springer.

- Răducu, C.-M., & Stănculescu, E. (2022). Teachers' Burnout Risk During the COVID-19 Pandemic:
  Relationships With Socio-Contextual Stress—A Latent Profile Analysis. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 13, 870098. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2022.870098
- Rae-Grant, N., Thomas, B. H., Offord, D. R., & Boyle, M. H. (1989). Risk, Protective Factors, and the Prevalence of Behavioral and Emotional Disorders in Children and Adolescents. *Journal* of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 28(2), 262–268. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-198903000-00019
- Rahman, A., Divan, G., Hamdani, S. U., Vajaratkar, V., Taylor, C., Leadbitter, K., Aldred, C.,
  Minhas, A., Cardozo, P., Emsley, R., Patel, V., & Green, J. (2016). Effectiveness of the
  parent-mediated intervention for children with autism spectrum disorder in south Asia in
  India and Pakistan (PASS): A randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 3(2), 128–136.
- Raikes, H. A., & Thompson, R. A. (2006). Family emotional climate, attachment security and young children's emotion knowledge in a high risk sample. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 24(1), 89–104. https://doi.org/10.1348/026151005X70427
- Ramirez, G., McDonough, I. M., & Jin, L. (2017). Classroom stress promotes motivated forgetting of mathematics knowledge. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *109*(6), 812–825. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000170

- Rapee, R. M., Kennedy, S., Ingram, M., Edwards, S., & Sweeney, L. (2005). Prevention and Early Intervention of Anxiety Disorders in Inhibited Preschool Children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 73(3), 488–497. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.73.3.488
- Rathod, S., Pinninti, N., Irfan, M., Gorczynski, P., Rathod, P., Gega, L., & Naeem, F. (2017). Mental Health Service Provision in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. *Health Services Insights*, *10*, 117863291769435. https://doi.org/10.1177/1178632917694350
- Raval, V. V., Daga, S. S., Raval, P. H., & Panchal, I. N. (2016). Asian Indian Mothers' Emotion Socialization and Child Emotion Expression as a Function of Situational Context. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 25(9), 2853–2861. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-016-0451-4

Raza, N. (2012). Gender roles and stereotypes in Pakistani culture. 14(1), 1–12.

- Reiss, F., Meyrose, A.-K., Otto, C., Lampert, T., Klasen, F., & Ravens-Sieberer, U. (2019).
  Socioeconomic status, stressful life situations and mental health problems in children and adolescents: Results of the German BELLA cohort-study. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(3), e0213700. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0213700
- Renwick, L., Pedley, R., Johnson, I., Bell, V., Lovell, K., Bee, P., & Brooks, H. (2022).
  Conceptualisations of positive mental health and wellbeing among children and adolescents in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review and narrative synthesis. *Health Expectations*, 25(1), 61–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.13407

- Reyes, M. R., Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., White, M., & Salovey, P. (2012). Classroom emotional climate, student engagement, and academic achievement. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(3), 700–712. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027268
- Reynolds, S., Wilson, C., Austin, J., & Hooper, L. (2012). Effects of psychotherapy for anxiety in children and adolescents: A meta-analytic review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 32(4), 251–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2012.01.005
- Rhoades, B. L., Greenberg, M. T., & Domitrovich, C. E. (2009). The contribution of inhibitory control to preschoolers' social–emotional competence. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, *30*(3), 310–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2008.12.012
- Rice, K. G., Herman, M. A., & Petersen, A. C. (1993). Coping with challenge in adolescence: A conceptual model and psycho-educational intervention. *Journal of Adolescence*, *16*(3), 235– 251. https://doi.org/10.1006/jado.1993.1023
- Richard, J., Temcheff, C., Fletcher, É., Lemieux, A., Derevensky, J., & Déry, M. (2022). An empirical investigation of the externalizing and internalizing pathways to disordered gaming behavior: A longitudinal study across childhood and adolescence. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *128*, 107096. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2021.107096
- Rivero, L. M. H. N., Andrade, A. L. M., Figueredo, L. Z. P., Pinheiro, B. de O., & Micheli, D. D. (2020). Evaluation of FunFRIENDS program in prevention of anxiety in Brazilian children:

A randomized controlled pilot trial. *Ciência & Saúde Coletiva*, *25*(11), 4497–4508. https://doi.org/10.1590/1413-812320202511.33072018

- Rivers, S. E., Brackett, M. A., Reyes, M. R., Elbertson, N. A., & Salovey, P. (2013). Improving the Social and Emotional Climate of Classrooms: A Clustered Randomized Controlled Trial Testing the RULER Approach. *Prevention Science*, *14*(1), 77–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-012-0305-2
- Robson, D. A., Allen, M. S., & Howard, S. J. (2020). Self-regulation in childhood as a predictor of future outcomes: A meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 146(4), 324–354. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000227
- Rodgers, A., & Dunsmuir, S. (2015). A controlled evaluation of the 'FRIENDS for Life' emotional resiliency programme on overall anxiety levels, anxiety subtype levels and school adjustment. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, 20(1), 13–19. https://doi.org/10.1111/camh.12030
- Rose-Krasnor, L. (1997). The Nature of Social Competence: A Theoretical Review. *Social Development*, *6*, 111–135.
- Rothbart, M. K., Ahadi, S. A., & Hershey, K. L. (1994). Temperament and Social Behavior in Childhood. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 40(1), 21–39. JSTOR.

- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W. M., & Parker, J. G. (2007). Peer Interactions, Relationships, and Groups. In W. Damon & R. M. Lerner (Eds.), *Handbook of Child Psychology* (p. chpsy0310). John Wiley & Sons, Inc. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470147658.chpsy0310
- Rutter, M. (1985). Resilience in the Face of Adversity: Protective Factors and Resistance to Psychiatric Disorder. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 147(6), 598–611. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.147.6.598
- Rutter, M., & Sroufe, L. A. (2000). Developmental psychopathology: Concepts and challenges. *Development and Psychopathology*, 12(3), 265–296. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579400003023
- Rydell, A.-M., Berlin, L., & Bohlin, G. (2003). Emotionality, emotion regulation, and adaptation among 5- to 8-year-old children. *Emotion*, 3(1), 30–47. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.30
- Saarni, C. (1999). The development of emotional competence. (pp. xviii, 381). Guilford Press.
- Saarni, C., Campos, J. J., Camras, L. A., & Witherington, D. (2007). Emotional Development: Action, Communication, and Understanding. In W. Damon & R. M. Lerner (Eds.), *Handbook of Child Psychology* (p. chpsy0305). John Wiley & Sons, Inc. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470147658.chpsy0305

- Sabatier, C., Restrepo Cervantes, D., Moreno Torres, M., Hoyos De los Rios, O., & Palacio SaÃ\pmudo, J. (2017). Emotion Regulation in Children and Adolescents: Concepts, processes and influences. *PsicologÃ\-a Desde El Caribe*, *34*, 101–110.
- Samek, D. R., Hicks, B. M., Keyes, M. A., Bailey, J., McGue, M., & Iacono, W. G. (2015). Gene– environment interplay between parent–child relationship problems and externalizing disorders in adolescence and young adulthood. *Psychological Medicine*, 45(2), 333–344. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291714001445
- Sameroff, A. (2010). A Unified Theory of Development: A Dialectic Integration of Nature and Nurture. *Child Development*, *81*(1), 6–22. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01378.x
- Sameroff, A. J. (1993). Models of development and developmental risk. In C. H. Zeanah (Ed.), *Handbook of infant mental health.* (pp. 3–13). The Guilford Press.
- Schick, A., & Cierpka, M. (2013). International evaluation studies of Second Step, a primary prevention programme: A review. *Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties*, 18(3), 241–247. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632752.2013.819250
- Schonert-Reichl, K. A., & Lawlor, M. S. (2010). The Effects of a Mindfulness-Based Education Program on Pre- and Early Adolescents' Well-Being and Social and Emotional Competence. *Mindfulness*, 1(3), 137–151. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-010-0011-8
- Schonert-Reichl, K. A., Smith, V., Zaidman-Zait, A., & Hertzman, C. (2012). Promoting Children's Prosocial Behaviors in School: Impact of the "Roots of Empathy" Program on the Social and

Emotional Competence of School-Aged Children. *School Mental Health*, 4(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-011-9064-7

- Schwartz, C. E., Snidman, N., & Kagan, J. (1999). Adolescent Social Anxiety as an Outcome of Inhibited Temperament in Childhood. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 38(8), 1008–1015. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199908000-00017
- Scudder, R. (2012, January 20). *Eye contact: What does it communicate in various cultures?* www.brighthubeducation.com/social-studies-help/9626learning-about-eye-contact-in-othercultures
- Shaffer, D. R., & Kipp, K. (2014). *Developmental psychology: Childhood and adolescence* (9th edition). Wadsworth Cengage Learning.
- Sharp, C., Fonagy, P., & Allen, J. G. (2012). Posttraumatic stress disorder: A social-cognitive perspective. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 19(3), 229–240. https://doi.org/10.1111/cpsp.12002
- Shaukat, S., Bendixen, L. D., & Ayub, N. (2022). The Impact of Technostress on Teacher
  Educators' Work–Family Conflict and Life Satisfaction While Working Remotely during
  COVID-19 in Pakistan. *Education Sciences*, *12*(9), 616.
  https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci12090616

- Sheikh, M. A. (1973). Child rearing in Pakistan and its effects on family welfare. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 2(2), 26–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374417309532506
- Shioiri, T., Someya, T., Helmeste, D., & Tang, S. W. (1999). Misinterpretation of facial expression: A cross-cultural study. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 53(1), 45–50. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1819.1999.00469.x
- Shonkoff, J. P. (2010). Building a New Biodevelopmental Framework to Guide the Future of Early Childhood Policy. *Child Development*, 81(1), 357–367. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01399.x
- Shortt, A. L., Barrett, P. M., & Fox, T. L. (2001). Evaluating the FRIENDS Program: A Cognitive-Behavioral Group Treatment for Anxious Children and Their Parents. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *30*(4), 525–535. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15374424JCCP3004\_09
- Shure, M. B. (2001). I Can Problem Solve (ICPS): An Interpersonal Cognitive Problem Solving Program for Children. *Residential Treatment for Children & Youth*, 18(3), 3–14. https://doi.org/10.1300/J007v18n03\_02
- Shure, M. B., & Spivack, G. (1982). Interpersonal problem-solving in young children: A cognitive approach to prevention. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 10(3), 341–356. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00896500

- Sjöman, M., Granlund, M., & Almqvist, L. (2016). Interaction processes as a mediating factor between children's externalized behaviour difficulties and engagement in preschool. *Early Child Development and Care*, *186*(10), 1649–1663. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2015.1121251
- Sklad, M., Diekstra, R., Ritter, M. D., Ben, J., & Gravesteijn, C. (2012). Effectiveness of school-based universal social, emotional, and behavioral programs: Do they enhance students' development in the area of skill, behavior, and adjustment?: Effects of Social and Emotional Intervention Programs. *Psychology in the Schools*, 49(9), 892–909. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21641
- Slack, G. (2013). An Evaluation of the FRIENDSfor Life Intervention with an Autism Spectrum Population: Evaluating the Impact on Children's Anxiety [Unpublished Dissertation, University of Nottingham]. http://eprints.nottingham.ac.uk/14520/1/602925.pdf
- Smith, B. H., & Low, S. (2013). The Role of Social-Emotional Learning In Bullying Prevention Efforts. *Theory Into Practice*, 52(4), 280–287. https://doi.org/10.1080/00405841.2013.829731
- Sneddon, I., McKeown, G., McRorie, M., & Vukicevic, T. (2011). Cross-Cultural Patterns in Dynamic Ratings of Positive and Negative Natural Emotional Behaviour. *PLoS ONE*, 6(2), e14679. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0014679
- Söderström, M., Boldemann, C., Sahlin, U., Mårtensson, F., Raustorp, A., & Blennow, M. (2013). The quality of the outdoor environment influences childrens health—A cross-sectional study of preschools. *Acta Paediatrica*, 102(1), 83–91. https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.12047
- Soni, P. (2014). *The Emotional Life of Your Brain* by Richard J. Davidson and Sharon Begley:
  (2012) New York, NY: Hudson Street Press, 304 pp., \$22.00 (hardcover), ISBN: 978-1-59463-089-7. *American Journal of Clinical Hypnosis*, 56(3), 303–304. https://doi.org/10.1080/00029157.2013.827918
- Spence, S. H., Rapee, R., McDonald, C., & Ingram, M. (2001). The structure of anxiety symptoms among preschoolers. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 39(11), 1293–1316. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(00)00098-X

Statacorp. (2021). Stata Statistical Software (Version 17) [Computer software]. StataCorp LLC.

- Storch, E. A., Geffken, G. R., Merlo, L. J., Mann, G., Duke, D., Munson, M., Adkins, J., Grabill, K. M., Murphy, T. K., & Goodman, W. K. (2007). Family-Based Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for Pediatric Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 46(4), 469–478. https://doi.org/10.1097/chi.0b013e31803062e7
- Suh, E., Diener, E., Oishi, S., & Triandis, H. C. (1998). The shifting basis of life satisfaction judgments across cultures: Emotions versus norms. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74(2), 482–493. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.74.2.482

- Sun, J., Singletary, B., Jiang, H., Justice, L. M., Lin, T.-J., & Purtell, K. M. (2022). Child behavior problems during COVID-19: Associations with parent distress and child social-emotional skills. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 78, 101375. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2021.101375
- Syed, E. U., Hussein, S. A., & Mahmud, S. (2007). Screening for emotional and behavioural problems amongst 5–11-year-old school children in Karachi, Pakistan. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 42(5), 421–427. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-007-0188-x
- Taylor, R. D., & Dymnicki, A. B. (2007). Empirical Evidence of Social and Emotional Learning's Influence on School Success: A Commentary on "*Building Academic Success on Social and Emotional Learning: What Does the Research Say?*," a book edited by Joseph E. Zins, Roger P. Weissberg, Margaret C. Wang, and Herbert J. Walberg. *Journal of Educational and Psychological Consultation*, *17*(2–3), 225–231. https://doi.org/10.1080/10474410701346725
- The BELLA study group, Ravens-Sieberer, U., Wille, N., Erhart, M., Bettge, S., Wittchen, H.-U., Rothenberger, A., Herpertz-Dahlmann, B., Resch, F., Hölling, H., Bullinger, M., Barkmann, C., Schulte-Markwort, M., & Döpfner, M. (2008). Prevalence of mental health problems among children and adolescents in Germany: Results of the BELLA study within the National Health Interview and Examination Survey. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *17*(S1), 22–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-008-1003-2

- Thomas, C. L., Zolkoski, S. M., & Sass, S. M. (2021). Investigating the Psychometric Properties of the Social-Emotional Learning Scale. Assessment for Effective Intervention, 1534508420984522. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534508420984522
- Tillmann, S., Tobin, D., Avison, W., & Gilliland, J. (2018). Mental health benefits of interactions with nature in children and teenagers: A systematic review. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 72(10), 958–966. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2018-210436
- Tran, T. D., Luchters, S., & Fisher, J. (2017). Early childhood development: Impact of national human development, family poverty, parenting practices and access to early childhood education: Early childhood development in developing countries. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, 43(3), 415–426. https://doi.org/10.1111/cch.12395
- Triandis, H. C. (2018). *Individualism and Collectivism* (1st ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429499845
- Tse, D. K., Lee, K., Vertinsky, I., & Wehrung, D. A. (1988). Does Culture Matter? A Cross-Cultural Study of Executives' Choice, Decisiveness, and Risk Adjustment in International Marketing. *Journal of Marketing*, 52(4), 81. https://doi.org/10.2307/1251635
- Tsolou, O., & Margaritis, V. (2013). Social and Emotional Learning Competencies and Cross-Thematic Curriculum-Related Skills of Greek Students: A Multifactorial and Triangulation Analysis.

- van der Mheen, M., Legerstee, J. S., Dieleman, G. C., Hillegers, M. H. J., & Utens, E. M. W. J. (2020). Cognitive Behavioural Therapy for Anxiety Disorders in Young Children: A Dutch Open Trial of the Fun FRIENDS Program. *Behaviour Change*, *37*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1017/bec.2019.16
- Vicari, S., Reilly, J. S., Pasqualetti, P., Vizzotto, A., & Caltagirone, C. (2000). Recognition of facial expressions of emotions in school-age children: The intersection of perceptual and semantic categories. *Acta Paediatrica (Oslo, Norway: 1992)*, 89(7), 836–845.
- Victor, S. E., Hipwell, A. E., Stepp, S. D., & Scott, L. N. (2019). Parent and peer relationships as longitudinal predictors of adolescent non-suicidal self-injury onset. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 13(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0261-0
- Vogel, S., & Schwabe, L. (2016). Learning and memory under stress: Implications for the classroom. *Npj Science of Learning*, 1(1), 16011. https://doi.org/10.1038/npjscilearn.2016.11
- Vos, T., Lim, S. S., Abbafati, C., Abbas, K. M., Abbasi, M., Abbasifard, M., Abbasi-Kangevari, M., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., Abdelalim, A., Abdollahi, M., Abdollahpour, I., Abolhassani, H., Aboyans, V., Abrams, E. M., Abreu, L. G., Abrigo, M. R. M., Abu-Raddad, L. J., Abushouk, A. I., ... Murray, C. J. L. (2020). Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *The Lancet*, *396*(10258), 1204–1222. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30925-9

- Wang, Y., & Liu, Y. (2021). The Development of Internalizing and Externalizing Problems in Primary School: Contributions of Executive Function and Social Competence. *Child Development*, 92(3), 889–903. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13462
- Wang, Y., Xie, T., & Xu, J. (2022). Family Socioeconomic Status and Internalizing Problem Behavior Among Chinese Adolescents: The Chain Mediation Effect of Academic Performance and Peer Conflict. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*, 902545. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.902545
- Warneken, F., & Tomasello, M. (2006). Altruistic Helping in Human Infants and Young Chimpanzees. *Science*, 311(5765), 1301–1303. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1121448
- Warrier, V., Kwong, A. S. F., Luo, M., Dalvie, S., Croft, J., Sallis, H. M., Baldwin, J., Munafò, M. R., Nievergelt, C. M., Grant, A. J., Burgess, S., Moore, T. M., Barzilay, R., McIntosh, A., van IJzendoorn, M. H., & Cecil, C. A. M. (2021). Gene-environment correlations and causal effects of childhood maltreatment on physical and mental health: A genetically informed approach. *The Lancet. Psychiatry*, 8(5), 373–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30569-1
- Waters, E., & Sroufe, L. A. (1983). Social competence as a developmental construct. *Developmental Review*, *3*(1), 79–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/0273-2297(83)90010-2

- Weijers, D., van Steensel, F. J. A., & Bögels, S. M. (2018). Associations between Psychopathology in Mothers, Fathers and Their Children: A Structural Modeling Approach. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 27(6), 1992–2003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-018-1024-5
- Weissberg, R. P., Durlak, J. A., Domitrovich, C. E., & Gullotta, T. P. (Eds.). (2015). Social and emotional learning: Past, present, and future. In *Handbook of social and emotional learning: Research and practice* (pp. 3–19). The Guilford Press.
- Wergeland, G. J. H., Fjermestad, K. W., Marin, C. E., Haugland, B. S.-M., Bjaastad, J. F., Oeding, K., Bjelland, I., Silverman, W. K., Öst, L.-G., Havik, O. E., & Heiervang, E. R. (2014). An effectiveness study of individual vs. Group cognitive behavioral therapy for anxiety disorders in youth. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *57*, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2014.03.007
- Werner, E. (1984). Resilient Children. 40(1), 68-72.
- Werner, E., & Smith, R. (1992). Overcoming the Odds: High Risk Children from Birth to Adulthood Emmy E. Werner. Cornell University Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7591/j.ctvv415s4
- Werner-Seidler, A., Spanos, S., Calear, A. L., Perry, Y., Torok, M., O'Dea, B., Christensen, H., & Newby, J. M. (2021). School-based depression and anxiety prevention programs: An updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 89, 102079. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2021.102079

Whitney, D. G., & Peterson, M. D. (2019). US National and State-Level prevalence of mental health disorders and disparities of mental health care use in children. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 173(4), 389. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2018.5399

WHO. (2008). Policies and practices for mental health in Europe. WHO : Stylus.

- Wichstrøm, L., Berg-Nielsen, T. S., Angold, A., Egger, H. L., Solheim, E., & Sveen, T. H. (2012).
  Prevalence of psychiatric disorders in preschoolers: Psychiatric disorders in preschoolers. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 53(6), 695–705. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2011.02514.x
- Widen, S. C., & Russell, J. A. (2013). Children's recognition of disgust in others. *Psychological Bulletin*, 139(2), 271–299. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031640
- Widom, C. S., & Shepard, R. L. (1996). Accuracy of adult recollections of childhood victimization: Part 1. Childhood physical abuse. *Psychological Assessment*, 8(4), 412–421. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.8.4.412
- Wille, N., Bettge, S., Ravens-Sieberer, U., & BELLA study group. (2008). Risk and protective factors for children's and adolescents' mental health: Results of the BELLA study. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *17 Suppl 1*, 133–147. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-008-1015-y

- Williams, S., Anderson, J., McGEE, R., & Silva, P. A. (1990). Risk Factors for Behavioral and Emotional Disorder in Preadolescent Children. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 29(3), 413–419. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199005000-00013
- Willis, E. (2016). An empathetic beginning in education: Exploring the prospects of self-regulation skills on pro-social behaviour in the early childhood environment. *Early Child Development* and Care, 186(4), 662–670. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2015.1045422
- Wilmshurst, L. (2017). Abnormal child and adolescent psychology: A developmental perspective (2nd edition). Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Wlodarczyk, O., Pawils, S., Metzner, F., Kriston, L., Klasen, F., Ravens-Sieberer, U., & BELLA Study Group. (2017). Risk and protective factors for mental health problems in preschoolaged children: Cross-sectional results of the BELLA preschool study. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 11, 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-017-0149-4
- World Health Organization. (2015). *World Health Statistics 2015. Geneva: ; 2015.* The Organization. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/gho-documents/world-health-statistics-2015.pdf
- Yang, Y., Qi, Y., Cui, Y., Li, B., Zhang, Z., Zhou, Y., Chen, X., Zhu, D., He, F., & Zheng, Y.
  (2019). Emotional and behavioral problems, social competence and risk factors in 6–16-yearold students in Beijing, China. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(10), e0223970. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0223970

- Yockey, R. A., King, K. A., & Vidourek, R. A. (2021). Family factors and parental correlates to adolescent conduct disorder. *Journal of Family Studies*, 27(3), 356–365. https://doi.org/10.1080/13229400.2019.1604402
- Zahn-Waxler, C., Radke-Yarrow, M., Wagner, E., & Chapman, M. (1992). Development of concern for others. *Developmental Psychology*, 28(1), 126–136. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.28.1.126
- Zajac, L., Bookhout, M. K., Hubbard, J. A., Carlson, E. A., & Dozier, M. (2020). Attachment
   Disorganization in Infancy: A Developmental Precursor to Maladaptive Social Information
   Processing at Age 8. *Child Development*, 91(1), 145–162. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13140
- Zar, H. J., Dawa, J., Fischer, G. B., & Castro-Rodriguez, J. A. (2020). Challenges of COVID-19 in children in low- and middle-income countries. *Paediatric Respiratory Reviews*, 35, 70–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prrv.2020.06.016

Zeanah, C. H. (Ed.). (2019). Handbook of Infant Mental Health, Fourth Edition.

- Zeanah, C. H., Gunnar, M. R., McCall, R. B., Kreppner, J. M., & Fox, N. A. (2011). VI. SENSITIVE PERIODS: SENSITIVE PERIODS. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 76(4), 147–162. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5834.2011.00631.x
- Zeanah, C. H., & Zeanah, P. D. (2001). Towards a definition of infant mental health. *Washington*, *DC*, *22*(1), 13–20.

- Zolkoski, S. M., & Bullock, L. M. (2012). Resilience in children and youth: A review. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 34(12), 2295–2303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.08.009
- Zwaanswijk, M., & Kösters, M. P. (2015). Children's and Parents' Evaluations of 'FRIENDS for Life', an Indicated School-Based Prevention Program for Children With Symptoms of Anxiety and Depression. *Behaviour Change*, 32(4), 243–254. https://doi.org/10.1017/bec.2015.13